DIVERS VANITIES by arthur morrison





.

DIVERS VANITIES

.

•

BY THE SAME AUTHOR

TALES OF MEAN STREETS A CHILD OF THE JAGO TO LONDON TOWN CUNNING MURRELL THE HOLE IN THE WALL

DIVERS VANITIES

>

BY

ARTHUR MORRISON

METHUEN & CO. 36 ESSEX STREET W.C.

LONDON

First published in 1905

Copyright 1905, by Arthur Morrison

TO MY WIFE



CONTENTS

CROSS-COVES

					PAGE
CHANCE OF THE GAME	•	•	•	•	3
SPOTTO'S RECLAMATION			•	•	21
A 'DEAD 'UN'.	•	•	•	•	42
THE DISORDER OF THE BATH	•	•			62
HIS TALE OF BRICKS .		•	•	•	81
TEACHER AND TAUGHT		•			101

HEADS AND TAILS

A BLOT ON ST. BASIL .	•	•	•	•	127
ONE MORE UNFORTUNATE	•	•	•		139
INGRATES AT BAGSHAW'S	•		•	•	144
RHYMER THE SECOND .	•			•	156
CHARLWOOD WITH A NUMBI	ER	•			177
A POOR BARGAIN .	•	•	•	Vii	196

viii DIVERS VANITIES

					PAGE
	STATEMENT OF EDWARD CHALONER	•	·	•	212
	LOST TOMMY JEPPS	•	•	•	2 2 8
OLD	ESSEX				
	THE LEGEND OF LAPWATER HALL		•	•	273
	THE BLACK BADGER	•	•	•	299
	THE TORN HEART				327

CROSS-COVES

Frères humains qui après nous vivez, N'ayez les cœurs contre nous endurcis, Car, si pitié de nous pauvres avez, Dieu en aura plus tôt de vous mercis. VILLON.

CHANCE OF THE GAME

THE truly great man of business has no business hours. To lose an opportunity is no less than a crime, and an opportunity which displays itself in a time and place of relaxation is none the less an opportunity. It was for this reason that Spotto Bird found himself running his best in Bow Road.

Spotto Bird was not at all the sort of practitioner to use the Bow Road in the ordinary way of business; even as he ran in the dark streets, with more pressing matters to occupy his mind, he was conscious of some added shade of apprehension from the possibility, not merely of being caught, but of being caught working in the East End. But the clock was a red 'un, and the opportunity undoubted; to be pinched in the Bow Road merely might well imply loss of caste in the mob, but nobody need be ashamed to be pinched anywhere for a gold watch, after all. Not that Spotto had the smallest intention of being pinched at all if his legs could save him.

As a rule he went West for purposes of business, and worked alone, like the superior high mobsman that he was. Theft from the person is a poor trade for the ordinary illdressed thief. It needs a scramble of three to get a watch, which will never bring them a sovereign, no matter how much it may have cost the loser in the game, and probably will bring no more than a few shillings. But a high mobsman like Spotto Bird, well dressed and presentable, who can work the West End and get a watch or a pin or the like by his sole skill, without vulgar violence, does better : his profits are undivided, and his prices are higher.

But now the occasion was exceptional. The end of an evening's relaxation at the Eastern Empire Music Hall found Spotto, near midnight, strolling along Bow Road. Something had been happening at the Bromley Vestry Hall, and a small crowd of most respectable elderly gentlemen — guardians, well - to - do tradesmen, or what not — was emerging from the doors and spreading across the

4

pavement. In the midst of this little press Spotto Bird found himself squeezed against a most rotund white waistcoat, in such wise that a thick gold watch-chain positively scarified his knuckles. From such a situation there could be but one issue. It was not a time for finesse; Spotto Bird hooked his fingers about the chain, tore away the lot, and drove out of the crowd with a burst.

He made across the broad road with a string of elderly gentlemen after him, and two policemen at the end of the string; for it chanced that the police-station was actually next door. He struck for the nearest turning, but was almost headed off. For a group of men on the other side of the way saw the chase start, and broke into a run. They missed him by a bare yard, and Spotto Bird turned into the dark by-street clear in front, but hard pressed.

It was a quiet street in ordinary, lined with decent small houses. Now it was empty and dark ahead, but loud with shouts and the beating of feet behind the runaway. Spotto Bird dropped the watch into his trousers pocket, and spread his legs for the best they could do. He led down the middle of the roadway, partly because it was less hard and noisy than the pavement, and partly because there was thus more room to dodge any attempt to intercept him. Here he gained, and at the nearest corner there was a clear twenty yards behind him. Beyond this turning he went so well that he reached the next—which was very near—ere the head of the chase had well regained sight of him. Down this new street he ran alone, his eyes wide open for the next turn, or for some likely refuge or dodging-place ; for the chase was too fast to last.

Among the houses on the left he saw a dark arch—doubtless the entrance to some lane or alley. He snatched at a lamp-post, swung round it, and darted into the archway. Within he found a paved yard, lighted by a dim light at the far end; and he saw at a glance that here was the end of his run. For this was a yard of old almshouses, and there was no way out but by the arch he had come in at.

The crowd was yelping at the street corner, and nearing the arch with every yelp. There was nothing for it but to lie low and let it rush past—if it would. Spotto Bird turned and sprang for the nearest doorway, with a design to stand up close in the shadow in case the hunt turned into the yard. There was a little pent-roof over the door, and two brick steps at its foot. Stumbling on the steps, he reached to feel the dark door, and pitched forward with his hands on the mat; for indeed the door was wide open.

It seemed a stroke of luck, if only nobody had heard. He crept into the entry, rose gingerly to his feet on the mat, and listened. The shouts and the pelt of feet came up the street, and the clamour burst with a sudden distinctness through the archway.

'Ere! In 'ere!' came a few voices. And while some of the trampling went on up the street, part turned aside at the gate. Spotto silently pushed-to the door before him within two inches of the jamb, and peeped through the two inches.

Two or three of the pursuers appeared at the yard entrance and peered about them.

'Nobody 'ere,' said one. 'No,' said another, 'it's only the alms'ouses ; 'e wouldn't go there.' And they turned to rejoin the scurry.

It was a long, straggling crowd that still passed shouting up the street, as though all

Bow had turned out to the hunt. Probably the old gentlemen from the Vestry Hall were toiling at the tail, and as they could most readily recognise the fugitive it seemed well to keep back still a little longer. Spotto pulled the door wide, and as he did it a loud clang resounded from overhead. His start was merely momentary, however, for the stroke was followed by another and another, and he realised that somewhere in the dark above the almshouses a church clock was striking twelve. In some odd way it turned his thoughts toward the house he stood in. For the first time he peered backward along the tiny passage. It had seemed black enough from without, but now he could see that it bent by the stairs, and that the door of the back room, feebly lighted by a candle, stood open. He took a noiseless step or two down the passage, and saw that the candle stood on a deal table, in company with a little loaf or cake and a glass of beer. The room was quiet and tenantless; probably the resident was gossiping in another of the cot-The beer looked very clear and tages. pleasant, and a hard run, with the police close behind, induces a peculiar dryness of the throat

and tongue—a different and a worse dryness than that derived from a plain run with no police. Spotto Bird walked in and reached for the beer.

As he did so the little cake caught his eye. It was a pallid, doughy lump, with two sprawling capital letters impressed or scratched on its upper side—M. H. It seemed so odd that he paused with the glass in one hand and lifted the cake with the other. There were no more marks on it, and it was a dead, leaden mass, which nobody would dream of eating, Spotto judged, as he turned it over, at less than five shillings a bite. He put it down, and took the beer at a gulp. That was better.

He turned, with the glass still in his hand, and almost choked the beer up. For as he faced the door he saw that he was not alone that he was trapped.

A girl emerged from behind the door, gazing straight in his face, and pushing to the door as she came.

'Oh then,' said the girl, 'it's—it's—there! it's true after all!' Her pale face was radiant, and she met him fearlessly, her hands stretched a little before her. 'It *is* true!' 'Oh yes,' replied Spotto Bird vaguely, 'it's quite true, o' course !' The shock was sudden, but presence of mind was a habit of his trade.

'Don't talk loud, or you 'll wake mother. We mustn't wake mother, you know.'

Spotto Bird was relieved, though more than a little puzzled. In the first place he had never seen a girl exactly like this. She was pale beyond his experience, with a pallor that seemed unhealthy enough, though it was scarce the pallor of sickness. Moreover, she regarded him with an intensity of interest—even delighted interest—that he could not at all understand.

'No,' he mumbled : 'we mustn't wake mother, o' course '; and he furtively returned the glass to its place on the table.

'You must come and see her another day,' said the girl. 'I'll let you know when. When I've broke it to her a little, you know.'

'All right—I'll be sure to come,' replied Spotto, edging toward the door. 'I'll bear it in mind, particular.'

She laid a hand on his arm. 'You needn't run away,' she said, with a sudden archness. 'Why, I don't even know your name yet!'

Spotto was well resolved that she should

'Is it Wilfred?' she asked eagerly. 'I do love Wilfred!'

Spotto made it Wilfred readily, and shuffled a foot. But now this strange young person had put a hand on each of his arms, and stood between him and the door.

'*Do* tell me now, Wilfred,' she said : 'did you know you was coming here when you came out? Did you come all of your own accord or as if you were—a—sort of *drove*, you know?'

'Well, yes, I was sort of drove,' Spotto admitted candidly, wondering desperately what it all meant.

'You felt a sort of awful great influence that you couldn't stand up against—that drew you along?'

'Well, yes; there was a good deal of that in it too, no doubt.'

'And you didn't ever see me before, not in all your life, did you?'

'Well, no-not to say see you, exactly; not what you might call see you.'

'Oh, isn't it wonderful?'

'Reg'lar knock-out, I call it,' agreed Spotto fervently, with another uneasy glance at the door.

'I was frightened at first—quite awful frightened. That's why I hid behind the door. And when I heard you comin' in, ever so softly, I was ready to faint. You see, I didn't know whether it might be really you, alive, or your ghost walking while you was asleep.'

('Mad,' thought Spotto Bird. 'Off her blooming onion. But all right—quite friendly.')

'But o' course when I see you really alive, and turning the cake and drinking the beer, just like they always do—why, I didn't mind so much.'

'That's all right,' he answered. 'I'm glad you didn't mind my 'avin' the beer.'

'Why, o' course not. That's what I put it there for. They always do, you know.'

'Oh yes,' he assented hastily; 'they always do, o' course.'

'And it *isn't* Midsummer Eve, after all. And old Mrs. Crick was so positive it was, too!'

(Now the day just over was October the

thirty-first. Quite plainly the girl was balmy —balmy on the crumpet.)

'Was she, though ?' Spotto answered aloud. 'Silly old geezer! I 'll—I 'll just go and tell 'er she was wrong.' And he made a more determined move toward the door.

But the pallid girl gripped him tighter, and pressed him back. 'Why, she's in bed long ago,' she said; 'you might know she would be. And so you know her, do you?'

Spotto was cautious. 'Well, only in a sort o' way,' he said. 'Not what you might call *know* her—not intimate.'

'I thought not, else I must ha' seen you in the yard. I'm always lookin' out o' window when mother's asleep, if I ain't readin'. Did you ever hear Mrs. Crick talking about this?'

'What?'

'Why, *this*, you know,'—with a nod at the table. 'She see her own husband that way, over fifty years ago, when it was all trees and green fields round here. On Midsummer Eve, she says; but Mrs. Nye says it ought to be twelve o'clock of All Hallows', and so it is, you see. I tried Midsummer Eve, and hid there behind the door till past three in the mornin', and daylight, with the front door wide open, and nobody came at all. I had to shut the door then, o' course, else somebody would ha' seen it open.'

'Ah—jesso,' Spotto assented. A dim light was beginning to break on him. He remembered to have heard of some such thing as this years ago. Didn't the women call it the 'dumb-cake' or something of the sort?

'I was afraid perhaps it wasn't true after all,' the girl went on. 'But I said nothing to nobody, and I tried again to-night, as Mrs. Nye said it ought to be; and now I know it *is* true—true as gospel. I did it just as Mrs. Nye said—made the dough of plain flour seven nights before, unknown to anybody, and kept it under my pillow. And to-night I marked it with the first letters of my name, baked it, and put out the cloth and the candle and the glass of beer, and opened the doors and waited. And when the clock struck twelve in you came; and you lifted the cake in your hand and turned it, and you drank the beer—just the proper way!'

'So I did,' agreed Spotto Bird. The thing was clear enough now. This extraordinary girl looked on him as her future husband, brought to her by this old woman's spell. Spotto Bird sadly wanted to laugh aloud. He had his own superstitions, like most of them that get a living 'on the cross.' A lucky penny, or a piece of coal in the pocket, or ceasing 'the game' for the day on meeting a squinting man - these things were reasonable enough; but as to this! . . . The whole adventure touched his sense of the comic. and he longed to get outside and laugh.

'So I did,' he said. 'But I'd better not stop now. Your mother 'll be comin' down.'

'Oh no-she can't,' the girl explained. 'She's bed-rid-been bed-rid thirteen years. That's why I never go out, nor see anybody except Mrs. Nye and Mrs. Crick and the other old ladies in the yard. Mother won't even let me out of the house, and Mrs. Nye gets the things in for us. I ain't even got a proper hat! And I haven't been past the arch since I was twelve years old.'

'No?' replied Spotto wonderingly. 'Why not?'

'Mother won't let me. Says we'll go out together when she's better. She never will

be better, but we mustn't tell her so. If she loses sight of me for five minutes she almost has a fit. She hasn't anybody else in the world but me, you see, so I must do what I can. But I get very down sometimes, except for reading. Do you read *Home Slop*?'

Spotto Bird admitted that he didn't.

'It's full of such beautiful tales! Lovely tales! You ought to read them. Next time you come I'll lend you some back numbers.'

'Thanks,' Spotto answered hastily. 'I'll come and see about it. I'll bear it in mind, and—and I'll just be gettin' along!'

The pallid girl looked at him reproachfully for a moment, and then dropped her gaze. 'Isn't there—anything—anything else you want to say to me?' she asked tremulously; and Spotto Bird felt desperately uncomfortable. 'Why,' she went on, 'you haven't even asked me my name yet!'

'Well, no,' he stammered, 'I didn't—you see—I didn't like to—bein' a bit—you know a bit nervous; and— Well, what's your name?'

'Martha Hardy,' she replied simply. 'But I don't like Martha—I'd like to be called Melissa. Don't you think Melissa's a pretty name?'

Spotto Bird expressed unbounded admiration of both names; but was quite ready to agree that perhaps Melissa had a bit more style about it.

'So you'll call me Melissa, won't you, Wilfred?' she said, and watched his nod with wistful earnestness. 'It all seems—seems like a dream, don't it?'

'P'raps it is,' Spotto suggested sagely. He was now convinced that the sole expedient was to kiss the girl and get out on that. He had in general no greater objection to kissing a girl than any other young man of his age. But there was something odd about this girl: physically she repelled him, almost as a corpse would have done; and in other respects she left him puzzled, uncomfortable — somewhat abashed.

'Oh no, I hope it isn't,' the girl replied with seriousness. 'Don't you? We'll make sure of it, Wilfred. I'll give you a keepsake.' She pulled a little locket out of her pocket. 'I put it in my pocket in—in case,' she went on. 'It's a bit of my own hair in it—I put

B

it in a long time ago; just for—fancy, you know, to—to pretend to myself. But now it is all quite real, isn't it? And you'll wear it, won't you? Next your heart? It *is* gold.'

Well, a gold locket was something—even a little one like this. 'I'll bring you something next time I come,' he said. 'Next next Thursday.'

There came a sudden thump on the floor above their heads, and three more after it, with the cry of a thin, peevish voice. Instantly the girl flung wide the door and called aloud, ' All right, mother, I 'm coming!'

'You must go now,' she whispered hurriedly. 'But be sure to come on Thursday. Come at dusk, and I'll be waiting in the passage. Good-bye!'

Spotto Bird bent quickly and kissed the pallid girl, thinking, as he did it, of damp wax. Then he hastened into the yard, while the girl, summoned by more thumps, cried, 'I am coming, mother!' on the stairs. And the voice had a ring of novel gladness.

Spotto Bird made out through the archway with a broad grin. The street was empty and still enough now, and he caught again at the friendly lamp-post and burst into a quiet fit of laughter. It was quite the most unprecedented go! So he laughed again, long and heartily, though with the quietness of cautious habit. Truly the rummiest start!

Presently he turned his attention to the spoils. It was a poor little locket-gold, no doubt, but with sides like paper. Nine carat, probably. The watch and chain was a different matter-thick and solid; nothing of nine carats there. Indeed, quite a good night's work, as regarded the clock and slang.

He put the watch away and turned the locket over in his hand. After all there was little enough in that, one way or another; and there are some things below a high mobsman's notice. To work in the East End might be well enough, for a gold watch. But a thing like this-well, a man of Spotto Bird's standing must have some self-respect. He turned back into the yard, dancing the locket in his half-closed hand. The cottage was shut close and dark now, and Spotto stooped over the brick steps and felt along the bottom of the door. The crack was a quarter of an inch wide, and more. He

pushed the locket through, and thrust it as far as it would go with the blade of his knife.

'P'raps she'll fancy it *was* a dream now,' thought Spotto Bird,—'a sleep-walking dream!'

20

SPOTTO'S RECLAMATION

S POTTO BIRD'S reclamation, like a number more of his adventures, came about through a watch.

It was at a period of some difficulty in Spotto's history. He had had a bad 'fall'a stretch and a half; that is to say, in shameless English, he had been imprisoned for eighteen months; the most prolonged misfortune of the sort that had yet befallen him. Now, it is not well to begin 'the game' again too soon after such a release, and that for more than one reason. Firstly and obviously, of course, the police eye is upon you, and a fresh conviction just then is looked on with peculiar disfavour from the bench. But furthermore, eighteen months with hard labour (and for that term the living is as hard as the labour) has a ruinous effect on the professional abilities of so finished a fingersmith as Spotto Bird. Like the cultured quickness of the

DIVERS VANITIES

boxer trained to the hour, like the lightning *riposte* of the fencing-master, and like the preternatural spurt of the nurtured runner, the dexterity of the master pickpocket is an artificial product, kept alive by daily practice, and vanishing utterly with a month's disuse. And even that is not all; the seclusion of a year and a half costs more than touch and training; the practitioner loses his accustomed nerve; he feels shy in the crowded streets, and desperately apprehensive of a thousand eyes.

So it came about that for some little while Spotto Bird did not 'go out.' In the common and ordinary sense of the term he went out frequently, it is true, but never in the restricted and recondite meaning of the term —to go in search of professional adventure. Funds sank low—very low. There was a half-sovereign gratuity on discharge from prison, but what was ten shillings to a man of Spotto's tastes and habits? There were also a few contributed half-crowns and crowns from friends, but a sporting attempt to found a financial start on these ended in disaster, through the pestilent prowess of the wrong

22

horse. And two of Spotto's most sympathetic and affluent friends were in trouble (trouble = prison) themselves. Spotto Bird was driven to begin the game again.

But it was not easy. On his very first outing he encountered a certain plain-clothes constable, well known to him and others in the trade as 'Ears.' This man's ears—they were huge ears, splayed outward—had won him promotion from the uniformed force; not so much because of their size as because of their quickness, whereby he had been enabled, unsuspected, to overhear conversations addressed from one cell to another, and so acquire information of much use.

No sooner had Spotto discovered a promising little crowd before a shop window—it was in Regent Street—than he became aware of the presence of 'Ears.' There the enemy lounged by the kerb, and Spotto, cold shivers running between his shoulder-blades, averted his face and slunk away, hoping—and he thought with reason—that he had not been observed.

He crossed the roadway, walked a little way down the less crowded side of the street,

and then recrossed close by the beginning of the Quadrant. One could always depend on finding just here, at a corner, a gaping knot of people, mostly well dressed, and always staring at photographs in a window. He knew the place of old, and judged it an easy spot to begin with; and, in fact, there were the photographs and there was the knot of people, absorbed and gaping as ever, as though they had never left the place since he saw it last. He crossed the pavement and joined the group. A sealskin hand-bag hung from a fat old lady's wrist at his right hand, and a man with a possible though somewhat doubtful breastpin stood on his left. The pin was too difficult -- and uncertain as to quality; the hand-bag was better. But at that moment some instinct, some telepathic shiver in the back, induced him to look behind him, and there stood 'Ears' again, staring full at him!

There was no question, this time, of the detective having seen him. He was watching him, following him, without a doubt. Spotto Bird shifted uneasily from his place, and, hands deep in pockets—his own—made an industrious pretence of great interest in a photograph of the Albert Memorial. Then he edged away round the corner and so down the turning, miserably conscious of being followed by 'Ears.' This is what is called in police courts being 'kept under observation,' and it is one of the discomforts of Spotto Bird's profession.

For the rest of the day Spotto avoided crowds, strove not to look behind himthough the temptation was sore—and did his best to impart an air of aimless innocence to his back view. All to little effect; for no sooner did he begin, next morning, to prospect afresh, than he perceived that 'Ears' was 'on' him again.

Spotto Bird's nerves began to suffer. 'Ears' seemed ever behind him, and Spotto wondered why in the world he had not rather been called 'Eyes.' It was a fact that the detective was keeping a particularly close watch on Spotto, and was asking questions about him of certain private informers, for he knew Spotto must soon begin business again; but it was also a fact that Spotto began to see the detective where no detective was, and that for Spotto each successive crowd was fuller of ears and eyes than the last. Meanwhile 'Ears' had other business, and others to watch ; and there came two days when Spotto saw him in the flesh not at all, and even began to grow less and less convinced in fancy of his baleful proximity; till, on the evening of the second day, things being very low indeed, Spotto Bird at last began work again.

He had come along Oxford Street, and he turned up the detached northern end of Regent Street on the chance of a meeting at either of the halls, since this was about the time at which such meetings began. St. George's Hall was shut and dark, but there was a meeting of some sort at Queen's Hall, a small crowd at the door, and cabs. Spotto was desperate. This absurd nervousness must be got over somehow, else starvation faced him-or even work. There were dark corners here and there, a crowd to hide in, and people everywhere. On the outskirts of the crowd, and near one of the dark corners, a man stood intently reading a newspaper by the light of a street lamp. He wore spectacles, and had ragged, hay-coloured whiskers and beard; on

his head was a feeble-looking soft felt hat, of no particular shape, unless it were that of a pork pie in a saucer, and as he held the paper close before his face his arms parted his large cloak before him, revealing, in the light of the Queen's Hall lamps, a black watch-ribbon. Now it was Spotto's experience that a black watch-ribbon was commonly attached to one of two sorts of watches, either very expensive indeed, or very cheap. Perhaps the man did not look exactly the person to carry an expensive watch, but again experience told Spotto that this was a thing you never could tell. It was a good enough chance.

He glanced about him, and sidled toward the man, so as to give himself a wide field of observation to the left, in the direction of the crowd and the lights. First the ribbon, and then the bow of the watch passed between his forefinger and thumb, and so, with his little finger on the edge of the pocket, he lifted the prize deftly. The man stood still, with his spectacled eyes close on his paper.

The rest occurred in an instant, though it is slow to tell. As the watch left the pocket, Spotto felt the back smooth against his fingertip, and then was aware of a certain prominence about the edge. Surely this was a Waterbury! The suspicion put him to a shade of pause. It must be a tug and a bolt if the thing were worth it, and if it were not, then best let the watch slip back and try farther in the crowd. The moment's indecision, the unworkmanlike fumble did it. Down came hands and paper from the man's face, and Spotto's forearm was grabbed and held.

Spotto tugged and whimpered. In other circumstances, with his full nerve—before his eighteen months—he would have knocked the man over with his left. In his present state he whimpered and pulled.

'You lemme go—I got nothing o' yours give a poor chap a chance, guv'nor—I 've done nothing, s'elp me! Let go!'

'It's all right!' the stranger answered eagerly. 'I shan't charge you! You're the very man I want to consult. It's most fortunate for both of us, really! You'll be quite safe, I tell you!'

Spotto ceased to pull, but continued to whine. 'It's very 'ard when a man's 'ungry,

sir,' he pleaded, 'an' if you'd bin through all what I 'ave, you'd-----'

'Yes, I know,' the stranger interrupted; 'that's just what I want to hear about. You shall tell me. You're quite safe, my friend, I assure you.'

Spotto took heart again. Perhaps there was more to be got out of this man than a whitemetal watch after all, and by safer means. But at this moment a shadow fell on them from the direction of the hall lights, and behold—it was the shadow of 'Ears!'

''Ullo!' growled 'Ears,' with a fierce stare at Spotto; 'what's this? What's he been up to?'

'What do you mean?' retorted the man in the felt hat, dropping his hold of Spotto's arm. 'Who are you?'

'I'm a p'lice officer,' answered 'Ears,' 'an' I want to know what this man's been up to.'

'Oh, a police officer!' repeated the stranger, with no less sharpness. 'Then this is my friend, and he hasn't been up to anything!'

'Oh, you're a pal of 'is, are you?' remarked the plain-clothes man, turning grimly on the man in the cloak. 'I'll just bear you in mind then, me fine feller! An' now you an' your pal had better clear out o' this, 'fore I make it too warm for you. Come now, just you pass along, smart!'

Spotto's new friend glared and bridled and began angry threats. But Spotto turned away with a humble 'All right, guv'nor, I 'm off,' and the man in the cloak was fain to follow, anxious not to lose him.

'Go on now! Go on !' urged 'Ears,' sternly, with a rising inflection, standing erect on the footway to watch them off.

'And this is what you have to endure habitually, I have no doubt?' asked Spotto's companion, with indignation.

Spotto admitted that it had occurred before.

'It is an outrage upon sovereign humanity!' his friend exclaimed. And, in fact, it was not long ere Spotto discovered that Mr. Bullwinkle regarded 'humanity' as the one thing worshipful in the universe.

'I was going to the Queen's Hall,' he resumed presently, 'to the meeting of the Anti-Shampooing League. But this will be better, and the Anti-Shampooing principle is now firmly established—though I fear on mistaken

30

lines. Now, I want you to tell me all about your complaint—for of course it *is* a complaint. Crime, of course, is a disease. You have heard that before, I suppose?'

Spotto shook his head doubtfully. Crime as a disease was wholly a new notion. But if this old crackpot had any idea of dosing him—well, it only meant a bolt up the first turning.

'What! you have not heard that elementary truth? What is this talk of popular education? You can read and write, I suppose?'

Oh yes, Spotto could do both very well. Though he did not mention that it was nothing but a particularly dexterous piece of writing that first procured—— But that was an unpleasant memory.

'You can read and write, and yet have not learned that crime is merely a disease, a misfortune, to be pitied and treated lovingly! That is the fruit of this brutal system of law, and that benighted superstition called religion! Well, you must realise firmly that crime is a disease, and that I shall cure you—drive it out of you completely.'

Spotto looked a trifle askance at this promise.

32

But the street was dark, and his instructor went on.

'You must tell me your symptoms. My name is Bullwinkle—I am Mr. Samuel Bullwinkle. Of course you know that name?'

Spotto nearly ruined his chance. He hesitated, and began : 'Well, sir, I can't quite-----'

'What?' cried the outraged theorist, stopping full in his walk. 'What?'

And Spotto felt that if 'Ears' hove in sight now he would be given in charge on the spot. So he retrieved the error with native quickness. 'Did you say Daniel, sir?' he asked.

'No; Samuel-Samuel Bullwinkle.'

'Oh, Samuel! Why, of course, sir,—Mr. Samuel Bullwinkle! I thought you said Daniel. I never expected, of course—why not the great Mr. Samuel Bullwinkle?'

'I am *the* Mr. Samuel Bullwinkle,' replied the other modestly, resuming his walk with stately gratification. 'And I am disposed to take an interest in you,' he added, after a pause. 'You must tell me your symptoms your whole life. You must come and answer my questions—every day.'

Spotto ventured a dubious cough.

'I shall pay you, you know,' Mr. Bullwinkle pursued. 'I shall pay for the information pay according to the quality and quantity of that information, of course.'

Spotto resolved that it should lack neither in quality nor quantity, if invention could help the matter.

'And I'll cure you into the bargain. I'll undertake to cure you of your disease—criminality.'

Spotto resolved that he might do his worst in that respect—at a reasonable price.

'Of course,' Mr. Bullwinkle resumed, stopping again with sudden concern, 'of course I take it you *are* an habitual criminal? This is not a mere first attempt, brought about by pressure of circumstances? You *said* something about being hungry, I think.'

Plainly, if there were to be money in this adventure Spotto must be as hardened a criminal as possible. He grinned quietly. 'Well,' he said, 'you see that split knew me well enough.'

'That split? Do you mean the detective?'

'Yes, the 'tec. I know him, too. Known him for years. I'm just out from eighteen months 'ard, an' 'e knows it. It's all right; 'twasn't no first attempt.'

'Very good, then. If it had been, the case would have been no good to me. I'd rather have charged you out of hand, and be done with it. Now I think we will begin to-morrow. I was so interested to discover you, that it never struck me that it would be late before we could reach home. I think I will get back to the meeting, after all. Just listen. You know now that it is a disease you are suffering from—this disease of criminality, for which the law has so brutally punished you. You know, also, that I am here to cure you of that disease. Here is half a crown and my card. Come to my house to-morrow at ten, and you shall have more.'

Half a crown was very little wool after so much cry, but Spotto Bird was a philosopher, and reflected that it was at least better than a clump of bony knuckles on his collar ('Ears' had enormous knuckles) and a charge at Marlborough Street in the morning. Moreover, there was more in it, it seemed, tomorrow, and perhaps more still afterward.

Thus began Spotto Bird's memorable

34

month of honesty, though it was scarcely that. Rather it was a month in which he abandoned irregular thieving for regular lying on the handsomest scale, at five shillings a day. For he found that the biggest lies were received with most favour, and he obliged his patron accordingly.

Mr. Bullwinkle lived in a very comfortable house at Highgate; and one of the first interesting things which Spotto ascertained about him was that his watch was a gold one after all. Truly Spotto's finger-tips must have grown sadly out of condition to have made the mistake they had.

Other facts about Mr. Bullwinkle were not to be so definitely stated, except that he was engaged on a voluminous work of philosophy, an incompendious compendium of the universe in the Bullwinkle interpretation, which remained incomplete by reason of the author's constant discovery or invention of new 'views' on many things. Religions of quaint design he had favoured and abolished one after another, and now would have none of them; food, clothes, and drinks of all sorts he extolled and execrated from day to day, forming or joining leagues and associations right and left, and quarrelling with all of them in turn.

And it was here that, amid the multitude of Mr. Bullwinkle's principles, the one appeared which remained unchanging: since ever and persistently he proclaimed himself a man of peace, quarrelling unceasingly, with opportunity and with none; and, for a man of peace, taking the most absorbing interest in any sort of row of anybody else's. Also offering 'views' thereupon having nothing in common except this, that if the row were between his country and another, his country must be wrong, and if the row were between an honest man and a thief, then obviously the thief was a very ill-used person. Likewise, such was this peacemaker's sympathy with rows that if he found a policeman quelling one in the street he invariably took his number. The one crime he would never excuse, the sole sin he would proclaim the outcome of sheer depravity, was disagreement with himself. His published works were contained in a vast scrap-book, consisting of innumerable letters to the news-He was ever sedulous to wash a papers. white man black, and always ready to take the

breeks from a Highlander and make a silk purse from a sow's ear.

Mr. Bullwinkle's specific for Spotto's infirmity was nothing very novel after all. It was talk. He told Spotto his 'views' a great many times over at vast length every time. He impressed it on him, as a surprising discovery of his own, that it would be to the common advantage of humanity for everybody to abstain from crime, being confident that if everybody would remember that, coupled with the obvious fact that 'humanity' was everything topmost in creation, religion having been abolished by Mr. Bullwinkle, then crime would cease forthwith. Spotto Bird daily expressed a good deal of delight in the discovery and its corollary-quite five shillings' worth-and gratified his patron with astonishing tales of his own past misdeeds-at least ten shillings' worth, as he often reflected resentfully while Mr. Bullwinkle embodied them in interminable notes. For five shillings a day was wretched poor pay for a crook of Spotto Bird's habits : one, moreover, who was filling out the substance of a great philosophical work with so much wholly original information. But it was

worth while—for the time. It took him out of sight of the police, and, perhaps, gave them the impression that he was earning a living by regular work. Spotto did not realise how widely abroad Mr. Bullwinkle was spreading the tale of the lifelong criminal he was curing by his system of abstract secular morality, and of how he was thereby providing the final and conclusive proof that the systems of obsolete superstition which were called religions had no longer even the plea of social utility to excuse them.

The adventure lasted a month, and toward the end of the month Spotto grew restive. His habits were becoming too regular for his tastes, and his invention flagged. True, Mr. Bullwinkle was always ready with reminders and suggestions, and without his aid Spotto alone could never have compiled so black a record. Mr. Bullwinkle seemed to be familiar with more wickedness than Spotto had ever dreamed of, and some to which even that willing liar would not plead guilty, but preferred to fling in an extra burglary or so, and retain some shred of a pickpocket's self-respect. For there are degrees in everything, and Spotto Bird was somewhat shocked at Mr. Bullwinkle's vile opinion of the humanity he worshipped.

So that Spotto was tired of Mr. Bullwinkle's secular morals, and began to regard that gentleman, as head and source of his daily round of ill-paid dissimulation, with intense dislike. Mr. Bullwinkle, on his part, either failing to suspect that a thief could also be a liar, or, more probably, not believing that any liar on earth could deceive him, regarded Spotto and his improvement with much complacency. And the fame of the unwitting Spotto expanded among them that reform, harangue, meddle, badger, nag, denounce, worry, and take measures. Here in Mr. Bullwinkle's hands lay the instrument which was to overthrow this and that, and in their place set up the newer that and the higher this; and great was the glory of Bullwinkle. As for the instrument, he remained internally sulky, though certain mysterious hints from his mentor awakened his curiosity, and even suggested hope of better things to come. For there was to be something new-a fresh regimen. The didactic treatment being complete, they must proceed to the practical. So the month dragged to its end with such hopeful alleviation as this assurance could give it.

And on the Saturday of the last week Mr. Bullwinkle met Spotto at his front door with a beaming face.

'I have a pleasant announcement to make to you, Bird,' he said, as he stood in the hall; and Spotto's hopes rose high. 'To-day you begin the second stage of the treatment, which I have not yet described to you. Morally, you are regenerated, of course, and although I have not told you of it, your course of treatment has been anxiously followed by many friends, to whom I have reported it. In particular there is a gentleman who is now waiting in my study to see you, and it is with him that you complete your transformation by a course of severe manual work-digging. He has built a house, and the ground destined for the garden is now a bricky wilderness, which you are to break up and dig into a blooming garden. There will be a sort of high moral significance in the act, for which you will nevertheless be paid, though probably at a

lower rate than you have been receiving from me. The gentleman has been greatly struck by the triumph of my views, and——'

At this moment Mr. Bullwinkle was struck also. As he beamed on his convert, Spotto's eyes sought the black watch-ribbon, while his outraged soul rose insurgent within him. After this sickening month he was to be set to *work*—hard digging—for anything somebody might choose to pay! And there was the gold watch, that should have been his a month ago, flaunting before his eyes! Spotto let fly left and right together, the left on Mr. Bullwinkle's nose, the right on his watchguard. Spotto's benefactor went over with a crash, and Spotto sprang out at the door and down the street at his hardest, with the gold watch in his pocket at last.

4I

A 'DEAD 'UN'

B ILLY WILKS was a person most uncommonly conscientious by nature and habit, and by trade a thief. He did not take to that trade by choice; no conscientious person would do it. There were several other things Billy Wilks would have liked better : a sleeping partnership in a large bank, for instance—or, in fact, a sleeping partnership in anything lucrative,—his conscience told him, would have been far preferable. But his finer aspirations were cruelly defeated by his fellowmen, who offered him no bank-partnerships, and refused in any way even to contribute to his bare support, except on conditions of intolerable personal exertion.

He had made his attempts, too. He had once been a time-keeper on building-works—a job which had attracted him by the comparatively passive nature of its duties. Here he had discovered a kindly means of increasing the incomes of late-rising bricklayers, which brought him grateful acknowledgment, by way of weekly percentage, from the beneficiaries. But a misanthropic employer, abetted by a brutal system of law, brought the arrangement to a disastrous end. So that there was no more honest toil for Billy Wilks; but such was his regard for toil in the abstract that he still persevered in it vicariously through Mrs. Wilks, who did what charing she could get, with her husband's hearty approval. As for himself, he performed his thieving with the most respectable compunction. He never removed an unattended bag from a railway station, an overcoat from a neglected hatstand, nor an armful of washing from a clothesline, without sad pangs of commiseration for the despoiled owners; but then, as he always reflected, he had himself to think about.

It is surprising to consider what a number of things can be picked up casually in and about the streets of London by any conscientious seeker who gives his mind to the task; and that, too, with no such great risk. But the pursuit affords a poor living, or scarce one at all. The trifles are not always easy to sell,

DIVERS VANITIES

and there is a sad lack of conscience among them that buy them; they pay in pence more often than in shillings, and in pounds almost never. It had never been Billy Wilks's fortune to touch gold in transactions with these persons, and, the aid of Mrs. Wilks's charing notwithstanding, there came a time when things were very tight indeed. It grew plain to Billy Wilks that he must venture a little beyond the comparatively safe limits which he had hitherto observed. Had such a thing been customary in the trade, he would have liked a sleeping partnership in a handsome burglary.

But active burglars do not give themselves to partnerships of that sort, and Billy Wilks's prejudice against risk deterred him from enterprise of too great boldness. He sought a middle way; he looked out for a 'dead 'un,' one which he could have all to himself. A 'dead 'un,' it may be explained, is a furnished house left to take care of itself.

'Dead 'uns,' again, are surprisingly common about the suburbs of London, at all sorts of seasons of the year, and particularly in August; but all 'dead 'uns' are not equally convenient to work on, and Billy Wilks was some little

44

time in suiting himself. But when the approved specimen was found, as it was before very long, it was very convenient indeed, and not half an hour's walk from Billy Wilks's own home at Hoxton.

The 'dead 'un' was at Highbury, in fact, the end house of a row, with a railing before it and a garden wall to the side street. A wholly walled garden was opposite, so that observation was to be feared from nowhere but next door—a matter easily provided against. Blinds were down everywhere, and Billy spent a whole day, with judicious intervals of absence, in assuring himself that his 'dead 'un' was absolutely lifeless. Pebbles stealthily pitched at windows were his main test, though he had others.

It was a 'dead 'un' indeed, and a promising specimen. Not too large to be reasonably manageable, but large enough to promise profit; and the back of this sort of house was apt to be easy working. Billy Wilks left his prey to itself for the night, for he judged it best to get to work in the morning, and not too early; near midday, in fact. For, indeed, a 'dead 'un' is best worked by day if the thing be at all possible. There is no need for artificial light, which may easily be seen through windows; also one can work more quickly and with less noise when all is plain to see, and at the same time a little noise by day is no such serious matter as by night, when the streets are still and the policeman listens. These small matters must ever be kept in mind by the conscientious parlour-jumper.

So that it was next morning, between the police beats in Cator's Rents, when Billy Wilks set out to tackle his job. He took a roundabout way, avoided spots where he might be recognised, loitered in side turnings, and finally neared the house at about twelve. The traffic of tradesmen's carts had quieted, leaving a favourable hour. He watched the leisurely policeman walk the length of the road, pause at the end to look about him, and turn the corner; and then Billy Wilks, his eyes all round his head, slunk through the front gate and made for a clump of shrubs that partly blocked the passage to the back garden.

Down among these shrubs he crouched, and peered back toward the road. His entry had been unobserved, so far as he could tell, but it were well to make certain. So there he

46

stooped and peeped till it was plain that nothing threatened him worse than pins and needles in the legs.

Thence behind the house his way was screened from all eyes, and at the back he found the most convenient of all back-doors glazed, with a little square of red glass at each corner; tucked down, also, by the side of a flight of steps leading to the first floor, so as to be wholly invisible from the next house and garden.

He pulled out his knife, and, with a final glance about the neat little garden behind him, set to work to cut away the putty that fixed the little square of red glass nearest the lock. He was slow and awkward, and he hacked the woodwork clumsily, for in truth he was trembling as he worked. The moments seemed hours, his little stabs and gashes rang like hammerstrokes, and his hands weakened and quavered more and more. Worse than all, there grew upon him first the fancy and then the overpowering conviction that he was not alone: that he was watched from behind: that the watcher was nearing-was close at his back -standing over him. And yet he dared not look round.

He fumbled a little more, and stopped. He lifted his eyes to the main glass of the door, but it was a patterned ground glass, and reflected nothing at all; nothing of the staring, silent presence that he could feel behind him. And then as he peered he felt a breath—an actual, palpable breath on his neck.

The knife fell clattering, and with a gasp of agony he wrenched himself round and sank against the angle of the steps. A light breeze stirred the shrubs and the trees, but the garden stood empty and quiet as ever. It was fancy —mere nervous panic. He had been terrified by a breath of wind.

He wiped his face with his sleeve and reached for the knife. He was a little ashamed, but vastly more relieved. Nevertheless, when he set to work again, it was with his left side close against the door, and his back to the wall of the steps.

Now his hand was steadier, and soon he lifted out the little pane between knife-blade and thumb, and laid it gently on the ground. Was the key left in the lock? Yes, that precaution, invaluable to the housebreaker, had been taken. The key turned easily enough, and nothing was left but a bolt—at the bottom. Some lucky chance—a breakage, or the neglect of a servant—had left the top bolt unfastened, and so Billy Wilks was spared the further agony of cutting out a pane at the upper corner. As for the bottom bolt, that gave no serious trouble. In the same pocket with a screwdriver and another tool or two, Billy had brought a james—a thing which only the flippant layman calls a jemmy—and with a hand and arm thrust well through the opening where the red glass had been, and the james in the hand, the bolt was easily tapped back and the door opened.

It was with a catch of the breath in the throat that Billy Wilks took a final survey of the garden and passed within the house. All was quiet. He closed the door behind him and stood, listening. The house was so still that tiny sounds were clear—the drip of water in a far cistern, and a little creeping click that might have been cockroaches in a near corner or a mouse high up in the building. No clock ticked; that meant that the place must have been untenanted for a week at least. This

D

DIVERS VANITIES

was a thing that Billy Wilks had thought of, lying awake the night before.

Right and left lay kitchen and scullery; before him rose a flight of stairs; and as he tip-toed up these he saw that most of the room doors stood open. Now that he was alone in the quiet house, safe from external observation, he was easier and more confident; and yet, though it might have cost him a little more trouble, he could almost have wished that those doors had been shut. They were so uncommonly like great staring eyes; and when he banished that image it was only to make way for the fancy that the doors moved : moved by inches at the hands of invisible spies.

It even needed some resolution to force himself through the doorway that stood before him on the first landing. The room was the drawing-room, he judged, and most of the furniture was covered with drab wrappers. Venetian blinds were down at the windows, and he went across and peeped into the street. All was quiet there; a man went by on a bicycle, and an errand-boy dawdled past with a basket on his arm and his eyes on a penny novel. For some strange reason the sight of the bicyclist and the errand-boy calmed and heartened Billy Wilks, and he turned to set about his business with no more delay.

There was an ormolu clock on the mantelpiece, but he preferred to take his first chance with more easily portable things. He pulled the wrappers from the furniture, and so uncovered a little glass show-table, with silver knick-knacks in it. A very gentle application of the james laid this open and splintered, and in four minutes the silver toys lay snug in his pockets. He might have felt a little remorseful at breaking this pretty furniture were it not for the reflection that people who would leave such a house unguarded must surely be insured against burglary. Moreover, he had himself to think about; and in view of that insurance he felt a moral-almost a legal -right to do as he pleased.

So he prised open the lid of a little escritoire without considering the polish, and began to open its inner drawers in the same way. He knew that there were often secret places in such things as this, as he stooped to peer into the cabinet-work; and with that his very soul sprang up to his eyes and ears at a sound behind him : a gasp.

At the door by his elbow stood a man, openmouthed and staring; and Billy Wilks squealed and sprang like a frenzied rat. The iron james beat down into the staring face, and again and again. The man went over, and the iron beat into head and face as he went—the iron of itself, driven by some unseen power, and taking Billy Wilks's arm with it, as things happen in a nightmare. For Billy was nothing but a man in a devilish dream, with a staring, gurgling face just before his own, drabbling and spattering red under the iron.

Down went the face and down, till the infuriate iron beat it into the floor, and the remaining eye was blotted out and its stare was wholly gone, and the iron would lift no more. Billy Wilks, puling hysterically, rolled from off his victim and reached for the doorhandle to pull himself up.

As he rose slowly to his feet, so the cloud of nightmare began to fall from his senses, slower still. He knew he had been struggling, fighting to the death, and not dreaming; but it was with some unearthly thing, some hobgoblin without a name; the Watcher unseen the Presence that lurked behind the open door.

But there it lay now, a heap of tumbled, muddy clothes; and the face that had set him mad with terror—that staring head, was battered wide and shapeless and bloody. Billy Wilks's faculties were clearing fast. He reached out tentatively with his foot and pushed at the leg that lay uppermost. It slid limply off the other and lay like an empty rag. Billy Wilks leaned with his shoulder against the door's edge and laid his head against the door. He took three great heaving breaths and broke into a shaking fit of tears.

The thing was real: present. He had killed a man. The poor, hammered, smashed object at his feet had been a living, reasonable man a few minutes back, a better man than himself. And now—

Billy Wilks had never even knocked a man down before. He was no fighter. He could never have supposed that a man was killed so easily. Indeed, even now, with the evidence of his waking senses before him, he could scarce realise that he had done it. In a little while his sobs subsided, and he found himself still leaning against the door edge and staring dully into space beyond the landing.

He shuddered and lifted his head; and before he could look about him there came, like a hurricane to blow him along, the impulse of self-preservation. He stumbled over the prostrate figure, across the landing and down the stairs. The back door, which he had shut, stood open. He ran toward it, but stopped short on the mat. The open world was worse than the shut house.

To escape, he must first think. A gardener's wheel-barrow stood near the door, with rakes and hoes in it. This was the explanation then. The jobbing gardener's half-day was due that afternoon, and the man had called to leave his tools on his way home to dinner. Doubtless he had tried the door—perhaps noticed the missing pane. Clearly the door should have been locked again. Oh, if the door had only been locked!

Billy Wilks closed it now, but still did not lock it. He went slowly upstairs again to the drawing-room. He found himself wondering, in a vague way, why he was not afraid to go

54

back there, as he would have expected. But, indeed, that now seemed to be the one room in the house he dared enter. To pass another of those doors—open and staring, or ajar and peeping—no. He stepped hurriedly over the dead man and peered once more between the sheets of a blind.

All was well; there was no curious knot of people staring at the house, no policeman in the front garden, as he had half expected to see. There had been no great noise, then—he had been wondering if there had been any noise. He recrossed the room, bending double again. That was because of the looking-glass over the mantelpiece.

There was a little blood on his hands—not much. He wiped it off carefully on the dead man's clothes. There was none on his own things, but he wiped his boots long and thoroughly on the thick carpet, in case he might have stepped heedlessly. So far instinct carried him, helped by a mere shadow of thought. And then he sat in a chair and wept again — more wildly and freely than before, rolling his head on his hands in anguish.

DIVERS VANITIES

For now the panic, the numbness, the spurring of instinct were gone, and the sense of his crime fell on him like an avalanche. The man's wife and children were waiting for him-wondering why he was late at dinner. And here was the husband and father, beaten out of the shape of man, with not a feature they could know again. The murderer beat his hands on his head as he thought of it. He-he himself had made what lay before him of the face that the wife would kiss no more ; had driven the life from the knee that the children would never climb again; from the hands that never more could feed them. This thing, this woe of orphan and widow, was what he had made of an honest man, a better man than himself.

Himself. Yes, he saw himself now for what he was; coward, thief, vermin. All his elaborate excuses to himself, all his conscientious scruples—mere fraud over fraud. He had never been honest even to himself, from his mother's knee. And here he stood at last, at the gallows foot. For it was that—that and no less; and the sooner the better. For to live and endure the agonies of the hunt, to

A 'DEAD 'UN'

live in this remorse, and to be tracked down, nearer and nearer till the end: that were to make the gallows loom the blacker when he came to it, as come he must.

The way, then, was clear. An end of all. If he could not wipe out the past, could not cancel the horror of the hour now past his reach, he could at least give himself to just punishment—the punishment that there was no escaping. He would give himself over to the law and cut the ugly knot of his life.

He stood up, with a clear mind, and a strange, almost a pleasant, serenity of soul. But first the silver in his pockets. One sin, at least, was not beyond repair. He pulled the trinkets out one or two at a time, as they came, and piled them on the glass of the broken show-table, standing erect before the looking-glass to do it. Then he turned and stepped over the dead man for the last time, treading in the dry places; for now the thing repelled him as it had not done before. He went heavily down the stair, out into the garden, and so openly into the street.

The street was quiet as ever—he had chosen it for quietness. A boy, with hands in pockets,

DIVERS VANITIES

went dancing and whistling away at the far end, and a man had humped his shoulders in a gateway to light his pipe. Billy Wilks turned the corner by the gate.

It was now for the first time that he thought of his wife. He would go home first to give her the few coppers in his pocket, and bid her good-bye—her and the child. There was a sudden, palpable blow at his heart as he remembered the child, a rise in his throat and a twitch at his mouth.

But he walked on, seeing little or nothing, falling, as he went, into something like a brown study, and taking his way by habit. One who knew the neighbourhood could approach Cator's Rents from behind, by paved alleys, dark archways, and paths between dead walls. It was Billy's custom, in fact, since he often had reasons for keeping his home-goings private and unobserved; and the last alley came out under the house he lived in, so that it was possible to enter by a little gate in the backyard fence. So by habit Billy Wilks followed these byways, and came at last to the ragged wooden gate.

He pushed it, but found an unaccustomed

58

resistance, and from between the pales came a yelp of childish laughter.

'Tan't tum in!' piped a small voice, and as Billy looked over the gate he saw the muddy little face of his child raised smiling toward his, and the familiar mop of ragged hair over it.

He reached and lifted the child in his arms. Nobody else was in the squalid yard, and Billy crept quietly in at the back door and gained his room on the first floor.

The child clung at his neck and patted his face with grimy little hands. Tears and dirt in successive smears were the daily cosmetic of little Billy's face, and to-day the mixture was thick and black, though now he smiled through it all. Billy put the child down on the tumbled bed, pitched his hat into a corner, and threw off his coat and waistcoat : habit again.

He remembered, now, that his wife had gone charing, and would not be back till evening. Well, it could very well wait till then.

The child scrambled off the bed and pulled open the door at the sound of footsteps descending from above. It was Nuke Fish, from the next floor. 'Cheer O!' said Nuke, as he passed the door, glancing at Billy Wilks's shirt and braces. 'Ain't seen you all day. On'y jist up?'

'Ah, yus,' Billy responded deliberately. 'I've been 'avin' a turn in bed to-day.'

'Ah—I could do with a day in, meself. Missis out on a job?'

Billy nodded.

'Ah—she's the sort. You can 'ave a bit of an 'oliday with a wife like 'er. So long !'

Billy Wilks pushed the door to, and took little Billy on his knee. He must think over that idea of going to the police; things began to seem different when he looked at little Billy. It was rather a piece of luck, Nuke Fish coming down like that, and assuming he was only just out of bed. It gave him time to think things over. More, Nuke would be able to swear he saw him getting up, or at any rate dressing, at—what was it? Two o'clock or so —if—yes. . . .

He leaned aside and looked out of window. A policeman was turning into the Rents at the far end. He knew the policeman very well, —this was his regular beat. Billy put the child down, pushed up the window, unbuttoned his shirt, and leaned out, with his elbows on the sill. He yawned wide and long as the policeman drew near, stretched an arm in the air, and brought it back to the sill. The policeman looked up.

Billy nodded quickly. 'Good morning, sir,' he said cheerfully. . . .

After all, what was done was over, and at least one could refrain from making it worse. And when he considered little Billy——

Besides, a man had himself to think about.

So that Billy Wilks was hanged for quite another murder after all.

S NORKEY TIMMS is as disreputable an acquaintance as a man need seek, and full of the most ungenteel information.

It was from Snorkey's report that I was able long ago to tell the tale of the Red Cow Anarchist Group; and it was long after that time that I learned, by chance, that he had a surname at all. Not that he had been christened Snorkey; his original given name I cannot tell you now, and it is quite possible he has forgotten it himself; while even 'Timms' has so far gone out of use that you may shout it aloud without attracting Snorkey's notice.

It was Snorkey, furthermore, who told me the real story of the attempt on the Shah of Persia's jewelled hat in open London; as well as many others, more credible and less, of the doings of them that live by trades of no respectability. He told them behind bar-screens

and in remote snuggeries, not without interruption from thirst and its remedy.

'I s'pose,' said Snorkey thoughtfully, on one such occasion, 'I s'pose such a party as yourself might 'ave as much objections as what another party might 'ave, for to say what 'is line o' business might be?'

Such objections were familiar enough, for good reason, among Snorkey's acquaintance, and he plainly anticipated my reply. I signified my entire agreement with Snorkey's supposition.

'Um!' he answered, and meditatively licked the cigar by the gift whereof I had sought to avert the fumes of Snorkey's shag. 'Um-m-m!' He leaned back on the snuggery bench, put the cigar in his mouth, and reached for a light. 'You ain't one of our mob, any'ow,' he proceeded, 'an' I know you ain't a nark; I'll give ye that much credit. But I 'ave 'eard o' parties, same as it might be you, as is come down to the Ditch, or the Kate, or the Gun, same as you might be here, and got a-talkin' with other parties, same as it might be me, an' 'earin' about all sorts o' things, an' then writin' 'em in the papers, an' gettin' paid for it—pecks o' money : about a bob a word. Gettin' it all out o' other parties, an' then smuggin' the makin's.'

'Disgraceful,' I said.

Snorkey pushed back a sadly damaged bowler hat and looked fixedly at me. Then he took a drink, wiped his mouth, tugged his grimy neckerchief with a hooked forefinger, and stared again at his cigar. I remained silent and contemplative.

'Not as you ain't bin pally, now an' then,' he resumed awkwardly, after a blank pause. 'Standin', an' all that; an' you greased my duke more'n once; I'll give ye that much credit.' And here Snorkey's speech tailed off into inarticulate mumblings.

'Out with it,' I said. 'You want something. What is it all about?'

'I'm a-savin' up a bit for a 'oliday in the country,' he answered sulkily, evading my eye.

'In the country?' I asked doubtfully; for the phrase is a euphemism for a convict prison.

'I mean the real country; not where the dawgs don't bite. I want a bit of a 'oliday.'

I judged that there must be some other

reason than that of health for this aspiration of Snorkey's, and I said so.

'Well, some parties mightn't call it reasons of 'ealth,' Snorkey answered. 'I should. Ginger Bates 'll be out in a day or two, an' Joe Kelly too—both together.'

I knew that Ginger Bates and Joe Kelly had experienced the misfortune, some months more than two years back, to be sentenced to three years' penal servitude. By the ordinary operation of the prison system, with prudence and good luck, they must soon be released. It seemed clear that Snorkey had some particularly good reason for not wishing to meet these old friends, fresh from their troubles.

'What's this, then?' I said. 'You haven't been narking, have you?'

'Me? Narkin'?'. Snorkey glared indignantly; and in fact the sin of the informer was the sole transgression of which I could never really have suspected him. 'No, I *ain't* bin narkin'. I ain't bin narkin', but I don't want to see Ginger Bates an' Joe Kelly when they come out—not both on 'em together, any'ow. After a week or two they 'll split out after other things, an' it won't matter so much; but when they fust come out they 'll be together, an' the fust thing they 'll do, they 'll ask after me. I don't want to be at 'ome just then.'

'Why?'

'I 'spec' they'll be angry. Matter o' perfessional jealousy.' Snorkey chuckled and winked. 'It was a bit of a lark, an' none so bad a click, neither—double event. But are you goin' to grease my duke?'

This rite—nothing more nor less than the passing over of a contribution to Snorkey's holiday fund—was accomplished with no more delay; and fresh interest was given to Snorkey's empty glass.

'It was none so bad a click,' repeated Snorkey: 'quite a lucky touch for a chap workin' alone, like me. It was when I came 'ome in that dossy knickerbocker suit.'

I had faint memories of cryptic 'chaff' directed at Snorkey by his intimates in the matter of a certain magnificent walking-suit, arrayed in which he was said to have dazzled Shoreditch at some indefinite period of his career. But I waited for explanations.

'Ginger Bates and Joe Kelly 'ad got their eye on a nice place in the country for a bust,'

Snorkey proceeded; meaning thereby that his two friends had in view a burglary at a country house. 'It was a nice medium sort o' place, not too big, but well worth doin', an' they got me to go down an' take the measure of it for a few days, them not wantin' to show theirselves in the neighbourhood, o' course. So they gives me a quid for exes, an' a few odd sheets o' glass in a glazier's frame with a lump o' putty an' a knife on it, an' I humps the lot and starts. O' course I was to take my whack when they 'd done the job. Nothin' better than the glazier caper, if you want to run the rule over a likely place. Buyin' bottles an' bones does pretty well sometimes, but you don't get the same chances.

'It was very nigh two hours' run out on the rattler, an' then a four-mile walk; very good weather, an' I put in a day or two doin' it easy in the sun.

'The 'ouse was a fust-rate place—quite nobby. I had a good look at it from outside the garden wall, an' I asked a few questions at the pub an' what not. After that I went in by the back way, with my glass on my back; an' I had luck straight away, for I see a pantry winder broke. So I 'ad a good look round

DIVERS VANITIES

fust, an' then I went along, very 'umble an' civil to everybody, an' got the job to mend that winder. More luck.

'They let me do the winder-me offerin' to do it cheap,-an' so I sets to work steady enough, with a slavey comin' to pipe me round the corner every now an' then, to see I didn't pinch nothink. An' o' course I didn't. I behaved most industrious an' honest, an' you might ha' made a picture of me, facsimiliar, to go in front of a bloomin' tract, an' done it credit, too. But while the slavey was a-pipin' me, I was a-pipin' the pantry-what ho! I was a-pipin' the pantry with my little eye, and there was more bloomin' luck ; for if ever I see a wedge-kip in all my nach'ral puff, I see one fine an' large under the shelf in that bloomin' pantry! The luck I 'ad all through that job was jist 'eavenly.'

Heavenly might not have been the appropriate word in the strictly moral view, but since by the 'wedge-kip' Snorkey indicated the plate-basket of the unsuspecting householder, I understood him well enough.

'It was jist 'eavenly. I never 'ad sich luck before nor since. So I finished the job very

slow, an' took my money very 'umble, an' a glass o' beer as they sent out for me, an' pratted away to the village an' sent off a little screeve by the post, for Ginger an' Joe to come along to-morrer night an' do the job peaceful an' pleasant. You see the new putty I 'd put in 'ud peel out on yer finger, an' it on'y meant takin' out the pane an' openin' the catch to do the job.

'Well, I put up cheap at the smallest pub, an' in the mornin' I went out for a walk. Bein' a glazier, ye see, 'twouldn't 'a' done for me not to go on the tramp like as if it was after a job. So off I went along the road, an' it was about the 'ottest stroll ever I took. It was a 'ot day, without any extrys, but you don't know what a 'ot day's like till you've tramped in it with the sun on yer back, an' two or three thicknesses o' winder-glass for it to shine through. I took the loneliest road out o' the village, not wantin' to be called on for another job, an' not wantin' to be seen more 'n I could 'elp. It was a 'orrid long lane, without a soul or a 'ouse on it for miles, an' I got 'alf frightened after a bit, thinkin' there never was goin' to be a pub. It seems unnach'ral an' weirdlike to be on a road with no pubs—the sort o' thing you dream about in nightmares.

'Well, I went along this 'ere lane with no turnin' till I was ready to drop, an' I could smell the putty a-frizzlin' in the frame be'ind me; me a-wonderin' whatever the lane was made for. Not for traffic, I reckon, for there was places with grass 'alf across it, an' other places where some ijiot 'ad chucked down long patches o' stones for to repair it, an' the stones was washed clean with years o' rain, but not a wheel-mark on 'em. I didn't know whether to turn back or go on, not knowin' which meant the longest job; till at last I b'lieve I'd 'a' ate the bloomin' putty off the frame, if I'd 'ad anythink to drink with it. But even the ditch was a dry 'un, an' I was in that state o' roastin' torment. I almost think if there'd been a pond or a river I'd 'a' took a bath, I was that desp'rit.

'It was like that when I came to a pub at last. It wasn't much of a pub, bein' mostly pigsties, but it was good enough for me. There was beer there, an' bread an' cheese, so I sat on a bench under a tree in front, an' took

an hour or two's rest. An' the 'ole time not a thing or a livin' soul come past, except towards the end, an' then it was a van-a carryvan, ye know, sich as gipsies an' showmen 'as-a carryvan for livin' in, with muslin blinds an' a little chimney-pipe. It's a sort o' thing you gen'rally see a purcession of together, but this was all alone. There was a steady-lookin' ol' bloke a-sittin' in front drivin', an' as the van came opposyte the pub there was a rare 'ullabaloo o' shoutin' inside it, but the ol' chap drivin' didn't take no notice. Then a bloke come flounderin' an' hollerin' out o' the back door. an' runs up alongside shoutin' to the ol' chap to stop, till he ketches 'im by the elbow, an' very nigh pulls 'im off the van. Then the ol' bloke looks round innocent as ye please, an' pulls up; an' it turns out that 'e was stonedeaf, an' what the other chap was after was to pull up 'ere an' get some water. 'E was a rare toff, this chap-knickerbocker suit an' eyeglass-quite a dook. It seemed this was 'is way o' takin' a quiet 'oliday, goin' round the country in a van. I've 'eard of others doin' the same, since. Not altogether my idea of a 'oliday, but a sight better 'n 'umpin' a glazier's frame for miles an' miles along a road with no pubs in it.

'Well, they goes an' fetches their water, an' a precious large lot they seemed to want. They brought it out in pails an' cans, an' poured it into somethink in the van, which made me s'pose they'd got a tank there. I might ha' gone an' 'ad a look, but I was sittin' nice an' comfortable under the tree an' didn't want to get up. So when they'd got all the water they wanted, they started off again. It was a very tidy 'orse in front, but I'd 'a' guessed the van was an old 'un, painted up. It was a good big long van, but the wheels was a-runnin' like the numbers on a clock—all V's an' X's.

'Soon after they went I began to think about movin' meself. At a place like that a visitor must 'a' bin a sort of event, even a glazier; an' I wanted to look as genuine as possible, so I guyed off the same way the van 'ad gone. I meant to slide off by a cross turn, or across the fields, an' get back to meet Bates an' Kelly by dark. But it was pretty open sort o' country, so I went a good bit o' way before I began to think about puttin' on the double. I come over a bit of a rise, which

was all loose stones with grass growin' atween 'em. an' was a-takin' a look round to find a easy way 'cross country, when I 'ears a most desp'rit sorrowful 'owl. I looks down the 'ill, an' there I see somethink a-movin' in the ditch, like alike a-well, more like some sort of a bloomin' shell-fish than anythink else, or a tortoise-a tortoise more'n a yard acrost. I took a step or two, an' there came another yell, an' I could see a man's 'ead stickin' out from under the shell, singin' out at the top of 'is shout. So I starts a trot, an' presently I see it was a sort of tin enamel thing the bloke was under, an' then-s'elp me !-s'elp me never ! blimy if it wasn't the toff out o' the carryvan, stark naked as à little coopid, 'idin' under a bloomin' 'ipbath-you know, yaller tin scoopy-shape thing-'idin' in the dry ditch under a 'ip bath, an' singin' out to me to 'urry up!

'So I 'urried up, an' 'is language was pretty sparky for a toff, an' no error. But when 'e told me what was up—larf! Lord! it was on'y 'cos I remembered the winder-glass be'ind me that I didn't go smack down on my back an' roll! Larf! S'elp me, I larfed till it 'urt me all over! "I've fell through the bottom o' my van," sez 'e, "I've fell through the bottom o' the dam' thing in my bath! An' my man's as deaf as a post," sez 'e, "an' 'e's gone on without me! An' I *couldn't* run after 'im over these 'ere dam' flints! Don't stand there laughin' like a maniac," sez 'e—"go an' stop 'im!"

'Well, I never 'ad such a paralysed, chronic fit in all my puff! I'd 'a' give a tanner for a lamp-post to ketch 'old of an' 'ang on to, s'elp me! I jist 'owled an' staggered, an' the toff under the bath, 'is language got sparkier every second, till you'd 'a' thought no patent enamel could 'a' stood the 'eat.

"If you ain't as big a fool as you look," sez 'e, "go after that van an' earn a sovereign for yerself! I'll give you a sovereign if you'll lend me your coat an' fetch back that infernal van so that I can get at my clothes!"

'So I steadied a bit when 'e offered to spring a quid, an' I climbed out o' the slings o' the glass-frame, an' shoved it in the ditch. Then I pulls off my old coat, an' blimy, 'e snatches it as though it was jewelled sealskin, an' worth five 'undred quid; an' there wasn't

another soul in sight, neither, nor likely to be. An' then I 'oofs it off in my shirt-sleeves at a trot after the van.

'I dunno 'ow far I trotted 'fore I caught sight of it, but it pretty nigh knocked me out —what with runnin' an' sweatin' an' blowin', an' bustin' out a-larfin' 'tween whiles. The job seemed worth a good deal more'n a quid, an' by the time I see the van in front I'd made up my mind to try if I couldn't make it pay better.

'Well, I rounded a bend, an' there was the carryvan at last, goin' along easy as though nothink was wrong, an' I put on a extry spurt. It was no good a-callin' out, o' course; an' what was more, I didn't mean to do it. No; I legged it up be'ind the van, an' I jumped up on the footboard an' opened the door. It was a snug crib inside, an' I see the toff 'ad bin a-doin' 'isself proper. But the floor! It was two-penn'orth o' firewood, an' dear at that! Now it was broke, you could see it was wore thin as a match-box down the middle, an' pretty rotten for a man to stand on alone; but when it come to a man an' a bathful o' water together, joltin' down that stony 'ill—what ho! 'But I'd got no time to waste on the busted floor. There was the fine new knickerbocker suit, an' a portmanter, an' a nobby kit-bag, an' fishin' rods, an' a photoin' camera. The portmanter was too big, so I slung the suit an' the camera into the kit-bag an' dropped out be'ind. The steady ol' dummy in front just went on like a stuck image. 'E'd 'a doddered on through a bloomin' earthquake so long as it didn't knock 'im off 'is perch.

'I guyed it back round the bend an' opened the kit-bag. There was a tidy watch an' chain in the jacket, an' a sovereign-purse on the chain, with nine quid in it. So I got be'ind the 'edge, an' just wrung out o' my old clothes an' into the dossy knickerbockers in no time. Then I 'ung the old things on the 'edge, for anybody as might want 'em. I wanted the kit-bag for something else—'cos I 'd got a fresh idea. Some'ow a bit o' luck like that always gives me fresh ideas.

'I dotted back the way I'd come, meanin' to go wide round a field when I come to where I'd left ol' cockalorum with the bath. But after a bit I topped a little rise, an' there I see 'im comin' along the road, 'alf a mile off!

There 'e was, all alone in the world, with my old coat tied round the middle of 'im an' the bath on 'is 'ead, 'oppin' along tender on a little strip o' grass by the road, like a cat on broken bottles atop of a garden wall! If on'y 'e'd 'a' 'ad the frame o' winder-glass on 'is back I could 'a' died 'appy, but 'e'd left that where I put it. Showed 'ow much 'e considered *my* interests, as was supposed to 'a' left it unpertected to do 'im a service! You wouldn't think a toff 'ud be so selfish.

'I 'ooked it through a gate an' waited be'ind a 'aystack while 'e went past, an' a precious while he was a-doin' it, too, gruntin' an' cussin' to 'isself; me, with 'is clothes on me, a-lookin' at 'im, an' 'im too wild an' too tender in the feet to notice anythink but the ground 'e was treadin' on. I was sorry for the pore bloke, o' course, but then a chap can't neglect business, can 'e? An', besides, I felt sure 'e'd find my ol' duds on the 'edge presently.

'So I guyed off as soon as I could to the place where I put in the pantry winder, an' I took the winder out again just after dusk an' did the show for 'alf the wedge in the kipsy spoons an' forks in my pockets, an' the rest in the kit-bag: all I could carry. That was my new idea, you see. Then I come through the shrubbery an' out the front way, an' at the gate I met the very slavey as was pipin' me while I put in the pantry winder! She looked pretty 'ard, so I puts on a voice like a markis, an' "Good evenin'!" I says, very sniffy an' condescendin' as I went past, and she says "Good evenin', sir," an' lets me go. Oh, I can do it sossy, I tell ye, when I 've got 'em on!

'I went all out for the station, an' caught a train snug. I see Ginger Bates an' Joe Kelly comin' off from the train as I got there; but I dodged 'em all right, an' did the wedge in next day for thirty quid an' twenty-five bob for the photo-camera—ought to 'a' bin more. An' so I pulled off a merry little double event. I never 'ad sich a day's luck as I 'ad that day, all through. It was 'eavenly!'

'And is that all you know of the affair?' I asked.

'All that's to do with me,' replied the unblushing Snorkey. 'But the toff with the van, 'is troubles wasn't over. 'E was in the papers next day—locked up for 'ousebreakin'. It seems they missed the stuff out o' the plate-

basket soon after I'd gone, an' the slavey that piped me goin' out gave a description o' me in the nobby tweed suit, an' somebody remembered seein' jist sich a bloke go past in a carryvan. It made a fetchin' novelty for the 'a'penny papers-"GENTLEMAN BURGLAR IN A TRAVELLING VAN," especially when 'e was found disguised as a glazier in my old clothes, an' 'is frame o' glass discovered concealed in a ditch. That did it pretty plain for 'im, you see. 'E'd turned up first like a glazier, and reconnoitiered, an' then 'e'd come dossed up to clear out the stuff. Plain enough. It was quite a catch for a bit, but it didn't last-the rozzers 'ad to let 'im go. But they didn't let Ginger Bates an' Joe Kelly go, though-not them. Them two unfort'nit spec'lators prowled about lookin' for me for some time, an' about twelve o'clock at night they sailed in to do the job without me. Well, you see, by then it was a bit late for that place. The people was up all night, listenin' for burglars everywhere, an' there was two policemen there on watch as well. So Ginger Bates and Joe Kelly was collared holus-bolus, an' thereby prevented raisin' unproper claims to stand in with what I'd scraped up myself.

80

An' now they've bin wearin' knickerbockers theirselves for more'n two years, an' as soon as they've done their time—well, there's no knowin' but what they may make it a matter o' perfessional jealousy. What ho-o-o-o!'

HIS TALE OF BRICKS

'MY luck again!' growled Snorkey Timms, elbowing out from the unclean crowd about the faro-table. The imperturbable Hebrew in the bowler hat who sat banker raked in Snorkey's shilling with a pile of others, and paid an infinitesimal selection into the half-dozen eager paws thrust in to receive.

'How much is that?' I asked.

'Thirteen bob altogether,' Snorkey answered ruefully; 'my very last blooming oat.'

'Well,' I remarked, 'you didn't come here to gamble, you know.'

In fact, Snorkey, having the entry to this particular Whitechapel faro-hole, had come merely to bring me. He was reminded, and across his eyes there fell that odd, blank, halfsulky look, with something honestly shamefaced about it, which I knew heralded an effort to 'tap' me.

'No,' he grumbled, 'it was to show you in;

an' it's cost me thirteen bob-me bringin' you 'ere.'

'It needn't have done,' I said; 'but I'm game to square it for you—when we're outside.'

Snorkey looked up quickly. 'Don't keep it till then,' he said; 'go an' pop it down for me. You'll change the luck.'

'Why?'

'You ain't ever played faro, 'ave ye?'

'Never.'

'Then you're bound to win. Ain't you ever noticed it, teachin' a bloke a game o' cards? 'E always wins off you. You go an' pop it down, like a pal.'

'Snorkey,' I said, 'after each shilling you put down and lost you called yourself several sorts of fool, and I never heard you tell such a lot of truth all at once before. You shan't say those things about me. Come to the bar and explain why you think I can guess the name of the next card better than you.'

The bar was made of two packing-cases with an old tablecloth nailed over them, and the sole bar-fitting was a cheap Shoreditchmade overmantel, which provided shelves for

a few whisky bottles. When you keep an unlicensed bar that the police may raid at any moment it is foolish to have more than a night's supply of liquor on the spot at one time. Snorkey turned from the crowd of arched backs and plunging arms that shut in the faro-table and we sat alone by the bar, drinking a far better whisky than one would expect to find in such a place, and contemplating so much of the world as we could see.

''Tain't a thing as you can argue out,' Snorkey observed presently, 'about a beginner winnin'. But you must 'a' noticed it. Though I must say it ain't the same in every gamegames as isn't cards. I've found that out, myself.'

'What games, for instance?'

'Well, all sorts. You know.'

I judged that Snorkey was thinking of the unlawful games whereby, for the most part, he made his living. It struck me, indeed, as a manifest thing that the practised burglar, for instance, must hold a great advantage over the novice, and I said something to that effect.

'Ah,' assented Snorkey, 'an' that stands to reason. 'Tain't bustin' an' screwin' only, either, though that's what you'd think of fust, natural enough. It's wonderful 'ow awk'ard a thing comes as you ain't used to—any simple thing. Peter-claimin', for one.'

Indeed, the particular form of enterprise to which Snorkey alluded would seem to offer no great technical difficulty, consisting, as it did and does, merely of the casual removal of unwatched bags and parcels from railwaystations and such places.

I replied with raillery. 'Surely *that* isn't a novelty for you?' I said.

'P'raps, an' p'raps not,' he answered placidly. 'But the fust shot I made didn't come off very gay. It was on the strength o' that dossy knickerbocker suit I tried the game. You remember the knickerbocker suit?'

I remembered it well. 'Go on,' I said, 'I know all about the suit. Tell me about the peter-claiming.'

Snorkey blew through his empty pipe, and I handed over my pouch. Then, his pipe filled and well alight, he began his story, to the accompaniment of the half-suppressed but unceasing clamour from the table across the room.

'Well, you see,' he said, 'I 'adn't bin doin' very well up to the time o' that little touch down in the country—come to that I don't seem ever to do very well, some'ow. But that little job put me to rights for a bit, an' what with the quids an' the dossy suit I was a dook for a month or two, I tell you.

'Up to then I'd been doin' pretty near whatever I could, mostly standin' in with others an' doin' the dirty work for a precious small corner o' the stuff. So now I thought 'ere was a good chance to go in on my own on the strength o' the new clobber, as soon as the plunder was melted. The clobber was a knickerbocker country suit-but I said that before, o' course -an' when I come to think over what line it 'ud do best for, I could see plain enough it was peter-claimin'. A toff in a dossy walkin' suit is right enough at the main railway-stations, but wouldn't look quite on the job anywhere else-not in London, I mean. An' the more luggage you can lay 'old of, why the more you look the part, you see. So I made up my mind to peter-claimin'. It always seemed a nice light branch, pretty easy an' safe, the way things is done at the railwaystations, an' I'd 'a' gone in at it before if it wasn't for wantin' the clothes. Now I'd got 'em, an' I thought all the rest was easy as—as drinkin' another whisky.'

The illustration was facilitated by a second application at the bar, and Snorkey proceeded.

'Well, I just pratted round to Ikey Cohen you know Ikey Cohen, don't you? It's 'im as runs this 'ere show.'

'Oh,' I said, 'then it's not the one they call the boss?'

'Im?' Snorkey answered, nodding toward a man in shirt-sleeves who was in direction of the establishment. 'Lord, no—not 'im. 'E's the fancy proprietor put in to do 'is three months if the place is raided, at thirty bob a week for 'is missis while 'e's in, an' fifty quid for 'isself when 'e comes out. Wish I'd got 'is job at 'alf the money. No, it's Ikey Cohen as runs this an' others like it. You know 'is place up in 'Oxton—I showed it to ye myself.'

I knew the place, indeed: a shop of old clothes, boots, bags, saddlery, cutlery—everything that is bought cheap in lots. But the

largest trade was transacted by a detached employé up a side court, and it was the buying of anything anybody might bring, at receiver's prices; for Ikey Cohen was the biggest fence in those parts.

'I went round to Ikey Cohen,' Snorkey proceeded, 'an' I borrowed a swag-a bag, you know. Ikey's always game to lend you a bag, if you leave a bit on it and sell 'im whatever stuff you touch for, afterwards. There's some'll tell you about wonderful-made conjurin' bags with no bottoms to 'em, which a peter-hunter takes to the station an' jist drops casual over a bag a bit smaller, an' then lifts up the two, one inside the other, and walks off. That's all rats. Sich things might 'a' bin made-I ain't sayin' they ain't bin, though I never see 'em-but they ain't the practical thing, an' machinery for these jobs is all my eye. No; all you want's a sound leather bag-a kit-bag or a portmanter or what not-not too new; with a few bricks in it-locked. Then you pop it down among a 'eap o' luggage an' pick up another by mistake. If anybody spots you you apologise, an' get your own again an' 'ave another try; if they don't, off you go with whatever luck you've picked up; easy enough ---when you're used to it.

'Well, I got a good bag from Ikey—left 'alf a quid on it. It was jist one of a job lot, shop-soiled, an' I would 'a' liked it a bit dirtier for a fust try, but it was pretty right, an' the others was much the same. So I pratted off an' whacked a dozen or fifteen bricks into it, locked it careful an' put the key in my pocket. You must always lock it—it might fly open in a crowd, an' bricks looks bad in a portmanter; besides, when you do the change it keeps the other bloke a bit longer before he tumbles to the game an' sings out —'e may think 'e's makin' a bit on the swop!

'Well, I takes my bag o' bricks, an' jumps on a' bus in the Kingsland Road, an' gets off at the corner o' Liverpool Street. I thought I'd try Liverpool Street fust because it struck me the stairs might make it a bit easier. You can nip up the stairs from the main-line platform, you see, an' get along the bridge to the other side by Bishopsgate, an' watch all the way if anybody's after you. So I got off at Liverpool Street and walked down into the station. 'It may seem a bit tricky gettin' into a 'ouse at night, but I can tell you it's pretty nervous gettin' to work in a railway-station in broad day, if you ain't used to it. There's such a swarm o' people all over the shop, each with a 'ed on 'is shoulders an' two eyes in it, that you never know whether you're bein' piped or not, or who's doin' it. I walked about a bit in my nobby suit an' thick stockin's, with my bag o' bricks all so dossy, an' choked off 'alf a dozen porters as wanted to 'elp me; an' at last I see my chance. What ho!

'I see sich a chance as I never expected—a chance as you wouldn't see once in a 'undred times. For I come round from the main platform to the suburban, where there was a pretty good pile o' luggage stuck down opposyte the indicator-board; an' there, just at one side o' the pile, was a bag the very spit o' the one I was carryin'. A yeller leather bag with brass fittin's, just the same make an' size, an' just about as new as mine. So I whacked my bag down alongside of it and strolled off a few yards, casual.

'I 'adn't quite got practice yet, you see, to put one down an' grab the other all in a rush, 'cause that was a sort o' thing more easy to be spotted, an' I was feelin' more nervous than I ought, considerin'. So I jist turned about casual for a few yards, an' as I come back I ups with the bag I'd 'ad my eye on, more casual than ever, lookin' careless the other way, an' 'ooked it off up the nearest flight o' stairs.

'I turned off along the big twisty footbridge toward the Bishopsgate part o' the station, an' I could see it was all serene be'ind me, down below. There was the other bag, an' nobody fussin' about it ; so I began to feel quite comfortable. I come right out into the side bookin'-office all fair an' easy, an' it was all so very serene I thought I'd 'ave a peep at what I'd got, 'specially as there seemed nobody about in the bookin'-office, an' I couldn't think of any better place. I tried the bag in a quiet corner, an' it was locked. But the bag was so particular like mine I popped the key into the lock, an' sure enough it turned it.

'Well, when I piped what was inside that bag I was never so much ker-flummoxed in all my nach'ral puff. For, s'elp me never, it was bricks! Bricks, by the 'oly poker!

'I stood an' stared an' blinked, an' then it come to me sudden what a particular large fool I'd bin. I takes another good 'ard look at the bag, an' the more I looked at it the more I bloomin' well recognised it, an' the more partik'lar extry large-size fool I felt, for it struck me clear as mud I'd bin and pinched my own bag! You see I 'adn't 'ad it more 'n 'alf an hour, so it was pretty easy to make mistakes.

""This is what comes o' bein' so flustered over a new job," I says to myself, "an' lookin' the other way when I picked up the bag; but p'raps it ain't too late to put it right now," I says. So I snaps the lock an' turns the key, an' hoofs it back double-quick over the long footbridge again. I took a liker over the railin' when I turned the corner, an' there I pipes the bag still all serene in the same place. So I went down the dancers double-quick, an' down I slaps my bag again alongside the other, an' swings out for another casual turn around.

'Things seemed right enough, an' nobody watchin', so I edged up careless once more an' grabbed the other bag — though I'm blessed if I could 'elp lookin' the other way

DIVERS VANITIES

when I did it. 'Abits of innocence, I s'pose. Any'ow I made sure I'd got the right 'un this time, an' I swaggered up the dancers an' along the bridge like a bloomin' dook on 'is own estate. It was all serene again be'ind an' in front, but this time there was more people in the bookin'-office, so I went through an' out across the street an' into the private bar of a pub opposyte. There was nobody else there, so I ordered a drink an' then took a peep at my luck. This bag was locked too, but the key fitted—most all them keys fit all round—an' I took my peep.

'I took my peep an' I very near fainted on the spot. I did! S'elp me never, I nearly fainted! For it was bricks again! Bricks again, s'elp me bob!

'I felt I must be goin' balmy on the crumpet. I swallered my first drink an' 'ad a brandy, an' I wanted it. Then I 'ad another good look at the bag. Surely I 'adn't gone an' pinched my own again? I could 'a' swore—I could 'a' bet, in fact—that I shoved mine down on the right o' the other one, an' took this up from the left. I couldn't 'a' bin such a fool as to make the mistake twice, I thought. An' yet—an' yet—

yet, damn it all, the more I looked at this 'ere bag, the more I seemed to remember it. I took it up on my knees an' turned it over, an' the more I turned it over the more certain I felt that this was the bag I brought from Ikey Cohen's. At last I turned up the bottom, an' then I was sure, for there was a brass stud missin'. You know the brass studs they 'ave, at the corners, to take the wear? Well, one was gone, an' I remembered, now, that when Ikey pulled the bag down from the shelf over 'is 'ead, one o' the studs wasn't there. It was plain enough I 'ad pinched my own bag now, any'ow. But what about the other? Surely I couldn't 'a' pinched the same bag twice? But then, what 'ud just such another bag o' bricks be doin' there?

'I felt like chuckin' up the 'ole thing an' goin' 'ome. But nobody likes bein' done, an' I wanted to see what it all meant. The thing sort of attracted me, if you understand, an' I think, some'ow, I *couldn't* 'a' kep' myself from goin' back to the station, an' lookin' for that other bag.

'So I locked up the bricks once more, an' went across. But the other bag was gone

DIVERS VANITIES

clean now, an' there I stood where I began, after doin' two sep'rate clicks, with the same old bag o' bricks in my duke, an' two drinks be'ind on the transaction.

'What it all meant I couldn't guess, but I was beginnin' to get into practice by this, so I thought I'd see it through, an' try again. I give the suburban department a rest this time, for I piped a train comin' in on the main line, an' I could see a 'ole scuff o' people collectin' in the main-line bookin'-office, as though one was soon agoin' out. So I dotted round that way, an' saw there was a good deal o' luggage spread about on the floor, an' down beside it I whacks my old bag, not far from the entrance, an' strolled off to see what might 'appen.

'Well, I scarcely done it when there came the most surprisin' bit o' luck. The click jist did itself. A most astonishin' toff with a eyeglass—forty times as big a dook as me, an' I was dossy, as you know—this most rabunculous toff comes rushin' in from the platform, whacks down a bag alongside mine, an' calls a porter.

""Portah!" says the toff, "call me a cab an'

put that bag on it"; an' 'e points with 'is stick.

'It seemed to me 'e pointed a bit careless, for the porter grabs my bag an' slings out with it to the cab, leavin' the toff's bag where 'e dropped it. What ho!

'I didn't waste no time-no good 'angin' back over a bit o' luck like that. I whacks my duke on to the toff's bag an' offs it into the station an' up the stairs again. There was no bloomin' error now, for this bag was twice as old as mine, an' 'ad straps round it. I was on the job this time, an' no mistake; an' safe enough, too, thinks I, 'cos even if the toff was standin' before me at that moment, 'e couldn't deny it was 'im as pointed the porter to the wrong bag. What was more, I was pretty sure it 'ud be a good click, judgin' from the style of the toff with the eye-glass. So I legs it out over the footbridge pretty sharp in case the toff should spot the mistake gettin' into the cab, an' at the Bishopsgate door I skipped into a shoful myself-a 'ansom, you know-and told the bloke to drive ahead up Shoreditch way; I guessed the toff wouldn't be goin' that way, any'ow.

'Well, I put the bag across my knee in the cab, an' took a look at the lock. It seemed a different sort o' one from the other, but it was a bit loose, an' presently I saw it was broke. So I unbuckled the straps very eager an' pulled the peter open.

'P'raps you won't believe what I'm goin' to tell you. I shouldn't blame you, for at first I didn't believe it myself—not when I see it with my own eyes I didn't. I rubbed my knuckles into 'em an' stared up at the sky an' the 'ouses, to make sure my little peepers was workin'. I looked at myself in the little bit o' lookin'-glass by the door, to make sure it really was me, as wide awake as usual. It *was* me, an' my eyes was open ; an' there on my knees was the toff's bag, an'—strike me pink !—full o' bricks !

'Full o' bricks, I tell you, if I never speak another word !

'It was so much like ghosts it give me the jumps. Was I bein' 'aunted by livin' bricks, or was I goin' clean off my rocker? It wasn't my eyes wrong, any'ow, for I could feel the bricks, as well as see 'em. There couldn't be a bricklayin' competition anywhere down

97

the line, could there, that everybody was goin' to, with their own bricks?

'Anywhere in the next two hundred yards you might 'a' smashed that bloomin' cab, an' I shouldn't 'a' noticed it. What pulled me round at last was seein' Triggy Norton, stumpin' along in front on 'is little bandy legs, carryin' my bag—the one I'd got from Ikey Cohen's! Leastways an hour ago I'd 'a' swore to it, but now I didn't feel like bein' sure of anything except that it couldn't be anybody but Triggy with sich legs as them. So I stopped the cab when it caught 'im up, an' got out; but before I could say a word, "Ullo!" says Triggy, "you've got my bag!"

". "An' you 've got mine!" says I.

"Well, it ain't any catch," says Triggy, "it's full o' bricks!"

"Same to you," says I; "so's yours—if it *is* yours. But I got it off a toff with a eye-glass."

'You see I could understand Triggy 'avin' a bag full o' bricks, though 'e wasn't a peterhunter. His game was macin' the digs—takin' lodgin's on the strength of 'is luggage an' slidin' off with anything 'e might find. So

G

that a bag stuffed with bricks was just what 'e'd 'ave, natural enough. But that didn't 'elp me. The toff that brought this bag an' rushed off with mine was no more like Triggy than your grandmother. Things was wilder than ever.

"I don't know anything about a toff," says Triggy, "but I whacked that there bag down in Liverpool Street Station while I got a drink, an' when I come back it was gone an' this 'ere one left instead. I didn't mind much, bein' as I thought at first I was makin' something on the deal; any'ow this is a better bag, if it *is* full o' bricks."

"Well I want it for Ikey Cohen," says I. An' then I looks up the street an' sees something. "Lumme!" I says, "'ere comes the toff with the eye-glass!"

'An' so 'e was—an' blow me silly if *he* 'adn't got my bag, too! An' lookin' black as thunder with it an' all!

"Why that 's Jerry Wide, the peter-hunter!" says Triggy. "Don't you know Jerry? Hi Jerry! where are you off to?"

'The toff Jerry looks 'ard at me. "Who's this?" he says.

""Oh, it's all right," says Triggy, "only one o' the mob. I thought you knew Snorkey. What luck?"

""Luck?" says Jerry Wide; "What luck? Why every dam' bag in Liverpool Street Station's full o' bricks, that's what luck! I never 'ad such a day in my life! 'Ullo," says he, pipin' the bag I'd got, "why *that's* one of 'em!"

"Yes," says Triggy, "so's this!"

""An' 'ere's another!" says Jerry Wide, pullin' up the one in 'is 'and. An' so we three stood a-starin' at each other.

". "Look 'ere," says Jerry presently, "we'll ave a drink on this, an' talk it over."

'So we did, an' then it got plainer. Jerry Wide got 'is bag from Ikey Cohen's too, out o' the same job lot as mine. He hikes it off to Liverpool Street an' there sees Triggy Norton's bag with nobody lookin' after it, so 'e works the change and guys off. Then up I comes an' does my little turn—twice over, like as I told you, with Ikey Cohen's two twin bags. An' Triggy, 'e comes out an' finds another bag where 'e left 'is, and toodles off with *that*. By this time Jerry Wide breaks open

99

Triggy's bag an' finds it full o' bricks, so back 'e comes to ring another change. 'E looks out an' sees me put down my bag in the bookin' office an'—what ho !—'e's on it at once, doin' it so neat an' artistic with the porter an' all that I never dreamed it wasn't a mistake. His cab was ahead o' mine when he found what he'd got, an' he met us as he was comin' back, mighty wild. An' so at last there we sat, the three of us in the pub over our bags o' bricks, an' swore between the drinks.'

'From all of which it seems to me,' I said, seeking to improve the occasion, 'that faro and peter-hunting don't pay you.'

'Never mind,' replied Snorkey the incorrigible, 'I've 'ad my bit o' fun out o' both.'

In which remark I believe Snorkey told the secret of his choice—if it were a choice of his profession : if you call it that.

TEACHER AND TAUGHT

I

SKIBBY LEGG tramped the darkening streets with a new hope in his little soul. It was a mean hope enough, as beseemed its source, for it was no more than the hope of safe employment as jackal of a bolder thief. He was going on a mission from one high mobsman to another, and in charge of stolen bank-notes.

Even such an employment had its drawbacks, it was true : something of risk, though small, something of uncertainty as to profit though none that the profit would be small also. But the drawbacks were less than Skibby Legg could plainly see in any other mode of life possible for him. Theft, bold and large, called for skill and nerve, of which he had neither; and its risks were great. Theft small and feeble—common sneakery—whereby

he had sought to live, brought too little for the needs of a family, and still was often punished. While work was punishment itself, sure and certain. Withal he wished to feed his wife and children, for whom his natural affection was second only to that he bore himself.

He had taken his orders that evening at a 'house of call' in the northern confines of the Jago. There he had met, by appointment, one Fish, high-mobsman, welsher and broadsman, and was given his job. He was to carry the notes-eight of ten pounds each-to another high-mobsman, Flash Povey, at his lodgings at Dalston, and offer him the lot for fifty pounds. This was below the market price, for, in fact, any high mobsman could get nine pounds each for tenners got 'on the cross'; but Skibby Legg was to explain that Fish wanted the money that evening, and was in debt to the only fence immediately available. Consequently, if Povey had the money in hand, or could get it, he might make a handsome profit out of the transaction.

Legg's way lay across the Hackney Road and up Great Cambridge Street; and the streets were quieter and duller as he went,

following the lamplighter along the wide Queen's Road. Nine out of ten from the place he had left, given such a charge as his, would have forgotten the message long ere this, because of the more immediate interest excited by the effort to sell the notes on their own account. Skibby made this reflection with some internal pride in Fish's reliance on his integrity. But in truth he would never have dared to 'mace' the high-mobsman; and it was because Fish knew this that he had picked him for the job. Still, self-esteem is a luxury within the reach of the poorest in spirit, and Skibby Legg, who would gladly have stolen the money, but feared to do it, was as ready as any better-taught man to set his cowardice against his knavery and call the product a virtue.

As he went he fell a-wondering as to the man with whom he was to do business. The name of Flash Povey he knew well enough, but the man himself was a stranger. He was spoken of vaguely as a distant star in the upper ether of rascality, wholly out of sight from the nether slough wherein waded Skibby Legg and his like. Whispers of his exploits came

down the intervening mists, and it was said that such was his acuteness that he had never once suffered a conviction. Skibby wondered what sort of man he should meet, what manner of quarters he maintained, and what he offered his visitors to drink. If his reception seemed to warrant it, Skibby resolved to hint at a small commission on the bargain he was bringing, and so perchance draw a dividend at both ends.

He stood before the house at last—a most respectable house, stuccoed and semi-detached, with garden front and rear, in a short road of similar houses. A man who had been leaning against the railings of the house opposite, smoking a pipe, turned and strolled off along the road as Skibby went in at the gate.

His knock was answered quickly, for a servant was lighting the gas behind the door. Legg gave himself no more identity than that he was 'from Mr. Fish,' and as the girl took the words he was conscious of some passing presence of faded alpaca beyond the stairs, where the landlady made momentary observation. He saw no more of her, however, for

TEACHER AND TAUGHT 105

the servant, with a prudent regard to his appearance, shut the door in Skibby's face while she carried his message.

The door reopened in a very few seconds, and Mr. Fish's deputy was shown his way up the stairs, darkening as they rose. In the firstfloor front room, lighted by nothing but the dull fire in the grate and the last dusk glimpse through the window, he sat to wait; and again it was not for long.

For as he sat staring at the fire he started at a sudden barking cough by his ear, and in the moment was conscious of a light behind him. He turned and encountered a face, set as it were in the light of a candle that left the rest of the room in a gloom almost as deep as ever. It was a clear-skinned, waxen face--rather as if the wax were gone a little shiny in the heat of the candle; and the hollow of each cheek had a red spot like a dab of raddle. There was a set grin on this face-an uncomfortable grin that might mean forced affability or native malignity, and Skibby could not tell which. And withal he somehow remembered the face-had known it well, he felt sure, in its rounder and healthier days.

'Good evening,' said Skibby Legg; and then, 'sir.' That stare through that grin made a man uncomfortable.

'Good evening, Skibby Legg.'

Now he knew. He had been wondering, but the voice-the voice pronouncing his name-brought much to his memory, and he knew. Flash Povey had begun life under another name, and Skibby Legg had started him. As a boy he had been lob-crawler and parlour-jumper for Skibby, who had waited by shop doors while his junior crept on hands and knees toward tills, and who had bunked him into open windows to bring out anything he could find, and get whatever his principal chose to give him for his trouble. It was a division of labour-and profits-which suited Skibby's temperament; and he had been sorry when misfortune-to the boy-separated them. And now his pupil, a grown man, had reached the top of the tree. It was wonderful how some chaps got on.

'Why, Cooper!-Ned Cooper!' exclaimed Legg.

The grin widened, and now Skibby saw it had nothing of affability in it at all.

TEACHER AND TAUGHT 107

'I think you'd better forget that name, Skibby Legg. I don't want to hear it. What have you come for ?'

Of course, Skibby reflected, the gentleman would not like his real name mentioned. He apologised, a little awkwardly, and just as awkwardly brought out his message from Fish. For Povey had lit another candle, and having put the two on the table by his side, now sat with his sharp face thrust forward, his grin unabated, listening to the end without a sound, save now and again the hard little cough that sounded like a jeer.

Legg finished, and there was a short pause. Then Povey, never moving his eyes, so hard and glassy, from Legg's, put out his hand and said : 'Give me the notes.'

Skibby took the little bundle from his inner pocket, opened it out, and put it into the outstretched hand. Then at last the uncomfortable eyes shifted, and Flash Povey turned the eight notes over and examined them one after another. This done, he took them up in a sheaf, put a corner of it into the flame of the nearest candle, dropped the blazing paper on the fire, and thrust it well in with the poker. 'There go your eight tenners, Mr. Skibby Legg,' said Flash Povey.

The unhappy messenger clutched the chair under him with both hands, and sweat broke out on his face. 'G-g-glor! They ain't mine!' was all he could gasp.

'Yours or Fish's or the Mogul's, it's all the same now,' retorted Flash Povey, taking a large shiny revolver from his pocket and laying it on the table by his side. 'It's a clumsy plant, though I didn't expect much better from that mob.'

Skibby Legg sat bewildered, turning his eyes from the glassy gaze of Flash Povey to the pistol on the table, and back again—always back again to Povey's eyes. What the man meant Legg could not guess. The Mogul was a name he had heard as he had heard Povey's—coming as an echo from above. The Mogul was not a gonoph—a thief—in the common sense, but a speculator in theft; a designer of scoundrelism, a backer of scoundrels, a financier of large fraud; the head, or thereabouts, of the whole trade, and as safe from the police as any man in London. So much Skibby knew, but the rest of Flash Povey's meaning was beyond his guess. He stammered some words of desperate protest, but Povey cut him short.

'You can't kid me like that,' said the grinning phthisic. 'I expected something of the sort, but I thought it 'ud be a trifle cleverer.' He had the pistol in his hand now, and Legg's distress was that he could not watch that and the man's eyes at the same time. 'At any rate you don't expect to kid me, do you?'

Skibby Legg managed to stutter that he didn't know nothing about it, s'elp him.

'Know nothing? Pah! They were eight notes from the Phœnix Hotel job, an' the woodenheadest rozzer in London knows the numbers by heart. I was to go out an' be pinched at the front gate with 'em on me, an' get a lagging. It 'ud suit the Mogul to put me away for a few years, an' there's been a nark of his piping the house all day. Does he think I'm a baby? Eh?' The red spots on Povey's face stood now like blood-gouts on a corpse, and his grin was ghastly. 'But you needn't bother about it—you're not going back to him!'

Skibby Legg's gaze left Povey's eyes from

that moment, and fixed instead on the little steel circle that was thrust so close before them that they seemed to cross in a terrified squint. For some while now he saw no eye but the foremost eye of the pistol, and the little group of dimmer eyes that lurked behind that. But he heard Povey's voice, and the words seemed to come beating on the crown of his head.

'No, Skibby Legg, you're not going back. I'm going to die myself before very long, they say; but you're going to die first. That's what they counted on—I'd get sentenced for the notes, and my light 'ud go out in the jug. But I want the rest of my life out of stir, you see. I'll have it so; and so will you, for you are going to die in five minutes. Eh?'

The words beat on the crown of Skibby's head, and some solid thing rose and swelled in his chest till it stopped at his throat and began to choke him. Povey went on.

'I meant to have had a talk to you before, but I've been too busy. I might never have found the time—I might never have found you —if you hadn't come to me yourself, and brought me this other little bill to settle. For there was one owing already—oh yes! You

TEACHER AND TAUGHT III

wouldn't understand, perhaps. You look up to me, Skibby Legg-you call me "sir." Envious of me, Skibby Legg? Proud of your scholar? Outside they will tell you I have never been convicted. You know a little better, but it's very nearly true. I make yellow quids at the game while you can't make brown ha'pennies. You put me on to that game, and perhaps you think I owe you a turn for it! Yes, I do, and you shall have it, Skibby Legg! You shall have it! You took me in hand-a boy that might have been anything-and you showed me an easier game than hard work. You showed me the trick, and you took what it fetched, till the day I was collared in that area, and then you bolted and left me. I got my first conviction for thatmy only dose, but it was enough. There was only one way for me after that, and I took it, and here I am. Here I am, and you envy me; I have done so well that I ought to be grateful, eh? Eh? If you had cut my throat you would have got the rope round your neck; but you taught me to dip the lob, and you won't understand when I tell you how grateful I am. Grateful as the hangman's rope, Skibby Legg!

And now you come to get me my second conviction, and I really can't let my account run any longer. You'd have done better to have cut my throat, Skibby Legg, when you might have done it. The hangman might not have got you, but nothing can save you from me!'

Skibby Legg's mouth opened, but there came no sound but a dry choke. His hands lost their hold of the chair frame beneath him, and wandered weakly in space. The steel eye came nearer till he saw it no more, but suddenly felt it, cold and small, on his forehead.

His hands wandered, and his mouth opened. In intent he was pleading, begging his life, but he heard no sound from his own lips.

'Cool against the forehead, isn't it? It won't last long. A little sickish? A little sickish, Skibby Legg? Of course: you're dying, you know. Usual to feel a little sickish. It'll be all over presently—when I pull the trigger. You're nearly through it —all but that; just the crash. Only the crash, and it's over. You are dying—dying—.'

Skibby Legg rose three inches in his chair and fell back, with a faint pule in his throat. His senses shrank to one, through which nothing reached him but a roaring as of a great sea. . . And then-----

Flash Povey coughed, and put the pistol back on the table; and presently Legg could see him again, his wolfish grin persisting, his glassy eyes unmoving in their dark pits, his hands resting on his thin knees.

'Speaking of the crash reminded me,' he said. 'The noise would be very inconvenient. They would come in and find your carcassand find me. Wouldn't do. Besides, my landlady is a very respectable woman-wholly unconnected with the trade you taught meand it would be bad for her; bad for her carpet, too, and the ceiling underneath. No -I shan't do it. You've died already, as far as your feelings go; all but the crash, as I said-the easiest part of it. As for the rest-I really believe it'll hurt you a deal more in the long-run to let you live. You've a deal to go through, Skibby Legg, in your way of life, and you'll have to die again at the end of it. Yes -I'll think over the question of letting you live a bit. Drink this—it's brandy.'

Flash Povey thrust the edge of the glass between Legg's shaking jaws, and tilted it.

H

Legg swallowed greedily, and then sat, a limp heap, staring before him. Presently he caught his breath sharply, and began to sob. Then he dropped his face on his hands, and burst into tears.

For a little while Povey watched him, grinning and coughing by turns. Then he rose and shook Legg by the shoulder. 'This won't do,' he said. 'Get up, and come for a walk. Take some more brandy if you want it; but pull yourself together till I turn you off the premises.'

Skibby Legg looked up and began : 'S'elp me, sir, I never-----'

But Povey cut him short. 'Drink the brandy, and then shut your mouth,' he said. 'You've made all the noise I want in my place already.'

Legg took the glass with a feeble hand, and emptied it at a gulp. Povey took him by the arm.

'Come,' he said, 'you're a stronger man than I am: stand up and walk. I'm not going out by the front, where your friends are waiting; there's another way.'

They went down the stairs, out at the back,

and across the little garden to a door in the farther wall. This passed and closed, they stood in a footway with garden walls on each side.

'I'm just going to see you safe away from your pals,' Povey said quietly. 'Don't forget I've got the revolver with me; remember it if you're tempted to try bolting, or shouting, or anything of that sort. That way.'

He pushed Legg before him to the end of the passage, and then walked by his side through a succession of back streets. The brandy had revived Skibby Legg, and the night air calmed his nerves. He began to speak.

'I never wanted to nark you, sir,' he protested. 'S'elp me, I on'y come with the message from Fish! I don't know nothin' about----'

'You needn't talk,' Povey interrupted 'Anything you say's more likely to be a lie than not, even if it's probable; and that isn't probable.'

They went between posts set in a narrow passage, and down a few steps to a canal towpath. This way was often used in daylight by foot-passengers as a short cut, but now it lay dark and empty.

'Skibby Legg,' said Povey, 'there's the water. Wouldn't you rather end it all there? I should if I were you.'

Legg backed away quickly from the edge. 'No, sir,' he whined, 'no-don't begin on me again, sir! S'elp me, I thought I was doin' you a turn-I did!'

The pistol was shining faintly in Povey's right hand, and he took a hold of Legg's coat with the left. 'Don't try to break away or call out,' he said softly, 'or it'll come quicker. I think I may as well finish now; it was only for my own convenience that I put it off before.' The pistol crept toward Legg's face as Povey spoke. 'There's no reason why I shouldn't do it here now, and I think I will.'

The revolver tapped Legg's forehead twice, and Povey's face was demoniac behind it. 'Now, Skibby Legg, Skibby Legg,' he said, 'what time shall I give you? It's now, Skibby Legg, now!'

Legg pulled feebly, and pleaded, now, with a voice of broken whispers. 'Not now! Oh, not now! Not to-night! I'll do anything! Let me go—let me go to my children!'

Povey withdrew his pistol a little way, and

his grin grew more thoughtful. 'Children?' he said. 'So you've got children? I hope you're bringing them up as you did me! You shall go to them—for to-night, at any rate. Teach them to dip the lob! Go to them to-night, and I'll watch you home. I'll not lose track of you, Skibby Legg!'

Π

Skibby Legg's wife was perplexed by an odd change. Hitherto, whatever his failure in other respects, her husband had eaten and slept as well as any man. Now he woke at night in fits of crying, clutching at her and pleading incoherently for his life; and he lay in a tremble for an hour after each fit. At daytime he skulked at home. She had known him do this before; but he had never before failed to eat the most of whatever meal their doubtful resources might provide, and now he scarce ate at all. He drank, however, whenever he could get the means or the invitation. Like many weak men, he had been something of a tyrant at home, and now he would make no clear explanation of his trouble, and resented questions. She saw him once, as she went

about her search for charing, with a welldressed man, hectic, hollow-eyed, and coughing; and when she mentioned the fact later, and asked questions, he was first angry and then tearful, but he would tell her nothing.

A little after this he 'got into trouble,' which meant that he had six months' imprisonment for a bungled theft at a shop-door. And though the six months was a sore time of struggle and privation for Mrs. Legg, she was rewarded to see her husband emerge a sounder man than he went in. He slept now, and could eat.

It was a little after his release that a friend proposed to him a joint enterprise in blue pigeon flying. Blue pigeon flying is no matter for the bird-fancier, but consists in the ripping out and carrying away of lead sheeting and pipes from empty houses. Carefully done, it is regarded as a safe branch of the game; and if two work together, at a suitable place, they can make it pay fairly well. In this case the place was a rat-riddled warehouse on the borders of Homerton Marsh—a place that would seem, at first glance, to have been stripped long ago. But Bob Wickens had looked farther, and reported that there was not only blue pigeon in plenty, but brass taps and gas-fittings. You might go to and fro half a dozen times, he said, and do well at every journey. He and Skibby Legg, as a matter of fact, only went once, and what happened on that occasion Bob Wickens confided to Snorkey Timms, after an inquest at which Bob had been a witness.

'O' course,' said Bob, 'I didn't say where I'd bin, nor what I'd bin doin'. 'Tain't likely, even if they'd wanted it. But as a matter o' fact me an' Skibby 'ad bin along to that old ware'us there by the marsh, after blue stuff. 'E was balmy-no doubt about that, an' I shouldn't 'a' 'ad 'im in it if I'd rumbled it soon enough, but I didn't. He seemed all right, goin' along. But 'e'd just 'ad six months, and p'raps that upset 'im. Anyway 'e was off 'is 'ead-that I do know. There was a wall with a gate in it, but I'd readied the gate the night afore, an' we was inside in a jiff. It was daytime, o' course-afternoon. It wouldn't 'a' done to go about a place like that with a light at night-time-you'd 'a' 'ad the whole parish a-starin'. We climbed in

at a winder—there was thick bars, but on'y screwed in.

'Well, as soon as we was inside, Skibby gives a jump. '"What's that noise?" says 'e.

"Rats," I says. "The place is alive with 'em." An' so it was. When I first went to take a look at it I see 'em an' 'eard 'em everywhere—they very nigh jumped on me.

"" Oh," says Skibby, starin' dull an' rum in the eyes. "Rats, is it? All right, if it's on'y rats."

'So we legged it up the dancers, 'cos the stuff was on the top floor an' the roof. Skibby was all jumpy, an' the farther up we went the jumpier 'e got. 'E backed away sudden from every door, an' every now an' then 'e turned round an' looked 'ard down the stairs.

"" What's up with you?" I says.

"I don't like this place," says Skibby; "it's full o'—full o' rats; and noises."

'It's a fact there *was* noises, but it was what the rats made; they was everywhere. But a rum thing I did notice when we got near the top was that some o' the rats began to foller us. Not snappish, nor anything like that, you understand, but just trottin' up close

TEACHER AND TAUGHT 121

behind like tame 'uns—or more like frightened 'uns, if you understand. Like a little dawg as gets close behind 'is master when 'e sees a big dawg comin'. But Skibby, 'e never seemed to notice 'em, but kep' on starin' wide all round 'im, like as if 'e was afraid o' some one poppin' out at 'im.

'Well, there was a room a-top o' the place where there was a row o' taps an' a lot o' thick pipe an' a trough agin the wall, lined with lead. It was the best part o' the job, an' good for a fust-rate sackful in twenty minutes. So I outs with the chisels an' 'ammers to get to work, but Skibby wouldn't touch 'em. 'E took no notice o' me, but stuck with 'is back to the trough, starin' at the door we come in by.

"Ketch 'old," I says. "Are you drunk, or what?"

'But 'e on'y stood an' stared at the door; so I wasted no more time. I began a-pullin' down the pipes on my own. "A fine cop bringin' you," I says. "I bet you'll be on the job when it comes to takin' your whack, anyhow," I says. So I got on pullin' away the pipes. An' then I see as the rats was

I 22 DIVERS VANITIES

gatherin' thick under the trough—between us an' the wall, you see. Such a rum start as that I never see in my life. They come sneakin' along the corner o' the wall all round—it was a cement floor—an' bunchin' up in a sort o' heap under the trough, an' the rummiest thing was all of 'em was lookin' an' sniffin' one way —between our legs at the door. I let go the pipe to look at 'em; an' then I heard Skibby go down whack on the floor, makin' noises like a chained-up dawg.

"'Elp, Bob!" 'e calls out. "'Elp! Don't let im do it, Bob! Take it away from 'im, Bob!"

'I turned round, an' there 'e was on the floor, on his knees an' one hand, fencin' away with the other 'and in front of 'im.

"For God's sake have mercy!" 'e said; a-talkin' to the empty room between 'im an' the door. "For God's sake have mercy! I've died—I've died a dozen times a'ready! Ain't it enough? Not now! Let me go! Let me go to my children!"

'I took him by the arm an' spoke to him, but he never turned his head; an' his face was worse than any corpse's I ever see. An' s'elp me, I looked under the trough, an' there

TEACHER AND TAUGHT 123

was the rats all round the other way, tails out, shovin' their noses down into the corner, an' fightin' to get deeper in the crowd! I knelt down aside of Skibby, an' shook him, an' he groaned, an' fell of a heap—sort o' fainted.

'I'd had enough for a bit, so I shoved the hammers an' chisels in the sack an' rolled it up, an' I shook up Skibby again, an' started to get him out of it. He rolled up pretty dull an' stupid with a bit more shaking, an' I got him down the stairs. An' when we went out o' the room I see the rats sneakin' off both ways along the corner of the wall an' round to the door.

'I dragged 'im through the winder somehow, an' out on the marsh. "What's come to you, Skibby?" I says. "Are you balmy?"

"Didn't you see 'im?" says he, hangin' on to me tremblin'; "didn't you see 'im?'

""See who?" says I.

"" Flash Povey," says Skibby.

""Flash Povey!" says I. "Why, he's been dead a month!"

'An' so he had. He pegged out while Skibby was doin' his six months, you remember.'

'Um,' said Snorkey Timms. 'An' that's all?'

'That's all what I didn't tell the coroner,' answered Bob. 'But I said 'e seemed very much off 'is rocker while 'e was with me. An' when we got to the canal he would go down along the towpath, though it wasn't 'is way 'ome.

"Go along, Bob," 'e says; "you leave me alone. I 'll be better in a bit."

'I didn't quite know what to do, but I thought I'd come along an' tell 'is missis 'e seemed a bit round-my-'at. An' so I did. An' they found 'im in the canal the next morning.'

HEADS AND TAILS

.

A BLOT ON ST. BASIL

I N the parish of St. Basil-in-the-East there is like to be a vacancy for a male Biblereader, for committees are aflare at the scandalous misuse of some part of Mr. Albert Murch's last week's pay. It was not extravagant pay for a week, being, in fact, some way short of a sovereign. But it was explained to him at his appointment that the consciousness of doing good should support him : not to mention his old mother. And many people—on the committees, for instance —worked zealously for no other reward whatever : as was notorious everywhere ; and if it were not notorious, truly it was by no neglect of the committees.

Nor is this the first complaint against Mr. Murch, though certainly it is the most shocking. He was a promising young man in the beginning, becomingly docile and obedient, and with some enthusiasm for his work, as was

127

shown by his renunciation of his situation and prospects, in order to devote himself thereunto. But as time went, and his clothes grew seedier, it became vaguely suspected that he had begun to hold secret opinions of his own in the matters of visits and relief of the poor: an ineffable presumption. For the committees, and the associations, and the rest, did they not know all about it? They gave their whole energies (for some hours a week) to the business, and their names were known far and wide as Authorities on the Lives of the Poor; while he, of whom nobody out of the parish had ever heard, was little more than one of the poor himself, groping about underground among them. Now and again he had an irritating trick of being right; and if he had been less insignificant, and if the committees and associations had not needed most of their jealousy and spite for use among themselves, he would have run into trouble sooner.

It seemed plain that constant contact with the lower orders had blunted all his finer feelings. He would recommend the most sullen and unrepentant for relief—people so wholly conscious of their lack of claim that

they never asked for themselves; people altogether unconverted; while others, fervidly converted a dozen times over, and ever ready to be converted again, he reported 'undeserving.' Fortunately there were those who could check his discreditable partialities; as in a flagrant case, but a little before his final lapse, when a member of a committee, minded to make personal visits in Randall's Rents. found two very respectful and plainly deserving families wholly destitute of bedding, coals, and provisions-a state of affairs that Mr. Murch had never even reported. The deficiencies were supplied on the spot. And the Bible-reader's explanations, when he was called to account, were far-fetched and ludicrous. He tried to convince the committee that the two families, the Dodds and the Blandys, having word of the nearing visitor, passed their portable property through their windows, which stood frame to frame in a wall-angle; first all the Dodd bedclothes into the Blandys' room, and then, as soon as the visitor was engaged on other floors, all the Blandy property, with the Dodds' own, in the opposite direction, so that both rooms should

I

seem equally necessitous. To offer such a story was a mere trifling with the committee, and Mr. Murch was told so, with asperity. It was also an insult to the intelligence of the exploring committee-member, and an evidence of an unworthy attitude of mind toward the suffering poor.

Mr. Murch, for his part, went his way hopelessly enough. He was not a strong man, either in body or in spirit; and such strength as he possessed grew from fervour of conviction and knowledge of his work. Still, he was ever at odds with himself, and the prey of doubts. *Was* he right, after all, in his treatment of the Hanks, and should he have said what he did to the Poysers or not? Such questions kept him awake at night. Again, should he have given the man Briggs those few coppers from his own pocket (for the committee would give nothing), when his mother was old and ailing, and really needed beef-tea? Which way lay his duty?

His offence, which surprised even the Randall's Renters, and for that was noised abroad, was committed on a dank, wet day, when the world bore a more than commonly hopeless aspect in his eyes. His umbrella had grown so bad of late, had gone at so many joints, that he left it at home. He buttoned his coat about him—though he was loth to put strain on the worn button-holes—turned down his hat-brim, and dodged the puddles as best he might.

Randall's Rents was to be the scene of his morning's work, and thither he took his way, through streets growing narrower and fouler as he went. Mrs. Bannam's was the case he had most in mind, and he doubted much if he should find her alive. A long course of drinking, and insufficient eating with it, had laid her low with a hopeless hobnailed liver. and now hyperstatic pneumonia had come in to cut the struggle shorter. As a hard drinker she was no rarity in Randall's Rents, but she had been also a hard worker, which was in no way so common. She had sworn at a lady visitor, who had pushed into her room without knocking or asking leave, and so was cut off from the aid of committees ; and she had loudly proclaimed that she could work for her own blankets, coals, and groceries, and would neither beg, nor go to church, nor be con-

verted, in order to get them free. She had been the chief support of a very large son of about thirty, who cherished his constitution by leaning against the doorpost of the Three Bells, and felt unfitted for personal exertion except when supplies ran short, and it became imperatively necessary to punch his mother. So that her now destitute child had taken himself off, and neighbours tended her.

As Mr. Murch, already half wet through, turned the corner into Randall's Rents, harsh yells met his ears, and an occasional shout, as of encouragement. The yells were the yells of Mrs. Blandy, who danced about the gutter, and screamed defiance at the Dodds, one and all. For the Dodds had turned out unsportsmanlike in regard to the spoil of the committeemember, and this was the third day of the consequent row. The fortune of sport had so laid it that the Dodds had received the larger dole, and while the Blandys very properly held that the whole bag, as product of their joint operations, should be put to fair division, the Dodds held fast to all they had got, and kept in the family all the liquor it produced.

'Call yerself a man!' shrieked Mrs. Blandy,

who was menacing each member of the opposing family in turn, and now came to its head. 'Call yerself a man! Why, look there! There goes the bloomin' Bible-reader. Blimy if 'e ain't a better man than you! 'E don't 'ide away from a woman, any'ow! An' you're a----'

Mr. Murch hurried on, and entered an open door. Mrs. Bannam's room was on the second floor, but he stopped at a door just within the passage to ask for news. He knocked, but got no answer. Then again, and called, 'Mrs. Tapner!' Whereat came a sound from within, between a grunt and a wail, and Murch pushed open the door.

Mrs. Tapner was very fat, very dirty, very much unhooked about the bodice, greatly bedraggled about the hair, and not at all sober. She sat on a stool, and her head lay back against the wall.

'Giddy young kipper!' she gurgled, with a leer. 'Giddy young kipper, comin' into a lady's room when she's drunk! 'Ave a lil drop yeself!' And she pointed to a small flat bottle on the floor beside her.

It was a safe offer, for everybody knew Mr.

Murch for a teetotaler. 'I came to ask about Mrs. Bannam,' he said, 'before I go up. I suppose you've not been up there this morning?'

'Mish' Bannam's wuss off 'n me,' the woman answered, with a hiccup and a giggle. 'I'm in 'eaven; presen'ly she'll be in 'ell, with no 'eaven fust, like what I've got. Doctor's up there now.'

Murch thought he would wait, and see the doctor as he came out. He turned slowly toward the door, and the woman behind him chuckled again.

'What's good o' you?' she said. 'You bring pore people 'ell out o' the Bible; others brings us 'eaven—in a quartern bottle.'

'If you was sober you'd be ashamed to know you said such things,' said Mr. Murch. 'There's no 'eaven in the gin-bottle, but bitter repentance. Any one that brings you that 's no friend.'

'Ain't they? Not when they brings it in a ticket, or a pair o' boots, or a petticut? Oh, there 's ways! You know.'

Truly he knew, and knew the regular tariff in gin for charity-given shirts and boots and groceries. But the doctor's step was on the stairs.

'Ah!' said the doctor on the landing; 'I won't be back again unless I'm called, and I know I shan't be. Two or three hours is about her time—more or less. I suppose you must say something, but I wouldn't worry her.'

The air of the room was faint and fetid. A rag of old skirt half obscured the grimy window, against which a bare-armed slattern pressed her face, to catch what view she might of the row outside Dodd's. She turned her head at Murch's entrance, but, seeing it was he, she addressed her eyes again to the window.

The bed was a low one, indefinite as to shape and supports, and covered with the dying woman's skirts and under-clothes, supplementary to the insufficient bed-linen. A chair had been planted at the upper end, supported in which she half sat, half lay. Her face was gross and puffy, slaty in hue, and blue about the mouth, and she breathed lightly and quickly, eyes fixed on the wall before her: for to take breath was now conscious and incessant work. Murch stepped quietly across the floor, and knelt beside her.

'Don't—read,' she said presently, with a breath between the words.

He had not intended to read, for he remembered the doctor's caution. Without, the row waxed amain, and it was plain that one Dodd, at least, had sallied from the stronghold. Feet pattered on the pavement, and boys yelled delight. At the window the woman jammed her eye closer, for the fray was drifting up the street.

Murch bent his head for a few seconds. When he looked up the dying woman was regarding him—a little curiously, he thought.

'I'm-goin'-'ard-crool 'ard,' she gasped.

He offered comforting words—though he had said them so often in such cases that they had become a formula, and he felt them a mockery. The row in the street quieted suddenly, and then revived in a new key. No doubt a policeman had come.

'Can I do anything to make you comfortable?' Murch asked, softly.

'Ever-know-me-beg?'

'Never once.'

Again her eyes were turned on him with an

A BLOT ON ST. BASIL 137

odd, questioning look. 'Then—gimme—sixpence—now,' she said.

He wondered. 'What is it you want?' he asked.

She made as though to shake her head. 'No-gimme-the-sixpence.'

Too well he knew what any bye-chance sixpence went to buy in Randall's Rents. 'But,' he murmured, 'I—I'm afraid you'd buy gin with it.'

At the words the slaty mask lit up, and the eyes turned skyward. 'Wouldn't—I—just!' said Mrs. Bannam.

He stood, conscious of a strange shock. Well indeed his creed taught him—the hard creed he learned at his mother's knees—the fate of that lost soul in two hours' time. And the words were fresh in his ears—the words of the obscene creature leering and rolling below : 'No 'eaven fust, like what I 've got!'

He turned toward the door, his hand to his head. Then he looked, as for help, to the slattern at the window; but though she may have heard, she looked without, where two policemen were hauling off her neighbours. His gaze fell last on the bed, and there was

a blue, appealing face that looked as it were already from another world.

Two pennies and a sixpence was all left of last week's pay. He scarce knew his hand had gone to his pocket ere the sixpence was lying on the bed, and he was stumbling blindly on the stairs.

ONE MORE UNFORTUNATE

DILL HARNELL, lighterman, red and hairy, clumped home late up Old Gravel Lane. For such bad times as these on the river, Bill had had a lucky spell, and he bore its trophies with him. A new pair of waterboots is a thing of consideration, a matter of thirty-five shillings; a piece of trade gear renewed on momentous days, years apart, when the fates are propitious and savings adequate; days remembered with birthdays and wedding-This had been such a day; more, it was davs. a day of general rig-out, and Bill Harnell's blue serge coat, thick as a board, was new and stiff from the slop-shop, as also was his cap. Where light fell from a shop window a bulging pocket was observable in the new coat, with an exposed wrap of paper and a fishtail—signs of supper provided for. And so Bill Harnell, rolling at the shoulders, stiff and heavy below the 139

knees, clumped home that evening up Old Gravel Lane, reflective.

Truly he was a fortunate man, and not as so many in the swamp of humanity about him. There were some whom the price of his waterboots would keep in better raiment than their own for two years and more, and to whom his serge coat, when rotten and threadbare with time, would be a prize to risk gaol or life for; many who at that moment might be debating whether or not more of life were worth the waiting—for want of an unconsidered morsel of that supper that bulged his coat-pocket.

Bill Harnell might have been clairvoyant. Two hundred yards ahead, where the great dock-wall turned its vast flank into the lane, a bridge spanned a dark channel. It was the 'Mr. Baker's trap ' of old days—since that coroner's time called, with more sentiment and less wit, the Bridge of Sighs. Here the life-weary, and those drunk enough to feel so, from all Wapping, Shadwell, and Ratcliff flung over into the foul dock-fluid, and were drowned and lost, or fished out, dead or alive as the case might be, with boat-hooks. Mostly they were women. And there were so many that a policeman on that beat would stop and watch any woman as she crossed the bridge, and would hasten to move on one who showed a sign of lingering.

Now no policeman was in sight; no man but one, a hulking shadow, half visible up a foul passage. Down on the rail of the bridge a woman cowered, thinly clothed and almost shoeless, clutching the iron with both hands, and turning her eager, haggard face this way and that as she listened.

From along the lane came the sound of a slow, heavy tramp. A policeman! The woman rose and hurried toward the deeper shadow by the dock-wall. No—not a policeman; a home-going lighterman with heavy new water-boots. The woman hesitated and stopped. There were other, fainter footsteps farther off. Now—or wait? Now. She ran back to the middle of the bridge, seized the rail, flung her knee upon it and rolled over.

There was a great splash and a shriek. Bill Harnell, slow and heavy ashore, was deft and active in sight of water. From his trudge he broke into a clangorous run, and swung down by the bridge-foot to the quay. There was no boat and no long hook. In an instant his thick

coat was off, and sitting on it, he tore off his heavy boots, dropped them on the spot, and dived. Something floated in the shadow of the bridge, and for that he swam. It was the woman, floating still, and shrieking, though now but faintly. He took her by the hair and turned for the quay steps. She made no trouble by way of clinging and clutching, for which Bill was duly thankful; for he had rescued before, in the river. Up the steps he dragged her by the armpits and set her down. There he left her, and took to staring about the quay paving : for the black heap of coat and boots was no longer there.

His glance rose from his feet, and lo! up by the bridge-foot, her single skirt clutched about her knees, scuttled the woman, nimble though dripping, and vanished in the foul passage, where now no hulking shadow was. Two seconds more of staring, and Bill followed in his wet socks. But the passage was empty. It led into an alley ; the alley was empty also. Bill Harnell returned, and found a stranger or two.

'Lor'!' said an immense woman who kept her hands under her apron. 'Done 'im for 'is boots, pore bloke. What a shame!' 'Wet, mate?' asked another, kindly.

'It's jist the same ol' game,' pursued the first. 'They done it afore, many's a time. It's water-boots they tries for mostly. They ought t' 'ave six munse, both on 'em—'er an 'er bloke. *She* won't never be drownded; swims like anythink!'

'Wot's 'er name?' demanded Bill, as the state of the case grew apparent. 'Oo are they, an' where do they live?'

The faces about him were instantly expressionless as a brick wall. 'No—we dunno, mate,' came the reply in far-away tones, 'we dunno nothin' about 'em. You go 'ome 'fore you ketch cold.'

His teeth were chattering already. 'An' if I'd 'a' let 'er drownd,' he mumbled dismally, 'I might 'a' got five bob for findin' the body!' And this was the truth.

INGRATES AT BAGSHAW'S

THOUGH it was not in the main road Bagshaw's was a place as well known as the parish church. It was, indeed, in a bystreet, but hard by the end that joined the chief market of the neighbourhood. Bagshaw was a chemist and druggist, and his shop, once filling no more than the space of one room in a six-roomed house, had grown into the houses on each side and up toward their roofs, till, like a great flaming cancer, it had assimilated and transformed the whole triple structure, and, with shop, storerooms, and what not, left but one old room at the first-floor back that was unused by way of trade. It was in this room that old Nye and his wife bestowed themselves at night.

Well it was for them, said many, that they had fallen into the hands of such a man as Mr. Bagshaw: else the workhouse had been their portion long since. Old Nye had been

INGRATES AT BAGSHAW'S 145

a soldier, but all that now remained of his soldiering was a Crimean medal that was never seen. He was a grey, neutral sort of old man, a docile fulfiller of orders, prompted through the world by his wife, and aimless away from her. She grew old, unsteady, and peevish, as, indeed, did he. They snarled at each other by fits, but they were never far apart. To all who would see they stood a monument of Mr. Bagshaw's zeal in good deeds. For twelve years and more had they enjoyed of his charity the shelter of the top back room, such cast-off clothes as could not be sold, and a not infrequent shilling. On their part they

> Scrubbed the floors, Cleaned the windows and the paint, Polished the brass plates, Washed the bottles, Swept, Dusted, Carried coals, Cleaned stoves, Washed towels and dusters, Ran on errands, Licked labels,

ĸ

and when Mr. Bagshaw was too busy to go home at mid-day they cooked chops and washed plates. When it was muddy, too, old Nye cleaned Mr. Bagshaw's boots, and when it was dry summer he refreshed the shop-front with new paint. What the old couple did with their leisure was not known : some feared they wasted it in idleness. Others held it ill that comfortable berths should exist for them that had pensions, though most knew that old Nye had none. He was not an interesting old soldier; he told no stories, and even his limp, he said, he got from falling off a ladder. When first he came under Mr. Bagshaw's protection he would have liked to wear his medal on his waistcoat, as he had done aforetime; but Mr. Bagshaw taught him that he should rather be ashamed of having once given himself to the trade of murder, and the medal was hidden shamefacedly away.

For Mr. Bagshaw was a man of influence among the meaner minds about him: an elevating force through all Bow. Not a chapel revival meeting but was the goodlier and the juicier for his fervid exhortings—even for his presence: not a prayer-meeting but gained in desert by his copious invocations. He had become stout and round-faced in his prosperity, but the face was pale, smooth, and flat, and bore no trace of any bodily indulgence that was not respectable. He walked in the street with his head thrown back, the cape of his Inverness cloak flung wide over his shoulders, black silk lining outward, and his expression that of joyous piety. Altogether a man of great popular account. He was a guardian of the poor, and in that capacity had long maintained a dignified struggle against oakum picking in the casual ward: a task dishonouring to the workers, a thing destructive of the dignity of labour and an insult to the higher humanity. More, he was a vestryman: and the navvies found him a ready champion in their protest against the use of pauper labour on the roads. So that his virtues were not unregarded of the people, and, indeed, he had his reward, even in business. In his shop, withal, his excellence shone undimmed. He had no medical or surgical qualifications, yet he freely gave the best advice he could to the suffering poor who came for drugs, and not one was sent empty

away, so long as he had some money to offer, however little, for medicine. For, once the sum available were ascertained, it were hard indeed if something could not be made up that should come within the price, and moreover, leave the shade of profit that was Mr. Bagshaw's just due. But some payment there must be, for then was the beneficiary's selfrespect and independence maintained; and there was no credit, for debt destroyed the moral fibre. It is the duty of a philanthropist to consider such things for his ignorant neighbours.

And so Mr. Bagshaw, diligent in his business, prospered in well-doing. Even his maintenance of Old Nye and his wife was not all loss. In addition to the services their natural gratitude prompted them to render, there came two several five-pound notes from an officer of Nye's old regiment whose servant the old man had been, and these went some way toward repayment for their lodging and expenses, which, indeed, were not over-large after all. Moreover, there was no necessity for a boy, nor for a charwoman. Still, there were vexations. The Nyes grew old and ineffectual.

148

Their admiration of their patron's discourses and invocations led them to his chapel in clothes that were disgraceful to a respectable place of worship, and reflected discredit on himself; to these intrusions, however, he put an end. Then it was found that Nye had pawned his old silver watch—had gone straight from Mr. Bagshaw's establishment into a low pawnshop, and had probably been seen. True, he was penitent, when taxed with the fault, but the thing was done.

But chiefly, the old couple aged fast. There came a time when old Nye was unsafe on the steps as he cleaned the windows, and when, in fact, the windows were very ill cleaned. His sight was bad, too, and he knocked down jars. He grew slow on errands, and forgot them half-way. Once he broke a window as he staggered by with a shutter; he could not carry a scuttle without dropping a trail of coal, and bottles, in the washing, slipped from his shaking hands and smashed. The mild young shop assistant helped him, but he had work of his own, and there was no concealing the old man's growing uselessness. He felt it himself, and strove to hide it in a show of alacrity and nimbleness that made things worse. As for the old woman, though her wits remained the clearer, she failed otherwise worse than he. She would drop in a heap from her chronic rheumatism, and her share of the charing would fall to be done by Old Nye, unequal to his own. Old Nye and his missis were worn out.

Clearly, the thing could not go on thus. Bagshaw's with smeared windows, half-polished brass, dirty floors—it would never do. Somebody else must be found to do the work. Certainly it would come more expensive, but it could not be helped; and by the favour of providence the business could well afford it. The question was how to get rid of old Nye and his wife. Popular as Mr. Bagshaw was, a little thing might destroy the general remembrance of his years of patient benignity. Fortunately a way presented itself.

Not far from Bagshaw's was a public-house where forms and trestle-tables still stood in front as they had done when Bow was a green village. Old Nye was passing this place on some dimly-remembered errand, when a greengrocer's man said to three soldiers with whom he sat: 'Look at that; 'e's a old soldier— Crimea. Ain't very bloomin', is 'e, not to look at?' Old Nye heard himself hailed, and one of the soldiers, reaching out, seized him by the arm. 'Scuse me, sergeant, you're going past the canteen. Come—don't be proud, if we *are* on'y young 'uns.' And he drew old Nye to the seat beside him.

The old man would not stay long, for he had his errand, and must not seem slow. He was dull and preoccupied, and only answered, 'Thank ye kindly,' and replied to whatever was said with doubtful stammers and mumblings. But the beer comforted him, and presently he went his way with firmer steps.

Few of her neighbours' faults escaped the eyes and ears of Mrs. Webster, moralist. Indeed, she had observed the whole circumstances of old Nye's detention, from the door of the adjoining greengrocer's. Determined that Mr. Bagshaw should at least know how his forbearance was abused, she hastened at once to that philanthropist with a full report. Was it right that his dependant should thus openly disgrace him, carousing with common soldiers before a public-house? Deeply pained as Mr. Bagshaw was, he saw his duty clearly. The Nyes must go. If all his years of patient effort had failed to arouse in them the proper moral sense, then the attempt was futile. Sorrowfully, but with unmistakable firmness, he announced his determination to old Nye. The old man stared and gulped, and clutched at the counter with the nearer hand. His gaze wandered round the shop and he mumbled dismally, but he said nothing. Having discharged a painful duty with a proper observance, Mr. Bagshaw retired behind the shop.

It was at least an hour ere old Nye came to Mr. Bagshaw, and, feebly and with a trembling dryness of the mouth, besought a reconsideration—at least a respite. His wife was bad just then (she was, indeed, in bed at the moment) but would be better soon. They separated man and wife in the workhouse; and, perhaps, in a little while he could find another place. He was truly sorry; it should not occur again; and so forth. But Mr. Bagshaw's resolve was not to be shaken by mere words. This much he conceded, nevertheless: that the pair should stay till the end of the week. For he reflected that he was not yet prepared with any one to succeed them.

Old Nye did his futile best with the duties of both till Friday, when the old woman appeared again and went about her work as she had not done for months; so that Mr. Bagshaw half thought of the possibility of keeping her without her husband. In the dinner-hour, while Mr. Bagshaw was away, she talked to the mild assistant with deferential flattery, offered to clean down his shelves behind the dispensing screen, and asked a respectful question or two about the drugs she found there. At closing-time that night as the assistant reached his coat he heard old Nye say in the back scullery :—

'There 'll be the brass to clean fust thing in the mornin'; I 'll go down the yard an' mix the ile and brickdust ready.'

'Not to-night,' answered the old woman. 'Rest now, Tom.'

The mild assistant had never heard old Nye's Christian name before.

In the morning the assistant found the shutters still up. He carried a key of the

shop door, however, and passed in. Nobody was about. He called up the stairs and out into the yard, but was not answered. Then he went up to the door of the little bedroom and knocked vigorously. Still there was no sound. He called. The door was not locked, so presently he pushed it open.

The blind was down, and the old iron bedstead, with its ragged heap of bed, lay in shadow. There was a close smell of guttered candle, and another smell, slighter and subtler. He pulled the blinds aside, and the light fell on a pillow and on a man's face, livid, blue, and staring, with set teeth and frothy lips. He started back, tearing the rotten blind from its roller; and there on the bed's edge, as in act of mounting it, lay huddled another body, trailing to the floor a skinny shank, knotted and monstrous at the knee.

He ran into the street, aghast and shouting. People gathered and policemen came. When the stairs were mounted again the smell of guttered candle was still to be perceived, but the fainter scent of prussic acid had fled on the fresher air. Under the woman's clenched hand lay a blue phial with a staring label. It was one, the assistant saw, from a shelf behind the dispensing screen. When they came to look at the spot whence it had been taken, there, in a little heap, lay a pierced pennypiece, three halfpence, and a blackened old Crimean medal.

Sympathy for Mr. Bagshaw was general through all Bow.

RHYMER THE SECOND

RILL WRAGG, dealer in all creatures in size between that of a donkey and that of a mouse, but chiefly merchant of dogs, keeps a little shop on the right of a stable-entry in ----well, in London. He has taken me into his confidence, and there may be reasons why he would not like to see his precise address in print. Bill is a stoutish man of forty-five, with a brown, shaven face that looks very soft and puffy under the eyes and hard as rock everywhere else. He is a prosperous man nowadays, as prosperity goes in the dog and guinea-pig line, and he has a sort of semi-detached assistant, a slightly junior creature of his own kind. whose name is Sam. Sam's other name is sometimes Brown, sometimes Styles, and sometimes Walker; and sometimes Sam is Bill's accredited agent, and sometimes he doesn't even know him by sight.

Bill Wragg, as I have said, has now and again

taken me into his confidence, in an odd, elliptic, non-committal manner that is all his own. Thus I have learned how, in the beginning of things, he started business in the parrot line with no money and no parrots; of how he set up, after this first transaction, with a capital of five shillings and an empty bird-cage; and other such professional matters. Among them was the story of a champion fox-terrier which he once possessed, from which he had made a very respectable profit, and to which he looked back with much pride.

Bill sat on the edge of his rat-pit as he told the story, while I, preferring the society of Bill's best bull-pup before that of the few hundred squirming creatures that wriggled and fought a foot below Bill's coat-tails, used the upturned basket that was the seat of honour of the place.

'That little bit o' business,' said Bill, 'was one o' my neatest, an' yet it was simple an' plain enough for any chap as was properly up in the lor about dawgs; any other cove might ha' made 'is honest fifty quid or so just the same way if he'd ha' thought of it; might do it now a'most—anyway if there was a mad-dog

scare on, like what there was when I done this. It was jist this way. Me an' Sam, we was a-lookin' through the Crystal Palace Show when we sees quite a little crowd in the middle o' the fox-terrier bench. "Oh, what a love!" says one big gal. "What a darlin'!" says another. "He's a good dawg if you like," says a swell. All a-puttin' on the mighty fly, ye know, 'cos they could see "Fust Prize" stuck up over the dawg, so he was pretty sure to be a good 'un. "'E is a good pup, sure enough," says Sam, when we got past the crowd; "wait till them swells hooks it, an' see." An' right enough, 'e was jist the best fox-terrier under the twelvemonth that ever I see, in a show or out. Sharp an' bright as a bantam; lovely 'ead; legs, back, chest, fust-rate everywhere; an' lor', what a neck! Not a bad speck on 'im. Well-there, you know what 'e is! Rhymer the Second; fit to win anywhere now, though 'e's getting a bit old.'

I knew the name very well as that of a dog that had been invincible in fox-terrier open classes a few years back. It was news to me that Bill Wragg had ever possessed such a dog as that. 'Rhymer the Second,' Bill repeated, biting off a piece from the straw he was chewing and beginning at the other end. 'Though I called 'im Twizzler when 'e was mine. Pure Bardlet strain, an' the best that ever come from it. An' 'ere 'e was, fust in puppy class, fust in novice class, fust in limit class, an' all at fust go.'

""Eh?" says Sam, "that's about yer sort, ain't it?"

"Why, yus," I says, "'e's a bit of all right. I could do very nice with 'im," I says.

'Sam grins, artful like. "Well, ye never know yer luck," he says. An' I was a-beginnin' to think things over.'

Mr. Wragg drew another straw from a sack by his side and resumed.

'So we went an' bought a catalogue, an' I went on a-thinkin' things over. I thought 'em over to that extent that I fell reg'lar in love with that little dawg, an' made up my mind I could pretty 'ardly live without 'im. I am that sentimental, ye see, over a nice dawg. We sees the owner's address in the catalogue, an' he was a rare toff—reg'lar nob, with a big 'ouse over Sutton way, breedin' fox-terriers for

amusement. Sam took a bit o' trouble an' found out all about the 'ouse, an' 'e found out that the swell kep' a boy that took out all the dawgs for exercise reg'lar every mornin'. "I thought as 'ow you might like to 'ave jist one more fond look at 'im," says Sam.

"Well, I think I should," says I; "an' maybe take 'im a little present—a bit o' liver or what not."

'So Sam borrowed a 'andy little ponybarrer, an' next mornin' me an' 'im went fer a drive over Sutton way. We stops at a quiet, convenient sort o' corner by a garden wall, where the boy allus come by with the dawgs, an' Sam, what 'ad picked up a pore stray cat close by, 'e stood off a bit farther on, like as though 'e'd never seen me afore in all his nat'ral.

'Well, we didn't have to wait very long afore the boy comes along with a 'ole mob o' fox-terriers, all runnin' all over the shop, 'cept two or three young 'uns on leads, an' givin' the boy all he could do to keep 'em together, I can tell ye. There was very nigh a score in the crowd, but I picked out my little beauty at once, an' there 'e was, trottin' along nice and genelmanly jist where I wanted 'im, a bit behind most on 'em. Jist as the boy goes past me I ketches my little beauty's eye an' whips out my little present—a nice bit o' liver with just a *touch* o' fakement on it, you understand—just enough to fetch 'im. At the same moment Sam, in front, 'e somehow lets go the pore stray cat, an' off goes the 'ole bloomin' pack o' terriers arter 'er, an' the boy arter *them*, hollerin' an' whippin' like fun—all 'cept my little beauty, as was more took up with my little bit o' liver. See?'

I saw, and the old rascal's eyes twinkled with pride in the neatness of his larceny.

'Well, that cat made sich a fair run of it, an' the dawgs went arter 'er at sich a split, that in about 'arf a quarter of a minute my pore little beauty was a lost dawg with nobody in the world to take care of 'im but me an' Sam. An' in about 'arf a quarter of a minute more 'e was in a nice warm basket with plenty o' straw, a-havin' of a ride 'ome in the pony-barrer jist as fast as the pony could take 'im. *I* ain't the cove to leave a pore little dawg all alone in the world.'

Here I laughed, and Bill Wragg's face

assumed an expression of pained surprise. 'Well, no more I ain't,' he said. 'Look what a risk I was a-takin' all along of a romantical attachment for that dawg. Why, I might ha' bin 'ad up for *stealin*' 'im!'

I banished unseemly mirth and looked very serious. 'So you might,' I said. 'Terrible. Go on. Did you bring him home?'

"E accompanied us, sir, all the way. When we took 'im out 'e was just a bit shy-like at bein' in a strange place, but as well as ever. I says to the missis, I says, "'Ere's a pore little lost dawg we've found. I think 'e's a pretty good 'un."

"" Ah!" says she, "that 'e is." The missis 'as got a pretty good eye for a dawg—for a woman! "That 'e is," says she. "Are ye goin' to keep 'im?"'

"Keep 'im?" says I. "No," I says, "not altogether. That wouldn't be honest. I'm a-goin' to buy 'im, legal an' honourable."

""Buy 'im?" says the missis, not tumblin' to the racket. "Buy 'im? 'Ow?"

"Buy 'im cheap," says I, "in about a month's time. 'E'd be too dear jist at present for a pore 'ard-workin' chap like me. But we'll keep 'im for a month in *case* we're able to find out the owner. Pity we can't afford to feed 'im very well," I says, "an' o' course 'e *might* get a touch o' mange or summat—but that's luck. All you've got to do is to keep 'im close when I'm out, an' take care 'e don't get lost again."

'So we chained 'im up amongst the rest for that night, an' we kep' 'im indoors for a month on the chain. O' course, bein' a pore man. I couldn't afford to feed 'im as well as the others-'im bein' another man's dawg as could well afford to keep 'im, an' ought never to ha' bin so careless a-losin' of 'im. An' besides, a dawg kep' on the chain for a month don't want so much grub as one as gits exercise. Anybody knows that. An' what's more, as I was a-goin' to buy 'im reg'lar, the wuss condition 'e got in the cheaper 'e'd come, ye see. So if we did starve 'im a bit, more or less, it was all out of affection for 'im. An' we let 'is coat go any'ow, an' we give it a touch of a little fakement I know about that makes it go patchy an' look like mange-though it's easy enough got rid of. An' so we kep' 'im for

a month, an' 'e got seedier every day; an', o' course, we never 'eard anything from the swell at Sutton.

'Well, at the end o' the month the little dawg looks pretty mis'rable an' taper. An', to say nothink o' the mangy coat an' bad condition, all 'is spirit an' carriage was gone, an' *you* know as 'ow spirit an' carriage is arf the pints in a fox-terrier. So I says to the missis, "Come," I says, "I'm about tired o' keepin' another man's dawg for nothink. Jist you put a string on 'im an' take 'im round to the p'lice-station."

"What?" says the missis. "Why, I thought you was a-goin' to *buy* him!" For ye see she 'adn't tumbled to the racket yet.

"." Never you mind," says I; "you git yer bonnet an' do what I tell you."

'So the missis gits her bonnet an' puts a string on Rhymer the Second (which looked anythink but a winner by this time, you may bet) an' goes off to the p'lice-station. She'd got her tale all right, o' course, from me, all about the stray dawg that had bin follerin' 'er, an' seemed so 'ungry, pore thing, an' wouldn't go away, an' that she was 'arf afraid of. So

164

they took 'im in, o' course, as dooty bound, an' put 'im along of the other strays, an' the missis she come 'ome without 'im.

'Well, Sam gives a sort o' casual eye to the p'lice-station, an' next mornin' 'e sees a bobby go off with the strays what had been collected -about 'arf-a-dozen of 'em-with our little chap among 'em, to the Dawgs' 'Ome. Now, in understandin' my little business speculation, you must remember that this was in the thick o' the muzzlin' rage, when the p'lice was very strict, an' the Dawgs' 'Ome was full enough to bust. I knowed the ropes o' the thing, an' I knowed pretty well what 'ud 'appen. The little dawg 'ud be took in among the others in the big yard where they keep all the little 'uns, a place cram jam full o' other dawgs about 'is size an' condition, so as it ain't allus easy to tell t'other from which. There 'e'd stop for three days-no less an' no more, unless 'e was claimed or bought. If 'e wasn't either claimed or bought at the end o' three days, into the oven 'e went, an' there was an end of 'im. Mind you, in ordinary the good 'uns 'ud be picked out an' nussed up an' what not, an' sold better; but these busy days there

was no time an' no conveniences for that, an' they 'ad to treat all alike. So that I was pretty sure anyway that the Sutton swell 'ad made 'is visit long ago, an', o' course, found nothink. So next day I says to the missis, "Missis, I've got another job for you. There's a pore little lost dawg at the Dawgs' 'Ome I want ye to buy. You'll git him for about five bob. 'E looks pretty much off colour, I expect—'arf starved, with a touch o' mange; an' 'e's a fox-terrier."

'When the missis tumbled to it at last I thought she'd ha' bust 'erself a-laughin'. "Lor', Bill," she says, "you—well there—you are! I never guessed what you was a-drivin' at!"

""All right," says I, "you know now, anyway. Pitch your mug a bit more solemn than that an' sling out arter the dawg. An' *mind*," I says, "mind an' git the proper receipt for the money in the orfice."

'Cos why? That's lor. *I* knowed all that afore I begun the speculation. You go an' buy a dawg, fair an' honest, at the Dawgs' 'Ome, an' get a receipt for yer money, an' that dawg's *yourn*—yourn straight an' legal, afore all the judges of England, no matter whose that dawg might ha' bin once. That's bin tried an' settled long ago. Now you see my arrangement plain enough, don't ye?'

'Yes,' I said, ' I think I do. A little rough on the original owner, though, wasn't it?'

'Business—nothink but business! Why, bless ye, I 'd ha' bin in the workus long enough ago if I 'adn't kep' a sharp eye to business. An', lor', honesty's the best policy, as this 'ere speculation shows ye plain. If I 'd ha' bin dishonest an' *stole* that dawg an' kep' it, what good would it ha' bin to me? None at all. I couldn't ha' showed it, I couldn't ha' sold it for more'n a song, an' if I 'ad, why, it 'ud ha' bin spotted an' I 'd ha' bin 'ad up. Well, six months' 'ard ain't what I keep shop for, an' it ain't business. But playin' the honest, legal, proper game I made a bit, as you'll see.

'The missis she goes off to the Dawgs' 'Ome. Mind you, *they* didn't know 'er. She only took the dawg to the p'lice, an' the p'lice took 'im to the 'ome. So the missis goes to the 'ome with 'er tale all ready, an' " Please, I want a little dawg," she says, "a

nice, cheap little dog for me an' my 'usband to make a pet of. I think I'd like one o' them little white 'uns," she says; "I dunno what they call 'em, but I mean them little white 'uns with black marks." She can pitch it, in pretty innocent, can the missis, when she likes.

"Why," says the man, "I expect you mean a fox-terrier. Well, we've got plenty o' them. Come this way, mum, an' look at 'em."

'So 'e takes 'er along to the yard where the little 'uns was, an' she looks through the bars an' pretty soon she spots our little dawg not far off, lookin' as bad as any of 'em. "There," says she, "that's the sort o' little dawg I was a-thinking of, if 'e wouldn't come too dear—that one there that looks so 'ungry, pore thing. I'd keep 'im well fed, I would," she says.

'Well, it was all right about the price, an' she got 'im for the five bob, an' got the receipt too, all reg'lar an' proper, in the orfice. "You ain't chose none so bad, mum," says the keeper, lookin' 'im over. "'E 's a very good little dawg is that, only out o' condition. If we 'adn't bin so busy we'd ha' put 'im into better trim, an' then 'e'd ha' bin dearer."

"." Oh," says the missis, "then I couldn't ave afforded to buy 'im; so I'm glad you didn't."

"Well," says the man, "there's no character with 'im, o' course, but I shouldn't be surprised if 'e was a pedigree dawg." 'Eknowed a thing or two, did that keeper.

'So ye see the little dawg was mine, proper an' legal. Bein' mine, I could afford to treat 'im well, an' precious soon, what with a dose or two o' stuff, careful feeding, plenty o' exercise, an' proper care o' the coat, Rhymer the Second was as bright an' 'andsome as ever. Only we called 'im Twizzler for reasons o' business, as you'll understand. An' 'e comes on so prime that I registers 'im, an' next show just round 'ere I enters 'im for every class 'e'd go in-open class, novice class, an' limit class. And blowed if 'e didn't take fust in all of 'em, an' a special too! But there—'e couldn't but win, sich a beauty as 'e was; he ketches the judge's eye at once. After all the bad 'uns 'ad bin sent out o' the

ring it was all done—the judge couldn't leave off lookin' at 'im. So there it was arter all —all the fusts for "Mr. W. Wragg's Twizzler, pedigree unknown. *Not for Sale.*"

'Well, that was pretty good, but there was more to come. Just afore the show closed I was a-lookin' round with Sam, when one o' the keepers comes up with a message from the sec't'ry. "There's a gent carryin' on like one o'clock," says the keeper, "about your fox-terrier. Swears it's 'is as was stole from 'im a while back, an' the sec't'ry would like you to step over."

'O' course, I was all ready, with the receipt snug an' andy in my pocket, an' I goes over bold as brass. There was the sec't'ry with 'is rosette, an' another chap with 'is, an' a p'liceman an' a keeper, an' there was the toff with gig-lamps an' a red face, a-shakin' of his fist an' rantin' an' goin' on awful. '' I tell you that's my dawg," 'e says; '' the most valuable animal in my kennels, stole while 'e was bein' exercised! Some one shall go to gaol over this!" 'e says. '' Show me the man as entered it!"

""All right, guv'nor," says I, calm an'

peaceful, "that's me; *I* entered 'im. Little dawg o' mine called Twizzler. What was you a-sayin' about 'im?"

"Why, the dog's mine, I tell you, you rascal! Stolen in February! And you've changed his name! What-----"

"Steady on, guv'nor," I says, quiet an' dignified. "You're excited an' rather insultin'. I ain't changed any dawg's name. 'E 'adn't got no name when I bought 'im, an' I give 'im the one 'e's got now. An' as to 'is bein' your dawg—well, 'e ain't, 'cos 'e's mine."

"Then how did you come by him?" he says, madder than ever.

"Bought 'im, sir," I says, "reg'lar an' proper an' legal. Bought 'im for five shillin's."

"Five shillings!" roars the toff. "Why, that dog's worth a hundred and fifty pounds! Here, where's a policeman? I'll give him in charge! I'll see this thing through; I'll----"

"Five bob was the price, guv'nor," says I, quiet an' genelmanly. "Though I've no doubt you understand 'is value better than what I do. An' 'ere's my receipt," I says,

172 DIVERS VANITIES

"that makes me 'is owner honest an' legal before any judge in England!" An' I pulls out the paper.

"Well, just look here," says the sec't'ry, "don't let's have any wrangling. There's a misunderstanding somewhere. You two gentlemen come into my office and see if it can't be settled." 'Cos, you see, a little crowd was a-gettin' round, an' the sec't'ry he see well enough 'ow I stood. So we walks over to the orfice, me leadin' the dawg along o' me, an' the toff puffin' an' blusterin' an' goin' on like steam.

""Come," says the sec't'ry, pleasant an' cordial, "you two gentlemen have a cigar with me, and a whisky and soda," 'e says; "and let's see if this little matter can't be settled in a friendly way," 'e says.

"Well," says I, "I'm agreeable enough. Only what can I do, when this 'ere genelman comes a-kickin' up a row an' claimin' my dawg, what I've bought legal an' aboveboard? I can only tell honest 'ow I bought 'im, an' show my legal receipt as proves what I say. *I'm* civil enough to the genelman," I says, "ain't I?" "Oh yes, o' course," says the sec't'ry. "D'ye mind lettin' me look at that receipt again? No doubt we'll come to an arrangement."

""There's the receipt, sir," I says; "I'm quite willin' to trust it to you as an honourable genelman," I says.

'So the sec't'ry 'as another look at the receipt, an' "Just excuse us a moment, Mr. Wragg," he says, an' 'e goes aside with the toff an' begins talkin' it over quiet, while I lit up an' 'ad my whisky an' soda. I should think it was a bob cigar. I could just 'ear a word 'ere an' there—" No help for it," "That 's how it stands legally," "Think yourself lucky," an' so on. An' at last they comes over an' the sec't'ry says, "Well, Mr. Wragg," he says, "there 's no doubt the dog 's legally yours, as you say, but this gentleman's willing to buy him of you, and give you a good profit on your bargain. What do you say?"

""Why," I says, "'e ain't for sale. You can see it plain enough on the catalogue."

""Oh yes, of course, I know that," says the sec't'ry. "But we're men of the world here, men of business—none more so than

174 DIVERS VANITIES

yourself, I'm sure—and we can make a deal, no doubt. What do you say *to twenty pounds?"

"What?" says I. "Twenty pound? An' the genelman 'isself said the dawg was worth a hundred an' fifty this very minute? Is it likely?" says I. 'Ad 'im there, I think. "It ain't reasonable," I says.

""H'm!" says the sec't'ry. "He certainly did say something about the dog being valuable. But just think. It can't be worth much to you, with no pedigree."

"" It's worth jist what it'll fetch to me," I says, "an' no less."

"" Just so," the sec't'ry says, "but nobody'll give you much for it with no pedigree, except this gentleman. And, remember, you got it cheap enough."

"Well, I dunno about cheap," I says. "E's bin a deal of trouble to bring on an' git in condition," I says.

"Come, then," says the sec't'ry, "put your own price on 'im. Now!"

"I don't want to be 'ard on the gent," I says, "an' seeing 'e's took sich a fancy to the little dawg I'll do 'im a favour. I'll make a big reduction on the price 'e put on 'im 'isself. A hundred pound buys 'im."

'When 'e 'eard that the toff bounces round an' grabs 'is 'at. "I won't be robbed twice like that," 'e says, "if I lose five hundred dogs." An' I begun to think I might ha' ventured a bit too 'igh. "I won't submit to it," says 'e.

"Wait a moment," says the sec't'ry, soothin' like. "Mr. Wragg's open to reason, I'm sure. You see, Mr. Wragg, the gentleman won't go anything like as high, and if *he* won't, nobody will. You won't take twenty. Let's say thirty, an' finish the business."

'Well, we goes on 'agglin' till at last we settles it at fifty.

"All right," I says, when I see it wouldn't run to no more. "Ave it yer own way. I don't want to stand in the way of a genelman as is took sich a fancy to a little dawg—I'm so sentimental over a dawg myself," I says.

'So the toff, he pulls out 'is cheque-book an' writes out a cheque on the spot. "There," says the sec't'ry, "that little misunderstanding's settled, an' I congratulate you two gentlemen. You 've made a very smart bargain, Mr. Wragg, an' you've got a dog, sir, that I hope will repay you well!"

'An' so the toff went off with the little dawg, an' I went off with the fifty quid, both well pleased enough. An' the dawg *did* pay 'im well, as you can remember. 'E was a lucky chap, was that toff. *I* never see sich a good dawg bought so cheap before. I ought to ha' got more for 'im, I think—but there, I *am* so sentimental about a dawg!'

M ^{R.} ROBERT CHARLWOOD'S house was the curiosity of its neighbourhood. It was a comfortable and well-conditioned house enough, standing in ground of its own, topmost on the hill of a high London suburb. But Mr. Charlwood had crowned the house (and consequently the hill) with curious superstructures, square, pointed, domed, ribbed, zinc-covered, pierced with apertures of weird design; structures some of which, it was reported, had been observed, in the twilight and dark of clear evenings, to shift and turn about on their axes, by the operation of no visible agency. Also there was a strange and contorted construction, like a pile of vast canisters, which clung irregularly to one side of the house, and was alleged to be a covered staircase leading from Mr. Charlwood's study to the roof. All of which prodigies were ex-

М

plained by the simple fact that Mr. Charlwood was an astronomer.

It might be said-it was said, in fact-that Mr. Charlwood was not so much a great as a persistent astronomer; I have heard it more than hinted, indeed, that he was not a great astronomer at all. Such rumours as these never disturbed him, however, because he never heard them; for he was an astronomical hermit. A more than middle-aged, quite well-to-do, and not particularly ascetic hermit, but a hermit nevertheless. He wrote and printed a great many capital letters after his name, of which few people could guess the precise significance. These letters cost him a good number of guineas a year, for they were the initials of all sorts of societies, membership in which was strictly confined to any gentlemen who would pay the subscriptions. Some came quite reasonable, considering the number of letters, and the dearest were only five guineas per annum. I heard of one, indeed, which gave you four initials for a guinea, but this was a very common affair, and I believe Mr. Charlwood's letters of honour averaged out at fourteen and nine-

pence apiece, taking one with another; a far more respectable price, though not at all excessive.

He was the author of many contributions to the chief scientific journals, their inability to print which-for reasons they carelessly left unexplained-caused great regret to the editors; and his lecture explaining eclipses, before the Parson's Green Debating Society, greatly stirred that learned body. On one occasion a daily newspaper had actually printed a letter from him giving the time and particulars of the appearances of a curious light in the sky, thought possibly to have been a manifestation of the Aurora Borealis; and there is every reason to believe that the same newspaper would also have published his account of his observation. through his large telescope, of an extraordinary ascending flight of meteors, if he had sent it; and he would undoubtedly have sent it but for a certain misgiving ensuing on his descent from the observatory and his reception of a report that the kitchen chimney had been on fire. 'It's a mercy the fire-engines haven't been here, sir,' his housekeeper said ;

180 DIVERS VANITIES

'the sparks were enough to bring 'em five miles.'

It was to the management of this Mrs. Page, his housekeeper, that Mr. Charlwood owed the equable regularity of his life. He was wholly unconscious of the debt, and by years of use and habit he had grown to regard his household as a sort of unchanging, pre-ordained Planetary System. Mrs. Page, the cook, the two housemaids, and the parlourmaid were all elderly and long-established servants, and so was the gardener and odd-man. They revolved decorously and punctually about himself, the sun of the system; the resulting phenomena of shaving-water, breakfast, lunch, tea, dinner, dusting, firelighting and lawn-mowing occurring with the exact and mechanical precision of the tides, the seasons, and the phases of the moon. There was an occasional eclipse, in the form of a chimney-sweeping or spring cleaning, and the kitchenmaid and the boot-boy came and went and changed erratically; but Mr. Charlwood saw little of them, and regarded them merely as irresponsible comets, with irregular orbits, striking in from outer

space and away again, with no material disturbance to the solid planets about him. So he went his unchanging way, sleeping, rising, shaving, eating, reading, writing, astronomising, all to the tick of the clock, and one day and the next were as like as two full moons. Mrs. Page, visibly and invisibly, inspired and regulated the system throughout, and the smallest change in the exact order of the daily round would have affected Mr. Charlwood much as an astral catastrophe would have affected the tables in the Nautical Almanac. For many years, however, Mrs. Page saw that nothing so offensive as change of the smallest sort occurred in the Charlwood system.

But at last things began to go wrong suddenly. Mr. Charlwood descended to the bathroom one morning, and there found the wrong soap. There was nothing to complain of in the soap itself—indeed, it was a cake of the same kind that had always occupied the soap-dish in his bedroom wash-stand but it was not the sort of soap that ancient custom had sanctified for Mr. Charlwood's bathroom use. That was in a square cake, and this was oval. That was white, and

182 DIVERS VANITIES

this was pink; moreover, the smell was altogether different. Mr. Charlwood did not discover the anomaly till he was in the bath, and it was too late to complain; and after he was dressed it slipped his memory till he beheld the same soap in the same place the next morning. It was annoying and distressing, but he somehow forgot it again.

At any rate he forgot it till lunch, when the claret reminded him. It was cold—it positively chilled the teeth; and if one thing had been more regular than another in Mr. Charlwood's house, it was the temperature of Mr. Charlwood's claret. He reproved the parlourmaid, and sent it away, but his lunch was wholly ruined.

Mrs. Page presented herself after lunch, and apologised. She had been in the habit of seeing to the proper warming of the claret, it seemed, but to-day something had distracted her attention, and she had forgotten it.

Mr. Charlwood sat indignant, but far more amazed. It was as though the Pole Star had 'forgotten' its correct place at the tip of the Little Bear's tail. Cold claret—it seemed an impossibility; yet here it was. And at dinner

that evening it came up—how do you think? Hot, sir, literally hot; parboiled! The whole thing was an outrage on the laws of nature. But even worse was to follow. When he demanded Mrs. Page, he was told that she had just 'stepped out.' The chief planet of the system had just 'stepped out.' of its orbit —had gone swirling off into space in flat defiance of the law of gravitation! Mr. Charlwood bounced angrily into his study, and there found—no matches on the mantelpiece!

When he could consider these abnormities with some degree of calmness, it seemed clear enough that something must be wrong with Mrs. Page; and yet it could scarcely be her health, or she would not have gone out. He resolved to demand an explanation in the morning.

In the morning, however, she forestalled him by asking for a few days' leave. She got the question out—very anxiously and gulpily, it is true—before he had time to open his inquiries, and, having heard it, he was dumb for half a minute, losing all hold of his ideas. Imagine asking Jupiter to give an indefinite holiday to his largest moon ! When he found his voice, it was a voice of scandalised protest. 'Mrs. Page!' he said, 'Mrs. Page! Really I don't understand this extraordinary state of things. What do you mean by it?'

Mrs. Page's mouth screwed down at the corners, and her eyes—rather red and heavy, he noticed now—grew pleading and watery. 'I—I don't like to ask you, sir,' said Mrs. Page, 'and I 've put it off as long as I could, but I must ask you to let me go now. I'll see the cook, and—___'

'But what, Mrs. Page—why—what is the reason of this extraordinary—this—in short, Mrs. Page, what is your explanation?'

'Well, sir, I didn't want to mention it, not wishing to trouble you, as you didn't know; but it's my mother.'

'Your mother, Mrs. Page?'

'Yes, sir.' Mrs. Page, tearful of eye, spoke with an air of meek apology for having been born of woman.

Mr. Charlwood's surprise was complete. Mrs. Page was certainly as old as himself, and *his* mother was no more than a recollection of childhood. There was something difficult to

believe—something vaguely ridiculous—about Mrs. Page's tardy retention of a mother.

'Then, what is it, Mrs. Page? Why must you go because of your—your mother?'

'She's an invalid, sir, and—got nobody to look after her for the present, and I—I—oh, I don't know what I shall do!' And here Mrs. Page broke down wholly and dabbed her red eyes with a fistful of wet pocket-handkerchief.

Mr. Charlwood regarded his housekeeper with blank astonishment. She was exhibiting phenomena altogether foreign to his experience of planets. He asked more questions, and so the tale came out disconnectedly in sobs and jerks.

Mrs. Page's mother had been left a widow only a little earlier than Mrs. Page herself. Of late years she had become bedridden with spine trouble, and, to the worse of that, was nearly blind. Mrs. Page had taken lodgings for her, and a woman had been paid to give her attention; but now the small savings of mother and daughter had at length given out, and the attendant was gone; and it was Mrs. Page's present care to move her mother to cheaper lodgings, if such could be found, and in some way to attempt the impossible in the way of providing attendance on her. This must be the work of a few days, and Mrs. Page humbly and tearfully, but with more insistence than she had ever dared to use to her employer before, protested that she really must go.

So much Mr. Charlwood gathered from Mrs. Page's faltering apologetics, but she said nothing of the weeks of deepening apprehension which had preceded the crisis, while the last few sovereigns, feebly reinforced by the last month's wages, had been melting fast; nor of the sleepless, sore-eyed nights given to helpless scheming of hopeless expedients. And Mr. Charlwood was not the man to figure them in his imagination, for, in truth, that was not a quality wherewith he was vastly endowed. So he replied with dignified asperity.

'Have you considered, Mrs. Page,' he said, 'what—ah—extreme difficulty and inconvenience, and, in fact, positive annoyance, your absence would cause to the—to me?'

Yes, it seemed that Mrs. Page had considered this, and was very sorry. But she had made arrangements to mitigate the inconveni-

ence as far as possible, and—in short, she really must go. Mr. Charlwood's amazement increased; he began to realise that his housekeeper was insisting—was growing firm dictatorial. This was disconcerting—even alarming. Mr. Charlwood suddenly grew aware that a vast deal more of his habitual well-being than he could risk depended wholly on his housekeeper; he positively could not afford to offend her. What was to be done?

The sooner this nuisance was got rid of the better. He reflected that when a similar difficulty arose in a matter of astronomy when one planet of a system was observed to be distracted from its proper orbit by the influence of some unknown object outside the system, every astronomer turned his telescope in the direction of the unknown object in the hope of seeing it. It was all he had to guide him, and time was precious. He pushed his chair back and rose.

'Very well, Mrs. Page,' he said. 'Get your bonnet at once. I will come with you and see this mother of yours!'

Mrs. Page's red eyes opened wide. Hers was the amazement now. She stammered the beginnings of protest and then was silent. Could it be that Mr. Charlwood doubted her word?

'I will come and see this mother of yours, Mrs. Page!' he repeated.

Mrs. Page left the room with something of a woebegone flounce.

At the foot of the hill, where the houses stood smaller and thicker, a street led out of the main road, and another street led out of that. The end of this street was in another, wherein, if you turned to the right, you proceeded to I don't know where, and if you turned to the left, you could get no farther, because the street ended in a blind wall. At the end little house, next the blind wall, in a back room up the one flight of stairs, Mrs. Page's old mother lay pallid and helpless and all but blind on a clean little bed on an iron bedstead with thin and staggering legs. So Mr. Charlwood and his housekeeper found her half an hour after their morning conversation. Most things in the room were difficult to distinguish at first, for the blind was drawn; but the white of the bed was distinct enough, and

on that another white—the old woman's face, hard and sharp and shocking, with eyes all but closed by lids that trembled unceasingly.

'Is that you, Martha?' came a querulous voice from the bed. 'A nice time to leave me here like this, I must say, and not a soul to do a thing for me!'

Mrs. Page bent and kissed the drawn face, quickly whispering something in which Mr. Charlwood could distinguish nothing but his own name. The twist of pain that abode ever on the grey face deepened at the words, and the old woman made what seemed a great effort to sit up, ending in a short groan.

'And pray,' came the sharp voice again, 'pray, may I ask why Mr. Charlwood is so good as to pay me this uninvited visit?'

Mrs. Page stooped again and murmured some agonised entreaty, but the helpless woman in the bed went on.

'I cannot pretend that the time is convenient,' she said. 'And I hope it is not at your request, Martha. Mr. Charlwood is surely aware that the temporary circumstances which have induced you to accept a position in his household, and which have made it convenient for me to occupy these very inadequate lodgings, are not such as would warrant any attitude of patronage on his part.'

Mrs. Page left the bed-head and returned to Mr. Charlwood by the door, pleading in whispers. 'Please go, sir,' she begged. 'She doesn't know; she doesn't understand—I've never told her quite how things are, and she's been used to something different; pray forgive her, Mr. Charlwood, and—and don't stay. You see it's true—I must do something, though I don't know what. Please leave me with her.'

Mr. Charlwood found himself on the stairs, with some confused consciousness of a novel insignificance. He had been ordered out of the room by his own housekeeper, and had meekly obeyed her. His dignity being so far abused, it would suffer no more if he sat on the stairs to think it over; so he sat and tried. But through all he was oppressed by the memory of that grey-white face, with the trembling eyelids, that lay in the little room behind him. He had put himself in a false position, that was clear. And it would never do to part with Mrs. Page—that would mean a disloca-

tion of the domestic system beyond the horror of dreams. But what could be done? He was unaccustomed to difficulties of this sort. Could any astronomical analogy help him? When the outer planet Uranus was observed to be disturbed in its orbit by something still beyond it, that something was straightway included in the community of the planets and given its proper place and name in the Solar System. Perhaps there might be a hint in that. And-really, he was oddly impressed by that white face with the near-closed eyes. Furthermore, he must no longer submit to the dictation of his housekeeper; he must retrieve his dignity and reassert his authority. As to that he was resolved.

He rose straightway and knocked at the door of the bedroom. The door opened a little way, and Mrs. Page's face appeared.

'Just come here, if you please, Mrs. Page,' said Mr. Charlwood, with firm authority; 'and shut the door behind you.'

Mrs. Page complied, fearful and pleading of eye as ever.

'I cannot waste more time waiting here, Mrs. Page.'

' N-no, sir.'

'Therefore you will be so good as take certain instructions before I go; instructions which I must insist on your carrying out without delaying longer here. Now as to the second spare bedroom, next your own, I wish a fire to be lighted there instantly, to air the room.'

'Yes, sir-but won't you please tell----'

'I'll tell nobody but you, Mrs. Page, and I expect you to see that my orders are obeyed. Next, now, I wish you to take a note, which I will write, to Dr. Greig.'

'Y-yes, sir.'

'In pursuance of instructions conveyed in that note, Dr. Greig will send a trained nurse up to the house, who will stay there, and whom I shall expect you to accommodate suitably. Also he will send *here* an invalid carriage, with attendants, which you must meet, and see without fail that your mother is placed in it with every care. You understand—with every care.'

' My mother, sir ? O Mr. Charlwood, you -----------------------'

'I mean, Mrs. Page, that you are *not* to have the leave you applied for, to attend to

your mother. I refuse it, utterly. I require your attendance at my house, and in order that you shall have no excuse for leaving it, your mother is to occupy the room which I have requested you to have aired at once. That is all, Mrs. Page, except that I shall be glad of pen and ink, if I am to write the note to Dr. Greig.'

'O Mr. Charlwood—Mr. Charlwood, I shall pray for you night and day!'

'I shall need it—I shall need it, Mrs. Page, if my claret is to be frozen and boiled alternately, and the wrong soap put in the bathroom, while you are running about visiting your mother!'

'And oh, sir, after what she said, too----'

'Said? What she said? She never spoke to me, Mrs. Page, as you must know. And as to anything she may have said to you, do you suppose I should listen, or should remember it if I heard it? Really, Mrs. Page—really, you—ah—now where is that pen and ink?"

That day the Charlwood system was worse disturbed than ever, and every orbit was irregular. No stellar system can endure the sudden introduction of two new planets and a frequent comet—Dr. Greig was surprisingly like a comet—without some temporary disturbance of its arrangements. So that Mr. Charlwood found the observatory a welcome refuge from the turmoil, and went there early. He went there early, looked up, and saw a marvel.

For there in the heavens stood and twinkled a new star—a star where no star had been before. Truly indeed it was a new star one of those stars that open out suddenly in the vastness above and there remain to puzzle the learned.

If I were an astronomer like Mr. Charlwood I would offer you some theory of these new stars: as it is, I can only tell you the facts of this, Mr. Charlwood's one scientific discovery.

Of course other astronomers saw the star too, that night, and carefully noted its exact position; but it was Mr. Charlwood who got his letter into the newspapers first—he took a cab to all the offices and himself dropped a report at each—and so they called the star after him. It was strictly called Charlwood with a number which I cannot tell you, being

no astronomer, but generally it was Charlwood, simply; and it was Mr. Charlwood's joy to know that he had not lived in vain.

Mrs. Page's mother died not very long after her removal, and the nurse went away. And now I believe even Mr. Charlwood himself has been dead some time; but his star twinkles steadily in the place where it first added its tiny light to the sparkling sky.

A POOR BARGAIN

I

THE indolent traveller might not have guessed the village in which Daniel Piker lived and considered his problems—they called it Thorpe Dedham—to be a place where problems were bred; but if he had had Piker's brickfield to manage, as well as his little farm and his chandler's shop, he would have learned better.

They were all little—the village, the brickfield, the farm, and the chandler's shop; and the indolent traveller, if he could be got to think about them, might call Piker's problems little, too. But in the total they meant a deal to Piker; and their successful little solutions were aiding, slowly but very surely, in the building up of the little fortune which most assuredly must some day crown Piker's efforts. Further, there came a day when to the rest was added the problem of Piker's aunt.

196

Thorpe Dedham was not so very far from London, when you found it-after much trouble ----on the map. It might have been twenty-five miles, as the crow flies, or it might even have been a little less; but the quickest journey between the two, on solid earth, took a lot out of a day. The nearest railway station to Thorpe Dedham was five miles away, and when you reached it you would not find it a very useful station. For most of the day it was shut up; and when a train did stop it was a discouraging train, which puffed and dawdled feebly along for eight miles at right angles to the direction favoured by the crow, till it reached the junction where you missed the London train.

So that there was no great flow of traffic between London and Thorpe Dedham; and any person who had once performed the journey thought about it a good deal before he did it again. The place, in fact, was just too far from the capital for the suburban trains, and just too near for those on the main lines. It lay, moreover, between two of these lines, in a part of the country which some called deadly dull, and which was, with-

198 DIVERS VANITIES

out a doubt, commercially poor. Nevertheless, by a strict attention to his little problems, Daniel Piker was doing very well in his little way. The problem of getting men to work his brickfield and farm for lower wages than was usual he solved with comparative ease, for work was scarce thereabout; and the problem of making them return those wages at his chandler's shop, buying articles of whatever quality he chose to give for whatever prices he chose to charge, was not so much more difficult as you might expect. This is a free country, and a man can always be discharged on the legal notice, though such extreme measures can be made unnecessary by a little foresight; for it needs no more than to be a bit easy with your credit for a week or two, and you get your man so far in debt that, with a little management, he never quite gets out again. And you can always keep him tame by threatening to stop his tick-a thing you have a perfect right to do in a free country.

If Piker's business had been transferred to America, and multiplied by about a million, it would have been called a Trust. As it was, its figures stopped a long way short of millions and even thousands, and Piker was too busy making it pay to bother about calling it anything in particular. His little projects were generally accomplished in good and paying terms; and none had involved actual defeat except that of getting the local doctor to pay a commission on his receipts from Piker's men and their families. As to that, he never forgave the doctor. It wouldn't have been much, and whatever it was might easily have been added to the bills. Clearly the doctor was no man of business.

And now arose the question of Piker's aunt. She was dying, and the problem, of course, was to make it pay. Piker's aunt Sarah shared the common lot of aunts; being suspected, by her relations, of hidden wealth cloudy, indefinite, speculative wealth, but wealth undoubtedly. She was the widow of a small tradesman in London, and she lived in lodgings in Wandsworth.

In Piker's family wealth was counted, as I have hinted, not in thousands, but in hundreds; and when Piker labelled his aunt with her probable figure—in his mind he labelled everybody with a probable figure—he never ventured

DIVERS VANITIES

beyond the higher hundreds, for he had a rather superstitious dread of expecting too much.

The problem of making Aunt Sarah pay was exacerbated by a grand-niece of hers, a shop-girl in London, who had the advantage of being nearer the prey. It was because of this danger that Piker ventured the extravagance of two journeys to London, paying a return fare of four-and-sixpence each time. On the first of these journeys he found his aunt looking exceedingly pale, and feeling very bad, so that he returned quite happy, being especially encouraged by his aunt's complaints that her grand-niece was neglecting her. For it seemed that the thoughtless girl failed to come and tend her relation, spite of having nearly an hour to herself every night from the shop only a few miles off, at Peckham

Piker expressed a proper and moral reprobation of such sinful callousness, and went away a good deal happier about his four-andsixpence. A man of forty whose habits incline him to take a vast deal of trouble to gain a shilling does not gladly let slip four of them,

200

A POOR BARGAIN 201

and a sixpence over, except upon a clear probability of consequent profit.

The second visit was more eventful. The old woman was very bad indeed now, and the doctor gave so little hope that Piker grew very hopeful. He was a most portentous doctor, who, if he rarely cured his patients, never failed to impress them.

Piker met him on the stairs, and in reply to his inquiries the doctor said—

'Ha, hum, hum! This is not a case in which I can conscientiously give you any reasonable expectation of your aunt's recovery —hum! When we have pernicious anæmia in a person of your aunt's age, and when we also have concurrently an enlargement of the lymphatic glands of obscure causation—hum —then we have not far to look for the end. Hum! About a fortnight, I should say. Hum!'

Piker, therefore, greeted his dear aunt with very great affection. She lay extraordinarily pale and languid, and talked feebly and peevishly. She was angrier than ever with her grand-niece, whom it seemed she now suspected of more affection for 'the fellers' than for her invalid aunt; and, withal, she had grown suddenly sentimental on the subject of her birthplace.

'I'd 'a' liked to 'a' seen Thorpe Dedham again 'fore I went,' she said. 'But it ain't to be. I 'eard the doctor talkin' to you outside. 'E said a fortnight. I 'eard 'im. But it won't be as long. That I'm sure of.'

Piker said something quite dutiful, though not entirely true, about hoping it would be a great deal longer; but the old woman's thin face shook in an emphatic negative.

'No, no,' she said, 'it won't. People as bad as me knows well enough. I shan't last much more'n a week, Dan, an' p'raps I shan't see you again. I want you to promise to do something when I'm gone.'

Piker was ready to promise anything—a promise was perfectly safe.

'I want to be put away in the churchyard at Thorpe Dedham. I've made a will for you to do it. What money I've got is to go to you, if you'll have me buried decent at Thorpe Dedham. That's all the conditions. You'll do that, won't you?' Piker promised, with something perilously like joyful alacrity.

'There ain't so much as there was,' the old woman went on, 'but I don't owe nothing out o' what there is. Feel under the pillow.'

Piker did so, and presently drew forth a grubby, dog-biscuit-coloured savings-bank book and a little canvas bag.

'All right; put the bag back,' Aunt Sarah said. 'That's a pound or two loose just to pay for things. Look in the book. It ought to be jist over a 'undred and twenty now.'

It was one hundred and twenty pounds fifteen shillings, in exact figures. Piker experienced mingled feelings—some gratification, for this was certainly an amount worth having; and some disappointment, for it was very low in the hundreds indeed. He resolved to do the funeral at the cheapest possible figure.

'The will you'll find all right,' Aunt Sarah concluded. 'I'll see about that. It's what I said—all to you, provided you bury me at Thorpe Dedham, near mother. An' now I'm tired; an' I think I can sleep a little. Goodbye, Dan, my boy, an' God bless ye.'

Well, it seemed certain that there was to be

204 DIVERS VANITIES

a fair profit out of Aunt Sarah, after all, if not a vast one. Piker saw the landlady before he left, and intrusted her with six penny stamps. One was to be used to communicate with him as soon as it was clear that the old lady could last no more than twenty-four hours. But if the break-up came suddenly, then the landlady was authorised and empowered to squander the whole six on a telegram.

Piker was most friendly and gracious with the landlady, but he did not mean to leave her alone with Aunt Sarah's possessions if he could help it. Also there was the grand-niece to bear in mind.

Π

Piker began his journey home in a rather happy frame of mind, but he finished it in perplexity and alarm.

As a prudent man of business he dropped in at the undertaker's on the way to the railway station, to ascertain the very lowest, derrydown, rock-bottom cut price for a plain coffin and laying out, delivered complete, with corpse enclosed, free on rail at St. Pancras. The result made him very uncomfortable. At first he received the estimates with airy derision, explaining that he didn't want gold lining and nails jewelled in four holes, but soon it grew plain that the thing really was going to run into money; and then his facetiousness turned to positive gloom. Moreover, not an undertaker of them all would even consider his proposal to give the corpse's old clothes in whole or part payment, but themselves grew derisive—even indignant—at the suggestion.

At first he had even indulged the hope that an undertaker might exist from whom actual cash profit might be derived in the matter of those old clothes, over and above the cost of the coffin, seeing that the coffin itself might be of any quality or none; but now it grew clear that, on the contrary, the coffin was going to cost a good deal more than it seemed to be worth. Piker fell to calculating prime costs with such results that he set aside for future consideration the idea of adding a little undertaking trade to the brickfield, the farm, and the chandler's shop.

As if the undertaker's estimates were not

sufficiently alarming, another blow awaited Piker at the railway station. He had assumed that a corpse, properly packed in a coffin, would travel at goods rates; but an inquiry elicited the staggering information that the carriage would come to thirty-three shillings!

The thing seemed so absurd that Piker ventured to reprove the official for his obvious ignorance of the company's regulations, since he, Piker, alive and well, could travel the distance for exactly one-twelfth of the sum, with a liability on the company in case of accident, which, for obvious reasons, they need not fear in the case of a corpse. But all for naught; for the impatient official, thrusting his finger into the midst of a great printed column of charges and regulations, withdrew to his work, and left the dismayed Piker to face the indubitable, printed, exorbitant blackand-white fact that the unblushing charge for the conveyance of a corpse was truly and actually a shilling a mile.

Poor Piker entered the train a gloomy and soured legatee; and he reached Thorpe Dedham at last to find occasion for more sourness and increased gloom. For he there ascertained that though the burial fees for a person dying in the parish were moderate, those for an imported corpse were a very different matter. Altogether it would seem that Aunt Sarah was bent on dying with every circumstance of wicked extravagance. It was a cruel thing that the brutal undertaker, the bloated and callous railway company, and now the very parson and churchwardens, should thus conspire to oppress the bereaved. Daniel Piker was wrung to the heart.

He poured out his griefs before his wife, but got no sympathy of practical value. Mrs. Piker was not a woman of intellect, and Piker had married her because it came cheaper than keeping a servant. Still, it is a hard thing if a man's wife cannot lighten his afflictions; and Piker realised it sadly now, when the rapacity of his fellow-men grieved his soul.

But light was coming—light in the depths of Piker's darkness. In the midst of his gloomy cogitations there came an idea—a flash of inspiration. Like all great ideas, it seemed so simple that he marvelled it had not come

DIVERS VANITIES

sooner. Why not bring Aunt Sarah alive? Her fare as a corpse would be thirty-three shillings; as a living person, two and ninepence-a clear saving of one pound ten and threepence to begin with. Even allowing three shillings for a cab to the station, the saving would be one pound seven and threepence. Then she would die in Thorpe Dedham parish, and down would come the burial fees to a mere fraction. And again, those ravening harpies the London undertakers would be bilked completely. And the carpenter at Thorpe Dedham could do a very nice coffin to set off against his bill for groceries, or should have his credit stopped forthwith.

Nothing troubled Piker but his unaccountable slowness in perceiving this brilliant way out of his difficulties. At any rate, no more time should be lost, for now his sole fear was lest it might be found wholly impossible to move the old lady. So he sent off a letter by the evening post, and prepared to follow it in the morning. This was the letter :--

'MY DEAR AUNT,-It grieved me much to see you so low to-day, and I been thinking

particular about your wanting to see Thorpe Dedham once more. Dear aunt leave it all to me and I will come to-morrow first train, and I have no doubt the change will restore you to health as it leaves me at present. The best cab in London is not too good for you, dear aunt, and money will never be no object to me when you are consurned. So no more as it leaves me at present hoping to see you first rate to-morrow.—Your affectnt. nephew,

DANIEL.'

This letter, read to her by the landlady, at first prostrated and then amazingly inspirited Aunt Sarah; so much so that although she began by protesting it would be instant death if she moved, when Piker arrived he was astonished—one would not say disconcerted to find her sitting up in a mummy-like roll of shawls and blankets, wherein she had been endued, under her own imperative orders, by the landlady.

The cab may not have been the best in London, but it was good enough; and the invalid's transfer to the train was effected with no greater disorder than Piker's inevitable dis-

pute with the cabman. But the journey, as a whole, was rather too much for the old lady, and she collapsed alarmingly ere the train reached its destination.

Piker's spring-cart was waiting, however, and the day was fine; Aunt Sarah, a helpless bundle, was hoisted into the bottom of the cart, and there propped and wedged among sacks, shawls, and pillows, limp and silent.

But a mile or two of jolting so far roused her that presently she asked faintly: 'Dan! Is that the old Blue Lion I can see the roof of, just in front?'

'Yes,' Piker answered, a little surprised; 'that's the Blue Lion right enough.'

'An' do they still 'ave Bingham's Old Stingo there?'

'Why, yes, I b'lieve so.'

'Pull up, Dan! I'll 'ave a pint o' Bingham's Old Stingo if I die in this 'ere cart for it!'

Now there is no end to this little story. For it is within a fortnight of two years ago since his Aunt Sarah came to stay with Piker at Thorpe Dedham, and he now faces the appalling fact that at this moment she is the

very healthiest and toughest old lady in that very healthy village.

Whether it was the mere change of air and diet that did it, the escape from the London doctor, the return to her native surroundings, Bingham's Old Stingo, or something of all four together, are problems with which Piker is only vaguely concerned; for the solid problem which never leaves his mind is: what on earth is he to do?

The will is still in his favour, with the old proviso; but he calculates that his aunt's visit has cost him very nearly the value of the legacy already. Yet if he does anything which may offend the old lady—let alone turning her out—that legacy will go at once, of course, and the whole transaction will stand a dead loss.

On the other hand, Aunt Sarah has a most enormous appetite, and may live for twenty years. The problem is one requiring thought, and Piker gives it so much that it is only at rare intervals that he has time to remember, with an added pang, that the Wandsworth landlady never returned those six stamps.

STATEMENT OF EDWARD CHALONER

 A^{T} the time of your visit to this institution, I promised you, sir, that I would write a simple statement of my case, and you on your part promised to read it attentively, with a view to supplementing your judgment upon my state of mind. I fear that I cannot be certain that it will reach you, since one of the chief torments of my horrible position is, that anything I propose, or any wish I may express, is met with a soothing verbal compliance, which means nothing in practice, and is merely designed to keep me quiet. I make no doubt that such procedure is humane and politic in the cases of the unfortunate people about me, but to myself, a sane man (are there no words by which I can convince my fellow-creatures of this fact?) it is so great an aggravation of my torture that I sometimes fear that it alone will drive me into

that state of lunacy of which I am wrongly accused. For it places me as a man is placed in a nightmare, who sees objects which recede everywhere from his touch, so that he seems to be cut off and insulated wholly from the universe about him by some impalpable (and yet how fearfully palpable !) vapour or atmosphere ; something that yields everywhere, but is none the less impenetrable. But I rely on your promise to read my statement, and in the last resort on your friendship with Dr. Wilsey, which may induce you to ask for the paper if merely as a matter of curiosity. And if the fact may be, sir, that you have read so far purely from such motives of idle curiosity, I do now most earnestly implore you to give me better attention for the rest; for I do assure you that for me more depends on it than man may express : a matter far beyond a mere affair of life and death, as you will presently understand

It is one of the worst torments of a man in my position that the more frequently and the more earnestly he protests his sanity the less attention he receives. His very protestations are taken merely as so many additional proofs

214 DIVERS VANITIES

of the supposed disease of his mind, and the desperate vehemence of his appeals is regarded as evidence of the severity of his affliction. So that I shall endeavour to refrain from such protestations and appeals, so far as the natural impulses of a wronged man may be controlled. But I will ask you to search your recollection with care, and find, if you can, one single evidence of insanity in my part of the long conversation we had together a few days back. Indeed, you virtually admitted, at the time, that you could detect nothing of the sort. But I know well enough what is said-what was told you, I have no doubt, out of my hearing. It is said that I am afflicted with monomania: that I am sane enough in all matters but one -that of my own identity. I am held to be some unknown person who has taken the name of Edward Chaloner. But that is my name, my own given name, and the name I was born to bear. I have been dispossessed, thrust out of the very life my Maker gave me, by a devilry which I cannot explain, nor even comprehend; and a creature, a thing, a something, is walking the earth free, in my place and with my name.

Sir, I offer a challenge. I offer a challenge to any living man-to you I proffer the challenge rather as an entreaty. The name and history of Edward Chaloner are easily enough to be ascertained-his birthplace and day, the names of his parents and relations, the particulars of his early life. Let these be ascertained by anybody, and let me be questioned-crossexamined. If I fail to answer accurately even to the smallest particular, I will protest and struggle no more; I will sink back silent into the hell I live in to wait for the release of death; unless it be-and this is my fearfullest thought-that by the operation of the horrid bedevilment that encompasses me, I am to be denied this last blessing, the simple human blessing of death.

I have made the challenge before; I have poured out the story of my early life—dates, names, everything—in the ears of anybody who would listen; but all to no effect. My words are speculated upon curiously, as prompted perhaps by a madman's cunning, perhaps by delusion fed by chance knowledge in days of sanity, perhaps by some unusual freak of telepathic cerebration; always from

216 DIVERS VANITIES

the fixed and immovable assumption that I am mad. But I beg—I demand—that the matter be tested; tested with the last and most minute severity that human ingenuity may attain.

My name, as I have said, is Edward Chaloner. My early life was passed in the comfort of a moderate prosperity, and this continued till some little while after my marriage. But then, with a young wife dependent on me, and the future of a family to provide for, I fell upon such a series of misfortunes as left me penniless. It is needless for my purpose to detail those misfortunes here, but please note that I am ready, dispossessed as I am of all papers and memoranda, to give so close and accurate an account of those misfortunes as alone should establish the identity I claim.

It was in these circumstances that I first became fully aware of the fact that the civilised part of the world, with all its high pretensions and illusory ideals, is the mere creature and slave of money, by, with, and for which the life that is called civilised is conducted. I need not argue the question with a man of intelligence like yourself, whose sole doubt will be that I could have lived so long without observing the fact; the truth being that my easy life had given me little occasion to remark it. I discovered, now, that I and my little family were wholly friendless; and, being so forcibly taught that a man's only true friend is the money in his pocket, I resolved to devote myself utterly to the making of money, until such time as I could once again face the world on even terms.

I have heard it said that a man will gain the esteem of the world by the possession of money, no matter by what methods it may be accumulated, so long as his operations do not bring him into gaol. But I think the exception is ill-reasoned, for I believe that the thieves who go to prison are not despised for their imprisonment, nor for their thievery, but for the beggarly sums they derive from it; and I am convinced that if a burglar could steal (and keep) half a million of money at the cost of five years' penal servitude, he would be greatly respected and sought after on his release. But notwithstanding these views-or rather because of them-in my money-making I resolved to be scrupulous; scrupulous, that

is, to the degree of doing nothing for which the law might get a hold of me; and I kept my resolve with great care.

With this sole restriction I gave myself wholly to the getting of money, and I succeeded. You must not suppose me a man of a naturally avaricious temperament. My wife and my children were more to me than myself, and for their sake I went through years of work which, for the time, may have seemed to change my very nature. I went into the city with no money, and I drew my prizes from them that speculate and invest. At first I acted on behalf of another, handling work which he did not wish to be seen to touch, and then, since he could not help itfor I knew awkward things-I became his partner. We 'played the game,' as the expression went, and we did it at great profit. There were times when my wife remonstrated, on some fancied point of honour, so that I lost temper at her ingratitude ; and to some extent we became estranged. But I let it stand, for I had no time then for the family affections, as she might have understood. I saved all for the day when I should be able to quit my money-

making and turn again at last to the wife and children for whose sake I had gone through it all.

People called me hard names, but they were the losers in the game; in general, of course, I was vastly respected, for I had money, and was making more. In time it came to pass that even my partner abused me bitterly, for indeed, seeing my opportunity, I 'played the game' on him, and won. He was inconsistent and illogical, and we separated. And here again, my wife, who had been quieter of late, gave me foolish reproaches, and I struck her. I repented the act as soon as it was done, and I resolved that I would treat her all the more handsomely when this servitude of moneygetting was over, and all was made right, as it should be. For her part, I believe she forgave me readily in her mind, but I had an appointment and could not wait to make inquiries.

Unhampered by a timid partner, I was still more successful, and soon the time arrived when I could contemplate a near release from all my labours and struggles. In six crowded years I had made a fortune, and I had managed so well that in all the time, though

220 DIVERS VANITIES

many hard things were said, I never once had to face as much as an action for recovery. I set myself to look about for a house in some beautiful part of the country, where I could go with my wife and children, and where we could renew together that happy family life which had been interrupted by my years of fight for the means of their well-being. An excellent house offered, far from London,—a full eight hours' journey, indeed,—a circumstance which I counted a gain, since I designed a total change in my way of life. I bought the property.

House and grounds were admirable, and such alterations and repairs as were needed I set going as once. Twice or thrice I travelled down from London to see that my wishes were being properly carried out, and to give orders as to the placing of the new furniture. For I designed no mere removal, but a beginning afresh of my life where my misfortunes had interrupted it, with no single reminder of the years that had intervened. My children were young still, and indeed my wife was young also, though the few years had aged her strangely. But all should be made well, I was resolved, in the future ; any neglect, any unkindness that had marked those six years should be atoned a hundredfold.

I broke up my London establishment, and sent my family to the seaside for the short period remaining till the new house should be ready; and in the city I busied myself in winding up my affairs. This was readily done in the main, for I had contemplated my retirement for some little time; but one matter detained me longer than I had expected, though the profit was large. It was a matter that could not have been carried through as I did it at any earlier period, for it would have made me so many enemies in the city that I could not have continued business. But, now that my money-getting was coming to a close, I could well afford to do it, and laugh at them all, for I took care that the transaction left me clear beyond the finger-tips of the law; and so I ended my commercial career with a stroke of high profit.

This matter, as I have said, kept me longer than I had expected, and meantime I had arranged that my family should go direct to my new house to await me. But once the affair was closed, and my last investments safely made, I lost not a second; but caught the express that very night, so that my new life of joy and ease might begin on the morrow.

Of late I had found myself subject to distressing headaches and fits of faintness, the result, doubtless, of too prolonged and unremitting application to business. Perhaps, in view of these ailments, I should have avoided night travelling in a sleeping-saloon, but my eagerness, my longing to find myself once again in the midst of life as I had known it before my business days, overcame all. I engaged both berths of a sleeping compartment, in order to travel alone and undisturbed.

My sleep, such as I had, was a very fury of nightmare. Once or twice I half awoke, and I was then conscious that amid all the roar and oscillation of the carriage my head was aching worse than I had ever known. It was positively ringing with an agony that, lulled as it might be by increasing slumber, was then only exchanged for demoniac sweating dreams. So I lay while there grew upon me a shaking fear that for long I could not interpret; till at last I found myself floundering from my couch and staring through the dim light at the berth opposite.

There, on the couch that I had last seen flat and empty, lay a muffled figure, with its back turned; and my horror, the fear that was now a choking anguish, was lest the face should turn toward me and the eyes look into mine.

I flung myself back in my berth, and plunged head and shoulders beneath the coverlet. So I lay till my nerves calmed somewhat, and I reflected that no doubt after all this was merely some passenger strayed into the wrong compartment. In a while, though the roar and rattle of the train made my brain throb beyond bearing, I became sufficiently easy to resolve to rise and inform the guard. I got up, therefore, and looked again ; but now I could see that the berth was flat and empty as ever.

I decided to attempt no more sleep, but to dress and wash ready to leave the train immediately on its arrival. This I did, but, having done so, I fell straightway into so deep a lethargy that I remember no more till the guard woke me at my destination.

Wearied and faint, I left the carriage, and directed that the single bag that was all my luggage should be sent on by cart. This settled, I ordered breakfast at the hotel, and made an effort to eat.

I suffered from a faintness and a lassitude of a character novel and strange in my experience. My attempts to eat succeeded only in sickening me, and at last I ordered a cab. I had no vehicle of my own to meet me, for as yet I had bought no horses. That was to make one of the early interests of my new life.

The bright fields and the clear air so far cheered and freshened me that I stopped the cab a mile out of the town and went the remaining mile and a half on foot, gathering a new vigour with every step. I saw my new life beginning before my eyes, and I planned its beginning to the letter. 'My dear wife,' I would say, 'the bad years are gone and forgotten, and you will forgive me for whatever I may have done that has displeased you, for indeed it was all for your sake—yours and your children's. For your sake and theirs I changed my nature, but now I am renewed, and come to you, your husband of old.' And I would take her in my arms, and my children would climb my knees once again.

So I came to the house at last, and made my way through a side gate, for that was my nearest entrance. I went by a way of yew hedges toward the house front, and presently, as I turned into a path screened only by a larch, I saw my wife walking on the lawn, and my three little ones playing about her. With a full heart, with my hands extended before me, I went toward her, calling her by name.

To my amazement she turned, and, with her children at her side, began to walk toward the house. I mended my pace, and called to the children. My children ran from me terrified, pulling my wife with them by her skirt!

'Muriel!' I cried, 'what is this? Do you turn from me now? Now, when the reward is ours at last?'

She caught the youngest child in her arms, and a man came running from the end of the terrace, with another at his heels. They were men of my own employ, men I had engaged when last I was there. Yet now they stood before me, unrecognising and insolent, demanding to know my business.

'Muriel!' I cried again. 'Muriel, I have been ill, but am I so much changed? Surely the children must know me?'

And as I said the words there came from the house before me—will you believe the horror?—there came from the house before me the figure of myself! A creature, ghost or devil, in the shape and guise of myself; and my children ran to it and clung about its knees! They clung about its knees, calling it father, and complaining of the strange man who had frightened them!

I stood like a man of stone, and the soul within me shrank and shuddered; for the eyes of this horror were upon me—my own eyes, pitiless and exultant, that searched my spirit through.

What more? Nothing I saw but the eyes, nothing I heard but the names of my children, screamed in a voice I could scarce have guessed my own. I felt nothing of the struggle, nothing of being carried from the place.

And now that I have written it, can I

wonder if even you think me mad? What can I think myself? Is there no test, no unfailing touchstone provided by a merciful God, whereby a man may prove his sanity? Or is the boon withheld because the punishment of hell is a thing of this life after all?

LOST TOMMY JEPPS

Ι

GUARDIAN angel—no, a legion of them—watches the London railway stations on Bank Holiday mornings. Nobody can doubt it who has seen Stratford Main station at such a time. For there are about half a dozen platforms, with stairs and an underground passage to join them; and all these platforms, as well as the stairs and the passage and the booking-offices, are packed so closely with excited people that there seems to be no room for even a single walking-stick more. The fortunate persons in front stick to the edge of the platform somehow by their heels, in defiance of natural laws. When a train arrives, the people in the booking-office rush at the passage, the people in the passage rush at the stairs, the people on the stairs rush at the platform, and nothing seems left for the people on the platform but slaughter and

destruction, beginning with the equilibrists at the edge. And yet nobody gets killed. Half the people are on the wrong platforms, but are wholly unable to struggle through to the right ones; and I believe the other half are on the wrong platforms too, but don't know it. And yet everybody gets somewhere, eventually.

It is an experience that would test any man's philosophy, and the general good temper is such that, without a doubt, the place is a resort of philosophers of all ages.

There was an August Bank Holiday on which Stratford station was as full of philosophers as ever, and not the least, though one of the smallest of these philosophers was Tommy Jepps. He made one of a family party, and the Jepps family party was one of I won't guess how many such in the crowd, and in many respects like most of the others. There was Thomas Jepps the elder himself, head of the family by courtesy, but now struggling patiently at its tail, carrying the baby always, and sometimes also carrying Bobby, aged four. There was Mrs. Jepps, warm and short of temper; there were Aunt Susan, rather stout, and Cousin Jane, rather thin; and there was Cousin Jane's sister's young man's aunt, warmer than 'Tilda Jepps and stouter than Aunt Susan, and perpetually losing something, or losing herself, or getting into original difficulties in the crowd. And then, beside the baby and Bobby, there were Tommy and Polly, whose ages were nine and seven respectively, though it was Polly who tyrannised. It was the way of this small woman to rate her bigger brother in imitation of her mother's manner; Tommy remaining moodily indifferent to the scolding of both, so long as he judged himself beyond the radius of his mother's arm.

'What 'a' you bin an' done with the tickets now?' demanded Mrs. Jepps of her husband, in the midst of the wrestle in the booking-office.

'Me?' asked Jepps, innocently, from behind the baby's frills. 'Me? I—I dunno. Ain't you got 'em?'

'Yes,' piped Tommy, partly visible beneath the capacious lunch-bag of Cousin Jane's sister's young man's aunt, whose shorter name was Mrs. Lunn. 'Yes, mother's got 'em!'

'You look after your little brother an' don't go contradictin' me!' snapped Mrs. Jepps.

'Of course I ain't got 'em,' she went on to Jepps. 'You've bin an' lost 'em, that's what you've done!'

'Don't contradict mother,' Polly echoed, pragmatically, to her wicked brother. 'You be a good boy an' look after Bobby. That's what you've got to do. Ain't it, mother?'

'Oh, don't worrit me!' answered the distracted parent. 'Where's them tickets? Did he give 'em to you, Aunt Susan?'

Aunt Susan hadn't seen them, and passed the question on to Cousin Jane. Cousin Jane, with a reproachful look at the unhappy Jepps, declared that he had never given them to her, whatever he might say or fancy; and her sister's young man's aunt gasped and stared and swayed in the crowd, and disclaimed all knowledge of the tickets; also she announced that whatever had become of them she expected to be taken to Southend, and that whatever happened she wasn't going to pay again. Poor Jepps defended himself weakly, but he was generally held to have spoiled the day's pleasure at the beginning. 'I think you've got 'em, really, 'Tilda,' he protested ; 'look in your purse!'

'Yes,' piped Tommy once more, this time from behind Aunt Susan; 'I see mother put 'em in her purse!'

Mrs. Jepps's plunge at Tommy was interrupted by Jepps. 'You might look, at least,' he pleaded.

'Look?' she retorted, tearing open her bag, and snatching the purse from within. 'Look yourself, if you won't believe your own wife!' She spread the purse wide, and displayed—the tickets; all in a bunch, whole tickets and halves mixed together. . . .

'He'd better not let me get hold of him,' said Mrs. Jepps a moment later, nodding fiercely at Tommy. 'Aggravatin' little wretch! He'll drive me mad one o' these days, that's what he 'll do!'

With that the family was borne full drive against the barrier, and struggled and tumbled through the gate, mingled with stray members of other parties; all to an accompaniment of sad official confusion in the matter of what ticket belonged to which. But there was no easy rallying in the subway. The crowd pressed on, and presently Mrs. Lunn got into a novel complication by reason of her umbrella,

which she grasped desperately in the middle, somehow drifting away horizontally into the crowd at her full arm's length; so that in a moment she was carried helplessly up the first few steps of the wrong staircase, clinging to her property with might and main, trailing her lunch-bag behind her, and expostulating with much clamour. Jepps, with the baby, watched her impotently; but Tommy, ducking and dodging among the legs of the crowd, got ahead of her, twisted the umbrella into a vertical position, and so releasing it, ducked and dodged back again. Mrs. Lunn was very angry, and the crowd either disregarded her scolding altogether, or laughed at it, so that Tommy, scrambling back triumphantly through the crush, came very handy to divert it.

'If I was yer mother I'd give you a good sound hidin', that 's what I'd do!' said Cousin Jane's sister's young man's aunt.

Any philosopher might be pardoned some resentment at this. And when his mother, having with difficulty been convinced that the staircase she insisted on was another wrong one, and that the one advised by Tommy was right, forthwith promised him one for himself when she got him home, he grew wholly embittered, while his sister Polly openly triumphed over him. And so, with a few more struggles and family separations (Mrs. Lunn being lost and recovered twice), the party at length found itself opposite an open third-class carriage door, and climbed in with all the speed it might.

'Ah, well!' said Aunt Susan, 'here we are at last, an' no more bother till we get to Southend any'ow.'

'There'll be a lot if you try to get there in this train, mum,' observed a cynical coster, on whose toes Aunt Susan's weight had left an abiding impression.

'What?' exclaimed Cousin Jane; 'this is the Southend train, ain't it?'

'No, mum,' replied the coster calmly, 'it ain't '

Mrs. Jepps caught at the door, but it was too late. The train was gathering speed, and in a few seconds it was out of the station. 'There,' said Mrs. Jepps, desperately, 'I knew it was the wrong platform !'

'Then you was wrong again, mum,' pursued the sardonic coster; 'cos it was

the right 'un. But this 'ere's the wrong train all right.'

'Mother!' squeaked Polly, viciously, 'Tommy says—go away, I *will* tell—Tommy says he knew it was the wrong train when we got in !'

'What! You young--you didn't! How did you know?'

'Read it on the board,' said Tommy, sulkily. 'Board in front of the engine. C, O, L, Col, C, H, E, S, T, chest, E-----'

'Take him away, somebody!' yelped Mrs. Jepps. 'Take the little imp out o' my sight or I'll kill him—I know I shall! Knew it was the wrong train, an' let us get in! I— Oh!'

'Why,' pleaded Tommy, in doleful bewilderment, 'when I told you about the tickets you said I was drivin' you mad, an' when I told you about the platform you said you'd whop me when you got me home, an' now 'cos I didn't tell you about the train——'

'He's a saucy young varmint, that's what he is,' interrupted Mrs. Lunn, whose misfortunes were telling on her temper and reddening her face. 'Lucky for him he ain't a child o' mine, that's all! I'd show him!' 'So would I!' added Cousin Jane.

'He 's a perfect noosance to bring out,' said Aunt Susan; 'that's what he is!'

'You're a naughty, wicked boy, Tommy!' said his superior little sister.

Tommy's spirits sank to the lowest depths of dejection. There was no understanding these grown-up people, and no pleasing them. They were all at him, except his father, and even he seemed sadly grieved, in his mild fashion.

The cynical coster had been chuckling in a quiet, asthmatic way, rather as though some small animal was struggling in his chest. Now he spoke again. 'It's all right, mum,' he said. 'Don't be rough on the kid. You can change at Shenfield, jest as good as if you come in the right train all the way.'

This was better, and the spirits of the party rose accordingly; though their relief was qualified by a feeling of undignified stultification.

'Givin' us all a fright for nothing,' said Aunt Susan, with an acid glare at the unhappy Tommy; 'it's a pity some children ain't taught to keep their mouths shut!'

'Why, so I did, an' mother said she 'd----'

'Be quiet now!' interrupted Mrs. Jepps. 'Be quiet! You've done quite enough mischief with your clatter! Catch me bringing you out again on a holiday, that's all!'

'Ah! he should go to Southend, he should, if he was my child!' sighed Mrs. Lunn, bitterly. 'Not much he shouldn't,' she added on consideration, lest the sarcasm were misunderstood.

Ordinarily, Jepps would have received at least half of Tommy's afflictions; but it is low to wig your husband in public. On the other hand children must be corrected on the spot, if only to show how carefully you are bringing them up; and so for the rest of the journey Tommy remained in the nethermost deeps of despondency; never exhibiting the smallest sign of rising to the surface without being instantly shoved under again by a reproof from somebody.

The cynical coster got out at Romford, with another asthmatic chuckle and an undisguised wink at Tommy. The train jogged along through Harold Wood and Brentwood to Shenfield Junction, and there the party found the Southend train at last. With the people already there they more than filled the compartment they selected, and Tommy had to stand, a distinction which cost him some discomfort; for when he stood by the door he was blamed for interfering with Polly's and Bobby's enjoyment of the landscape, and when he moved up the carriage his efforts to maintain his equilibrium led to complications with Aunt Susan's corns.

'Is the door properly fastened?' asked a lady with a red bonnet and a brilliant squint, of Mrs. Jepps. 'I shouldn't like to see the pore little dears tumble out an' smash theirselves to bits.'

Tommy shook with apprehension, for he had no doubt that, if anything were found wrong with the door, the blame, and plenty of it, would fall on him. But fortunately the fastening was secure; so the lady with the squint went on; 'I 'ope you'll excuse my mentioning it, but there, I am that frightened with the things you hear, you can't think. There was one little boy, only the other day, now!'

'Did he fall out of a train, mum?' asked Mrs. Jepps.

'No, not exactly, mum, but very much the

same. He was stole—stole by a dark short man with black whiskers an' a scar on his leg,—or else it was the little boy which had the scar on his leg, though I 'm sure it was the man that had the black whiskers, though bein' that took aback at the noos I couldn't swear for certain, though it 's a terrible thing for his mother an' father, whether they was black or ginger.'

'Ah, indeed, that it must be! Tommy! What do I always tell you about lookin' after Bobby in the street? 'Spose *he* was to be took away? It ought to be a lesson to you to mind what you're told, an' not be such a wicked, disobedient boy!'

'Oh, that ain't the only one, either,' the cross-eyed woman went on, volubly. 'There was quite an intimate friend of a sister o' mine—leastways my sister knew a young woman that had a aunt lodging only a few streets off of her—that lost her little boy too, some munse ago, just the same way, an' ain't ever seen him again.'

'Dear, dear, now! An' took away, just the same?'

'Took away by a dark tall man with a black patch over his eye an' springside boots. Not to mention a little gal in the very next street to my own next-door neighbour's sister-in-law, as was stole not a fortni't after.'

'Stole by another dark man?' asked the horrified Jepps, his eyes protruding with fatherly emotion.

'Stole by a dark woman with a black shawl an' hat, an' an umbrella with a bone monkey on the 'andle.'

Everybody was deeply impressed, and the singular uniformity in complexion of childstealers as a class, as well as their sable preference in personal adornment, was accepted as a clause in the scheme of nature. Tommy alone seemed puzzled, as much by these matters as by the wonder how such minute particulars of the vanished malefactors had been obtained. In a less depressed frame of mind he might have put difficult questions. As it was, he prudently held his tongue, and regarded the speaker with sullen astonishment.

But the lady with the squint went on, tireless. She had become acquainted, through devious channels, with so many unparalleled kidnappings, and such a company of swarthy miscreants passed in guilty array through her conversation, that Southend was reached with the procession in full flourish. Through all this experience Tommy was rigidly restrained from recovering his spirits. By some moral legerdemain each anecdote was made the text for a fresh lecture on his own enormities, before the gathering pile of which he stood confounded : a villain, he grew miserably convinced, as black as any swart kidnapper of them all.

The day was bright, and Southend was crowded everywhere with holiday-makers. Mrs. Jepps rallied her party and adjured Tommy. 'Now you, Tommy, see if you can't begin to be'ave yourself, an' take care o' your little brother an' sister. S'pose a dark man was to come an' take *them* away! Then I s'pose you'd wish you 'd been a better boy, when it was too late!'

'I'd make him wish it a quicker way than that!' said Mrs. Lunn spitefully; for her misfortunes rankled still.

As the words left her mouth a horrible squeak rent her ears, and a long pink 'trunk' — one of those paper tubes which, when blown, extend suddenly to a yard long and as suddenly retreat into a little curl-shot over her shoulder into her eye, and was gone again. With a gasp and a bounce she let go umbrella and lunch-bag together; and, while a grinning boy went dancing and trumpeting away in the crowd, a trickle of fragrant liquor issued from the lunch-bag and wandered across the pavement. Tommy Jepps, startled in the depth of his gloom, hastily stuffed his fist against his mouth, and spluttered irrepressibly over the knuckles. For indeed, in his present state of exasperation, Tommy had little sympathy for the misfortunes of so very distant a relation as Cousin Jane's sister's young man's aunt.

Tommy's father was mildly horrified, and murmured deprecatingly from among the baby's frills. 'Tommy!' he said, in an awestruck whisper. 'Tommy! Nothing to laugh at!'

'Get out o' my sight!' cried Mrs. Jepps, making a miss at Tommy's head with her own bag. 'Get out o' my sight before I——'

Tommy got out of it with all possible celerity, and took his place in the extreme

rear of the procession which formed as soon as the lunch-bag had been recovered and cleared of broken glass. And so the procession, with a score of others like it, went straggling along the High Street toward the beach, where the crowd was thicker than ever.

There were large open spaces, with shows, and swings, and roundabouts, and stalls, and cocoa-nut shies, and among these the Jepps column wound its way, closing up and stopping here, and tailing out lengthily there. It stopped for a moment before a shootinggallery, and then lengthened in the direction of a band of niggers; opposite the niggers it closed up once more, and Mrs. Jepps looked about to survey her forces. There was Jepps, perspiring freely under the burden of the baby, for the day was growing hot; there were Aunt Susan, Cousin Jane, and Mrs. Lunn, red and ruffled; there were Polly and Bobby; but-Mrs. Jepps gave a second glance round before she would believe it-there was not Tommy!

Mrs. Jepps's chin dropped suddenly, and she began darting and dodging, looking this

way and that among the crowd. 'Tommy!' she cried, 'you Tommy!' with a voice still a little angry, but mainly anxious. 'Mercy on us, where's the child gone?'

Jepps turned back, with blank alarm on so much of his face as was visible above the baby and its clothes, and the rest of the party started dodging in the manner of Mrs. Jepps. But they dodged to no purpose. Their calls were drowned in the general hubbub, and their questings to and fro were fruitless: Tommy was lost.

'O my child!' cried Mrs. Jepps, 'my lovely, darling boy! What shall I do? He's lost! He's been stole! The best child as ever was!'

'Such a little dear !' said Cousin Jane.

'Such a jool of a duck!' said Aunt Susan, affected almost to tears.

'Oh, oh!' gasped Mrs. Jepps, with signs of flopping and fainting; 'an'—an'—you called him a noosance!'

'An' you called him an imp!' retorted Aunt Susan. 'You should ha' treated him better when you had him!'

'If he was a child o' mine,' said Mrs. Lunn

244

sententiously, 'I'd ha' been a little more patient with him!'

'Patient?' cried Mrs. Jepps, stung past all peril of fainting. 'Why, mum, you had the face to call him a saucy young varmint, before my very eyes, mum! Before you smashed your gin-bottle, mum!'

But with that Jepps intervened for peace. 'Don't let's have no words, 'Tilda,' he said, meekly agitated. 'You all pitched into him, more or less, o' course, but the question now is_____'

'Pitched into him!' ejaculated Mrs. Jepps, turning on her husband. 'Well, an' if we did it was your fault, I s'pose! First you put me out about the tickets, an' then you took us into a train that the dear child hisself could see was wrong, an' now—an' now of course you try to put it all on me! It's you as ought to ha' been pitched into, not him, the love! It's 'ateful to hear you talk, Thomas Jepps!'

'Shameful!' said Cousin Jane.

'Shockin'!' said Aunt Susan.

'Unmanly an' disgraceful!' said Cousin Jane's sister's young man's aunt.

Jepps blinked and quailed. 'But-but'-

he spluttered feebly—' I—I—I on'y—don't let 's have no words! Try an' find him ; an'——'

'Oh yes!' sobbed Mrs. Jepps, now verging on tears. 'That's the off-hand way he treats me! After aggravatin' me to death all the morning, an' then going an' losing my own darling child—letting him get stole—he tells *me* to go an' find him! Oh dear! Just like a man!'

'So it is!' assented Cousin Jane. 'Always contrairy!'

''Orrid!' said Aunt Susan.

But poor Jepps was off to the nearest stall to ask the stall-keeper if he had seen a boy. It seemed that the stall-keeper had seen a good many boys that morning. But had he seen Jepps's own boy? This conundrum the stall-keeper gave up without hesitation. But Jepps persevered. Had the stall-keeper seen any dark party with a boy—the sort of dark party as might have stole him? To which the stall-keeper made luminous reply that the darkest parties he had seen that morning were the nigger minstrels a little way off; and that was all he knew about it.

Jepps's example did something, and presently

the whole party scattered for the hunt. Jepps was left with the baby in his arms, and the other two children about his knees, and he had strict orders not to lose any of them, nor to wander from a certain indicated point, near which the rest of the party might find him on occasion. He was not allowed to join in the search, because somebody must take care of the children, and Mrs. Jepps felt that she would die of suspense if she were condemned to wait inactive.

Mrs. Jepps was anything but inactive, and the other ladies were as busy as Mrs. Jepps. Before they separated they seized on a wandering apple-woman, who was confused and badgered into a cloudy admission that she *had* seen a boy with a dark man somewhere, a little while ago, or perhaps rather before that; and, her replies being considered evasive, she was instantly suspected of complicity. Indeed, a very short discussion of her information enabled the ladies to convince each other that it amounted to an unmistakable confession, and made it plain that the plan to be followed was to hunt dark men, with small boys or without them.

The plan was put in action with too much vigour to last. The ladies made out in divers directions among the fifty or sixty thousand people about them, and discovered several dark men. In the upshot the scheme of the hunt was modified on the urgent suggestion of the inspector in charge at the police-station, in the presence of a sunburnt and plaintful donkey - man, an elderly mulatto, three clamorous organ-grinders, and the most astonished young Japanese student who ever went forth from his lodgings to study the holiday customs of Europe.

So, with other passages of adventure, it came to pass that Aunt Susan, having rejoined Mrs. Jepps, the two, fatigued and a trifle hysterical, returned to where they had left Jepps. As they turned the last corner, a redheaded man, with his hat in his hand, came running past them, and vanished in the crowd; while they almost immediately perceived Jepps in the near distance, striving his utmost to raise a gallop, while Polly and Bobby hung to his coat-tails, and the baby tumbled and struggled in his arms.

'Stop him!' cried Jepps, choking with the

LOST TOMMY JEPPS 249

breathlessness of his trot and the flapping of the baby's cape over his mouth. 'Stop him! It's him! He's stole my-----'

'The villain!' cried Mrs. Jepps, turning and charging the crowd. 'Stop him! He's stole my child!'

'Stop him!' gasped Jepps again. 'He snatched my----'

But Mrs. Jepps and Aunt Susan were deep in the crowd, chasing and grabbing, this time, at red-headed men. Red-headed men, however, were scarce in that particular corner just at the moment, and the scarcest of all was the red-headed man they wanted.

Jepps, gasping still, came up with his wife and Aunt Susan in the midst of a knot of people, answering the inquiries of curious sympathisers as he came along.

'Was it a good 'un?' asked another family man, with another baby in his arms, just as Jepps reached his wife.

'Yes,' answered Jepps, 'a real good 'un!'

'The best in the world!' sobbed Mrs. Jepps.

'I won it in a raffle,' Jepps added.

120

'What?' cried Aunt Susan. 'A raffle?

What do you mean? Is this a time for sich jokes, Thomas?'

'Jokes?' bleated poor Jepps. 'It ain't no joke! He stole my watch, I tell you! Snatched it while I was a-trying to keep baby quiet!'

'Your watch!' Mrs. Jepps exclaimed; 'your watch! Thomas Jepps, you ain't fit to be trusted neither with a watch nor a child, you ain't!'

Π

Tommy Jepps, meanwhile, accepted his misfortune with far greater equanimity than did his bereaved family.

He had lagged behind a little at the riflegallery, a place where you shot into a sort of tunnel with a target at the other end. The tunnels—there were four of them—interested him deeply, and he walked round to the side of the establishment to see how they were built. They were long, tapering, metal tubes, it seemed, painted red. Tommy walked along to the very end, hoping to see something of the target mechanism, but that was boxed in. Here, at some little distance from where his wanderings started, his attention was arrested by a man in an incipient crowd, who offered to eat a lighted newspaper for the small subscription of two shillings. It seemed to Tommy that so handsome an offer must be closed with at once, so he pushed into the group, and stared.

And that was how Tommy Jepps was lost. For each individual member of the crowd agreed with Tommy, feeling convinced that the others would be sure to subscribe so reasonable a sum without delay, and waiting so patiently that the subscription was a long time beginning. And when at last it did begin it grew so slowly that at last the champion fire-swallower of all the countries he could remember was fain to be content with eighteenpence, at which very moderate sum his contract was completed. Having witnessed this feat, Tommy's eyes retired to their normal places in his head, and his mouth, which had been wider open than the fireswallower's, slowly closed. The crowd opened out, and Tommy, who had been effectually buried in it for half an hour, awoke to the

revelation that the rest of his party was nowhere to be seen.

For a moment it seemed a rather serious thing. Then, with a pause of reflection, he saw his misfortune in another light. He peered cautiously about him, and, after a little more consideration, he resolved that he would not be found—just yet, at any rate.

Tommy was not only a philosopher, but a boy of business. He had come out for a day's pleasure, but he must attend to business first; as a philosopher and a strategist he must secure his line of retreat. So he started off back to the railway station, keeping a wary eye for his relations as he went.

The station was just a little less crowded now, though it was busy enough still. Tommy had not settled how, exactly, he should set about his business, but he kept his eyes open and looked out for a friend. Grown-up people, his experience taught him, were difficult to diplomatise; you never could tell for certain what they would do or say next, and it was apt to be something unpleasant when it came. But there was a sort of grown-up persons— Tommy could never have described the sort,

252

neither could he ever mistake it—who were quite excellent, and always behaved like bricks to boys. And they were not such a rare sort of people either. So he set up a watch for some person of this kind, resolved to ask help and advice. He had not long to wait for one who, his instinct told him, was a capital specimen—a stout, red-faced man in a roaring tweed suit, with a big gold watch-chain. Several other stout men were with him, and they were all laughing and chuckling together at a joke one of them had made half an hour before.

'Please sir!' said Tommy, craning his neck up at the red-faced man.

'Eh! Hullo!' said the man, almost falling over him. 'Well, young 'un, what's up?'

'Please sir, will they give me another ticket home, and who ought I to go and ask for it?'

'Another ticket home? What for? Lost your own?'

'No, sir—mother's got it. But I've lost mother.'

'O-o-o-oh! Lost your mother, eh? Well, would you know your way home if you had the ticket?' 'Yes, sir. But'—this with a sudden apprehension—'but I don't want to go home yet!'

'No? Why not?'

'I come out to have a holiday, sir!'

The red face broadened into a wide grin, and some of the stout men laughed outright. 'So you're goin' off on the spree all by yourself, are you?' said the red-faced man. 'That's pluck. But if you go asking for another ticket they'll keep you in the office till your mother comes for you, or take you to the police-station. *That* wouldn't be much of a holiday, would it?'

Tommy was plainly dismayed at the idea, and at his doleful change of face several stout men laughed aloud. 'Come, Perkins,' said one, 'it's only one an' a penny, half single. I 'll toss you who pays!'

'Done!' replied the red-faced man, 'sudden death—you call'; and he spun a shilling.

'Heads!' called the challenger.

'Tails it is,' was the answer. 'You pay. What station, young 'un ?'

'Stratford, sir.'

'That's all right,' said the loser, moving off

254

with his hand in his pocket. 'I was a bit rash. It might ha' been Manchester!'

'That's saved me precisely one d.,' observed the red-faced man, spinning his shilling again and dexterously transferring it to Tommy's startled palm. 'You go and buy the town, you desperate young rip! And take care you don't go losing the last train!'

Tommy was almost more amazed than delighted. This was magnificent — noble. As soon as he could, he began to think. It was plain that being lost had its advantages —very decided advantages. Those stout men wouldn't have looked at him a second time in ordinary circumstances, but, because he was lost—behold the shilling and the railway ticket! Here was a discovery: nothing less than a new principle in holiday-making for boys. Get lost, and make your holiday selfsupporting.

He did not buy the town, but began modestly with a penn'orth of bull's-eyes, to stimulate thought. He sucked them and thought his hardest: thought so hard, indeed, that in his absence of mind he swallowed a bull's-eye prematurely, and stood staring, with

a pain as of a red-hot brick passing slowly through his chest, and an agonised effort to remember if he had heard of people dying through swallowing bull's-eyes whole. The pain in the chest presently passed off, however, and he found himself staring at a woman with a basket of apples and oranges.

'Apples, three a penny,' said the woman enticingly. 'Oranges a ha'penny each. There's nice ripe 'uns, my dear!'

'I've lost my mother,' replied Tommy irrelevantly.

'Lost yer mother!' responded the woman, with much sympathy. 'Why, I wonder if you're the little boy as I was asked about? Has yer father got pale whiskers an' a round 'at, an' a baby, an' yer mother an' three other ladies, an' yer little brother an' sister?'

Tommy nodded-perhaps rather guiltily.

The woman swung her basket on her arm and gave him an energetic push on the shoulder. 'You go straight along down there, my dear,' she said, pointing, 'an' then round to the left, an' yer father 's waiting by the second turning. Don't forget! Here—have an apple!' and she thrust one into his hand.

256

'And an orange,'.she added impulsively, stuffing one into his jacket pocket.

This was really very satisfactory. He had half expected the apple, but the orange was quite an extra—had in fact been wrung from the honest apple-woman by the pathetic look occasioned by the swallowing of the bull's-eye. Tommy went off in the direction she indicated, but took the wrong way at the first turning, being much occupied with thought. For he was resolving to look all day as pathetic as could be expected of a boy with a holiday all to himself, and a new invention to make it pay.

In truth the invention paid very well. Tommy perambulated the crowded beach on a system of scouting devised for the occasion. He made a halt at each convenient booth or stand, and from behind it carefully reconnoitred the crowd in front. No doubt he was searching anxiously for his sorrowing relations.

Meantime, as I have said, the invention worked excellently. He did not always set it in motion by the crude statement that he had lost his mother; he varied his gambit, so to speak. Sometimes he asked people if they had seen her. In this way he procured a short sea voyage by interesting the mother of an embarking family which did not quite fill the boat. He had his railway ticket, he explained, and could get home, but meantime he must make his holiday as best he might. That excellent family yielded a penny and a bun as well as the experience in navigation. Just such another family was good for a turn on a roundabout.

'Got no change,' said the roundabout man, as roundabout men do. For it is their custom, if possible, to postpone giving change in the hope of their patrons emerging from the machine too sick and giddy to remember it. 'Got no change. I'll give it you when you come off.'

'Not you,' retorted the father of the family, made cunning by experience. 'You'll be too busy, or forget, or something. Here's a boy what's looking for his mother; we'll make up the bob with him.'

So the morning went; and Tommy, in act of acquiring a high opinion of the generosity of his fellow-creatures, attained a higher one of his own diplomacy. Not that it invariably succeeded. At times, indeed, its failure was total. There was a cocoa-nut shy proprietor, for instance, whose conduct led Tommy to consider him a very worthless person. He began by most cordially inviting Tommy to try his luck—called him a young sportsman, in fact. Tommy was much gratified, and selected a stick.

'Money first!' said the man, extending a dirty palm.

'Lost my mother,' replied Tommy, confidently, having come to regard this form of words as the equivalent of coin of the realm.

'*What*?' The man's face expressed furious amazement.

'Lost my mother!' Tommy repeated a little louder, surprised to find anybody so dull of comprehension.

'Ere, get out!' roared the outraged tradesman, who was not educated to the point of regarding a cocoa-nut shy a necessity of life for a lost boy. 'Get out!' And he snatched the stick with such energy that Tommy got out with no delay.

He was so far cast down by this ruffian's

deplorable ignorance of the rules of the game that his next transaction was for cash. He saw a man selling paper 'trunks' of the sort that had so seriously startled Mrs. Lunn earlier in the morning, and he greatly desired one for himself. But the trunk merchant was an unpromising-looking person — looked, in fact, rather like the cocoa-nut man's brother. So Tommy paid his penny, and set out to amuse himself.

The toy was quite delightful for a while, and confounded and dismayed many respectable persons. But after a little time it began to pall; partly, perhaps, because it interfered with business. It is not diplomatic for any boy wishing to appeal to the pity of a lady or gentleman in the character of a lost child, to begin by blowing a squeaking paper 'trunk' into that lady or gentleman's face. It strikes the wrong note, so to speak. So presently Tommy tired of the 'trunk,' and devised a new use for it.

He looked about to find some suitable person to whom to offer the article for sale, and at length he fixed on a comfortable old lady and gentleman who were sitting on a newspaper spread on the sand, and eating sandwiches. Now to the superficial it might seem that a stout and decorous old couple of about sixty-five years of age and thirty-two stone total weight, were not precisely the most likely customers on Southend beach for such an implement as Tommy had to offer. But Tommy was less superficial than you might think.

'Please would you like to buy that?' he asked, looking as interesting and as timid as he could manage. 'Only a ha'penny. It cost a penny.'

'Why, bless the child!' cried the old lady; 'we don't want a thing like that!' And the old gentleman sat speechless, with his mouth full of sandwich.

' I 've lost my mother,' said Tommy.

For a moment more the old couple continued to stare, and then the old lady realised the pathos of the situation in a flash. Tommy suddenly found himself snatched into a sitting position beside her and kissed. And the next moment he was being fed with sandwiches.

'Poor little chap!' said the nice old lady. 'Poor little chap! Lost his mother and tried to sell his toy to buy something to eat! Have another sandwich, my dear.'

Tommy did not in the least need the sandwiches, having been eating almost all day, and being even now lumpy because of pockets distended by an apple, a paper of bull's eyes, several biscuits, and a large piece of toffee. But he wished to be polite, so he ate as much as he could, and answered the old lady's questions to the best of his ability. He told her his name, his age, where he lived, and what sums he could do. He assured her that he knew his way home, and had his ticket safe; and he eased her mind wonderfully by his confidence that he could find his mother very soon, and particularly because of his absolute certainty of meeting her, at latest, at the railway station. And finally, not without difficulty, he tore himself away, bearing with him not only the rejected 'trunk,' but added wealth to the amount of fourpence.

He did very well with the trunk—very well indeed. He never got quite so much as fourpence again, but he got some pennies, one twopence, and several halfpennies. He continued to select his customers with care, and

262

rarely made a mistake. Some selections were unfortunate and unproductive, however, but that he quite expected; and it surprised him to find what a number of benevolent persons, made liberal by a fine Bank Holiday, were ready to pay for a thing and then let him keep it. He never fell into the error of offering his stock-in-trade to anybody in the least likely to compromise his dignity by using it, for persons of sufficient age and dignity were easily to be found by a boy of discrimination, even on Southend beach.

But everything must come to an end at last, and so did the commercial career of the trunk. Having carefully observed a large, good-tempered-looking woman sitting under an umbrella, and having convinced himself that she was not likely to need a paper trunk for personal entertainment, he proceeded to business in the usual manner.

'Lost yer mother?' said the woman affably. 'All right, you'll soon find her. Here's yer ha'penny.'

And with that this unscrupulous female actually *took* the trunk and handed it over to some children who were playing hard by. Tommy felt deeply injured. He had no idea those children were hers. It was shameful, he thought, to take advantage of a lost boy in such a prompt fashion as that. And he had begun to feel quite a reviving affection for that trunk.

But it had paid excellently, on the whole, and, at any rate, with his accumulated capital, he could make a pleasant holiday for the rest of the day: to say nothing of what might yet accrue from his distressful situation.

So business danced with pleasure through the sunny hours till Tommy was driven to absolute flight by an excellent but overzealous old gentleman who desired to take him to the police-station. It was a narrow squeak : and it was a most fortunate circumstance that the zealous old gentleman was wholly unable to run. As it was the adventure decided Tommy to abandon business, and seek some secluded spot suitable to the pursuit of pleasure, unaccompanied and undisturbed.

The cliffs at Southend, as you may know, are laid out as public gardens, traversed by precipitous paths, embushed with shrubs, and dotted with convenient seats. But Tommy

LOST TOMMY JEPPS 265

did not want a seat. In simple fact he was a little tired of keeping a constant look-out, and since there were his own party, the applewoman, whom he had espied in the distance twice since their first encounter, and the zealous old gentleman, all at large somewhere in Southend, he judged it safer to lie under a convenient bush, in some place commanding an interesting view, and there begin a leisurely picnic.

He found a capital bush, just behind one of the seats; a thick bush that no eye could penetrate from the outside, yet from between the twigs of which he had an excellent view of the sea and some part of the gardens. It was almost as good as a pirate's cave, and so very proper to Tommy's situation.

He fell to taking imaginary shots at all comers, with slight intervals for toffee, till the ramparts of his stronghold were piled with invisible copses. Men of all complexions fell to his unerring aim, till at last there came a red-headed man, walking up the path with a very laboured air of casual indifference, although he puffed visibly as he came, as if he had been running; also, as he walked, he

glanced anxiously over his shoulder. Tommy pulled the trigger of fancy and one more desperate foeman bit the dust; after which he sat on the seat before the stronghold, so that his legs obstructed Tommy's view.

For a moment Tommy was in doubt how to deal with so inconvenient an enemy as this, and then he forgot his desperate defence altogether; for he was amazed to see the man's hand come stealing out behind him into the bush, and there deposit on the ground, absolutely on Tommy's gun-rest two watches!

The hand was withdrawn as stealthily as it came, and the man began, with some difficulty, to whistle a tune. And now up the same path there came another man: a tall, well-set-up man, who walked like a policeman; which, indeed, was exactly what he was—a policeman in plain clothes.

'Well, Higgs,' said the newcomer suspiciously, 'what's your game to-day?'

'Game?' whined the red-headed man in an injured tone. 'Why, no game at all, guv'nor, not to-day. Can't a bloke come out for a 'oliday?'

LOST TOMMY JEPPS 267

'Oh, of course,' replied the other; 'anybody can come out for a holiday. But there's some as does rum things on their holidays. I've got my eye on you, my fine feller!'

'S'elp me, guv'nor, it's all right!' protested the red-headed man, rising and moving off a little way. 'I'm on'y 'avin' a 'oliday, guv'nor! You can turn me over if you like!'

Now Tommy did not know that to turn a man over meant to search him, but he did not stop to wonder. For what occupied the whole of his attention now, even to the neglect of the very toffee in his mouth, was the astounding fact that one of the watches was his own father's!

There was no mistake about it. There were initials on the silver case—not his father's initials, but those of a previous owner—and Tommy knew the letters well enough. Here was news of his father since the morning; his watch had been stolen!

In fact, three links of a broken chain were still hanging to the bow; and Tommy knew the chain as well as he knew the watch.

Tommy had already approved himself a boy of business, a philosopher, and a practical

person. He knew nothing of the second watch, whether it was the red-headed man's or another's; nor did he understand a word of the conversation he had overheard. But he did know that this watch with the broken chain was his father's. So, with no more ado, he put it in his trousers pocket, on top of the bag of bull's-eyes, and then quietly withdrew from the bush; leaving the red-headed man and his enemy talking some yards away on the opposite side.

'I can't go home without him!' cried Mrs. Jepps that evening in the booking-office of Southend station. 'My darling child! I can't! I can't!'

'But come an' ask the station-master,' reasoned her husband. 'He might ha' come here to see about gettin' home. We never thought o' that!'

A small boy, who had been ineffectually trying to weigh himself by clinging fiercely to the arm of the machine used for luggage, let go as he recognised the voices, and came out of the dim corner, calm of demeanour and very bunchy about the pockets.

LOST TOMMY JEPPS 269

'Hullo, mother!' said Tommy. 'I've been waiting for you a long time!'

Mrs. Jepps really did faint at last. But it was not for long. When she came to herself, with water from the waiting-room water-bottle in her hair and down her back, she recovered her customary energy with surprising rapidity. 'Tommy, you wicked, ungrateful little wretch!' she said, 'a nice holiday you've made o' this for me! Wait till I get you home, that's all!'

'Why, Tommy,' said his father. 'Wasn't there no dark party after all?'

'I don't believe dark parties steal boys at all,' said Tommy. 'But ginger parties steal watches! Come!' he added, with a new importance in his small voice, and a rattle of the money in his trousers pockets. 'Got your tickets? Keep close to me, an' I'll show you the right train.'

OLD ESSEX

•

v

THE LEGEND OF LAPWATER HALL

D OWN the Thames, beyond Hole Haven, there is a part of Essex now painful to see for any man who knew it thirty, twenty even fifteen years ago. For there, late in the nineteenth century, he saw the gay and simple Essex of the eighteenth; and now it has been vastly improved. Little villas of cheap pretension offend the light of day, and a scum of broken brick has choked the green fields, till now they lie dead and dirty, and scarified with schemed roadways.

But in the days when this was old Essex still, when the people knew the tales and the songs belonging to those parts and were not ashamed of them,—it was then that they told the story of Lapwater Hall.

The house stood a mile or more from Leigh village. You climbed Church Hill, rising, as it were, through the higher tiers of Leigh's

tiled roofs, you passed the church and the rectory wall under the noisy rooks, and you stood on the brow with the village below you and all the sunny sea beyond it. Hence the way was clear. With back to the sea you crossed a little furzy waste, and went, by stile and path, across three beanfields. As a fact, of course, the fields grew their crops in due rotation, but I like to remember them as beanfields fragrant with blossom, where dozy butterflies tumbled, and where the path rose and dipped, taking you down among the flowers sometimes, and sometimes lifting you to see the world and the shining sea.

The third field ended in a gate, and through the bars you saw the white London road. Here you might have pitched a stone against the wall of Lapwater Hall, but for the clump of trees on your left which hid the house and the pond beside it. Leigh House, I believe, was its older and proper name, but among all natives—those honest souls, each half-farmer and half-fisherman, and now wholly vanished it was Lapwater Hall and nothing else. It was not a very large house—Essex people in old days being given to call any house a hall that

LEGEND OF LAPWATER HALL 275

was much bigger than a cottage—but it was well faced and neat in its proportions, and as good a house of its size as any thereabout, with a ghost of its own. The story you heard by parts from gossips who had learned it from their grandmothers; and put together it went thus:—

At the beginning of the year 1751 Leigh House was falling to pieces. Old, neglected, and untenanted for years, it was scarce worth touching except to pull down, and there were thrifty souls who had taken to reckoning when it might become a conscionable act to carry the timber. But early in that same year, when Essex roads lay in ruts and mud, they found they had debated too long. For there came news, stirring news in that time and place. For the first part, Leigh House and farm was sold; next, and more stirring, a stranger had bought it; last, and most surprising, he had come on a brown mare, and the mare had no ears.

Whence the stranger came not a soul could tell. He had been seen riding through Hadleigh, splashed to the wig with mud, and a little afterward he stopped at Leigh House,

being observed by one Amos Tricker, who was hedging close by the road. In those times a man might have sat by Leigh House a twelvemonth without seeing a 'foreigner' ride by-any absolute stranger being classed a 'foreigner.' For this reason Amos Tricker dropped his sickle and stared hard at the man and his mare. Of the two the mare was the handsomer, spite of her uncanny defect. The man seemed of middle height, but of shape as massive and ugly as a bulldog, with a coarse face and a squint; but his animal was fine and brown, hard and handsome, standing well on good legs. The spectacle of a stranger was warrant enough for a mighty stare, but that of an earless mare-an unearthly, snaky-headed thing as it was-was stupefying. Amos was stupefied.

'What's this place?' asked the stranger.

A stranger was surprising, and an earless mare was worse; but an earless mare carrying a man who didn't know Leigh House, in sight of which Amos had spent his life, was paralysing. Amos was paralysed.

'What the devil are you staring at? Damme, is this Leigh House?'

276

Amos nodded feebly. With that the stranger put the brown mare easily over the falling paling, and walked her round the rotten walls of the house. That done he turned and trotted off Eastwood way without another word. Amos stared and stared still, till the apparition was a mile out of sight; then he brought his eyes slowly back to the hedge, picked up his sickle and looked at that; and having by this means collected and concentrated his faculties, he dropped the sickle once more and trudged off. For such an occasion as this there was nothing but confabulation and a mug of beer.

Now the stranger had been seen at Hadleigh village, as I have said, before he came upon Amos Tricker. And the Hadleigh folk, having watched him all through the street and debated him for the rest of the day, stood in a fair way to produce between them a far more imaginatively embellished picture of the phenomenon than the single slow brain of Amos Tricker could possibly conceive. And yet, in all their diverse and varying tales of his broad frame, his long arms, his squint, his pistols, his brown mare, and his manner of asking the distance of Leigh House, there was not a word of the mare's lack of ears; and when Amos Tricker spoke of it he was overwhelmed by numbers. The smith, a very old and bow-legged man, who sat permanently at his door while his son worked in the smithy, appealed to the judgment of Hadleigh as to the likelihood of a mare with no ears passing his experienced eyes and leaving him unaware of the deficiency; and the company supported him with a unanimous vote of ears to the brown mare. Amos, nevertheless, stood valiantly and immovably to his own observation, goading the more downright of his adversaries to something approaching an affirmation that the brown mare had rather more ears than usual.

Soon news came to Leigh and thereabout, travelling from Rochford by way of Eastwood. Mr. Gilbert Craddock had bought Leigh House and farm, and the house was to be rebuilt, and that in haste; and in truth with scarce a decent fortnight wherein the news might be considered, there descended on Leigh House Mr. Gilbert Craddock himself, with the attorney from Rochford and a master-builder, Whereupon Amos Tricker triumphed in the face of all Hadleigh, for Mr. Gilbert Craddock

278

was the stranger of the debate, and the brown mare he rode had manifestly no ears.

Then came a great measuring in and staking out, knocking down and digging up, and in due time, or rather before it, the plan of the new house was displayed to the eyes of the curious in lines of red brick, which presently grew into ledges and then into walls. By times Mr. Craddock would come and inspect the work, grumbling unceasingly with many oaths. In everything he found delay and a trick to cheat a too easy gentleman; and he said it in language beyond anything the bricklayers had ever endured from a foreman. They held it uncommon strong, even for a gentleman.

All this time Leigh learned little of Mr. Gil Craddock beyond his name, and Leigh gossip fed on speculation. The brown mare with no ears brought its rider at irregular periods, and the bricklayers were ever in danger of a chance visitation. Where Mr. Craddock went in the intervals was a mystery; even the attorney had no notion, or said he had none. When Mr. Craddock stayed at Leigh it was at the Smack Inn, where he would stable his mare and walk across the fields to his new house;

and when he walked it could be seen that he was bow-legged from much riding. He would never talk; surly reserve and a violent exaction of respect were his personal habits; guess and invention were all the gossips could use. It was largely believed that he was a secret Government official, coming into these quiet parts to serve some ruthless design of the gaugers, the natural foes of half Leigh. It was ascertained, indeed, that the brown mare's name was Meg; but why had she no ears? The best guess Leigh could make was that it was some part of a horse taming charm-something beyond the lunane and honey - cake that nobody doubted had been already used. For the brown mare was fond of her master, which seemed an unreasonable thing except by effect of cunning interference.

Now the journeymen who laid brick and rafter at Leigh House were stout Essex men who loved every pot for the ale it would hold; and as was the way in that county, it was provided in their hiring that every man should have his two pots a day as part wage. Wherefore Amos Tricker, cutting hedges no more, travelled back and forth all day with a

great wheelbarrow-load of pots, taking solid pay at both ends, and some liquid discount on the way: since no man could ask another to bring a barrow-load of full pots across three lumpy fields without a spill.

But although each man's lawful due was no more than two pots a day, every man looked for more on occasion. For past memory of any journeyman in Essex a visit on the work from the owner, the master's own master, bought an extra pot for each man, or more, according to the gentleman's gentlemanly qualities. But a pot at least was something near a matter of right; and since Essex ale is the best of drink, it was common enough that the gentleman took his own pot with the rest, and for the short moments of that pot gentle and simple were good neighbours together. So that when Mr. Gil Craddock first came, and, having sworn his hour or two, rode away leaving neither pot nor penny piece behind him, he was thought to err from forgetfulness and nothing worse; for the men had had their two pots, and it is the property of Essex ale to make men very charitable. Furthermore, it was judged as against

nature that any gentleman so free with his curses should be sparing with his liquor. But Mr. Gil Craddock came and went and came and went again, and it was plain that he was either illiberal or mighty slow of apprehension; for which latter failing the men took good care to give him no excuse in the world.

So it went, thirstily enough, till the walls were of full height and the last roof-beam was fixed. At that time, and now, and at all times since houses first were made, not in Essex only, but in all places where houses stand, the fixing of the last roof-beam was, is, and has been an occasion of much rejoicing; and by all precedent and law of the craft now, at any rate, ale was due, and plenty, and time in which to treat it as ale deserves. A gentleman might even spread a meal, but that was a matter of grace, and not to be claimed, like the drink, in the name of ancient custom that was almost law.

It chanced that as this same last beam was being set in its place, Mr. Craddock looked on from below, and when at last it rested fair the men gave a cheer together, left their places, and gathered about him. But he

neither understood their behaviour nor felt delight in the occasion ; he opened his mouth, and was three oaths on the way to ordering them back to their work, when he was met by a frank demand for extra beer.

Mr. Craddock's squint intensified, and his face swelled in red lumps. His common flow of language failed him in his extremity, and what words he found came in broken bursts.

'Beer?...Beer? Ye boozy scabs!... Ha'n't ye enough a'ready, and more?... Beer?...Don't I pay for it, and for every minute o' time you rob me of—Swabs!... Swillpot dogs! Hounds! Lapping all day! ...Lap in the pond, ye dogs! Go to the pond!...Lap water, saucy hounds; if more drink ye must have, lap water, as better dogs do every day! Lap water!'

And with that his faculty of speech returned in full, and the men shrank under a hurricane of oaths that sent Amos Tricker's daughter Nan, who was bringing a message, out of earshot aghast. Then Mr. Gil Craddock, with a furious promise to the master-builder that he would teach him, and his men too, the respect due to a gentleman, and break

the head of the next man he caught loitering or breathing the name of beer, swung up in his saddle and was gone.

It was more than defeat for those illustrious drinkers, the bricklayers and the carpenters. Here was immemorial precedent, vested interest, privilege of the craft, set at naught, kicked aside, broken down at a blow. And for themselves, insult was heaped on injury by the reference of dry human throats to a pond; insult the sharper because in fact there was little better resort for them, since in anticipation of the proper honour to the last beam every man had already disposed of his two pots. The genius who invented strikes was yet to be born; wherefore there was nothing for it but to get back to work with ill-will and grumbling. And since insult sticks in a man's mind longer than injury it was the ignoble suggestion of the pond that was grumbled over longest.

They grumbled and sulked and grumbled over again. They saw no remedy, though they longed to turn Mr. Gil Craddock's words upon himself; till in course of days and grumbles it occurred to some lesser genius,

not tall enough to invent a strike, to dub the new house Lapwater Hall.

The word went about the place among the new walls and rafters with grins and chuckles.

'He-he! Ha-ha! Lapwater Hall!'

'Mighty fond o' carlin' names he be, too! Fair 's fair, an' 'tis none but fair other folk take a turn a-carlin' names too!'

'Ha, ha! Hey? Lapwater Hall!'

'Tells folk to lap water, do he? So 'tis Lapwater Hall! 'Tis a merry word! Hehe!'

'Hey! A true usable name ta be. Lapwater Hall! And so folk'll know what to expect!'

''Tis good jocoshious, that ! Lapwater Hall !'

At night the new name went to every alehouse within five miles, and the next day it radiated from these; and soon it was generally current, so that by the time the wainscoting was well in hand scarce a soul thought of calling the new house anything else. This was partly, in truth, for a reason of convenience. For during the years of desola-

tion at Leigh House another house of that name had arisen in the village at the hilltop by the church. The first and true name of this was the Black House; but clearly Leigh House was the handsomer name, and since it was fallen out of use with the older place itself, it was picked up and put in service. So that in the confusion between the old Leigh House that was the new house, and the new Leigh House that was now the older of the two, some name of effective distinction was needed, and Lapwater Hall did admirably.

Lapwater Hall it was then, and the name grew into daily, commonplace use wholly unknown to Mr. Craddock. For as the works neared their end his affairs kept him much away, and his visits grew fewer and shorter, to nobody's sorrow. But when the last streak of paint had been laid a fortnight and the builder's men were drinking their ale on a pleasanter job a good way off, Mr. Craddock arrived to take up his residence.

He stamped about the house in his common mood, but Nan Tricker had so well swept and tidied, under the eye of old Mrs. Fidler, who

was to keep house, that he could find no fault for a long while, and so continued to stamp about till he came on Nan herself a-lovering over the fence with Tim Ladds of Belfairs. This gave him the opportunity to drive them both about their business, after which he took his rest.

It was on the next day that Mr. Gil Craddock began to grow aware of his unpopularity. The stables were ready, and he went forth, riding-whip in hand, to fetch the brown mare over from the Smack, taking a little turn about the farm on the way.

Two men were walking down Lost Lane. 'They're into Lapwater Hall, 'twould seem,' said one.

Mr. Craddock looked round quickly. The words had not reached his ear clearly, but he went to the hedge and stared very hard after the men.

He inspected his fields with much complacency. Here he swaggered, a country gentleman, with good house and land of his own, and everything handsome about him. Who the devil had stacked that rick? That person should hear about it, and soon. At the first gate on the way to Leigh he met a small boy with a basket. The boy had no hat, but he tugged a rag of hair very respectfully as he held back the gate.

'What's that, boy?' demanded Mr. Craddock, pointing at the basket with his whip.

'Treacle and candles, sir, for Lapwater Hall.'

Mr. Gil Craddock squinted fiercely at the boy for twelve seconds, and made him repeat the words. Whereat he clouted the boy on the head, and stalked on.

In Leigh his reception was not of a piece. Some pulled off hats, others stared over fences. He strode into the Smack, and the company, half a dozen fishermen, stopped their talk on the instant; some rose, and some sat stolidly in their places. Among them that sat was Big Sam Gill, a smuggling, hard-drinking ruffian, eminent among the ruffians—no scarcities—of Leigh; who cared for nobody, and would much rather fight the first man he saw than not. Big Sam Gill resumed the conversation with a raised voice and offensive emphasis.

'Gen'elman! He ben't no man, let alone gen'elman! Ta ben't no man as tells another

to drink out o' t'hoss-pond. 'Tis a swine. An' so they carls it Lapwater Hall! Ha! ha!' Big Sam guffawed in Mr. Gil Craddock's face.

At the beginning of the speech that gentleman's ill-sorted eyes had turned ferociously on the group. At its end, with one stride and a reach, he clutched the big red ear that was on the near side of Sam Gill's shaggy head, and drove the head a great thump against the wall.

Sam was up in a flash, and hurled himself at his aggressor, but was met with a straight smash of the left, flush in the face, like the kick of a horse. Then, even while he stood and blinked, the butt of Mr. Gil Craddock's riding-whip beat across his head a dozen blows; till Big Sam Gill lay heaped on the floor with broken head enough for three. Mr. Craddock was a prompt man, whatever else might be said about him. He snarled across the faces of Big Sam's friends, gave them a curse between them, with a thump of his whip on the table that made the pots jump, and stamped out.

It was a brisk mile to the house for the brown mare, for she carried an ill-tempered

man. In the road before the house Mr. Craddock saw a wagon, laden with many pots and pans and a deal of crockery; and as he turned for the stable-yard, Nan Tricker, bringing a mug of ale, met him full in the way, and began explanations forthwith.

'Twere onny for Tim, sir—Tim o' Belfairs. Wagoner were carryin' the crocks to Black House as guessin' 'twere the Leigh House meant, but Tim bringed him on, knowin' 'twere Lapwater——' Nan checked the word too late.

'Go on, damme! Go on! Lapwater Hall! Lapwater Hall ye'll call my house, will ye, ye drabs?' Mr. Craddock snatched the mug, and flung it across the yard. 'Lapwater Hall, eh? It shan't have the name for nothing, damn you all! For water you shall drink, or nothing! Burn ye, I'll slit the gullet of the man, woman, or child that drinks aught but water in this place! I'll let the liquor out of 'em, damme! D'ye hear?' he roared for all to hear, dancing furiously now on the lawn before the house; 'd'ye hear? If a soul drinks my liquor, begad, I'll take it back with a carving-knife!'

And Mr. Gil Craddock bade fair to stick to his resolve. He kept the cellar key in his own pocket. He would have no brewing on the premises, and all good drink he kept for himself, under lock and key. Moodily he nursed the affront put upon his house, and magnified it day by day. Not a rustic could show himself about the place, on whatsoever innocent errand, but drew forth Mr. Craddock with a torrent of curses and 'Hey! you want my beer, ye sodden swine, don't ye? And this here's Lapwater Hall, is it? Hey! Lapwater Hall, ye call it? Go and lap water then, you ill-got dog, lap water!'

Poor Mrs. Fidler fell off sadly, from privation of mild ale. It was a privation to which she was unused, and again and again she protested secretly to Nan Tricker it was one she wouldn't abide. Nevertheless she stayed in the service, being so far in terror of Mr. Craddock as equally to fear staying and leaving; while Amos Tricker fell into a despondency which only an Essex farm-hand deprived of beer can ever know.

It needs scarce be said that Mr. Gil Craddock made no friends, high or low. No man inhospitable with his drink could make friends in South Essex; and so this man had no friend but his brown mare, who lapped water with content. Even now that he was so well established in the house Mr. Craddock was away from home as long as not, but for such irregular periods that the household got little relief by his absence. Still nobody could guess where he went. At times he would lock himself in a room and drink and sleep two days together; and the differing opinions of the neighbourhood merged into a steady belief that he was the Devil.

And so things went for months till a winter's night when the moon was ringed and the clouds swarmed fast across her face. All Rochford Hundred, Foulness, and Canvey lay wetter and marshier than ever; and Lapwater Hall was barred, bolted, and shuttered. Mrs. Fidler and Nan Tricker sat in the kitchen, sewing little bags in which to stuff chips from the gibbet at Hadleigh Cross: a very useful remedy for ague. Mrs. Fidler's spirits were low, for a dog had been howling wofully since nightfall, and now a huge winding-sheet was visible in the candle. But a howling dog must

rest sometimes, and a fresh draught will always cure a winding-sheet. For these reasons the troubles were lessening, when Nan's ear caught the sound of a horse's feet—feet that went with a regular break and fall that told a plain tale. The sound neared, and came in at the stableyard.

'Tis the master,' said Nan, 'and the mare's lamed.'

She began to draw the bolts, and had scarce drawn the last when the door flew open from a kick, and Mr. Gil Craddock stood before them, haggard and miry.

'Law, sir!' said the women.

'Shut your mouths,' he answered hoarsely. 'Tear that apron and tie this arm.'

Then they saw that his right arm hung loose at his side, and blood dripped from his fingers to the floor. Mrs. Fidler, terrified, scissored the sleeve away as he directed, and wound her torn apron tightly over a wound by the elbowjoint.

Mr. Craddock took a jug of water and emptied it at one pull. 'Any more lights?' he asked, pointing to the candle.

'No, sir.'

'Dowse it. Bolt and bar, and neither stir nor breathe, or I'll come back and twist your two necks. Say nothing, whoever comes.' And with that he went out.

The two women sat in the dark and trembled, neither daring to speak. They heard him go toward the fence at the roadside. In a few moments more they could hear him returning, this time with a quiet and stealthy step; and they clung together in a terror. Was he creeping back to murder them? No, he passed round by the back.

And now there came the noise of many horses, pounding through the mire of the road and nearing fast, till they stopped before the house with tramplings and shouts.

'House there! Hullo, hullo!' The gate slammed, and they were within the fence.

'Hullo there! Hullo!' And with that there came a great thumping at the front door. The women sat and quaked.

Many voices called without. 'Come on, come on! Why stand here?' 'Maybe they've seen him.' 'Get away ahead!' 'Where?' 'He's doubled.' 'Knock again, or go round. They'll lend us fresh horses.'

The thumps on the door began afresh, and some turned into the stable-yard, shouting. Nan Tricker wept, biting hard on a thick fold of Mrs. Fidler's gown to keep back a scream.

In the midst of all the hubbub arose a cry of 'Here's the nag! He's close about!' And then a shower of blows fell on the door behind which the women cowered. 'Open the door! Open, open! In the King's name! King's officers!'

Some heavy thing was driven thrice against the door, and then with a fourth blow it crashed in, and Nan Tricker and Mrs. Fidler fell together into a corner with a dismal howl. They were dragged out, limp and hysterical, among half a dozen muddy men with steaming horses, and they wept and gasped unintelligibly.

Then the men took lights and searched high and low, in the house, the yard, and the outbuildings. For two of them were officers, and the man they sought they described as a powerfully-built fellow with a squint—Cutter Lynch, the highwayman.

So large and so daring had been his work on the great Essex Road and some others, that he had long 'weighed enough,' in the

matter of rewards, to make it worth while to raise a party to run him down. There was no other way of getting him. He worked alone and confided in nobody; he never drank while on the game; and in all things he was the most businesslike and watchful high-tobyman unhanged. The party had had the luck to flush him near Shenfield, and he had shot one man dead in the saddle before he got away across country with a bullet in his own arm. By Ingrave, Horndon, Laindon and Pitsea they had hunted him, and the brown mare must have been already well spent, or they could never have kept within hail of Cutter Lynch, who knew every dyke and fence. Down in the marshes, this side of Bemfleet, he had bogged them cleverly, and walked his nag slowly up the hill before their faces, toward a farther stretch of the road they had lately crossed, leaving them to come out as they got in; and so they followed the road and came to Lapwater Hall.

All that night lanterns flashed about the house and the land near it. In the grey of the morning the brown mare was seen shivering and whickering piteously by the pond, and

in the pond floated a hat. They took one of those great rakes called cromes, and dragged from under the culvert at the end the staring corpse of Mr. Gil Craddock.

It was there he must have hidden himself, hanging on by the broken ragstone till he fainted from the drain of blood and fell; so the officers judged, and so it was told about. As the day came and the news flew the Leigh people gathered about the pond and stared and whispered. Here was a judgment! The man was drowned in the water he had offered thirsty men when he owed them ale.

Staring thus, they found another thing floating on the water and clinging near the edge. They fished it out and turned it over in amazement, for it was a pair of horses' ears joined by a strap and fitted with a catch to hold to the headstall. They were the false ears that Brown Meg wore when Mr. Gil Craddock was Cutter Lynch, the high-tobyman!

There was the end of Mr. Gil Craddock in the body. A few months afterward, at Nan Tricker's wedding, there was a deal of rejoicing, and whatever was drunk did not come from a

pond. For it was drink of a quality so good as to give Amos Tricker an idea. He would descend into the cellars of Lapwater Hall, which stood tenantless, and would make definite investigation into the contents. But he got no farther than the cellar steps, for there, in a gloomy corner, stood the ghost of Mr. Gil Craddock, mug in hand, squinting on him and beckoning him to drink his fill of the old ale. And nothing could be juster or more likely, when it is remembered what deadly sin the highwayman had to purge, in the denial of good drink owing his fellow-man; though Amos would have none of the invitation, but ran till he fell headlong, and there slept.

And of the many witnesses, illustrious drinkers, who have seen old Gil since that time, it is said that not one has accepted his offer of drink, and so helped him to redeem his otherwise unpardonable fault. Though it is not easy to believe Essex men so implacable as that.

298

THE BLACK BADGER

ROBOSHOBERY DOVE had un-strapped his wooden leg, as was his way when he sat in this place to smoke his pipe and tell me the tales of his youth. He stuck the peg into a convenient cleft on the hillside, so that the socket made a comfortable rest for his elbow, and looked out from under the brim of his glazed hat at the scene that was most familiar and grateful to his eye: the scene wherein he read the news of the outer world more readily than he could have done in any newspaper in Essex. There below lay the vast space of soft and sunny water where the Thames and the sea were one; at our feet the marshes, green like a billiard table, mapped over with the geometric lines of dikes and ditches, and seamed along the middle with that thin brown line that had wrought such little change as the countryside had known since Charles the First : the railway.

300

Roboshobery Dove was always an old man, in my memory, though a sturdy old fellow to the last. As I write it is some way short of twenty years since he died, yet he fought the French in a King's ship as a boy, and was never tired of saying so. He was an old man, very, when he taught me the cutlass drill and told me tales in half-holidays; and he lived to tell me many more tales in years when I was a schoolboy no longer: tales of smuggling on the Essex coast, of fights with Dutch fishermen in the lowland seas; and of Cunning Murrell, the witch-finder, he told me all that I have written and much that I can never write. And now, at the time when he told me the story that I am to tell again, he still stumped his way near and far without a totter, square and upright in his green smock, brown and hard in his face, and no more than iron-grey in the hair that curled over his earrings, though he was nearer ninety than eighty.

'Ay, ay, sir,' said the old man, 'I often wish I was young again myself, an' knew all about everything. I don't remember ever bein' particular new-fashioned, but I was young once, an' I knowed a deal. I dunno a quarter so much now.' He sucked hard at his pipe, and his eyes twinkled. But, indeed, I had done no more than hint a trifle of doubt as to the value of a curious charm against rheumatism, long used by a wise woman of Foulness.

'No,' he repeated, 'not a quarter. An' I han't forgot much neither.' His glance moved about the great expanse of air, land, and water before and below him, over villages, marshes, hill-slope, and copses, and I foresaw a story. For here, spread before us, were the scenes of a hundred, told and untold, and Roboshobery Dove was but looking for an excuse or a reminder. Presently he took his pipe from his mouth and pointed. 'See there, sir,' he said ; 'd'ye know the cottage down there with the roof new-tiled? Black clap-boarded cottage, onny one floor: just lookin' over that spit o' the hill, on towards Leigh.'

I saw the cottage, but knew it only because I had seen it before,

'Well, this is the second time I 've seen it new-tiled; 'twere thatch when I were a lad. 'Twere there as one o' the things happened, I han't forgot—an' shan't, neither. An' a fine young man—ay, two of 'em—larned summat fresh, young as they were; an' that were the end on 'em.' The old man stopped, and smoked in silence, waiting to be asked for the story.

So I said, 'What was it they learned?'

'They larned, sir, they larned—well you've heard tell o' Mother Lay, th' oad witch?'

'Didn't she give Cunning Murrell work a long time ago?'

'Ay, she did, sir-'fore you were born or your father either. He puzzled her once or twice, sarten to say, when he were a young man, in a comparin' way o' speakin'. But he den't hey nothen to do with this consarn. Why, oad Mother Lay-oad Nanny Lay, as most called her-she were the badger witch, as you may ha' heard. You don't chance to ha' heard o' the black badger, up at the Crown? No,-there aren't many alive to tell ye, an' if they were 'haps they wouldn't, some oad parties bein' feared o' raisin' a laugh. But I'll tell 'ee, an' ye may laugh, if ye like; I can stand it. Well, oad Dave Cloyse kep' the Crown at that time-Sim Cloyse's elder brother he were, an' dead long enough ago. Dave Cloyse, he

trapped a badger, or somebody else trapped it for him, an' he putt it in a barr'l in the yard, for to be drawed. Now there were cur'ous things about this badger, an' the fust cur'ous thing it were arl black, every bit. Never saw a black badger, did ye? No, nor nobody else as I know. Well, this badger were no sooner safe putt in the yard than a chap-Sam Prentice it was; he were young then, like me-sets his dog to draw it. It were a tough oad dog, an' had drawed many a badger; an' it were a noisy oad dog. But this time it rushes in-an' drops dead in the barr'l, without a sound. Sam, he pulled it out by the hind-quarters, but 'twere dead enough - bit hard over the neck an' dropped like you never see a badger do afore. Sam takes the oad dog round to the pump an' pumps on him, but 'twere arl for nothen-neck broke. An' when he an' Dave gets back to the barr'l the badger were gone, clean, in broad daylight! Now, sir, you know well enough no nat'ral badger 'ud leave his hole in open day, barrin' he were dragged out with main force. An' more, you'd ha' thought somebody'd 'a' noticed such a thing as a black badger, in the open street, in broad daylight, wouldn't ye?

But nobody did. No. But what they did see —two on 'em—were oad Nanny Lay. Oad Nanny Lay, in her big bonnet, coming out o' the Crown yard at a trot! Out o' the Crown yard she came, an' up the street, an' away!

'That were the first seen o' the black badger, but the next time meant more'n killin' a dog. Now, at the time I 'm tellin' of-'twere 'fore I lost my leg-two brothers lived in the cottage down there we were speakin' of, with their mother. Eli Drake an' Robin Drake were their names, an' they were twins; an' twins an' all as they were, one was a preventive manwhat you'd call a coastguardsman now-an' t'other a smuggler. That sound queer in these days, but 'twere all right then, an' a very convenient arrangement when George Fourth were king. Why, the revenue cutter Swallow ran a cargo of its own into Wakering now an' then-ay, an' more than now an' then! Ah, them were great times-plenty o' good money an' plenty o' good drink about then! Well, Eli Drake were a preventive boatman on the Leigh station, as I've said, an' his brother Robin were as desprit a young rip as ever handled the tubs along this here shore: and

304

we've had some desprit rips, too, in my time! The chief officer had been a sleepy oad chap, doin' nothing but waiting for his sup'rannivation, an' lettin' the station go as it liked-same as most o' the preventive officers at that time. So Eli an' Robin, bedmate brothers, gives each other the fair tip when a cargo's to be run; where the tubs 'll be, an' where the guard 'll be, an' all convenient an' comfortable ; an' the chief officer, he snores asleep all night, and the guard-boatmen they pulls off the other way, and the cargo comes in fair an' easy, and goes inland on the carriers' backs, or on the packhorses, comfortable an' straightforward as if 'twere crops off a field. As for poor oad Stagg, the ridin' officer, we den't care a stick for him. Everybody just laughed at poor oad Stagg. O' course, the preventive men, they den't lose by it; every man had his little complimentary tub, so to say, just for his own use, an' here an' there other folks had their little complimentary tub-parson had his reg'lar-an' so everybody was happy an' agreeable, which were a great deal better than rows an' disagreements among neighbours, an' fights on the marshes an' sich.

'So it all went fair an' soft, sir, as you may guess, till the oad officer got his pension and a new 'un came. He were very busy an' zealousy, were this new officer, an' people got displeased with him. He were out at all onseasonable times o' night, dodging up an' down the shore, an' dropping unexpected on any boat's crew as were layin' up quiet for a smoke or a snooze. An' he went nosing an' sniffing up an' down the place, most onneighbourly suspicious, routing about for tubs o' brandy an' gin, an' trying to make troubles an' misunderstandin's among folk as were quite agreeable to let things go on pleasant an' comfortable, just in the reg'lar oad way. So things had to be done a bit more cautious; an' the chaps took care o' their pistols an' what not when there were a run, an' young Robin Drake, he swore if the chief officer run up agin him when there were a job goin', he'd get a charge o' lead-an' two if one weren't enough. Desprit young rip he were.

'Now, 'fore the new officer came, most o' the stuff was took in on the straight run—just brought direct inshore an' walked off. But this wouldn't do with the new officer about; so

306

307

the next crop was sunk. You see the Marsh End Sand?'

The tide was out, and the sand lay, a brown streak, out in the winking blue water two miles from where we sat.

'Well, a shade beyond that there's the Oad Joe, a sand you onny see at bottom o' spring tides. The tubs were sunk 'twixt the two, double-anchored, on four drift-ropes, an' they were to be brote in on two seprit nights, two boatloads a night. So far settled, Eli Drake gives his brother Robin the straight tip about the guard-boat orders, an' the first night half the crop's landed neat an' handy. 'Twere along there they landed 'em, just round that spit o' the hill, where there's a fair sheltered depth for a run in. 'Twere a pretty proper night, no moon, but not so dark as could be wished-'tis mighty odd how one moonless night's a deal lighter'n another. Everything were ready-carriers waitin' handy in a copse on the hill-an' the two boats pulls in arl they can go, loaded up. You see we never wasted no time over the dash in; soft an' cautious in the offing, if you like, but once arl's clear an' you put your nose inshore, bang you

go in, whip your tubs on to the carriers, an' shove away smart; an' the carriers they went off smart too, 'fore any trouble could come along.

'Well, this time the carriers was lyin' low in the copse, as I've told you. You know the copse—the farthest out bit o' copsewood anywhere along these parts. "Umf!" says one chap, sniffin' hard. "I shouldn't ha' made count there'd ha' bin a badger-earth this far out by the marshes!"

""Umf! Umf!" sniffs his mate, "I shoon't ha' thote it, nayther! Plain enough to smell, though," says he.

'This were just as the boats were pullin' in. Robin Drake were in the first boat, an' he jumps out a'most afore she touches. But afore a soul moves in the copse, afore one o' the carriers has time as much as to straighten his legs, up jumps oad Nanny Lay in the very midst of 'em! Up she jumps, an' goes amincin' an' a-skippin' down to the boat, hoppin' an' dancin' with her gown held wide in her hands. The carriers arl stands fair gastered, knowin' as not a soul but 'emselves had a-laid down in that copse—a score of 'em, close as carrots.

308

"Good t' ye arl," says Mother Lay, bobbin' an' caperin'. "Good t' ye arl, if ye'll remember a poor oad woman, an' buy good luck with one little tub! One little tub o' the right liquor to warm my poor oad belly in my coad age! An' woundy good luck shall go with every man o' ye, an' wither an' blight on the King's men—for one little tub, such as ye never gave me yet, though passin' my door run arter run! One little tub for good luck!" An' she capers agen, an' jines her thumbs overhead.

'The men were dunted dumb to see her, but Robin Drake, that feared for nayther man nor devil, he cussed her and warmined her, an' made to drive her with a rope's end. "Get off, ye naggin' oad shanny," says he; "an' shut your gab 'fore ye get summut to sing for!"

'But the rest o' the men—older men, mostly —were a sight less daresome with a witch. "Shut your mouth, Rob Drake," says Stephen Allen, that was pardner in the venture, under his breath. "The run's but begun. Don't risk the ill-tongue on the crop if a tub'll satisfy her. See, mother," says he, "take a tub an' get scarce with it, an' keep it out o' sight!" For there were few in these parts that dared go crossways with oad Mother Lay.

""Thank ye, an' good luck, Master Allen," says the oad woman, bobbin' like a string-jack an' grabbin' up a tub. "An' no thanks an' no luck to them as calls me ill!" An' off she goes, a-hugging the tub afore her, up to the lane. 'Twere a fair heavy load for an oad woman like her, an' she goes slow enough; but kickin' an' liftin' her heels like jumpin' Johnson.

'The carriers stood garpin', but Rob Drake an' Stephen Allen damns 'em back to their senses, an' gets the rest o' the tubs on 'em quick enough, an' off they goes up the hill an' along the lane quiet and safe; an' so that night's run came off all right. Though there were one more cur'ous thing. Oad Nanny Leigh couldn't ha' been more 'n forty yards ahead o' the first carrier when he set off at a trot, but arl the way up an' past her cottage a good half-mile—nayther he nor none o' the others once clapped eyes on her agen; an', true 'tis, the lane were the onny way for her to go!

'But Rob Drake were angry to have his

310

word overborne, an' called it sin to waste a tub on sich an' oad trollops. An' when he told his brother Eli, Eli thought so too. "I'll surprise the oad witch," says Eli Drake, "an' the tub shan't be wasted arter all!"

'So next art'noon, towards dusk, up goes Master Eli Drake, mighty gay an' knowin', in his King's uniform, to oad Mother Lay's.

"Good evenin' to ye, Mistress Lay," says he, standin' in the door an' lookin' round the keepin'-room. "'Tis a fine day an' looks like good harvest."

"Ay, that it do, Master Drake," says the oad woman, lookin' at Eli a bit sideways. For there were mighty little furnitude in the place, an' she was mindful that the tub weren't so well hid as't might be. Come to think of it, it do seem a wonderful odd thing that most o' the witches I ever heard on were so poor in clothes an' furnitude; looks as though the devil were slippery in his bargains.

'So Mother Lay she looks sideways at Eli, and Eli he grins broad an' impudent, an' steps in unasked. "'Tis a hainish unpleasant business is mine, mum," he says, grinnin' wider 'n ever, an' starin' this way and that about the place, up an' down, an' all round. "'Tis a hainish business, but it shouldn't make neighbours bad friends. That's a good big apron you've throwed under the kneadin'-trough, but I seem to see the shape of a tub o' some sort under it. Surely not a tub o' white brandy? No, surely not!" An' with that he stoops an' lays hoad of it; an' oad Nanny Lay she looks at him hard an' evil.

"Ah! but 'tis!" says Eli Drake. "A tub o' moonshine, if ever I see one. Sorry to disappoint ye, mum; but 'tis my duty to seize this here tub." An' he heaves it up on his shoulder, grinning an' winking.

"Take care, Eli Drake," says oad Mother Lay, lookin' more evil and dangerous than ever. "Take care how ye cross me!"

'Eli Drake laughs outright at her now, an' for a moment the oad woman changed her tune. "Ah, Master Drake," says she, "'tis pleasant of ye to make your joke, but people might see the tub from the lane. Putt it down, now, there's a deary, an' we'll hev a glass together. Come, 'taren't neighbourlike to carry a joke too far!"

'Eli only walks out with the tub on his

shoulder, laughin' fit to crack. "I count I can carry it about as far as Leigh," says he. "At any rate, don't worry—I 'll do my endeavour!"

"Now don't 'ee be so hard on a poor lone woman," says the oad witch, pleadin' an' beggin'. "Tis ill for a fine King's officer like you to take away the little drop o' comfort from a poor oad widder, Master Drake. 'Tis sarten you don't mean it. Master Drake, do 'ee let be!"

'Eli Drake cut her short 'twixt laughin' an' swearin'. "Let go o' my coat," he says, "an' take it lucky 'taint in my convenience to walk you off too!" Because o' course he never meant carryin' the tub farther than his own house.

'When she saw nothin' 'ud change him, she let go all an' cursed. ''I warned 'ee, Eli Drake," she screamed: ''I warned 'ee an' ye wouldn't listen. I begged 'ee an' ye laughed at me. Listen or laugh, laugh or listen, you'll rue this minute when 'tis too late! You'll rue this minute on earth above an' in hell fire below! Go home, go home, Eli Drake; go home laughin' with your stolen tub; go home to your bed an' make the most o' this night's rest, for your next will be a bitter one! I'll putt upon ye heavier an' sooner than ye know —you an' your twin brother too, that tried to rob me first!"

'Eli Drake laughed till the tub jiggled on his shoulder, as he walked down the lane. An' oad Nanny's voice followed him out o' sight.

"Go on, go on!" she says, "yow han't far to travel. What I can't do myself I can putt it on others to do! Make the most o' your time, you an' your brother both!"

'Robin laughed as much as Eli when he heard the tale, an' they both sat down to stick a gimlet in the tub and drink luck to the next run. Only their mother fared uneasy. "You shouldn't ha' done it, Eli," says she; "'twill lead to trouble, sarten. Take it back now, and call it all a joke, do! Take it back, an some other little thing with it, to pacify her!"

'But the boys only laughed again, an' poured her out a glass of brandy-an'-water, which she wouldn't take. She were a little, quiet woman, were Mrs. Drake, far unlike her sons, though they fared mighty fond of her, both of 'em. But as for givin' heed to what she said—not them.

'The two brothers went to bed together merry enough that night, after they'd unplugged the gimlet-holes more than once, an' more than twice. Eli was off guard for the night, and the two slep' sound and heavy. But their mother was wakeful. Mighty still it is o' quiet nights down on the marshes, as you know, an' she, lyin' awake with her window open, for 'twere summer weather, might ha' heard the grass growin', pretty nigh. She lay awake and uneasy; an' in the black of the night there came a sound of something scuffling past very quiet outside. 'Twere no human thing, surely, an' nothen on four feet that she could fix on as very likely; not the dog, for he were chained behind in the yard, nor the cat, nor a rabbit, for neither scuffled that way. 'Tis likely she never thought of a badger.

'She lay an' listened, an' heard the thing go brushin' along as far as t' other bedroom window, where her sons were, an' there it stopped. An' at that the dog behind woke an' began sniffin' an' whinin' an' shakin' his chain.

'Barrin' the dog, she heard no more for a good while, an' then 'twas somebody walkin' about in her sons' bedroom. At this she got

316 DIVERS VANITIES

up an' went out an' along to their door. 'Twere not loud footsteps, an' she guessed it were either Robin or Eli on his bare feet. So she called. The footfalls stopped, but there was no word of answer. So she called again, an' made to open the door. Now that door, sir, was just on a common latch, no more; such as you lift with a finger. The latch lifted easy enough, but the door might ha' been nailed for all it 'ud budge, top, bottom, or side.

'Mrs. Drake thumped an' called. "Robin!" she called. "Eli! Be you sleep-walkin'? Why d' ye hold the door?"

'There came not a sound but the footfalls again. They went across the room an' stopped; and then the bed creaked an' bumped, an' all were quiet.

"Mrs. Drake made no doubt but that one o' the two had got up asleep an' putt the chest o' drawers across the door. So she went back to her room, meanin' to slip on a shawl an' a pair o' shoes, an' go and look in at the other bedroom window. She'd scarce got to her door but something made her change her mind, an' she ran back to call louder an' push harder. An', behold you! no sooner was her hand on the latch than the door opened, free an' easy. The door opened, an' there, on the casement-sill opposite, was a black shadowy something that turned its head, with a long sharp snout. It turned its head an' then bundled out o' window neck an' crop, scratchin' down the ivy an' scufflin' off over the garden; an' the dog outside jumps wild on his chain, and howls like Bedlam.

'Mrs. Drake was near to drop with fright, but she ran across an' banged the casement, an' catched it. An' then she smelt, an' the place was full of what the carriers had sniffed in the copse the night afore—the stink of a badger.

""Robin! Eli! Wake up! Are ye well, my boys?" she called; an' shook the nearest by the shoulder.

'He was heavy in sleep, an' 'twas a moment or two 'fore he woke enough to grunt an' wonder. He was all right, 'twould seem, an' so was t' other; an' they scarce said it but they were fast asleep again. They hadn't tapped the tub for nothing, them jolly twins.

'Their mother was thankful to find 'em

318 DIVERS VANITIES

unhurt, but she was frighted an' bemazed at the whole thing. She could only hope that the thing on the sill had been no farther; though she was sore troubled an' distressed. So she dressed herself, an' walked about the rest of the night, an' sat, an' worried, an' peeped into the young fellows' bedroom every now an' then. There was no more to disturb her, 'cept that at first, as she began dressing, she heard a queer sort o' snarling bark two or three times outside the garden fence. She guessed it to be a stray dog, or a fox, though the noise were far unlike either. That was because she den't know the voice of a badger; few do, for 'tis a silent beast, mostly.

'In the morning Robin an' Eli rose up dry an' sick an' surly. Bad heads an' bad mouths they 'd both on 'em got. Sarten to say they 'd had a good few turns at the brandy tub, but it had never served 'em so before, such purely good stuff as 'twas. They snapped an' snarled at one another every turn.

"Pah!" says Robin. "Place smells like a sty. Couldn't 'ee leave the window open, same as I set it?"

THE BLACK BADGER 319

"Leave the window open?" says Eli. "I did. Ye shut it yourself, dang 'ee."

"An' who's a-been at my pistols?" says Robin. "I left 'em in the drawer, an' here they're atop o' the chest. Loaded, too! I'd a-swore I drawed the charges yesterday. Seems you've been a-sleep-walkin'!"

"Sleep-walkin' yourself!" growls Eli. "I han't touched your pistols. Pity you can't hold a drop o' liquor like a man. Ugh!"

'He puffs and spurts with his dry mouth, an' presently draws out from his lips two stiff black hairs. "What's this?" he says. "Mouth like a mortar-mill, hair an' all. An' on the bed, too; stinkin' black hair, like a polecat's. What sort o' brute ha' ye been harbourin' in here, ye drunken lump?'

'So 'twent till they were nigh at blows, them two brothers as had never quarrelled in their lives afore. An' they were as short an' snarly with their mother, too, an' would listen to nothing she had to say about the affairs o' the night; till the poor woman went away an' cried. An' the fear was on her, hard an' heavy an' black; for she knew that oad Nanny Lay had been with 'em in the night, an' these were no more her sons as she'd known 'em, but men bewitched.

'So the two brothers went about growling an' snapping an' scowling, an' sometimes almost fighting. But most of the day they kept apart. Now, the night to come was app'inted for running the rest of the tubs o' brandy. There had to go a night between, 'cause the carriers wouldn't work two nights together; an' they'd be little good for smart work if they would, for need of sleep. 'Twere Eli's turn for night guard, an' as he were going out, says Robin : "The rest o' the crop's comin' in to-night. How about time?"

"Time yourself!" says Eli, an' swears. "Time yourself, an' go about your smugglin' your own way. I'm a King's man, I am!" An' he slouched off, black as thunder.

"King's man!" shouts Robin. "I'll give ye King's man, ye sulky brute!" An'he'd ha' rushed after Eli to strike him, but his mother held him back, an' prevented him. He pushed her away, swore worse than Eli, an' presently went off on his business. An' his mother sat at home, an' cried again.

'Well, that night the boats pulled off, an'

lifted the rest o' the crop o' tubs all fair an' easy, without a kink. 'Twere a good night for the job, moonless an' cloudy, an' darker than the first night. Robin Drake gave little thought to his brother's talk, knowing well enough the reg'lar rounds o' the preventive boats. The carriers were all in to time, waiting in the copse, just as before. All being clear, as far as could be guessed, in came the boats, over the Marsh End Sand, hard as men could pull. In they came, an' Robin Drake an' Stephen Allen had a pair o' tubs on the first carrier almost as soon as they'd touched bottom. The carriers swarmed round, the boats were half unloaded, and some o' the men were getting off, when-----

"*Halt, there!*" comes a roar from the hill-spit behind the copse. "Stand, every man o' you, in the king's name!"

'An' Lord! there were the preventive men almost round 'em a'ready! An' more than the Leigh boatmen, too—a lot from a cutter.

'Then there was the biggest fanteeg an' hullabaloo an' general Dovercourt ever heard along this coast. The new chief officer came tearin' an' swearin' down with his whinger in

x

his hand, callin' to his men to seize every man of 'em. One or two o' the carriers hulled down their tubs an' ran, others ran an' took the tubs with 'em. Some o' the boatmen, hemmed in, tried to make a bit of a stand, reckonin' on the preventive men favourin' 'em and giving 'em a chance of a bolt, an' others made a move to shove off the boats. An' slap in the thick of it all came a pistol-shot that made most of 'em jump where they stood ; and then another.

'The two shots were close in the same spot, it seemed, though there were a few moments between 'em. Who had fired nobody knew. The chief officer promised a deal to the smuggler found with a smoky pistol, but pretty soon them as could had got away; but most were took, and most o' the tubs. . . .

'Well, when it came to lookin' over, it was seen that Eli Drake was missing; an' 'twas an hour 'fore they found him. Find him they did at last, however, after the prisoners had been marched off, an' they found him by help of a lantern that one or two were using as were left to search for dropped tubs. An' they found his brother Robin with him. It was in a little hollow below the copse, an' there the twin brothers were lying, one a-top o' the other, dead an' bloody. They turned 'em over, an' their faces were set like the faces o' two fightin' dogs.

'Shot they were, both of 'em, Robin through the head, an' Eli through the chest, and shot at kissing distance; for Eli's coat was scorched as big as a crown piece, an' Robin's temple was black, where any temple was left. But both the fired pistols were Robin's.

'Now, 'twas plain enough that Robin had shot Eli, but nobody could ever tell which o' the two had shot Robin. Whether Eli snatched his other pistol in the struggle, or whether the spell lifted from Robin when he saw he'd shot his own brother an' he put the second pistol to his own head, nobody ever knew; nor ever will, not in the world we're sittin' in.

'They carried them along up the lane where oad Nanny Lay had carried her tub two nights back, lighting their way with the lanterns. An', believe me, sir—or believe the men as saw it, rather—all the way up there went a black creature before 'em on its hind legs, bobbin' an' caperin' an' turnin' its head, with a long sharp snout! Ay, till they were like to drop the bodies an' run, very nigh, sir, though there were seven of 'em together.'

'Shadows from the lanterns, probably,' I suggested; for I was young, and doubtless too pert with my elders.

'No doubt, sir,' said Roboshobery Dove, drily, 'since you say so. But not havin' been there myself I didn't contradict them as was. However, nobody hereabout saw much more o' Mother Lay.'

' Did she die?' I asked.

'That I won't say, sir, but leave it to your opinion. There was a great noisin' about o' the matter next day, as you may guess, an' towards late in the afternoon things grew so that a gang started up from Leigh to drag oad Nanny Lay out an' swim her, or worse. They were a woundy rough lot in Leigh at that time, an' there's no tellin' what they might ha' done if they 'd found her. But she was gone, an' nothing left in the cottage but what wouldn't go in a bundle or so.

'They buried the brothers in the far corner of Hadleigh Churchyard—just beyond where

324

I showed you so many of Cunning Murrell's children were. There the two lay together, as they 'd lain in their cradle, an' in their bed, an' as they lay at last under the hill, by the marshes.

'Well, sir, they'd been in two nights when oad Bill Prentice, the sexton-Sam Prentice's father-comin' into the churchyard late, saw something. He saw something dark creepin' by the new grave, almost under his feet. What it was struck his mind in a flash, an' he chopped down on it with the edge of his spade, an' chopped again an' again, mad strong and chokin' with fright; an' the thing An' shrieked, sir-shrieked like a woman! he chopped an' chopped an' chopped till he fainted dead away; an' there they found him, with the Black Badger lying by, chopped an' mangled an' dead, but plain to tell for the same badger Dan Cloyse had trapped.

'The grave lay a bit high, with a little bank down to the fence by the lane, like as you know; an' in the mornin' 'twas plain to see where the creature had come from, for there on the side of the bank was new-dug earth, an' that earth burrowed straight down into the grave. And in the burrow, sir, in the hole, when they broke it open an' raked it——'

Roboshobery Dove bent across and whispered the last grisly words of his tale : words I would rather not write.

THE TORN HEART

I

I T is a most notorious fact that on Christmas Day the power of all witchcraft withers to naught; charms and spells turn to empty sounds; imps and familiars cease to walk the earth; their evil works are cut short at the stroke of midnight on Christmas Eve, and resume no more till the next midnight strikes. Thinking again, I may be disposed to admit that perhaps the fact is less notorious now and here than it was in Essex in the first half of the last century, when Cunning Murrell guarded that lusty county against the powers of darkness, and when the fact I have mentioned was very notorious indeed, and so were a hundred other facts of the same sort.

There was a Christmas Eve in those times when winter had begun in a fickle, shifty fashion that sadly bothered all living things. There had been a frost or two toward the

827

328 DIVERS VANITIES

end of November, and then a spell of warm weather—really warm weather, that brought out primroses everywhere, while here and there a monthly rose, recovering from its late discouragement, struggled into blossom again; and the birds, after a little puzzled hesitation, took spring for granted and set to work to keep abreast of the times. Then in the middle of December there came another nip of frost, and again fine weather; so that neither birds nor flowers could guess what to be at; till at last the matter was settled by a light fall of snow two days from Christmas, with a hard frost quick upon it.

On the afternoon of that Christmas Eve, Leigh church door stood sometimes shut and sometimes open, for the church was being decked with holly and bay, and though the party within were apt to push close the door at an incoming draught, still there were goings and comings, and there were moments when light was wanted just within. Standing by the porch under the dial, one might look out over the tumbled old red roofs of Leigh, and so across the great estuary of the Thames, wide and silver-grey for miles, till one could say no more whether he were looking on salt sea or on winter sky, except where a duller line of grey declared the place of the Kentish hills. Nearer, and to the right, lay the dun marshes; and Canvey Island stretched beyond them, flat and dull, like dead weed on the water.

The light began to fail, and all the greys and browns to draw together in a universal dusk, save here on the hills and among the roofs below, where little drifts and settlements of snow lingered in rifts and crannies. Within the old church it grew wholly dark, and the last few branches were set in place by the light from a tin lantern which had been provided by the forethought of Abel Robgent—a forethought which he was at great pains to expound, now that it had been justified by the event.

'Ah!' said Abel sagaciously, a dozen times to every living soul in the church, 'Ah! I knowed it! "'Twill be past blind man's holiday 'fore we're done," says I, "an' I'll hev the lantern." "No," says Tom Bundock, "'taren't needful." But yow den't know, Tom, an' I did!' Abel Robgent's lantern went at last bobbing and smelling down the aisle, casting random patches of light now on the tall pews, now on the faces of his companions; anon waking the glints of holly and bay-leaf over their heads, and at last flinging a ray across the ancient alms-box by the door, and calling into sight its sprawled lettering, 'I PRAYE VOV THE PORE REMEMBER.'

And so the party found themselves in the dusk without. Far away in the midst of the great blank that was sky and sea, the Nore light was twinkling, and there was a light in more than one window down the hillside. Joanna Bell was of the party, with others who sang in the choir-Nat Prentice, in particular, as well as Tom Bundock and 'Tilda Coates, and several more. It had been matter of great interest during the afternoon to observe that something seemed to have gone awry between Joanna Bell and Nat Prentice, promised lovers as they were known to be. For Joanna had been seen to turn away, with elaborate and stately care, from any part of the church in which Nat was busy. It was noticed also that if Joanna needed help to reach beyond

330

stretch of her own finger-tips, or to cut a stout branch, it was to Tom Bundock she turned, and that with a look and a smile, as the observers judged, more than adequate to so casual an occasion. The female observers, that is to say; for in these matters the men are dull dogs, and it is doubtful if one among them—except Tom Bundock himself—were aware of what was matter of great interest among the girls. Even Nat Prentice, they perceived, took the thing with surprising coolness; and, indeed, if the kindness—tenderness, the spiteful might say—of 'Tilda Coates could console him, then he had consolation in plenty.

Was it a break-off, or nothing but a chance tiff? Some judged the question answered by what they saw at the churchyard gate. There Joanna lingered a moment to gaze, as it seemed, across the sea at the Nore Light; but when Nat Prentice came briskly up the path toward her she brought herself back quickly enough to immediate concerns, and turned away with a lift of the head and a jerk of the shoulder not to be mistaken.

Nat stood for a moment as she sailed off

into Chess Lane, and then took his way downhill alone : not alone for long, however, for it was seen that he and 'Tilda Coates turned into the street below together.

Nor did Joanna long walk unattended. She trod Chess Lane with a valiant smile about her little mouth, but with a strange, full glint in her eyes. Thirty yards she had gone along the narrow path, when she turned at a quick footfall behind her. It was Tom Bundock, made bold by an afternoon of especial favour.

'Ha! I den't guess yow'd go Chess Lane way,' grinned Tom Bundock.

'Well, and what then ?'

Tom Bundock's grin narrowed, and his eyes widened. For the girl's voice was nothing less than savage, and her face made such a contrast with the countenance that had been so often turned on him that afternoon that poor Tom, never quick-witted, was reduced to a gape and a stammer.

'I—I—just thote I'd step along homeways with 'ee,' he said at last.

'Then you won't; so go back!'

Tom stood blinking, and she stamped impatiently. 'Go back, I say!' she repeated.

'Or, if this is your way, then go on alone and leave me. Go on—one way or the other!'

Tom Bundock rubbed his glazed hat back and forth on his head, and lurched aside with a rudimentary effort at an independent flourish.

'Ho, ho! Arl right,' he said with a glance first down the lane, then up, and then behind again. 'Arl right; I'm agoin' fast enough!' And he lurched and clumped away back toward the church, his hands in his pockets.

Joanna watched him go, and then resumed her walk. Chess Lane was a narrow path bordering the edge of the hills, with the Rectory grounds on one side and the drop to Leigh and the sea on the other. It is gone now,—the Rectory garden swallowed it long ago—but in those times it was a favourite walk, being kept hard and clean with crushed cockle-shell, and having a bench or two beneath the overhanging trees. Joanna found it empty, however, at this time and season, as was to be expected. She walked another thirty yards, with fire in her eyes, and no smile; and then she flung down on a bench and burst into a fit of crying.

334 DIVERS VANITIES

It was cruel-it was wicked of Nat to behave so. Why didn't he come after her, as that fool Tom Bundock had done? Why didn't he come after her and beg forgiveness, and make it up? As to what he was to beg forgiveness for, that was a detail she did not stay to consider, for she had trouble enough as it was. Nat had turned his back on heror at least he had not seemed to mind when she turned hers on him, which was very much the same thing. And then that fat, ugly, designing 'Tilda Coates! . . . Here Joanna's passion did injustice to 'Tilda Coates, who, whatever she may have had of designs-and of reasonable plumpness-was not ugly.

As for herself, Joanna, what had she done to merit all this bitterness? Nothing at all. When she had essayed to give proof and flavour to her dominion over Nat Prentice by the natural process—offering him cause for jealousy—his jealousy had refused to be roused; or at any rate he would not let it be seen, which was even more annoying, because perverse. This had been some days ago, and since then she had gone further—who could help it? If only he had grown visibly angry it would have been something, but it would seem that a pointed slight merely cooled him. Thus she had driven him farther and farther from her, and now she could find no way to bring him back. To-day she had even gone so far as to prefer that stupid lout Tom Bundock, and if that would not reach Nat, what could be done with such a man? Though indeed what she had done was little more than sheer self-defence, with 'Tilda Coates going on so. And poor Joanna's sobs broke out afresh.

She had made almost sure of him, at the churchyard gate. She had stood looking out over the sea to give him a chance of coming up with her. Of course, when he came, she had turned away from him—that was the proper thing, after what had occurred; and she had walked across to Chess Lane, instead of taking her usual way down Church Hill, so that he might be observed to follow humbly after her, full in the public eye. But he had done nothing of the sort; he had openly and shamelessly disregarded her, and it was not Nat but Tom Bundock who had come clumping along the cliff at her heels. It was wicked and cruel, and so she sat and cried herself quiet again.

With her quietness came a little sober thought. What should be done? What could be done except—yes, there was an expedient. Joanna sat up and wiped her eyes, and gazed out into the far darkness. All the weapons in her own armoury were used and blunted, but—there was Cunning Murrell.

The cunning man was the common refuge of all whose troubles had grown beyond their Joanna's own mother, now management. lying in the churchyard she had just left behind her, had been cured of a 'sending,' which involved sores on the leg, by the skill of Murrell. A cow bewitched or a man or woman 'overlooked'-any such task was easy play to Cunning Murrell, as was likewise the cure of agues or fits; and as for charms to bring back a straying lover-why, Essex was alive with just such lovers, brought to heel and safely married by the arts of the wise man. He was not only doctor for beast and man, but the hammer and scourge of all witches, and in that matter a needful blessing enough ; for there were witches, and would be, in Leigh for a

hundred years to come; three there would be in Hadleigh for ever, and as many as nine in Canewdon. This thing could not be doubted, for Cunning Murrell had said it himself.

The thought brought a flash of light into Joanna's mind. There was the explanation—the unimpeachable explanation. 'Tilda Coates had trafficked with a witch, and was drawing away Nat Prentice with a love-charm ! Most surely that was the truth, for what other explanation could answer the circumstances ?

That was enough. For a witch's work all remedy lay with Cunning Murrell. Joanna rose, put away her handkerchief and went on her way at a quicker pace. At the top of a path leading down the hill she paused a moment, with a doubt whether or not to go home first. But that might hinder her enterprise, and at any rate there was the old housekeeper to tend her father if he needed it. So she passed the turning and hurried on through the Tikle Field, beyond the Rectory grounds, over the stile, and so out toward Lapwater Hall and the road to Hadleigh.

Lapwater Hall was a place to be passed after dark at a run, with the face averted, by

Y

one who knew the tale of the ghost, as Joanna did; but beyond that no more than brisk walking was needed. The whole walk, first to last, was two miles; and then, in a clump of trees, Joanna found the beginning of Hadleigh village, and Murrell's cottage hard by.

It was one of a row in the lane to the left that led down to the Castle and the marshes below it. Joanna's steps slackened as she neared the little black house, and soon they stopped; for now she realised that to make a resolve to consult the cunning man was one thing, and easy; while to knock boldly at his door and pour her troubles in his ear was another, and harder. She turned and shrank into the shadow of a tree that overhung a fence on the opposite side of the lane.

A light burned in Murrell's keeping-room, and the blind of the little window was fringed with the shadows of the herbs that hung within. It would seem that the wise man was at home; but to venture into his house and there to tell that strange old man all the tale of her baffled coquetry—that seemed a venture beyond Joanna's courage. She turned her money over in her pocket, and wondered if it were enough; and she thought of forcing herself into the business by a rush across the lane and a thump at the door which would take her into the middle of things willy-nilly. But no; she could not do it. If only Murrell had been a woman!

As the wish crossed her mind the little door opened, and there, indeed, a woman stood, with Cunning Murrell lighting her out. The sharp-faced little old man carried a candle, which he shaded with the disengaged hand; and by its light Joanna saw the girl on the step, and knew her face. It was 'Tilda Coates!

Murrell's client bade him good night and vanished in the dark of the lane; Murrell himself retreated and closed the door; and Joanna Bell was left amazed.

Here was 'Tilda Coates's abettor, then— Cunning Murrell! Here was the secret spring of the whole trouble—'Tilda Coates had got her charm of Murrell himself; and now, there could be no doubt, had come up by the shorter way over the hill-slopes to renew and confirm it for the dance to-night at Pettles's, at Tarpots Hall. Murrell's aid, then, was out of the question; it was enlisted on the side of the enemy. And against Murrell what could avail?

But perhaps—perhaps. . . . The charm might be well enough, but might not 'Tilda Coates herself be vulnerable? Joanna grew the more dangerous as she saw her case the more desperate.

Π

It was no inconsiderable part of Joanna's affliction that she could not go to the dance at Tarpots Hall that night. It was not for lack of invitation, but because Nat had said that he was going before she had announced her own decision in the matter. This left her no choice but to reply that she should stay away. Of course that only meant that she must be entreated, that Nat should be submissive and disconsolate, and so forth; thereupon she would have graciously relented, and all would have been well. But no—there was no doing anything with Nat: he would *not* see it.

And it was not to be a common dance in a cleared barn either, for Tarpots Hall had a fine great parlour. Indeed, the place had been something more than a mere farmhouse once, and Mrs. Pettles, the farmer's wife, was persistent—even heroic—in maintaining the name Tarpots Hall intact, in face of a scandalous general tendency to shorten it to mere 'Tarpots.' And at Tarpots Hall everybody everybody worth mentioning—would be dancing to-night, except Joanna Bell. Truly, Joanna's cup of bitterness was running over.

Back to Leigh she went by the way that 'Tilda Coates had come. It was, indeed, the shorter way, when one remembered that the wet places on the lower slopes were now frozen hard. But it was a dark and broken path, and needed knowledge; also Joanna had no desire just now for the company of 'Tilda Coates, who was picking her own way no great distance ahead. So that the shorter journey advantaged Joanna very little, and the clock at the stairfoot struck seven as she lifted the latch of her father's house in Leigh Strand.

It was a gabled structure of timber and plaster, with a garden about and behind it, which climbed some part of the hill-slope. In the keeping-room the old skipper sat propped among pillows in a chair, with rheumatism for his main interest in life, and, as a consequence, with little either of ability or inclination to interfere in his daughter's concerns.

This evening he observed nothing unusual in Joanna, such being the blindness of man and the absorbency of rheumatism, and he scarcely troubled even to comment on her lateness for tea. He took it for granted that she would leave again in an hour or two for Tarpots Hall, since-very naturally-she had told him nothing of her difficulties and misfortunes: troubles which would have been beyond the old sailor's comprehension. And when, indeed, she did leave a little before nine, he thought nothing of the fact that she went straight from her bedroom to the street, calling her good-night from the front door, beyond a vague guess that she must be in a hurry, and a listless wonder that Nat Prentice had not called. In fine, he had been accustomed all his life to let the womenkind have their way unquestioned in the house, just as he had always made sure of his own way aboard his schooner.

But Joanna's reason for not showing herself to her father was simply that even he must have noticed that she was wearing her ordinary workaday clothes under her cloak and hood, and might have asked questions which she would have preferred not to answer. Nevertheless, it was toward Tarpots Hall that she first turned her steps; but that was mainly because the house was on the way to another place.

She went a circuit to avoid observation, leaving the village by its western end, mounting to the Tikle Field, and thence skirting Leigh with a wide sweep. So she came to Tarpots Hall, where it stood on the high ground, with its lighted windows looking out over the marshes and toward the sea.

In the east over the sea and the Nore the rising moon lined the clouds with hazy light; and the snowdrifts on the hills, the trees skirting the fields inland, and the barns and fences about the farmhouse, took form but slowly out of the gloom. Joanna had thought to skirt the farm as she had skirted the village, but—the parlour lights shone red through the drawn curtains, and human nature was not to be denied. Fiddles were going apace in the house and feet were stamping, but without not a living soul was visible. Joanna climbed a gate into the hoppit

344 DIVERS VANITIES

and stole across to the nearest red-curtained window.

A drawn curtain is well enough, but it is odds a peep-corner is left somewhere, and Joanna was quick enough to find one now. There was nothing to see but what anybody would expect who had heard laughter, stamping, and the scream of fiddles: lads and lasses all arow, up to sixty years of age and beyond, ranged on both sides of the long parlour, and Abel Robgent and Nancy Fisk coming down the middle; after them, Sim Cloyse and Ruth Becker; and after them again—Nat Prentice and 'Tilda Coates.

It was not a great matter, of course, and in truth it was what she had climbed the gate to see; but it was more than enough to confirm Joanna in her errand. She hurried away with bitter hate in her soul, and the whining fiddles jeered her as she went.

A mile beyond Tarpots Hall there is a fold in the hills which makes an easier way up from the marshes, and up this way a broken foot-track straggles. On a side of the great furrow, near the top, and on the edge of a little wood, there stood at this time a very small old cottage—one might say a hut—clap-boarded and very ill-thatched. This was the goal of Joanna's journey, and the home of old Sukey Black, a character of no great favour hereabouts.

She lived alone; gathered her fuel in the wood close by, or in any place where it might be found; did a little field work, though not much; and eked out by begging such trifles as she might need—an egg or two, a jug of skim-milk, barn-sweepings to feed the halfdozen lank fowls that roosted on sticks behind the hut—things that few cared to refuse her, since they cost little or nothing, and might avert a greater loss. For, indeed, it was held a bad thing to 'go crossways' with Sukey Black; you must speak her civil, also, and cover your thumbs with your fingers as you did it : sure guard against a witch.

And it was to Sukey Black that Joanna was coming, since Murrell was impossible. A feebler aid, no doubt; but a very cunning woman.

Joanna crossed the combe and neared Sukey Black's door—moving with no hesitation now. She took one look about her, and then, with just a moment's effort, rapped at the door.

For some little while there was no answer, and she rapped again. Then she started violently at the sudden appearance of Sukey Black's face at the little window close by her shoulder.

Her first impulse was to run. But then the latch clicked and the door opened. Sukey Black stood on the threshold in an odd huddle of old clothes, for she had been roused from bed. She was bent and brown and largefeatured, and it was plain to see, even in the dim moonlight, that there was some remnant of old gypsy blood in Sukey Black.

'It fare late, my dearie,' said the old woman, 'for yow to come a-wisitin' to me. But love'll send a maid a far journey, even o' Christmas Eve. Do I know 'ee, dearie? Your hood be drawed that close—___'

The old woman leaned and peered, gripping under her chin the shawl that covered her head. 'Why,' she went on, 'ben't it Cap'en Bell's darter, o' Leigh—Miss Joanna? Yes—I see 'ee now, my dearie. Come you in.'

Sukey Black's tongue did not always run so

pleasantly, but to-night she scented profit. No girl would come at this time of this cold night from Leigh for nothing; indeed, there could be scarcely more than one sort of trouble that would send her, as Sukey had hinted in her first greeting.

She knelt and blew on the embers of the wood fire, throwing on more twigs till the flames crackled up and lit the room fitfully.

'An' what be't to-night, dearie?' the old woman asked presently. 'Love'll drive a maid a far journey. Do he give 'ee pain, dearie?'

Sukey Black could talk with a tender croon that would draw the confidence of the timidest girl, and in three minutes Joanna was sobbing out the poor little sorrows that were so great, and the wise old woman knew more of them than she herself ever guessed.

'Help me, Mrs. Black,' Joanna entreated; 'do help me. I den't know I loved him so till now—I den't! An' I 've been a fool an' lost him! Give me something to bring him back!'

'But the other gal,' old Sukey said, warily; 'she 've been to Cunnin' Murr'll for that same thing, as yow do tell. I dussen't go crossways with Cunnin' Murr'll!' She shook her head and screwed her wrinkled mouth. 'No, no! I coon't do it, sarten to say! An' do it or no, 'twould do no good—not agen Cunnin' Murr'll!'

'But is there no other way? I can't lose Nat! Isn't there something?'

The wrinkled old mouth screwed and worked amain, and the deep-set old eyes looked furtively in Joanna's face.

'Ay,' said Sukey Black. 'Tis arl a chance there be one thing. But 'tis different.'

'Tell me-what?'

'Yow might putt summat on the gal.'

Joanna caught her breath. 'Not-not to kill her?' she whispered.

The old woman shook her head. 'Not if yow den't want. But to torment her most hainish, an' drive her, an' tear her heart away from him. If ye'll do it. Will ye do it? 'Tis for yow to say an' for yow to do, when I tell 'ee how. Will 'ee do it?'

Joanna paused a moment, while something that checked her utterance turned over in her throat and subsided. Then she said, 'Yes, I'll do it.' Why not? Was she not suffering torments herself? Had not Nat been torn away from her? Indeed she would do it, whatever it was.

'Then ye shall, dearie. But 'tis a doubt if 'ee can do't till after to-morrow. 'Tis no good after twelve to-night, for 'twill be Christmas Day.'

'What must I do?'

'What will 'ee give me if I tell 'ee, dearie ? Will 'ee make it five shillun, now ?'

'I'll give you ten if only it will do it. It's all I've got with me.'

'Good go with 'ee, my dearie, an' ye 'll never lose by it. An' ye won't tell, will 'ee? Nobody? 'Tis for your use, an' it fare hard to be ill-tret for a witch. 'Tis for yow an' your heart's delight, I tell 'ee. An' ye 'll never tell? They 'll call 'ee witch, too, if 'ee do.'

'No, of course I'll never tell—for my own sake, as well as yours. Now what is it?'

The old woman pulled a little roll of red cloth from under her bed, and a pair of scissors. 'First,' she said, 'tell me her name.'

''Tilda Coates.'

'Tilda Coates, eh? Matilda Coates, to be true to name. Can 'ee write it on paper?' 'Yes, but-but-my handwriting--'

''Tis no matter-I burn it.'

Joanna took the scrap of paper offered her, and wrote the name.

'Ye han't e'er a bit of her hair, dearie? No? Then 'tis no matter, I can do well with anoather thing I hev. And now see.....' Sukey Black opened the door and pointed. 'Yow see that bush? 'Tis wild brier. Break seven thorns from that—seven big thorns from low on the stem, and bring them here.'

The moon was now up, and its light waxed and waned as the little clouds crowded across its face. The brier stood twenty yards away, and Joanna fetched the seven thorns as she was bid. When she regained the hut it was plain that the old witch had been at work in her absence. There was a smell as of burning leather or hair, and in her hand Sukey held a piece of red cloth, neatly cut in the shape of a heart, and smeared with a cross of ashes.

'Take it in hand, dearie,' said the old woman; whispering now, and continuing to whisper to the end. 'Take it in hand, and drive in one thorn, countin' one. Then another, an' count two; an' a third, countin' still, an' so till the seven are all driven in. This is the beginnin' o' the torment. Do 'ee know where she be ?'

'Yes — at Tarpots Hall.' Joanna also whispered now, though she could never have told why.

'The nearer it be the stronger the spell an' the heavier the torment. Take now to the thorns again. Pull out the first, an' drive it in again, sayin' "M" for the first letter o' the name, and so through the name to the end. An' when the name be finished 'twill be on the last thorn but one. Then begin the name again on the last thorn and spell through again an' again, never missin' a thorn till yow come even once more, and drive the last thorn with the last letter. An' then yow must count again. So the torment increases. An' the nearer, the more hainish. An' it may be if it goes near enough an' sharp an' terr'ble enough, she'll be drawed forth in her agony an' torment to try and take the heart from 'ee; an' 'tis then 'ee must tear the heart-tear it strong an' quick from top to bottom at a rent, an' all's your own, dearie-all's your own then. But ye must do it before midnight, for then all

352 DIVERS VANITIES

spells come to nought, an' needs ye must wait over the day. An' now go, dearie, an' luck go with 'ee!'

The whisper ceased, and Joanna stood without, stabbing the heart with thorns. Over the broken ground she went, under the clearing moon, toward Tarpots Hall, counting and spelling, and stabbing unceasingly. She stumbled among stones and holes and in furze-bushes, but she never fell, and she never broke her task. The night froze hard, but the sweat beaded and ran on her face as she went, bedevilled, doing the Fiend's work for love, and stabbing the heart with thorns.

So she neared the place of the dance, walking ever with an exaltation that was strangely like terror, counting and stabbing. Till at last she sank behind a furze-bush near the house, with her eyes fixed now on the lighted windows as she stabbed and spelt on, mechanically. So she crouched for some minutes, never ceasing her spell; till she saw something that struck her dumb and motionless.

For out from the house came a figure in white, walking toward her, its hand upon its

breast. On it came, steady and straight, the hand clutching the breast as a suffering woman's hand will; and Joanna knew this for her enemy. The girl's face was drawn with her pain, and as she neared and neared, Joanna gripped tight on the heart with both hands, till her body was like stone, and her soul was filled with an unspeakable horror. So 'Tilda Coates came and came, and at last stood over her, and their eyes met; and at that, with one bursting effort and a loud scream, Joanna tore the heart asunder. There was a sound in her ears as of a crash of thunder, and she knew no more.

When once more her eyes were opened they gazed into other eyes close above them—and the eyes were Nat's! Could it be real? Was it a dream—heaven—what? Nat held her in his arms—kissed her; and there was music —singing.

> Nowell, Nowell, Nowell, Nowell, Born is the King of Israel!

The moon was overhead still, wading in the mottled clouds. 'Nat,' she said, 'is it you? What is this?'

Z

DIVERS VANITIES

354

'Christmas morning,' said Nat, 'this very minute, pretty near. But what are ye doing out here like this? Did you hear the gun? Oad Cap'en Jollyfax fired the brass swivel at twelve exact, to start the carollers, he said. Hear 'em now. But you've had a turn—what brought you out here?'

Joanna looked about her, and saw that the party from Tarpots Hall were standing in a gaping ring about them. She whispered: 'I'll tell you, Nat—another time. Forgive me, Nat.'

Here the carollers over by the house broke into a merrier song----

To-morrow shall be my dancing day, I would my true love may so chance To hear me sing from far away To call my true love to my dance. Sing oh! My love, oh! My love, my love, my love! And this have I done for my true love!

In manger laid and wrapped He was, So very poor His lowly chance-----

It was Christmas indeed, and now Joanna cared no more that her spell was broken, for

THE TORN HEART

Cunning Murrell's charm was gone with it, and Nat was her own again.

And so in truth it was, for Nat Prentice and 'Tilda Coates were never seen to walk together down nor up Church Hill again. Further, for such as are curious in these matters, it may be said as a fact that, in the midst of the dancing at Tarpots Hall that night, at about the time that Joanna left Mother Black's, 'Tilda Coates was taken with pains at the heart and faintness, and that at last she was driven to walk out of doors in hope of relief in the fresh air. There she was most indubitably startled by a figure that rose screaming in the furze-bushes, ran back terrified just as old Captain Jollyfax fired the brass gun, and forgot her pains forthwith.

But of course there were wild tales. As, for instance, that the faintness and the spasms at the heart were nothing new with her, and that, in fact, all she had of Cunning Murrell was physic for those same troubles; and the wilder tale of some scoffer, that she suffered that night less from the malady than from the physic, and took no more of it. Such random talk met with the neglect it deserved, and cast not a shadow on the indefeasible truth established anew by Joanna's adventure: that no charm or spell can survive the stroke of twelve that proclaims Christmas Day, even though it be the work of so powerful and so white a witch as Cunning Murrell himself.

THE END

Printed by T. and A. CONSTABLE, Printers to His Majesty at the Edinburgh University Press

A CATALOGUE OF BOOKS PUBLISHED BY METHUEN AND COMPANY: LONDON 36 ESSEX STREET W.C.

CONTENTS

					PAGE		PAGE
G	ENERAL LITERATURE,	•	•	•	2-19	LITTLE BOOKS ON ART,	25
	ANCIENT CITIES, .		•	•	19	LITTLE GALLERIES,	26
	antiquary's books,	•	•	•	19	LITTLE GUIDES,	26
	BEGINNER'S BOOKS,	•	•	•	19	LITTLE LIBRARY,	26
	BUSINESS BOOKS, .	•	•	•	20		
	BYZANTINE TEXTS,	•			20	METHUEN'S MINIATURE LIBRARY,	
	CHURCHMAN'S BIBLE,	•			20	OXFORD BIOGRAPHIES,	28
	CHURCHMAN'S LIBRAR	ч,	•	•	21	SCHOOL EXAMINATION SERIES, .	28
	CLASSICAL TRANSLATI	ons,			21	SOCIAL QUESTIONS OF TO-DAY,	29
	COMMERCIAL SERIES,				21	METHUEN'S STANDARD LIBRARY,	20
	CONNOISSEUR'S LIBRAR	κv,			22		-
	LIBRARY OF DEVOTION	,			22		30
	METHUEN'S HALF-CRO	WN LI	BRAI	RY,	23	HANDBOOKS OF THEOLOGY,	30
	ILLUSTRATED POCKET	r LIBI	RARY	0	F	WESTMINSTER COMMENTARIES, ,	31
	PLAIN AND COLOURE	ed bo	oĸs,		23	FICTION,	32-40
	JUNIOR EXAMINATION	SERI	ES,	•	24	METHUEN'S STRAND NOVELS,	
	METHUEN'S JUNIOR SC	ноог	-BOC	кs	, 24	BOOKS FOR BOYS AND GIRLS,	37
	LEADERS OF RELIGION	,			25	NOVELS OF ALEXANDRE DUMAS, .	
	LITTLE BLUE BOOKS,		•		25	METHUEN'S SIXPENNY BOOKS,	-
						METHODAS SIXPENNY BOOKS, .	39

NOVEMBER 1905

A CATALOGUE OF Messrs. Methuen's PUBLICATIONS

Colonial Editions are published of all Messrs. METHUEN'S Novels issued at a price above 2s. 6d., and similar editions are published of some works of General Literature. These are marked in the Catalogue. Colonial editions are only for circulation in the British Colonies and India.

An asterisk denotes that a book is in the Press.

PART I.-GENERAL LITERATURE

- THE MOTOR YEAR BOOK FOR 1905. With many Illustrations and Diagrams. Crown 800. 5s. net.
- HEALTH, WEALTH AND WISDOM. Crown Svo. 15. net.
- FELISSA; OR, THE LIFE AND OPINIONS OF A KITTEN OF SENTI-MENT. With 12 Coloured Plates. Post 16mo. 25. 6d. net.
- Abbot (Jacob). See Little Blue Books. Abbott (J. H. M.), Author of 'Tommy Cornstalk.' AN OUTLANDER IN ENGLAND: IMPRESSIONS OF AN AUS-TRALIAN IN ENGLAND, Crown Sto. 6, Acatos (M. J.). See Junior School Books. Adams (Frank). JACK SPRATT. With 24
- Coloured Pictures. Super Royal 16mo. 28. Adeney (W. F.), M.A. See Bennett and
- Adeney.
- Æschylus. See Classical Translations.
- ÆSOD. See Illustrated Pocket Library.
- Ainsworth (W. Harrison). See Illustrated
- Allsworld (w. HAITISON), See Indiatated Pocket Library. Aldis (Janet), MADAME GEOFFRIN, HER SALON, AND HER TIMES. With many Portraits and Illustrations. Denny 800, 205, 6d. net.
 - A Colonial Edition is also published.
- With Alderson (J. P.). MR. ASQUITH. With Portraits and Illustrations. Demy 8200.
- Alexander (William), D.D., Archbishop of Armagh. THOUGHTS AND COUNSELS OF MANY VEARS. 25. 6d.
- Alken (Henry). THE NATIONAL SPORTS OF GREAT BRITAIN. With descriptions in English and French. With 51 Coloured Plates. Royal Folio. Five Guineas net.

See also Illustrated Pocket Library.

Allen (Jessie). See Little Books on Art. Allen (J. Romilly), F.S.A. See Antiquary's Books.

- Almack (E.). See Little Books on Art.
- Aniherst (Lady). A SK ET CH OF EGYPTIAN HISTORY FROM THE EARLIEST TIMES TO THE PRE-SENT DAY. With many Illustrations, some of which are in Colour. Demy &vo. 10s. 6d. net.
- ros. 6d. net. Anderson (F. M.), THE STORV OF THE BRITISH EMPIRE FOR CHILDREN. With many Illustrations. *Crown Boo.* 2s. Anderson (J. G.), E. A., Examiner to London University, the College of Preceptors, and the Weish Intermediate Board. NOUV. ELLE GRAMMAIRE FRANÇAISE. Commun. 2020.
- Croton Bro. 25. EXERCISES ON NOUVELLE GRAM-MAIRE FRANÇAISE. Crown 8vo. 15. 6d.
- 13. 0a. Andrewes (Bishop). PRECES PRI-VATAE. Edited, with Notes, by F. E. BRIGHTMAN, M.A., of Puscy House, Oxford. Croux Res. 6. Angle-Australian. AFTER-GLOW ME-
- Anglo-Australian. AFTER-GLOW ME-MORIES. Crown Bro. 6s.
 Aristophanes. THE FROGS. Translated into English by E. W. HUNTINGFORD, M.A., Professor of Classics in Trinity College, Toronto. Crown Bro. 2s. 6d.
 Aristotle. THE NICOMACHEAN ETHICS. Edited, with an Introduction and Netse En Locy Pumpure MA Pres.
- and Notes, by JOHN BURNET, M.A., Pro-fessor of Greek at St. Andrews. Demy 8vo.
- Ashton (R.). See Little Blue Books. Ashton (R.). See Little Blue Books. Askham (Richard). THE LIFE OF WALT WHITMAN, With Portraits and Illustrations. Denny & vo. 100, 6d. net. A Colonial Edition is also published.
- Atkins (H. G.). See Oxford Biographies. Atkinson (C. M.). JEREMY BENTHAM. Demy 800. 5s. net.

- Atkinson (T. D.). A SHORT HISTORY OF ENGLISH ARCHITECTURE. With over 200 Illustrations by the Author and others. Fcap. 8vo. 3s. 6d. net. *A GLOSSARY OF TERMS USED IN
- ENGLISH ARCHITECTURE. Fcab.
- 8vo. 3s. 6d. net. Auden (T.), M.A., F.S.A. See Ancient Cities. Aurelius (Marcus). See Standard Lib-
- rary. See Little Library and
- Austen (Jane). Standard Library.
- Aves (Ernest). See Books on Business.
- Bacon (Francis). See Little Library and
- Standard Library. Baden-Powell (R. S. S.), Major-General. THE DOWNFALL OF PREMPEH. A THE DOWNFALL OF FREMFAIL A Diary of Life in Ashanti, 1895. With 21 Illustrations and a Map. Third Edition. Large Crown 8vo. 6s. A Colonial Edition is also published. THE MATABELE CAMPAICN, 1896.
- With nearly 100 Illustrations. Fourth and Cheaper Edition. Large Crown 8vo. 6s. A Colonial Edition is also published.
- Bailey (J. C.), M.A. See Cowper. Baker (W. G.), M.A. See Junior Examination Series.
- Baker (Julian L.), F.I.C., F.C.S. See Books on Business,
- Balfour (Graham). THE LIFE OF ROBERT LOUIS STEVENSON. Second Edition. Two Volumes. Demy 800. 255. net.
- A Colonial Edition is also published. Bally (S. E.). See Commercial Series.
- Banks (Elizabeth L.). THE AUTO-BIOGRAPHY OF A 'NEWSPAPER GIRL.' With a Portrait of the Author and her Dog. Second Edition. Crown 800. 6s.
- A Colonial Edition is also published.
- Barham (R. H.). See Little Library. Baring (The Hon. Maurice). WITH THE RUSSIANS IN MANCHURIA.
- Second Edition. Deny 8vo. 7s. 6d. net. A Colonial Edition is also published. Baring-Gould (S.). THE LIFE OF NAPOLEON BONAPARTE. With over
- 450 Illustrations in the Text, and 12 Photogravure Plates. Gilt top. Large quarto.
- 365. THE TRAGEDY OF THE CÆSARS. With numerous Illustrations from Busts, Gems, Cameos, etc. Fifth Edition. Royal
- Gems, Cameos, etc. 1990. 800, 105, 6d. ncl. A BOOK OF FAIRY TALES. With numerous Illustrations and Initial Letters by ARTHUR J. GASKIN. Second Edition. Crown 800. Bucktram. 6s. A BOOK OF BRITTANY. With numerous Illustrations. Crown 800, 6s.
- Illustrations, Crown 8vo, 6s, OLD ENGLISH FAIRY TALES, With numerous Illustrations by F. D. BEDFORD, Second Edition, Crown 8vo, Euckram, 6s, A Colonial Edition is also published.

- THE VICAR OF MORWENSTOW: A Biography. A new and Revised Edition. With a Portrait. Crown &vo. 3s. 6d. DARTMOOR: A Descriptive and Historical
- Sketch. With Plans and numerous Illus-trations. Crown 8vo. 6s. THE BOOK OF THE WEST. With
- numerous Illustrations. Twovolumes. Vol. 1. Devon. Second Edition. Vol. 11. Cornwall, Second Edition. Crown Boo. 6s. each. A BOOK OF NORTH WALES. With
- numerous Illustrations. Crown 8vo. A BOOK OF SOUTH WALES. 65.
- With many Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 6s. THE RIVIERA. With many Illustrations.
- Crown 8vo. 6s. A Colonial Edition is also published.
- A BOOK OF GHOSTS. With 8 Illustra-tions by D. Murray Smith. Second Edition. Croun Bro, 6s. A Colonial Edition is also published, OLD COUNTRY LIFE. With 67 Illustra-tions. Fifth Edition, Large Croun Bro, 6s. A GARLAND OF COUNTRY SONG

- English Folk Songs with their Traditional Melodies, Collected and arranged by S. BARING-GOULD and H. F. SHEPPARD.
- Demy 4to. 6s. SONGS OF THE WEST : Traditional Ballads and Songs of the West of England, with their and Songs of the west of England, with them Melodies. Collected by S. BARING-GOULD, M.A., and H. F. SHEPPARD, M.A. In 4 Parts. Parts I, II., III., 25. 6d. each. Part IV., 4s. In One Volume, Paper Sides, Cloth Back, 105. net.; Roan, 155. See also The Little Guides and Half-
 - Crown Library.
- Barker (Aldred F.). See Textbooks of Technology. Barnes (W. E.), D.D.
- See Churchman's Bible.
- Barnett (Mrs. P. A.). See Little Library. Baron (R. R. N.), M.A. FRENCH PROSE COMPOSITION. Second Edition. Cr. 8vo. 25.6d. Key, 3s. net. See also Junior School Books.
- Barron (H. M.), M.A., Wadham College, Oxford. TEXTS FOR SERMONS. With a Preface by Canon SCOTT HOLLAND. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d. Bastable (C. F.), M.A. See Social Questions
- Series.
- Series. Batson (Mrs. Stephen). A BOOK OF THE COUNTRY AND THE GARDEN. Illustrated by F. CARRUTHERS GOULD and A. C. GOULD. Demy 8vo. 105. 6d. A CONCISE HANDBOOK OF GARDEN FLOWERS. Fcap. 8vo. 35. 6d. Batten (Loring W.), Ph.D., S.T.D., Some time Professor in the Philadelphia Divinity School. THE HEBREW PROPHET. Corrors 200. 25 de set

- Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d. net. Beaman(A. Hulme). PONS ASINORUM; OR, A GUIDE TO BRIDGE. Second Edition. Fcap. 8vo. 2s.

See Junior Examination Beard (W. S.). Series and Beginner's Books.

- Series and Beginner's Books. Beckford (Peter). THOUGHTSON HUNTING. Edited by J. OTHO PAGET, and Illustrated by G. H. JALLAND. Second and Cheaper Edition. Demy 870. 6s. Beckford (William). See Little Library. Beeching (H. C.), M.A., Canon of West-minster. See Library of Devotion. Begbie (Harold). MASTER WORKERS. With Illustrations. Demy 870. ac deter

- Begbie (Harold), MASTER WORKERS, With Illustrations. Demy 800, 75, 6d. net.
 Behmen (Jacob). DIALOGUES ON THE SUPERSENSUAL LIFE. Edited by BERNARD HOLLAND. Fcaf, 800, 35, 6d.
 Belloc (Hilaire). PARIS. With Maps and Illustrations. Crown 800, 6s.
 Bellot (H. H. L.), M.A. THE INNER AND MIDDLE TEMPLE. With numerous Ullustrations. Comm. 800, 6s. 194.
- MIDDING TEAM DEL. WILL MILLIOUS
 MILLITATIONS. Crown 800. 6s. net.
 See also L. A. A. Jones.
 Bennett (W. H.), M.A. A PRIMER OF
 THE BIBLE. Second Edition. Cr. 8vo. 25. 6d.
- Bennett (W. H.) and Adeney (W. F.). A BIBLICAL INTRODUCTION. Second
- Edition. Crown 8vo. 7s. 6d. Benson (Archbishop). GOD' GOD'S BOARD: Communion Addresses. Fcap. 8vo. 3s. 6d. net.
- Benson' (A, C.), M.A. See Oxford Biographies.
- THE WAY OF HOLI-Benson (R. M.). NESS: a Devotional Commentary on the
- 119th Psalm. Crown 8vo. 5s. Bernard (E. R.), M.A., Canon of Salisbury. THE ENGLISH SUNDAY. Fcap. 8vo. 1s. 6d.
- Bertouch (Baroness de). THE LIFE OF FATHER IGNATIUS, O.S.B., THE MONK OF LLANTHONY. With Illustrations. Demy 8vo. 10s. 6d. net. A Colonial Edition is also published.
- Betham-Edwards (M.). HOME LIFE IN
- FRANCE. With many Illustrations. Third Edition. Demy 8vo. 7s. 6d. net. Bethune-Baker (J. F.), M.A., Fellow of Pembroke College, Cambridge. See Handbooks of Theology.
- Bidez (M.). See Byzantine Texts. Biggs (C. R. D.), D.D. See Churchman's Bible.
- Bindley (T. Herbert), B.D. THE OECU-MENICAL DOCUMENTS OF THE FAITH. With Introductions and Notes. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- Binyon (Laurence). THE DEATH OF ADAM, AND OTHER POEMS. Crown 8vo. 35. 6d. net.
- *WILLIAM BLAKE. In 2 volumes.
- Quarto, £1, 15. cach. Vol. 1. Birnstingl (Ethel). See Little Books on Art. Blair (Robert). See Illustrated Pocket
- Library Blake (William). See Illustrated Pocket Library and Little Library.

- Blaxland (B.)., M.A. See Library of Devotion.
- Bloom (T. Harvey), M.A. SHAKE-SPEARE'S GARDEN. With Illustrations. Fcap. 8vo. 3s. 6d.; leather, 4s. 6d. nct.
- Blouet (Henri). See Beginner's Books. Boardman (T. H.), M.A. See Text Books
- of Technology. Bodley (J. E. C). Author of 'France.' THE CORONATION OF EDWARD VII. Demy 8vo. 215. net. By Command of the King.
- Body (George), D.D. THE SOUL'S PILGRIMAGE : Devotional Readings from his published and unpublished writings. Selected and arranged by J. H. BURN, E.D. F.R.S.E. Pott Svo. 25, 6d. Bona (Cardinal). See Library of Devotion. Boon (F. C.). See Commercial Series.

- Borrow (George). See Little Library
- Bos (J. Ritzema). AGRICULTURAL ZOOLOGY. Translated by J. R. AINS-WORTH DAVIS, M.A. With an Introduction by ELEANOR A. ORMEROD, F.E.S. With 155 Illustrations. Crown 8vo. Third Edition. 3s. 6d.
- Botting (C. G.), B.A. EASY GREEK EXERCISES. Crown 8vo. 2s. See also Junior Examination Series.
- Junior Examination Series. Boulton (E. S.), M.A. GEOMETRY ON MODERN LINES. Crown 820. 23. Boulton (William B.). THOMAS GAINSBOROUGII: His Life, Times, Work, Sitters, and Friends. With 40 Illus-trations. Demy 800. 75. 6d. nct. SIR JOSHUA REYNOLDS. With 49 Illustrations. Demy 820. 75. 6d. nct. Bowden (E. M.). THE IMITATION OF B UDDHA: Being Quotations from Buddhist Literature for each Day in the Vear. Fifth Edition. Crown 16mo 25. 6d.
- Year: Fifth Edition. Crown 16mo. 2s. 6d. Boyle (W.). CHRISTMAS AT THE ZOO. With Verses by W. Boyle and 24 Coloured Pictures by H. B. NEILSON. Super Royal
- 16mo. 25. Brabant (F. G.), M.A. See Little Guides. Brodrick (Mary) and Morton (Anderson). A CONCISE HANDBOOK OF EGYP-TIAN ARCHÆOLOGY, With many
- Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d. Brooke (A. S.) M.A. SLINGSBY AND SLINGSBY CASTLE. With many Illus-
- Brooks (E. W.). See Byzantine Tests.
 Brown (P. H.), Fraser Professor of Ancient (Scottish) History at the University of Edin-tron (Scottish) History at the University of Edinburgh. SCOTLAND IN THE TIME OF QUEEN MARY. Demy 8vo. 7s. 6d. net. wwne (Sir Thomas). See Standard
- Browne (Sir Thomas). Library.
- Brownell (C. L.). THE HEART OF JAPAN. Illustrated. Third Edition. Crown 800. 6s.; also Demy 800. 6d. A Colonial Edition is also published.

- Browning (Robert). See Little Library. Buckland (Francis T.). CURIOSITIES OF NATURAL HISTORY. With Illustrations by HARRY B. NEILSON. Crown
- Bvo. 3s. 6d. Buckton (A. M.). THE BURDEN OF ENGELA: a Ballad-Epic. Second Edi-
- tion. Crown 8vo. 35. 6d. net. EAGER HEART: A Mystery Play. Third
- Edition. Crown 800. 15. net. Budge (E. A. Wallis). THE THE LGYPTIANS. With THE GODS OF With over 100 Coloured Plates and many Illustrations. Two Volumes. Royal 800. f3, 35. net. Bull (Paul), Army Chaplain. GOD AND OUR SOLDIERS. Second Edition.
- Crown 8vo. 6s.
 - A Colonial Edition is also published.
- Bulley (Miss). See Social Questions Series.
- GRESS. Edited, with an Introduction, by C. H. FIRTH, M.A. With 39 Illustrations by R. ANNING BELL. Cr. 8vo. 6s. See also Library of Devotion and Standard
- Library. Burch (G. J.), M.A., F.R.S. A MAL OF ELECTRICAL SCIENCE. A MANUAL With numerous Illustrations. Crown 8vo.
- Burgess (Gelett), GOOPS AND HOW TO BE THEM. With numerous Illustra-tions. Small 4to, 6s. Burke (Edmund). See Standard Library. Burn (A. E.), D.D., Prebendary of Lichfield. See Handbooks of Theology.

- Burn (J. H., B.D. See Library of Devotion. Burnand (Sir F. C.). RECORDS AND REMINISCENCES, PERSONAL AND GENERAL. With a Portrait by H. v. HERKOMER. Crown 800. Fourth and Cheaper Edition. 6s.
- A Colonial Edition is also published. Burns (Robert), THE POEMS OF. Edited by ANDREW LANG and W. A. CRAIGIE. With Portrait. Third Edition.
- Demy 8vo, gilt top. 6s. Burnside (W. F.), M.A. MENT HISTORY I OLD TESTA-FOR USE IN SCHOOLS. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d. Burton (Alfred). See Illustrated Pocket
- Library
- *Bussell (F. W.), D.D., Fellow and Vice-President of Brasenose College, Oxford, CHRISTIAN THEOLOGYAND SOCIAL PROGRESS: The Bampton Lectures for 1905. Demy 8vo. 12s. 6d. net.
- Butler (Joseph). See Standard Library.
- Caldecott (Alfred), D.D. See Handbooks of Theology.
- Calderwood (D. S.), Headmaster of the Nor-mal School, Edinburgh. TEST CARDS IN EUCLID AND ALGEBRA. In three packets of 40, with Answers. 15. each. Or in three Books, price 2d., 2d., and 3d.

- Cambridge (Ada) [Mrs. Cross]. THIRTY YEARS IN AUSTRALIA. Demy 820. 75. 6d.
- A Colonial Edition is also published.
- Canning (George). See Little Library. Capey (E. F. H.). See Oxford Biographies.
- Careless (John). See Illustrated Pocket
- Library. Carlyle (Thomas). THE FRENCH RE-VOLUTION. Edited by C. R. L. FLETCHER, Fellow of Magdalen College, Oxford. Three Folumes. Crown Stor. 185.
- THE LIFE AND LETTERS OF OLIVER CROMWELL. With an Introduction by C. H. FIRTH, M.A., and Notes and Appendices by Mrs. S. C. LOMAS. Three
- Volumes. Demy 8vo. 18s. net. Carlyle (R. M. and A. J.), M.A. See
- Leaders of Religion.
- Carpenter (Margaret). THE CHILD IN ART. With numerons Illustrations. Crown 800, 63. Chamberlin (Wilbur B.). ORDERED

- Chamberlin (Wildin E.). Chamberlin TO CHINA. Crawn 82vo. 6s. A Colonial Edition is also published. Channer (C. C.) and Roberts (M. E.) LACE-MAKING IN THE MIDLANDS PAST AND PRESENT. With 16 full E.). With 16 fullpage Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 25. 6d.
- Chatterton (Thomas). Standard Library. See Methuen's
- Chesterfield (Lord), THE LETTERS OF, TO HIS SON. Edited, with an Introduc-tion by C. STRACHEY, and Notes by A. CALTHROP. *Two Volumes*, Cr. 8vo, 12s. *Chesterton (G. K.). DICKENS, With Portraits and Illustrations. Demy 8vo.
- 75. 6d. net.
- A Colonial Edition is also published.
- Christian (F. W.) THE CAROLINE ISLANDS. With many Illustrations and
- Maps. Denry 8vo. 128. 6d. net. Cicero. See Classical Translations. Clarke (F. A.), M.A. See Le Religion. See Leaders of
- Cleather (A. L.) and Crump (B.). RICHARD WAGNERS MUSIC DRAMAS: Interpretations, embodying Wagner's own explanations. In Fou Volumes. Fcap 820. 2s. 6d. each. VOL. 1.—THE RING OF THE NIBELUNG. In Four

 - Vol. 11.-FARSI. THE HOLY GRAIL. TOISTAN AN II .- PARSIFAL, LOHENGRIN, and
- VOL. H. --TRISTAN AND ISOLDE. Clinch (G.) See Little Guides. Clough (W. T.), See Junior School Books. Coast (W. G), B.A. EXAMINATION PAPERS IN VERGIL. Crown 8vo. 2s. Ochd (M) See Little Line Leville State Science S
- Cobb (T.). See Little Blue Books. Cobb (W. F.), M.A. THE BOOK OF PSALMS: with a Commentary. Demy 820. 105. 6d. net.
- Coleridge (S. T.), SELECTIONS FROM. Edited by ARTHUR SYMONS. Fcap. 820. 25. 6d. net.

Collins (W. E.), M.A. See Churchman's

- Library. Colonna. HYPNEROTOMACHIA POLI-PHILI UBI HUMANA OMNIA NON NISI SOMNIUM ESSE DOCET ATOUE OBITER PLURIMA SCITU SANE QUAM DIGNA COMMEMO-RAT. An edition limited to 350 copies on handmade paper. Folio. Three Guineas net. Combe (William). See Illustrated Pocket
- Library, Cook (A. M.), M.A. See E. C. Marchant. Cooke-Taylor (R. W.), See Social Questions Series.
- Corelli (Marie). THE PASSING OF THE GREAT QUEEN: A Tribute to the Noble Life of Victoria Regina. Small 4to. 15.
- A CHRISTMAS GREETING. Sm. 4to. 15.

- Corkran (Alice) See Little Books on Art. Cotes (Rosemary). DANTE'S GARDEN. With a Frontispiece. Second Edition.
- Frap. 8vo. 2s. 6d.; leather, 3s. 6d. net. BIBLE FLOWERS. With a Frontispiece

- and Plan. Fords, Svo. 25. 6d. net. Cowley (Abraham). See Little Library. Cowper (William), THE POEMS OF. Edited with an Introduction and Notes by J. C. BAILEY, M.A. With Illustrations, including the competition of design of the second including two unpublished designs by WILLIAM BLAKE. Two Volumes. Demy
- 8vo 10s. 6d. net. Cox (J. Charles), LL.D., F.S.A. See Little Guides, The Antiquary's Books, and Ancient Cities.
- Cox (Harold), B.A. See Social Questions Series.
- Crabbe (George). See Little Library. Craigie (W. A.). A PRIMER OF BURNS. Crown 8vo. 25. 6d. Craik (Mrs.). See Little Library.

- Crashaw (Richard). See Little Library. Crawford (F. G.). See Mary C. Danson. Crouch (W.). BRVAN KING. With a Portrait. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d. net. Cruikshank (G.) THE LOVING BAL-LAD OF LORD BATEMAN. With 11 Plates Communication of the set Plates. Crown 16mo. 15. 6d. net. From the edition published by C. Tilt,
 - T8TT.
- Crump (B.). See A. L. Cleather.
 Cunliffe (F. H. E.), Fellow of All Souls' College, Oxford. THE HISTORY OF THE BOER WAR. With many Illustrations, Plans, and Portraits. In 2 vols.
- Quarto. 15s. cach. Cutts (E. L.), D. D. See Leaders of Religion. Daniell (G. W.)., M.A. See Leaders of Religion.
- Danson (Mary C.) and Crawford (F. G.). FATHERS IN THE FAITH. Small 8vo 15.6d.
- Dante. LA COMMEDIA DI DANTE. 'The Italian Text edited by PAGET TOYNBEE, M.A., D. Litt. Crown Svo. 6s.

- THE PURGATORIO OF DANTE. Translated into Spenserian Prose by C. GORDON WRIGHT. With the Italian text. Fcap. 800. 25. 6d. net.
- See also Paget Toynbee and Little Library.
- Darley (George). See Little Library. D'Arcy (R. F.), M.A. A NEW TRIGON-OMETRY FOR BEGINNERS. Crown 800. 25. 6d.
- Davenport (Cyril). See Connoisseur's Library and Little Books on Art.
- Davis (H. W. C.), M.A., Fellow and Tutor of Baliol College, Authorof 'Charlemagne.' ENGLAND UNDER THE NORMANS AND ANGEVINS: 1066-1072. With Maps and Illustrations. Demy 8vo. 10s. 6d. nct.
- Dawson (A. J.). MOROCCO. Being a bundle of jottings, notes, impressions, tales, and tributes. With many Illustra-tions. Demy Swo. 10s. 6d. net.
 Deane (A. C.). See Little Library.
 Delbos (Leon). THE METRIC SYSTEM.
- Crown 8vo. 25.
- Demosthenes. THE OLYNTHIACS AND PHILIPPICS. Translated upon a new Translated upon a new principle by OTHO HOLLAND Crown Svo. 25. 6d.
- Demosthenes. AGAINST CONON AND CALLICLES. Edited with Notes and Vocabulary, by F. DARWIN SWIFT, M.A. Fcap. 820. 25.
- Dickens (Charles). See I Illustrated Pocket Library See Little Library and
- Dickinson (Emily). POEMS. First Series. Crown 8vo. 4s. 6d. net. Dickinson (G. L.), M.A., Fellow of King's College, Cambridge. THE GREEK VIEW OF LIFE. Third Edition.
- Crown 8vo. 25. 6d. Dickson (H. N.), F.R.S.E., F.R.Met. Soc. METEOROLOGY. Illustrated. Crown 800. 25. 6d.
- Dilke (Lady). See Social Questions Series.
- Dillon (Edward). See Connoisseur's Library.
- Ditchfield (P. H.), M.A., F.S.A. THE STORY OF OUR ENGLISH TOWNS. With an Introduction by AUGUSTUS JESSOPP, D.D. Second Edition.
- Crown 8vo. 6s. OLD ENGLISH CUSTOMS: Extant at the Present Time. Crown 8vo. 6s. See
- also Half-crown Library. Dixon (W. M.), M.A. A PRIMER OF TENNYSON. Second Edition. Crown
- 8vo. 25.6d. ENGLISH POETRY FROM BLAKE TO BROWNING. Second Edition. Crown
- 8vo. 2s. 6d. Dole (N. H.). FAMOUS COMPOSERS. With Portraits. Two Volumes. Demy 800. 125. net.
- Doney (May). SONGS OF THE REAL. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d. net. A volume of poems.

- Douglas (James). THE MAN IN THE |

- Douglas (James). THE MAN IN THE PULPIT. Crown & & o. s. 6d. net.
 Dowden (J.), D.D., Lord Bishop of Edin-burgh. See Churchman's Library.
 Drage (G.) See Books on Business.
 Driver (S. R.), D.D., D.C.L., Canon of Christ Church, Regius Professor of Hebrew in the University of Oxford. SERMONS ON SUBJECTS CONNECTED WITH THE OLD TESTAMENT. Crown & & o. 6s. See also Westminster Commentaries.
 Durburgt (J. R.).
 See Livit Books on Art.

- See also Westminister Commentaries. Dryhurst (A. R.). See Little Books on Art. Duguid (Charles). See Books on Business. Duncan (S. J.) (Mrs. Corres), Author of 'A Voyage of Consolation.' ON THE OTHER SIDE OF THE LATCH. Second Edition.
- Crown 8vo. 6s. Dunn (J. T.), D.Sc., and Mundella (V. A.). GENERAL ELEMENTARY SCIENCE. With 114 Illustrations. Second Edition.
- Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d. Dunstan (A. E.), B.Sc. See Junior School Books.
- Durham (The Earl of). A REPORT ON CANADA. With an Introductory Note.
- Demy 8200. 45. 6d. net. Dutt (W. A.). A POPULAR GUIDE TO NORFOLK. Medium 820. 6d. net. THE NORFOLK BROADS. With coloured and other Illustrations by FRAMK SOUTHGATE. Large Demy 8vo. 6s. See also Little Guides.
- Earle (John), Bishop of Salisbury. MICRO-COSMOGRAPHIE, OR A PIECE OF THE WORLD DISCOVERED. Post 16mo. 25 net.
- Edmonds, (Major J. E.), R.E.; D.A.Q.-M.G. See W. Birkbeck Wood.
- Edwards (Clement). See Social Questions Series
- Edwards (W. Douglas). See Commercial Series.
- Egan (Pierce). See Illustrated Pocket Library.
- Egerton (H. E.), M.A. A HISTORY OF BRITISH COLONIAL POLICY. New and Cheaper Issue. Demy 8vo. 7s. 6d. net.

A Colonial Edition is also published.

- Ellaby (C. G.). See The Little Guides. Ellerton (F. G.). See S. J. Stone. Ellwood (Thomas), THE HISTORY OF THE LIFE OF. Edited by C. G. CRUMP, M.A Crown 8vo. 6s.
- Engel (E.), A HISTORY OF ENGLISH LITERATURE: From its Beginning to Tennyson. Translated from the German. Tennyson. Translated Demv 8vo. 7s. 6d. net.
- asmus. A Book called in Latin EN-CHIRIDION MILITIS CHRISTIANI, Erasmus. and in English the Manual of the Christian Knight, replenished with most wholesome precepts, made by the famous clerk Erasmus of Roterdame, to the which is added a new and marvellous profitable preface.

From the edition printed by Wynken de Worde for John Byddell, 1533. Fcap. 8vo. 3.s. 6d. net.

35. 0d. net. Fairbrother (W. H.), M.A. THE PHILO-SOPHY OF T. H. GREEN. Second Edition. Crown Buo. 35. 6d. Parrer (Reginald). THE GARDEN OF ASIA. Second Edition. Crown Buo. 6s.

- A Colonial Edition is also published. Ferrier (Susan). See Little Library. Fidler (T. Claxton), M.Inst. C.E. Books on Business. See
- Fielding (Henry). See Standard Library.
- Finn (S. W.), M.A. See Junior Examination Series.
- Firth (C. H.), M.A. CROMWELL'S ARMY: A History of the English Soldier during the Civil Wars, the Commonwealth,
- during the Color wars, the Commonwearth, and the Protectorate. Crown 8vo. 6s.
 Fisher (G. W.), M.A. ANNALS OF SHREWSBURYSCHOOL. With numer-ous Illustrations. Demy 8vo. ros. 6d.
 FitzGerald (Edward). THE RUBAIYAT OF OMAR KHAYYAM. Printed from the Fifth and Jast Edition. With a Comthe Fifth and last Edition. With a Com-mentary by Mrs. STEPHEN BATSON, and a
- mentary by MIRS STEPHEN BATSON, and a Biography of Omar by E. D. Ross. Crown 800. 61. See also Miniature Library. Flecker (W. H.), M.A., D.C. L., Headmaster of the Dean Close School, Cheltenham. THE STUDENT'S PRAYER BOOK. Part I. MORNING AND EVENING PRAYER AND LITANY. With an Introduction and Notes. Crown Far as 64
- AND LITANY. With an introduction and Notes. Crown 800, 2s. 6d. Flux (A. W.), M.A., William Dow Professor of Political Economy in M'Gill University, Montreal, ECONOMIC PRINCIPLES. Deny 800, 7s. 6d. net. Fortescue (Mrs. G.) See Little Books on
- Art.
- Fraser (David). A MODERN CAM-PAIGN; OR, WAR AND WIRELESS TELEGRAPHY IN THE FAR EAST.

- A Colonial Edition is also published. Fraser (J. F.), ROUND THE WORLD ON A WHEEL With too Illustrations. Fourth Edition Crown 820, 65.
 - A Colonial Edition is also published.
- French (W.), M.A. See Textbooks of Technology.
- Freudenreich (Ed. von). DAIRY BAC-TERIOLOGY. A Short Manual for the Use of Students. Translated by J. R. AINSWORTH DAVIS, M.A. Second Edition. Revised. Crown 8vo. 2s. 6d. Fulford (H. W.), M.A. See Churchman's
- Bible.
- C. G., and F. C. G. JOHN BULL'S AD-VENTURES IN THE FISCAL WON-DERLAND. By CHARLES GEAKE. With 46 Illustrations by F. CARRUTHERS GOULD Second Edition. Crown Sto. 15, net.
- Gallichan (W. M.). See Little Guides

- Gambado (Geoffrey, Esq.). See Illustrated Pocket Library. Gaskell (Mrs.). See Little Library. Gasquet, the Right Rev. Abbot, O.S.B. See
- Antiquary's Books.
- Antiquary s Books. George (H. B.), M.A., Fellow of New College, Oxford. BATTLES OF ENGLISH HIS-TORY. With numerous Plans. Fourth Edition. Revised, with a new Chapter including the South African War. Crown 8710. 35. 6d.
- A HISTORICAL GEOGRAPHY OF THE
- BRITISH EMPIRE. Crown &vo. 3. 6d. Gibbins (H. de B.), Litt.D., M.A. IN-DUSTRY IN ENGLAND : HISTORI-CAL OUTLINES. With 5 Maps. Third Edition. Demy 820. 105. 6d. A COMPANION GERMAN GRAMMAR.
- Crown 8vo. 1s. 6d. HE INDUSTRIAL HISTORY OF THE ENGLAND. Tenth Edition. Revised. With Maps and Plans. Crown 8vo. 35. ENGLISH SOCIAL REFORMERS.
- Second Edition. Crown 870. 25. 6d. See also Commercial Series and Social Questions Series.
- Gibbon (Edward). THE DECLINE AND FALL OF THE ROMAN EMPIRE. A New Edition, edited with Notes, Appen-dices, and Maps, by J. B. BURY, M.A., Litt.D., Regius Professor of Greek at Cambridge. In Seven Volumes. Demy 8vo. Gilt top, 8s. 6d. each. Also, Crown Svo. 6s. each.
- MEMOIRS OF MY LIFE AND WRIT. INGS. Edited, with an Introduction and Notes, by G. BIRKBECK HILL, LL.D. Crown 8vo. 6s.
 - See also Standard Library.
- Gibson (E. C. S.), D.D., Lord Bishop of Gloucester, See Westminster Commentaries, Handbooks of Theology, and Oxford Biographies.
- Gilbert (A. R.). See Little Books on Art.
- Godfrey (Elizabeth). A BOOK OF RE-MEMBRANCE. Second Edition. Fcap. 870. 25. 6d. net.
- Godley (A. D.), M.A., Fellow of Magdalen College, Oxford, LYRA FRIVOLA. Third Edition. Fcap. 8vo. 2s. 6d. VERSES TO ORDER. Second Edition.
- VERSES 10 23. 6d. Fcap. 8vo. 23. 6d. SECOND STRINGS. Fcap. 8vo. 23. 6d. SECOND STRINGS. Fcap. 100 25. 6d. THE VICAR OF
- Goldsmith (Oliver). THE VICAR OF WAKEFIELD. With 24 Coloured Plates by T. ROWLANDSON. Royal 8vo. Onc Guinea net.
 - Reprinted from the edition of 1817. Also Fcap. 32mo. With to Plates in Photo-gravure by Tony Johannot. Leather, 2s. 6d. net. See also Illustrated Pocket Library and Standard Library.
- Goodrich-Freer (A.). IN A SYRIAN SADDLE. Denny &vo. 7s. 6d. net. Goudge (H. L.), M.A., Principal of Wells

Theological College. See Westminster Commentaries

- Graham (P. Anderson). See Social Questions Series.
- Granger (F. S.), M.A., Litt.D. PSYCH-OLOGY. Second Edition. Crown 8vo.
- 25. 6d. THE SOUL OF A CHRISTIAN. Crown
- 8vo. 6s. Gray (E. M'Queen). GERMAN PASSAGES FOR UNSEEN TRANSLATION. Crown 820. 25. 6d.
- Gray (P.L.), B.Sc. THE PRINCIPLES OF MAGNETISM AND ELECTRICITY: an Elementary Text-Book. With 181
- an Elementary 1ext-Book. With 181 Diagrams. Crown 820, 35. 6d. Green (G. Buckland), M.A., Assistant Master at Edinburgh Academy, late Fellow of St. John's College, Oxon. NOTES ON GREEK AND LATIN SYNTAX. Crown
- 8vo. 3s. 6d. Green (E. T.), M.A. See Churchman's Library.
- Greenidge (A. H. J.), M.A. A HISTORY OF ROME: During the Later Republic and the Early Principate. In Six Volumes. Denny 8vo. Vol. I. (133-104 B.C.). 105. 6d. net.
- Greenwell (Dora). See Miniature Library. Gregory (R. A.) THE VAULT OF HEAVEN. A Popular Introduction to Astronomy. With numerous Illustrations. Crown 800. 25. 6d. Gregory (Miss E. C.). See Library of Devotion.
- Greville Minor. A MODERN JOURNAL. Edited by J. A. Spender. Crown 800. 3s. 6d. net.
- 35. 6d. net. Grinling (C. H.). A HISTORY OF THE GREAT NORTHERN RAILWAY, 1845-95. With Illustrations. Revised, with an additional chapter. Demy &ros. 6d. Grubb (H. C.). See Textbooks of Technology. Guiney (Louisa I.). HURRELL FROUDE: Memoranda and Comments. Illustrated. Demy &ros. 6d. net. Gwynn (M. L.). A BIRTHDAY BOOK. New and cheaper issue. Royal &ros. 5s. net. Hackett LJohn), B.D. A HISTORY OF
- Hackett (John), B.D. A HISTORY OF THE ORTHODOX CHURCH OF CYPRUS, With Maps and Illustrations.
- Deny &vo. 155. net. Haddon (A. C.), Sc.D., F.R.S. HEAD-HUNTERS, BLACK, WHITE, AND BROWN, With many Illustrations and a
- Map. Demy 8200. 155. Hadfield (R.A.). See Social Questions Series.
- Hall (R. N.) and Neal (W. G.). THE ANCIENT RUINS OF RHODESIA. With numerous Illustrations. Second Edition, revised. Demy 8ve. 105. 6d. net. Hall (R. N.). GREAT ZIMBABWE. Second
- With numerous Plans and Illustrations. Royal 800. 215. nct.

- Hamilton (F. J.), D.D. See Byzantine
- Hammond (J. L.). CHARLES JAMES FOX: A Biographical Study. Demy 8vo. 105.6d.
- Hannay (D.). A SHORT HISTORY OF THE ROYAL NAVY, FROM EARLY TIMES TO THE PRESENT DAY, Illustrated. Two Volumes. Demy 8vo. 7s. 6d. each. Vol. I. 1200-1688.
- Hannay (James C.), M.A. THE SPIRIT AND ORIGIN OF CHRISTIAN MONASTICISM. Crown Evo. 6s. THE WISDOM OF THE DESERT. Fcap.
- Real 33. 6d. net. Hare, (A. T.), M.A. THE CONSTRUC-TION OF LARGE INDUCTION COILS.
- With numerous Diagrams. Denny 8vo. 6s. Harrison (Clifford). READING AND READERS. Fcap. 8vo. 2s. 6d. Hawthorne (Nathaniel). See Little
- Library.

- Heath (Frank R.). See Little Guides. Heath (Dudley). See Connoisseur's Library. Hello (Ernest). STUDIES IN SAINT-
- Hello (Ernest). STUDIES IN SAINT-SHIP. Translated from the French by V. M. CRAWFORD. Fcap 8vo. 3s. 6d.
 *Henderson (B. W.), Fellow of Exeter College, Oxford. THE LIFE AND PRINCIPATE OF THE EMPEROR NERO. With Illustrations. Nevo and cheaper issue. Deny 8vo. 7s. 6d. net.
 Henderson (T. F.). See Little Library and Oxford Priormetics
- Oxford Biographies.
- Henley (W. E.). See Half-Crown Library.
- Henley (W. E.) and Whibley (C.). See
- Henley (W. E.) and wholey (G.). See Half-Crown Library. Henson (H. H.), B.D., Canon of Westminster. APOSTOLICCHRISTIANITY: As Illus-trated by the Epistles of St. Paul to the Corinthians. *Crocut Stv.*, 6s. LIGHT AND LEAVEN: HISTORICAL AND
- SOCIAL SERMONS. Crown 8vo. 6s. DISCIPLINE AND LAW. Fca.
- Fcap. 8vo. 25. 6d.
- Herbert (George). See Library of Devotion.
- Herbert of Cherbury (Lord). See Minia-
- ture Library. Hewins (W. A. S.), E.A. ENGLISH TRADE AND FINANCE IN THE SEVENTEENTH CENTURY. Crown 8vo. 2s. 6d. Hewitt (Ethel M.) A GOLDEN DIAL.
- Fcap, 8vo. 25. 6d. net. Heywood (W.). PALIO AND PONTE: A Book of Tuscan Games. Illustrated.

- A Book of Juscan connes. Indistrated. Royal Evo. 215. net. Hilloctt (T.). See Little Blue Books. Hill (Clare). See Textbooks of Technology. Hill (Henry), B.A., Headmaster of the Boy's High School, Worcester, Cape Colony. A SOUTH AFRICAN ARITHMETIC. Crown Evo. 35. 6d. WITH THE
- Hillegas (Howard C.). WITH THE

A 2

BOER FORCES. With 24 Illustrations. Second Edition. Crown &vo. 6s. A Colonial Edition is also published. Bobhouse (Emily). THE ERUNT OF THE WAR. With Map and Illustrations.

- A Colonial Edition is also published. Hobhouse (L. T.), Fellow of C.C.C., Oxford. THE THEORY OF KNOWLEDGE.
- Demy 8vo. 105. 6d. net. Hobson (J. A.), M.A. INTERNATIONAL TRADE: A Study of Economic Principles. Crown 8vo. 2s. 6d. net. See also Social Questions Series.
- Hodgkin (T.), D.C.L. See Leaders of
- Religion. Hodgson (Mrs. A. W.). HOW TO IDENTIFY OLD CHINESE PORCE-LAIN. Post 8vo. 6s.
- Hogg (Thomas Jefferson). SHELLEY AT OXFORD. With an Introduction by
- R. A. STREATFEILD. Fcap. 8vo. 2s. net. Holden-Stone (G. de). See Books on Business.
- Holdich (Sir T. H.), K.C.I.E. THE INDIAN BORDERLAND: being a Personal Record of Twenty Years. Illus-
- Personal Record of Twenty Years. Illustrated. Demy &vo. 105. 6d. net.
 Holdsworth (W. S.), M.A. A HISTORY OF ENGLISH LAW. In Two Volumes. Vol. 1. Demy &vo. 105. 6d. net.
 Holt (Emily). THE SECRET OF POPULARITY. Cround &vo. 35. 6d. net.
 A Colonial Edition is also published.
 Holynake (G. 1). See Social Omacing
- Holyoake (G. J.). See Social Questions Series.
- Hone (Nathaniel J.). See Antiquary's Books. Hoppner. See Little Galleries. Horace. See Classical Translations.
- Horsburgh (E. L. S.), M.A. WATERLOO: A Narrative and Criticism. With Plans. Second Edition. Crown &vo. 55. See also Oxford Biographies.

- Horth (A.C.). See Textbooks of Technology. Horton (R. F.), D.D. See Leaders of Religion.
- Hosie (Alexander). MANCHURIA. With Illustrations and a Map. Second Edition. Demy 8vo. 7s. 6d. net. A Colonial Edition is also published.
- How (F. D.). SIX GREAT SCHOOL-MASTERS. With Portraits and Illustra-
- MASTERS, with Foldars and Indente-tions. Second Edition. Deny 820, 73. 6d. Howell (G.), See Social Questions Series. Hudson (Robert). MEMORIALS OF A WARWICKSHIRE PARISH. With
- many Illustrations. Demy 800, 150. mtl Hughes (C. E.). THE PRAISE OF SHAKESPEARE. An English Anthol-ogy. With a Preface by SIDNEV LEE.
- ogy. With a Linet. Demy &vo. 33. 6d. net. (Thomas). TOM BROWN'S Hughes (Thomas). TOM BROWN'S SCHOOLDAYS. With an Introduction and Notes by VERNON RENDALL. Leather. Royal 32mo. 2s. 6d. net.

- Hutchinson (Horace G.). FOREST. Illustrated in THE NEW colour with 50 Pictures by WALTER TYNDALE and 4 by Miss Lucy KEMP WELCH, Large
- Demy 8vo. 215. net. Hutton (A. W.), M.A. See Leaders of Religion.
- Hutton (Edward), THE CITIES OF IIMBRIA. With many Illustrations, of which 20 are in Colour, by A. PISA. Crown 820. 6s.
- BIGLISH LOVE POEMS. Edited with an Introduction. Fcap. 8vo. 3s. 6d. net. Hutton (R. H.). See Leaders of Religion. Hutton (W. H.). M.A. THE LIFE OF SIR THOMAS MORE. With Portraits.
- Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 5s. See also Leaders of Religion.
- Leaders of Refigue. Hyett (F. A.). A SHORT HISTORY OF FLORENCE. Demy 8vo. 7s. 6d. net. Ibsen (Henrik). BRAND. A Drama. Translated by WILLIAM WILSON. Third Third
- Edition. Crown 820. 3. 6d. Inge (W. R.), M.A., Fellow and Tutor of Heritord College, Oxford. CHRISTIAN MYSTICISM. The Bampton Lectures for 1899. Demy 800. 125. 6d. net. See also Library of Devotion.
- Innes (A. D.), M.A. A HISTORY OF THE BRITISH IN INDIA. With Maps and
- BIALS FIX TRADIA. With Maps and Plans. Crown 800. 6s. ENGLAND UNDER THE TUDORS. With Maps. Demy 800. 105. 6d. net. Jackson (C. E.), B.A., Science Master at Bradford Grammar School. EXAMPLES
- IN PHYSICS. Crown 800. es. 6d. Jackson (S.), M.A. See Commercial Series. Jackson (F., Hamilton). See Little Guides. Jacob (F.), M.A. See Junior Examination Series.
- Jeans (J. Stephen). See Social Questions Series and Business Books.
- Jeffreys (D. Gwyn). DOLLY'S THEATRI-CALS. Described and Illustrated with 24
- Coloured Pictures. Super Royal 16mo. 2s.6d. Jenks (E.), M.A., Reader of Law in the University of Oxford. ENGLISH LOCAL
- GOVERNMENT. Crown 8vo. 2s. 6d. Jenner (Mrs. H.). See Little Books on Art. Jessopp (Augustus), D.D. See Leaders of Religion.
- Jevons (F. B.), M.A., Litt.D., Principal of Hatfield Hall, Durham. See Churchman's Library and Handbooks of Theology
- Johnson (Mrs. Barham). WILLIAMBOD-HAM DONNE AND HIS FRIENDS. With Illustrations. Demy 8vo. 105. 6d. net.
- Johnston (Sir H. H.), K.C.B. BRITISH CENTRAL AFRICA. With nearly 200 Illustrations and Six Maps. Second Edition.
- Crown 410. 18. net. Jones (E. Crompton). POEMS OF THE INNER LIFE. Selected by. Eleventh Edition. Fcap. 8vo. 2s. 6d. net.

- Jonés (H.). See Commercial Series. Jones (L. A. Atherley), K.C., M.P., and Bellot (Hugh H. L). THE MINERS' GUIDE TO THE COAL MINES' REGULATION ACTS. Crown 820. 25. 6d. net.
- Jonson (Ben). See Standard Library. Julian (Lady) of Norwich. REVELA-TIONS OF DIVINE LOVE. Edited by GRACE WARRACK. Crown 800. 38. 6d. Juvenal. See Classical Translations.
- Kaufmann (M.). See Social Questions Series, Keating (J. F.), D.D. THE AGAPE AND THE EUCHARIST. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.
- Keats (John). THE POEMS OF. Edited with Introduction and Notes by E. de Selincourt, M.A. Demy 8vo. 7s. 6d. net. See also Little Library and Standard Library.
- Keble (John). THE CHRISTIAN YEAR. Keble (JOID). THE CHRISTIAN YEAR.
 Withan Introduction and Notes by W. Locx, D.D., Warden of Keble College. Illustrated by R. ANNING BELL. Third Edition. Factor.
 Sto. 35. 6d.; padded morocco, 5s. See also Library of Devotion.
 Kempis (Thomas Å). THE IMITATION OF CHRIST. With an Introduction by DEAN FARRAR. Illustrated by C. M. GERE.
 Third Edition. Facto Stor. 35. 6d. 4 added
- Third Edition. Fcap. 8vo. 3s. 6d.; padded morocco, 5s. See also Library of Devotion and Standard Library. Also Translated by C. BIGG, D.D. Crown
 - 820. 35. 6d
- Kennedy (Bart.). SPHINX. Crown THE GREEN Crozun Svo. 35. 6d. net.
- Kennedy (James Houghton), D.D., Assist-ant Lecturer in Divinity in the University of Dublin. ST. PAUL'S SECOND AND THIRD EPISTLES TO THE CORIN-THIANS. With Introduction, Dissertations
- And Notes. Crown 8vo. 6s.
 Kestell (J. D.). THROUGH SHOT AND FLAME : Being the Adventures and Ex-periences of J. D. KESTELL, Chaplain to General Christian de Wet. Crown 8vo. 6s.

A Colonial Edition is also published.

- A Colonial Edition is also published. Kimmins (C. W.), M.A. THE CHEMIS-TRY OF LIFE AND HEALTH. Illus-trated. Crown 8vo. 2s. 6d. Kinglake (A. W.). See Little Library. Kipling (Rudyard). BARRACK-ROOM BALLADS. 73rd Thousand. Crown 8vo. Twenty-first Edition. 6s. A Colonial Edition is also published. THESEVEN SEAS Good Thread Touch

THE SEVEN SEAS. 62nd Thousand, Tenth Edition, Crown 8vo, gilt top, 6s. A Colonial Edition is also published. THE FIVE NATIONS. 41st Thousand.

- Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. A Colonial Edition is also published. DEPARTMENTAL DITTIES. Sixteenth
- Edition. Crown 8vo. Buckram. 6s. A Colonial Edition is also published.

- Knowling (R. J.), M.A., Professor of New-Testament Exegesis at King's College, London. See Westminster Commentaries.
- Lamb (Charles and Mary), THE WORKS OF. Edited by E. V. LUCAS. With Numerous Illustrations. In Seven Volumes. Demy 8vo. 7s. 6d. each. THE LIFE OF. See E. V. Lucas.
- THE ESSAYS OF ELIA. With over 100 Illustrations by A. GARTH JONES, and an Introduction by E. V. LUCAS. Demy 8vo. 105. 6d.
- THE KING AND QUEEN OF HEARTS: An 1805 Book for Children. Illustrated by An 1805 BOOK for Children. Indistrated by WILLIAM MULREADY. A new edition, in facsimile, edited by E. V. LUCAS. 18. 6d. See also Little Library. Lambert (F. A. H.). See Little Guides. Lambros (Professor). See Byzantine
- Texts
- Lane-Poole (Stanley). A HISTORY OF EGYPTIN THE MIDDLE AGES. Fully Illustrated. *crown 8vo.* 6s, Langbridge(F.) M. BALLADS OF THE BRAVE: Poems of Chivalry, Enterprise, Course and Course of Chivalry, Enterprise,
- Courage, and Constancy. Second Edition. Crown 820. 25.6d.
- Law (William). See Library of Devotion. Law (Henry). See Library of Devotion. Leach (Henry). THE DUKE OF DEVON-SHIRE. A Biography. With 12 Illustra-tions. Deny 800, 128, 6d. nct. A Colonial Edition is also published.
- Lee (Captain L. Melville). A HISTORY OF POLICE IN ENGLAND. Crown Svo.
- 35. 6d. net. Leigh (Percival). THE COMIC ENGLISH GRAMMAR. Embellished with upwards of 50 characteristic Illustrations by JOHN
- LEECH. Post 16mo. 25. 6d. net. Lewes (V.B.), M.A. AIR AND WATER.

- Lewes (V. B., M.A. AIR AND WATER, Illustrated, Crown 820, 25, 6d, Lisle(Fortunée de). See Little Bookson Art. Littlehales (H.). See Antiquary's Books. Lock (Walter), D.D., Warden of Keble College. ST. PAUL, THE MASTER-BUILDER. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.
- THE BIBLE AND CHRISTIAN LIFE: BEING ADDRESSES AND SERMONS. Crown 82'0. 6s.

See also Leaders of Religion and Library of Devotion.

- Locke (John). See Standard Library. Locker (F.). See Little Library. Longfellow (H. W.) See Little Library.

- Lorimer (George Horace). LETTERS FROM A SELF-MADE MERCHANT TO HIS SON. Fourteenth Edition. Crown 8vo, 6s. A Colonial Edition is also published.
- OLD GORGON GRAHAM. Second Edition. Crown 8rio. 6s.
 - A Colonial Edition is also published.
- Lover (Samuel). See Illustrated Pocket Library.

- E. V. L. and C. L. G. ENGLAND DAY BY-DAY: Or, The Englishman's Handbook to Efficiency. Illustrated by GEORGE MORROW.
- Fourth Edition, Frag, 4to. 18, net. A burlesque Year-Book and Almanac, Lucas (E, V). THE LIFE OF CHARLES LAMB. With numerous Portraits and Illustrations. Second Edition. Two Vols.
- Demy 8vo. 21s. net. A WANDERER IN HOLLAND. With many Illustrations, of which 20 are in Colour by HERBERT MARSHALL. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. A Colonial Edition is also published.
- THE OPEN ROAD ; a little Book for Wayfarers. Fcap. 8vo. 5s. THE FRIENDLY TOWN : a Little Book
- THE FRIENDLY TOWN : a Little Book for the Urbane. Fcaf, 8ro, 5s. Lucian. See Classical Translations. Lydon (Noel S.). See Junior School Books. Lyttelton (Hon. Mrs. A.). WOMEN AND THEIR WORK. Crown 8ro, 2s. 6d. M. M. HOW TO DRESS AND WHAT TO WEAP. Conversion

- WEAR. Crown 8vo. 15. net. Macaulay (Lord). CRITICAL AND HIS-TORICAL ESSAYS, Edited by F. C. MON-TAGUE, M.A. Three Volumes. Crown Svo. 135.
 - The only edition of this book completely annotated.
- M'Allen (J. E. B.), M.A. See Commercial Series
- MacCulloch (J. A.). See Churchman's Library.
- MacCunn (Florence). MARY STUART. With over 60 Illustrations, including a Frontispiece in Photogravure. Demy 800. 10s. 6d. net.
- A Colonial Edition is also published. See

- A Colonial Edition is also published. See also Leaders of Religion. McDermott(E. R.). See Books on Business. M'Dowall (A. S.). See Oxford Biographies. Mackay (A. M.). See Churchman's Library. Magnus (Laurie). M.A. A PRIMER OF WORDSWORTH. Crown 8000. 25. 6d. Mahaffy (J. P.), Litt.D. A HISTORY OF THE EGYPT OF THE PTOLEMIES. Fully Illustrated Crown 8000. 6
- Fully Illustrated. Crown 8200. 6s. Maitland (F. W.). LL.D., Downing Professor
- Matland (F. W.), LL.D., Downing Professor of the Laws of England in the University of Cambridge: CANON LAW IN ENG-LAND. Royal 8200. 75.6d.
 Malden (H. E.), M.A. ENGLISH RE-CORDS. A Companion to the History of England. Crown 820. 35.6d.
 THE ENGLISH CITIZEN: HIS RIGHTS AND DUTIES. Second Edition. Crown Secons 6.d.
- 8vo. 15.6d. SCHOOL
- HISTORY OF SURREY.
- With many Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 1s.6d. Marchant (E. C.), M.A., Fellow of Peter-house, Cambridge. A GREEK ANTHO-LOGY. Second Edition. Crown Evo. 3s. 6d.

- Marchant (E. C.), M.A., and Cook (A. M.), M.A. PASSAGES FOR UNSEEN TRANSLATION. Second Edition. Crown 800. 3s. 6d.
- Marlowe (Christopher). See Standard Library.
- Library.
 Marr (J. E.), F. R.S., Fellow of St John's College, Cambridge. THE SCIENTIFIC STUDY OF SCENERY. Scienced Edition. Illustrated. Crown 8vo. 6s. With the Science Scie
- AGRICULTURAL GEOLOGY. With num-
- erous Illustrations. Croum & c. 6. Marvell (Andrew). See Little Library. Masefield (J. E.) SEA LIFE IN NEL-SON'S TIME. With many Illustrations.

- Crown 8vo. 3. 6d. net. Maskell (A.) See Connoisseur's Library. Mason(A. J.), D.D. See Leaders of Religion. Massee(George). THE EVOLUTION OF PLANT LIFE: Lower Forms. With Illus-
- trations. Crown 8vo. 2s. 6d. Masterman (C. F. G.), M.A. TENNYSON AS A RELIGIOUS TEACHER. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- Mathéson (Hon. E. F.). COUNSELS OF LIFE. Feap. 8vo. 2s. 6d. net. A volume of Selections in Prose and
 - Verse.
- THE PHIL MAY ALBUM. May (Phil).
- Second Edition. 4to. 15. net. Mellows (Emma S.). A SHORT STORY OF ENGLISH LITERATURE. Crown
- 8vo. 3s. 6d. Mcthuen (A. M. S.). THE TRAGEDY OF SOUTH AFRICA. Cr. Svo. 2s. net
 - A revised and enlarged edition of the author's 'Peace or War in South Africa.
- ENGLAND'S RUIN: DISCUSSED IN SIX-TEEN LETTERS TO THE RIGHT HON. JOSEPH CHAMBERLAIN, M.P. Crown 8vo. 3d. net.
- Michell (E. B). THE ART AND PRAC-TICE OF HAWKING. With 3 Photogravures by G. E. LODGE, and other Illus-
- trations. Denry 8vo. 105. 6d. Millais (J. G.). THE LIFE AND LET-TERS OF SIR JOHN EVERETT MILLAIS, President of the Royal Academy. With many Illustrations, of which 2 are in Photogravure. New Edition. Demy 8vo. 75. 6d. net.
- Millais (Sir John Everett). See Little Galleries.
- Millis (C. T.), M.I.M.E. See Textbooks of Technology
- Milne (J. G.), M.A. A HISTORY OF ROMAN EGYPT. Fully Illustrated, Croum 800, 63. Milton, John, A MILTON DAY BOOK.
- Edited by R. F. TOWNDROW. Fcap. 8vo. 2s. 6d. net.

See also Little Library and Standard Library.

- Minchin (H. C.), M.A., and Peel (Robert). OXFORD. With roo Illustrations in Colour. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- Mitchell (P. Chalmers), M.A. OUTLINES OF BIOLOGY. Illustrated. Second Edi-
- tion. Crown 820. 6s. Mitton (G. E.). JANE AUSTEN AND HER ENGLAND. With many Portraits and Illustrations. Demy 820. 105. 6d. net
 - A Colonial Edition is also published.
- A Colonial Edition is also published. (Moli (A.): See Books on Business. Moir (D. M.). See Little Library. Money (L. G. Chiozza). RICHES AND POVERTY. Deny & Evo. 5s. net. Moore (H. E.). See Social Questions Series.
- Moran (Clarence G.). See Books on Business.
- More (Sir Thomas). See Standard Library.
- Morfill (W. R.), Oriel College, Oxford. A HISTORY OF RUSSIA FROM PETER THE GREAT TO ALEXANDER II. With Maps and Plans, Crown 8vo. 35. 6d. Morich (R. J.), late of Clifton College. See
- School Examination Series.
- *Morris (J.) THE MAKERS OF JAPAN. With many portraits and Illustrations. Demy 8vo. 12s. 6d. net. A Colonial Edition is also published.
- Morris (J. E.). See Little Guides. Morton (Miss Anderson). See Miss Brod-
- rick.
- Moule (H. C. G.), D.D., Lord Bishop of Dur-ham. See Leaders of Religion. Muir (M. M. Pattison), M.A. THE CHEMISTRY OF FIRE. The Elementary Principles of Chemistry. Illustrated. Crown

- 870. 28. 6d. Mundella (V. A.), M.A. See J. T. Dunn. Munro (R.), LL.D. See Antiquary's Books. Naval Officer (A). See Illustrated Pocket Library
- Neal (W. G.). See R. N. Hall. Newman (J. H.) and others. See Library of Devotion.
- Nichols (J. B. B.). See Little Library. Nicklin (T.), M.A. EXAMINATION PAPERS IN THUCYDIDES. Crown 8vo. 2s. Nimrod. See Illustrated Pocket Library
- Northcote (James), R.A. THE CONVER-SATIONS OF JAMES NORTHCOTE, R.A., AND JAMES WARD. Edited by ERNEST FLETCHER. With many Portraits.
- Demy 8vo. 105. 6d. Norway (A. H.), Author of 'Highways and Bywaysin Devon and Cornwall.' NAPLES. With 25 Coloured Illustrations by MAURICE GREIFFENHAGEN. A New Edition. Crown
- 8vo. 6s. Novalis. THE DISCIPLES AT SAIS AND OTHER FRAGMENTS. Edited by Miss UNA BIRCH. Fcap. 8vo. 3s. 6d. Oliphant (Mrs.). See Leaders of Religion.

- Oman (C. W. C.), M. A., Fellow of All Souls', Oxford. A HISTORY OF THE ART OF WAR. Vol. 11: The Middle Ages, from the Fourth to the Fourteenth Century. Illustrated. Demy 8vo. 10s. 6d. net.
- Ottley (R. L.), D.D. See Handbooks of Theology and Leaders of Religion.
- Owen (Douglas). See Books on Business. Oxford (M.N.), ofGuy's Hospital. A HAND-BOOK OF NURSING. Second Edition.
- Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d. Pakes (W. C. C.). THE SCIENCE OF HYGIENE. With numerous Illustrations.

- HYGLENE. With numerous Hustrations. Deny 820, 155.
 Palmer (Frederick). WITH KUROKI IN MANCHURIA. With many Illustrations. Third Edition. Deny 820, 75. 6d, net. A Colonial Edition is also published.
 Parker (Gilbert). A LOVEN'S DIARY: SONGS IN SEQUENCE. Feap. 820, 55.
 Parkinson (John). PARADISI IN SOLE PARADISUS TERRISTRIS, OR A GARDEN OF ALL SORTS OF PLEA.
 SANT FLOWERS. Faip. 64, 65, met.
- SANT FLOWERS. Polio. L4, 45, net. Parmenter (John), HELIO-TROPES, OR NEW POSIES FOR SUNDIALS, 1625. Edited by Percival Landon. Quarto. 35. 6d. net.
- Parmentier (Prof. Léon). See Byzantine Texts.
- Pascal. See Library of Devotion. (George). SOCIAL CARICAston (George). SOCIAL CARICA-TURES OF THE EIGHTEENTH CENTURY. Imperial Quarto. £2, 125. 6d. net. See also Little Books on Art and Illustrated Pocket Library.
- Paterson (W. R.) (Benjamin Swift). LIFE'S QUESTIONINGS. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d. net.
- Patterson (A. H.). NOTES OF AN EAST COAST NATURALIST. Illustrated in Colour by F. SOUTHGATE. Second Edition.
- Crown &zo. 6s. NATURE IN EASTERN NORFOLK. A series of observations on the Birds, Fishes, Mammals, Reptiles, and stak-eyed Crustaceans found in that neighbourhood, with a list of the species. With 12 Illustrations in colour, by FRANK
- 12 Illustrations in colour, by FRANK Southcare, Crown 820, 6s. Peacock (N), See Little Books on Art. Peace (E, H.), M.A. ANNALS OF CHRIST'S HOSPITAL. With many Illus-trations. Demy 820, 75, 6d. Peel (Sidney), late Fellow of Trinity College, Oxford, and Secretary to the Royal Com-mission on the Licensing Laws. PPACTL.
- mission on the Licensing Laws. PRACTI-CAL LICENSING REFORM. Second
- Edition. Crown 8vo. 15.6d. Peters (J. P.), D.D. See Churchman's Library
- Petrie (W. M. Flinders), D.C.L., LL.D., Professor of Egyptology at University College. A HISTORY OF EGYPT, FROM THE EARLIEST TIMES TO THE PRESENT DAY.

Fully Illustrated. In six volumes. Crown 820. 6s. each. Vol. 1. PREHISTORIC TIMES TO XVITH

- VOL. 1. PREHISTORIC TIMES TO XVITH DYNASTY. Fifth Edition. VOL. 11. THE XVIITH AND XVIIITH DYNASTIES. Fourth Edition. VOL. 11. XIXTH TO XXXTH DYNASTIES. VOL. 11. XIXTH TO XXXTH DYNASTIES. VOL. 11. THE EGYPT OF THE PTOLEMIES, J. P. MAHAFFY, LITD. VOL. V. ROMAN EGYPT. J. G. MILNE, M.A. VOL. V. ECYPET IN THE MURPHE
- VOL. VI. EGYPT IN THE MIDDLE AGES.
- STANLEY LANE-POOLE, M.A.
- Crown 800, 25. 6d. SYRIA AND EGYPT, FROM THE TELL
- EL AMARNA TABLETS. Crown 820. 25. 6d.
- EGYPTIAN TALES. Illustrated by TRIS-TRAM ELLIS. In Two Volumes. Crown 820. 35. 6d. each. EGYPTIAN DECORATIVE ART.
- With
- EGYPTIAN DECORATIVE ART. With 120 Illustrations. Crown &vo. 3s. 6d. Phillips (W. A.). See Oxford Biographies. Phillips (W. A.). See Oxford Biographies. Phillips (W. A.). See Oxford Biographies. With 38 Illustrations by J. Ley PETH-ERIDGE. Second and Cheaper Edition. Large Crown &vo. 6s. UP ALONG AND DOWN ALONG. Illustrated by CLAUDE SHEPPERSON. Crown &vo. 5s. net. A volume of poems. Pienaar (Philip). WITH STEYN AND DE WET. Second Edition. Crown &vo. 3s. 6d.
- 3s. 6d.
 - A Colonial Edition is also published.
- Plarr (Victor) and Walton (F. W.). A SCHOOL HISTORY OF MIDDLE-SEX. With many Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 15.6d.
- autus. THE CAPTIVI. Edited, with an Introduction, Textual Notes, and a Com-mentary, by W. M. LINDSAY, Fellow of Jesus College, Oxford. Demy 800. 105.6d. Plautus. net.
- Plowden-Wardlaw (J. T.), B.A., King's College, Cambridge. See School Examina-tion Series.
- Pocock (Roger). A FRONTIE. Third Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. A FRONTIERSMAN.

A Colonial Edition is also published.

Podmore (Frank). MODERN SPIRI-TUALISM. Two Volumes. Demy 800. 21s. net. A History and a Criticism.

A History and a Chiloshi. Poer (J. Patrick Le). A MODERN LEGIONARY. Crown 8vo. 6s. A Colonial Edition is also published. Pollard (Alice). See Little Books on Art. Pollard (A.W.). OLD PICTURE BOOKS. With many Illustrations. Demy 8vo. 75. 6d. net.

Pollard (Eliza F.). See Little Books on Art. Pollock (David), M.I.N.A. See Books on Business.

- A MONTAIGNE DAY-
- Pond (C. F.) A MONTAIGNE DAY-BOOK. Edited by. Fcap. 800. 23.6 d. act. Potter (M. C.), M.A., F.L.S. A TEXT. BOOK OF AGRICULTURAL BOTANY. Illustrated, Second Edition, Crown 8vo.
- AS. 6d. Potter Boy (An Old). WHEN I WAS A CHILD. Crown 8vo. 6s. Pradeau (G.). A KEY TO THE TIME ALLUSIONS IN THE DIVINE COMEDY. With a Dial. Small quarto. 35. 6d.
- Prance (G.). See R. Wyon. Prescott (O. L.). ABOUT MUSIC, AND WHAT IT IS MADE OF. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d. net.
- 33. Our Meth. Price (L. L.), M.A., Fellow of Oriel College, Oxon. A HISTORY OF ENGLISH POLITICAL ECONOMY. Fourth Edi. tion. Crown 8vo. 2s. 6d.
- Primrose (Deborah). BEOTIA. Crown 8vo Α MODERN Crown 8vo. 6s.
- Pugin and Rowlandson. THE MICRO-COSM OF LONDON, OR LONDON IN MINIATURE. With 104 Illustrations in colour. In Three Volumes. Small 4to,
- £3, 35. net. 'Q' (A. T. Quiller Couch). See Half-Crown

Library, Quevedo Villegas. See Miniature Library, G.R. and E.S. THE WOODHOUSE COR-RESPONDENCE. Crown Svo. 65.

A Colonial Edition is also published.

- Rackham (R. B.), M.A. See Westminster
- Commentaries. Randolph (B. W.), D.D. See Library of Devotion.
- A STUDENT'S Rannie (D. W.), M.A. A STUDENT'S HISTORY OF SCOTLAND. Cr. 8200. 25. 6d.
- Rashdall (Hastings), M.A., Fellow and Tutor of New College, Oxford. DOC-TRINE AND DEVELOPMENT. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- Rawstorne (Lawrence, Esq.). See Illustrated Pocket Library.
- A Real Paddy. See Illustrated Pocket Library.
- Reason (W.), M.A. See Social Questions Series.
- Redfern (W. B.), Author of 'Ancient Wood and Iron Work in Cambridge,' etc. ROYAL AND HISTORIC GLOVES AND ANCIENT SHOES. Profusely Illustrated in colour and half-tone. Quarto,

- Illustrated in Colour and narrone. Quarto, f2, 2s. net. Reynolds. See Little Galleries. Roberts (M. E.). See C. C. Channer. Robertson, (A.), D.D., Lord Bishop of Exeter. REGNUM DEI. The Bampton Lectures of 1907. Deny 8vo. 128. 6d. net. Robertson (C. Grant), M.A., Fellow of All Souls' College, Oxford, Examiner in the Honours School of Modern History, Oxford, SEL RECT STATUTES CASES
- 1901-1904. SELECT STATUTES, CASES,

AND CONSTITUTIONAL DOCU-MENTS, 1660-1832. Demy 8vo. 10s. 6d. net.

- Robertson (C. Grant) and Bartholomew (J. G.), F.R.S.E., F.R.G.S. THE STUDENT'S HISTORICAL ATLAS OF THE BRITISH EMPIRE. Ouarto 35. 6d. net.
- Robertson (Sir G. S.) K.C.S.I. See Half-Crown Library.
- Robinson (A. W.), M.A. See Churchman's Bible.
- Robinson (Cecilia). THE MINISTRY OF DEACONESSES. With an Introduction by the late Archbishop of Canterbury.

- Crown Stor, 35. 6d. Robinson (F. S.) See Connoisseur's Library. Rochefoucauld (La). See Little Library. Rodwell (G.), B.A. NEW TESTAMENT GREEK. A Course for Beginners. With a Preface by WALTER LOCK, D.D., Warden of Kable Culture Ford Ser. as for
- of Keble College, Fcap, 8vo. 3s. 6d. Roe (Fred), ANCIENT COFFERS AND CUPBOARDS: Their History and Description. With many Illustrations. Quarto. £3, 3s. net. OLD OAK
- OAK FURNITURE. With many Illustrations by the Author, including a frontispiece in colour. Demy 8vo. 10s. 6d. net.
- Rogers (A. G. L.), M.A. See Books on Business.
- Romney. A GALLERY OF ROMNEY. By ARTHUR B. CHAMBERLAIN. With 66 Plates in Photogravure. Imperial Quarto.
 £3, 3s. net. See Little Galleries.
 Roscoe (E. S.). ROBERT HARLEY, EARL OF OXFORD. Illustrated. Deny
- 800. 75.6d.

This is the only life of Harley in existence.

- See also Little Guides. Rose (Edward). THE ROSE READER. With numerous Illustrations. Crown 820. with numerical inductations. Crossed boo,
 25. 6d. Also in 4 Parts. Parts I, and II,
 6d. each; Part III. 8d.; Part IV. 10d.
 Rowntree (Joshna). THE IMPERIAL
 DRUG TRADE. Crown 8020. 5s. net.
 Rubie (A. E.), D.D. See Junior School
- Books.
- Russell ussell (W. Clark). THE LIFE OF ADMIRAL LORD COLLINGWOOD. With Illustrations by F. BRANGWYN. Fourth Edition. Crown Suo. 6s.
- A Colonial Edition is also published.
- St. Anselm. See Library of Devotion. St. Augustine. See Library of Devotion.
- St. Cyres (Viscount). See Oxford Bio-
- graphies. 'Saki' (H. Munro). REGINALD. Second
- Edition. Fcap. 8vo. 28. 6d. net. Sales (St. Francis de). See Library of
- Devotion.
- Salmon (A. L.). A POPULAR GUIDE TO DEVON. Medium 8vo. 6d. net. See also Little Guides.

Sargeauut (J.), M.A. ANNALS OF WESTMINSTER SCHOOL. With numerous Illustrations. Demy 8vo. 7s. 6d.

- Sathas (C.). See Byzantine Texts. Schmitt (John). See Byzantine Texts. Scott, (A. M.). WINSTON SPENCER CHURCHILL. With Portraits and Illus-
- trations. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d. Seeley (H.G.) F.R.S. DRAGONS OF THE
- AIR. With many Illustrations, Cr. 8vo. 6s. Sells (V. P.), M.A. THE MECHANICS OF DAILY LIFE. Illustrated. Cr. 8vo. 25. 6d.
- Selous (Edmund). ANIMALS. Illustrated by G. W. ORD.
- Fourth Edition. Fcap. 870. 28. 6d. Settle (J. H.). ANECDOTES OF SOLDIERS, in Peace and War. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d. net. A Colonial Edition is also published.

- A Colonia Edition is also published. Shakespeare (William). THE FOUR FOLIOS, 1623; 1632; 1664; 1685. Each Four Guineas net, or a com-plete set, Tweive Guineas net. The Arden Shakespeare.

- Demy Byo. 25. 6d. net each volume. General Editor, W. J. CRAIG. An Edition of Shakespeare in single Plays. Edited with a full Introduction, Textual Notes, and a Commentary at the foot of the page.
- HAMLET. Edited by EDWARD DOWDEN, Litt.D.
- ROMEO AND JULIET. Edited by EDWARD Dowden, Litt.D. KING LEAR. Edited by W. J. CRAIG. JULIUS CAESAR. Edited by M. MAC-
- MILLAN, M.A.
- THE TEMPEST. Edited by MORETON LUCE.
- OTHELLO.
- OTHELLO. Edited by H. C. HART. TITUS ANDRONICUS. Edited by H. B. BAILDON.
- CYMBELINE. Edited by Edward Dowden. THE MERRY WIVES OF WINDSOR. Edited by H. C. Hart. A MIDSUMMER NIGHT'S DREAM.

- A MIDSOMMER WIGHTS DREAM. Edited by H. CUNINGHAM. KING HENRY V. Edited by H. A. Evans. ALL'S WELL THAT ENDS WELL. Edited by W. O. BRIGSTOCKE. THE TAMING OF THE SHREW.
- Edited by R. WARWICK BOND. TIMON OF ATHENS. Edited by K. DEIGHTON.
- MEASURE FOR MEASURE. Edited by H. C. HART.
- TWELFTH NIGHT. Edited by MORETON LUCE.
- THE MERCHANT OF VENICE. Edited by C. KNOX POOLER.
- by W. J. CRAIG. With Introductions and Notes. Pott 16mo. In 40 Volumes. Leather, price is. net each volume. See also Standard Library.

- Sharp (A.). VICTORIAN POETS. Crown 800. 25. 6d.
- Sharp (Mrs. E. A.). See Little Books on Art.
- Shedlock (J. S.). THE PIANOFORTE SONATA: Its Origin and Development. Crown 8vo. 55.
- Shelley (Percy B.). ADONAIS; an Elegy on the death of John Keats, Author of 'Endymion,'etc. Pisa. From the types of Didot, 1821. 2s. net. See also Standard Library. Sherwell (Arthur), M.A. See Social Ques-
- tions Series.
- Shipley (Mary E.), AN ENGLISH CHURCH HISTORY FOR CHILD-REN. With a Preface by the Bishop of Gibraltar. With Maps and Illustrations. Part I. Crown 8vo. 2s. 6d. net. Sichel (Walter). DISRAELI: A Study
 - in Personality and Ideas. With 3 Portraits. Demy 800. 125.6d. net.

A Colonial Edition is also published.

- See also Oxford Biographies. Sime (J.). See Little Books on Art. Simonson (G. A.). FRANCESCO GUARDI. With 41 Plates. Imperial
- 4to. \pounds_2 , 2s. net. Sketchley (R. E. D.). See Little Books on
- Art.
- Skipton (H. P. K.). See Little Books on Art.
- Sladen (Douglas). SICILY: The New Winter Resort. With over 200 Illustrations. Second Edition. Crown Bro. 5s. net. Small (Evan), M.A. THE EARTH. An
- Introduction to Physiography. Illustrated.
- Crown Sto. 25. 6d. Smallwood, (M. G.). See Little Books on Art.
- Smedley (F. E.). See Illustrated Pocket Library. Smith (Adam).
- THE WEALTH OF NATIONS. Edited with an Introduction and numerous Notes by EDWIN CANNAN, M.A. Two volumes. Demy 8vo. 21s. net.

See also Standard Library.

- Smith (Horace and James). See Little Library
- Smith (H. Bompas), M.A. A N E W. JUNIOR ARITHMETIC. Crown Svo. 2s. 6d.
- Smith (John Thomas). A BOOK FOR A RAINY DAY. Edited by Wilfrid WHITTEN. Illustrated. Demy Szo. 125. 6d. net.
- Snell (F. J.), A BOOK OF EXMOOR. Illustrated. Crown 8vo. 6s. Snowden (C.E.), A HANDY DIGEST OF

BRITISH HISTORY. Demy 820, 45. 6d. Sophocles. See Classical Translations.

- Sornet (L. A.), See Junior School Books. South (Wilton E.), M.A. See Junior School Books.

- Southey (R.) ENGLISH SEAMEN. Edited, with an Introduction, by DAVID ENGLISH SEAMEN. HANNAY.
 - Vol. I. (Howard, Clifford, Hawkins, Drake, Cavendish). Second Edition. Crown 820. 6s.

Vol. II. Vol. II. (Richard Hawkins, Grenville, Essex, and Raleigh). Crown 8vo. 6s. Spence (C. H.), M.A. See School Examina-

- tion Series
- Spooner (W. A.), M.A. See Leaders of Religion.
- Stanbridge (J. W.), B.D. See Library of Devotion.
- Devotion. 'Stancliffe.' GOLF DO'S AND DONT S. Second Edition. Feap. 8vo. 1s. Stedman (A. M. M.), M.A. INITIA LATINA: Easy Lessons on Elemen-INITIA LATINA: Easy Lessons on Elemen-
- tary Accidence. Eighth Edition. Fcap.
- 8vo. 15. FIRST LATIN LESSONS. tion. Crown 8vo. 25. FIRST LATIN READER. Ninth Edi-
- With Notes adapted to the Shorter Latin Primer and Vocabulary. Sixth Edition revised. 18mo.
- 15. 6d. EASY SELECTIONS FROM CÆSAR. The Helvetian War. Second Edition. 18mo. 15.
- EASY SELECTIONS FROM LIVY. Part The Kings of Rome. 18mo. Second
- Edition. 15. 6d. EASY LATIN PASSAGES FOR UNSEEN TRANSLATION. Tenth Edition Fcap.
- 870. 15. 6d. EXEMPLA LATINA. First Exercises in Latin Accidence. With Vocabulary.
- Third Edition. Crown 870, 15. EASY LATIN EXERCISES ON THE SYNTAX OF THE SHORTER AND REVISED LATIN PRIMER. With Vocabulary. Tenth and Cheaper Edition, re-written. Crown 8vo. 15. 6d. Original
- Edition. 28. 6d. KEY, 35. net. THE LATIN COMPOUND SENTENCE: Rules and Exercises. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 15. 6d. With Vocabulary. With Vocabulary. 25.
- NOTANDA QUAEDAM : Miscellaneous Latin Exercises on Common Rules and Fourth Edition. Fcap. 8vo. Idioms. With Vocabulary. 25. Key, 25. 15. 6d.
- net. LATIN VOCABULARIES FOR REPE-TITION : Arranged according to Subjects. Thirteenth Edition. Fcap. 870. 15. 6d. A VOCABULARY OF LATIN IDIOMS.
- 18mo. Second Edition. 15.
- STEPS TO GREEK. Second Edition, revised. 18mo.
- A SHORTER GREEK PRIMER. Crown 800. 15. 6d.
- EASY GREEK PASSAGES FOR UNSEEN TRANSLATION. Third Edition, re-vised. Fcap. 8vo. 1s. 6d.

- GREEK VOCABULARIES FOR RE.
- GREEK VUCABULARIES FOR RE-PETITION. Arranged according to Sub-jects. Fourth Edition. Feat, 820. 15, 6d, GREEK TESTAMENT SELECTIONS. For the use of Schools, With Introduc-tion Nature and Vacabulary. Fourth For the use of Schools, with infrome-tion, Notes, and Vocabilary. Fourth Edition. Feap. 8vo. 2s. 6d. STEPS TO FRENCH. Sixth Edition. 18mo. 8d. FIRST FRENCH LESSONS. Sixth Edi-

- tion, revised. Crown 8vo. 15, EASY FRENCH PASSAGES FOR UN-SEEN TRANSLATION. Fifth Edi-
- tion, revised, Fcap, 8vo. 1s, 6d. EASY FRENCH EXERCISES ON ELE-MENTARY SYNTAX. With Vocabulary. Fourth Edition. Crown 8vo. 25.6d. KEV. 35. net. FRENCH VOCABULARIES FOR RE-
- PETITION: Arranged according to Subjects. Twelfth Edition. Fcap. 8vo. 1s.
- See also School Examination Series. Steel (R. Elliott), M.A., F.C.S. THE WORLD OF SCIENCE. With 147 Ullustrations. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 25. 6d.

See also School Examination Series.

- Stephenson (C.), of the Technical College, Bradford, and Suddards (F.) of the Yorkshire College, Leeds. ORNAMEN-TAL DESIGN FOR WOVEN FABRICS. Illustrated. Demy 8vo. Third Edition. 75. 6d.
- Stephenson (J.), M.A. THE CHIEF TRUTHS OF THE CHRISTIAN FAITH. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.
- Sterne (Laurence). See Little Library
- Sterry (W.), M.A. ANNALS OF ETON COLLEGE. With numerous Illustrations. Demy 800. 75.6d.
- Steuart (Katherine). BY ALLAN
- WATER. Second Edition. Crown Seve. 6s. Stevenson (R. L). THE LETTERS OF ROBERT LOUIS STEVENSON TO HIS FAMILY AND FRIENDS. Selected and Edited, with Notes and Introductions, by SIDNEY COLVIN. Sixth and Cheaper Edition. Crown 8vo. 125.
- LIBRARY EDITION. Demy 8vo. 2 vols. 255. net.

A Colonial Edition is also published.

- VAILIMA LETTERS. With an Etched Portain by William Strang, Fourth Edition, Crown Bvo, Buckram, 6s. A Colonial Edition is also published. THE LIFE OF R. L. STEVENSON. See
- G. Balfour.
- Stevenson (M. I.). FROM SARANAC TO THE MARQUESAS. Being Letters written by Mrs. M. I. STEVENSON during 1887-8 to her sister, Miss JANE WHYTE BALFOUR. With an Introduction by GEORGE W. BALFOUR, M.D., LL.D., F.R.S.S. Crown 8vo. 6s. net.

A Colonial Edition is also published.

- Stoddart (Anna M.). See Oxford Biographies.
- Stone (E. D.), M.A. SELECTIONS THE ODYSSEY. Fcap. 8vo. FROM 15. 6d.
- Stone (S. J.). POEMS AND HYMNS. With a Memoir by F. G. ELLERTON, M.A. With Portrait. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- Straker (F.). See Books on Business. Streane (A. W.), D.D. See Churchman's Bible.
- Stroud (H.), D.Sc., M.A. See Textbooks of Technology.
- Strutt (Joseph). THE SPORTS AND PASTIMES OF THE PEOPLE OF ENGLAND. Illustrated by many engrav-ings. Revised by J. CHARLES COX, LL.D.,
- F.S.A. Quarto, 215. net. Stuart (Capt Donald). THE STRUGGLE FOR PERSIA. With a Map. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- Sturch (F.)., Staff Instructor to the Surrey County Council. SOLUTIONS TO THE CITY AND GUILDS QUESTIONS IN MANUAL INSTRUCTION DRAW-
- ING. Imp. 4to. *Suckling (Sir John). FRAGMENTA AUREA: a Collection of all the Incomparable Peeces, written by. And published by a friend to perpetuate his memory. Printed by his own copies.
 - Printed for HUMPHREY MOSELEY, and are to be sold at his shop, at the sign of the Princes Arms in St. Paul's Churchyard, 1646.
- Suddards (F.). See C. Stephenson.
- Surtees (R. S.). See Illustrated Pocket Library.
- Swift (Jonathan). THE JOURNAL TO STELLA. Edited by G. A. AITKEN. Cr. 8vo. 6s.
- Symes (J. E.), M.A. THE FRENCH RE-VOLUTION. Second Edition. Crown 820. 25. 6d.
- Syrett (Netta). See Little Blue Books. Tacitus, AGRICOLA. With Introduction, Notes, Map, etc. By R. F. Davis, M.A. Fcap, 820, 25
- GERMANIA. By the same Editor. Fcap.
- 8vo. 2s. See also Classical Translations. Tallack (W.) HOWARD LETTERS AND MEMORIES. Demy 8vo. 10s. 6d. net.
- Tauler (J.). See Library of Devotion. Taunton (E. L.). A HISTORY OF THE JESUITS IN ENGLAND. With Itlus-
- Taylor (A. E.), THE ELEMENTS OF METAPHYSICS. Demy 8vo. 105. 6d. net.
- Taylor (F. G.), M.A. See Commercial Series. Taylor (I. A.). See Oxford Biographies. Taylor (T. M.), M.A., Fellow of Gonville and Caius College, Cambridge, A. CON-CTUTUTIONAL AND DEPARTMENT STITUTIONAL AND POLITICAL

- HISTORY OF ROME, Crown 8vo. 75. 6d.
- 75. 6d.
 77. 6d.
 78. Mysson (Alfred, Lord). THE EARLY POEMS OF. Edited, with Notes and an Introduction, by J. CHURTON COLLINS, M.A. Crown 8vo. 6s.
 IN MEMORIAM, MAUD, AND THE PRINCESS. Edited by J. CHURTON COLLINS, M.A. Crown 8vo. 6s. See also Little Libertur.

- COLLINS, M.A. Crown coo. os. See also Little Library. Terry (C, S.). See Oxford Biographies. Terton (Alice). LIGHTS AND SHADOWS IN A HOSPITAL. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d. Thackeray (W. M.). See Little Library. Theobald (F. V.). M.A. INSECT LIFE. Illustrated. Second Ed. Revised. Cr. 8vo. 25.6d.
- Thompson (A. H.). See Little Guides. Tileston (Mary W.). DAILY STRENGTH FOR DAILY NEEDS. Eleventh Edițion. Fcap. 8vo. 25. 6d. net. Also an edition in superior binding 6s.
- Tompkins (H. W.), F.R.H.S. See Little Guides.
- Townley (Lady Susan). MY CHINESE NOTE-BOOK With 16 Illustrations and 2 Maps. Third Edition. Demy 8vo. 105. 6d. net.
- A Colonial Edition is also published.
- Toynbee (Paget), M.A., D.Litt. DANTE STUDIES AND RESEARCHES. Demy 870. 10s. 6d. net. See also Oxford Biographies.
- Trench (Herbert). DEIRDRE WED: and Other Poems. Crown 8vo. 5s. Trevelyan (G. M.), Fellow of Trinity College,
- Cambridge. ENGLAND UNDER THE STUARTS. With Maps and Plans. Secona Edition. Demy 8vo. 10s. 6d. net.
- Troutbeck (G. E.). See Little Guides. Tuckwell (Gertrude). See Social Questions Series.
- Twining (Louisa). See Social Questions Series.
- Tyler (E. A.), B.A., F.C.S. See Junior School Books.
- Tyrell-Gill (Frances). See Little Books on Art.
- Vardon (Harry). THE COMPLETE GOLFER. With numerous Illustrations. Fifth Edition. Demy 800. 105. 6d. net. A Colonial Edition is also published.

- Vaughan (Henry). See Little Library. Voegelin (A.), M.A. See Junior Examination Series.
- Wade (G. W.), D.D. OLD TESTAMENT HISTORY. With Maps, Third Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- Wagner (Richard). See A. L. Cleather. Wall (J. C.) DEVILS. Illustrated by the
- Author and from photographs. Demy 820, 45. 6d. net. See also Antiquary's Books. Walters (H. B.), See Little Books on Art. Walton (F. W.), See Victor Plart.

- Walton (Izaac) and Cotton (Charles). See Illustrated Pocket Library, Standard
- Library, and Little Library. Warmelo (D. S. Van). ON COMMANDO. With Portrait. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d. A Colonial Edition is also published.
- Waterhouse (Mrs. Alfred). WITH THE SIMPLE-HEARTED: Little Homilies to Women in Country Places. Second Edition. Small Pott 8vo. 2s. net. See also Little Library.
- Weatherhead (T. C.), M.A. EXAMINA-TION PAPERS IN HORACE. Cr. 820. 25, See also Junior Examination Series. Webb (W. T.). See Little Blue Books. Webber (F. C.). See Textbooks of Techno-

- Wells (Sidney H.). See Textbooks of Technology.
- Wells (J.), M.A., Fellow and Tutor of Wadham College. OXFORD AND OXFORD LIFE. By Members of the University. Third Edition. Crown 800. 38.6d. A SHORT HISTORY OF ROME. Sixth
- With 3 Maps. Crown 8vo. Edition. 3s. 6d. This book is intended for the Middle
 - and Upper Forms of Public Schools and for Pass Students at the Universities. It contains copious Tables, etc. See also Little Guides.
- Wetmore (Helen C.). THE LAST OF THE GREAT SCOUTS ('Buffalo Bill'). THE LAST OF With Illustrations. Second Edition. Demy 6s. 800.
 - A Colonial Edition is also published.
- Whibley (C.). See Henley and Whibley. Whibley (L.), M.A., Fellow of Pembroke College, Cambridge. GREEK OLIGAR-CHIES: THEIR ORGANISATION AND CHARACTER. Crown 820, 6s. Whitaker (G. H.), M.A. See Churchman's
- Bible.
- Mite (Gilbert). THE NATURAL HISTORY OF SELBORNE. Edited by L. C. MIALL, F.R.S., assisted by W. WARDE NAME (Computed Solo, Solo See also FOWLER, M.A. Crown 8vo. 6s. See also Methuen's Standard Library.
- Whitfield (E. E.). See Commercial Series. Whitehead (A. W.). GASPARD DE COLIGNY. With many Illustrations.
- Whiteley (R. Lloyd), F.I.C., Principal of the Technical Institute, West Bromwich, AN ELEMENTARY TEXT-BOOK OF INORGANIC CHEMISTRY. Crown 8710. 25. 6d.

- Whitley (Miss). See Social Questions Series. Whitten (W.). See Thomas Smith. Whyte (A. G.), B.S. See Books on Business. Wilberforce (Wilfrid). See Little Books on Art
- Wilde (Oscar). DE PROFUNDIS. Fifth Edition. Crown 8vo. 55. net.
 - A Colonial Edition is also published.

- Wilkins (W. H.), B.A. See Social Questions Series
- Wilkinson (J. Frome). See Social Questions Series.
- Williamson (W.). THE H GARDENER. Illustrated. THE BRITISH Demy 8vo. 105. 6d.
- Williamson (W.), B.A. See Junior Ex-amination Series, Junior School Books, and Beginner's Books.
- Wilmot-Buxton (E. M.). MAKERS OF EUROPE. Crown 8vo. Third Edition.
 - 3s. 6d. A Text-book of European History for
- THE ANCIENT WORLD. With Maps and Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.
- See also Beginner's Books.
- Wilson (Bishop). See Library of Devotion. Willson (Beckles). LORD STRATH. CONA: the Story of his Life. Illustrated. Demy 8vo. 7s. 6d. A Colonial Edition is also published.

- Wilson (A. J.). See Books on Business. Wilson (H. A.). See Books on Business. Wilton (Richard), N.A. LV RA PAS-TORALIS: Songs of Nature, Church, and
- Home. Post 800, 25. 6d. Winbolt (S. E.), M.A. EXERCISES IN LATIN ACCIDENCE. Cr. 800, 15. 6d. LATIN HEXAMETER VERSE: An Aid
- to Composition. Crown Svo. 3s. 6d. KEY, s. net.
- Windle (B. C. A.), D.Sc., F.R.S. See Anti-quary's Books and Little Guides.
- Winterbotham (Canon), M.A., B.Sc., LL.B. See Churchman's Library. Wood (J. A.E.). See Textbooks of Technology. Wood (J. Hickory). DAN LENO: His
- LIFE AND ACHIEVEMENTS, With many Illustrations. Second Ed. Crown 8vo. 6s. A Colonial Edition is also published.
- A Colonial Edition is also published. Wood (W. Birkheck), M.A., late Scholar of Worcester College, Oxford, and Edmonds (Major J. E.), R.E., D.A.Q.-M.G. A HISTORY OF THE AMERICAN CIVIL WAR. With an Introduction by H. SPENSER WILKINSON. With 24 Maps and Plans. Demy 8vo. 125 6d. net. Wordsworth (Christopher). See Anti-quark Books
- quary's Books
- duary's Books. Wordsworth (W.). See Little Library. Wordsworth (W.) and Coleridge (S. T.). See Little Library. -Wright (Arthur), N.A., Fellow of Queen's College, Cambridge. See Churchman's

- Library. Wright (C. Gordon). See Dante. Wright (Sophie). GERMAN VOCABU-LARIES FOR REPETITION. Fcap. 820. 1s. 6d.
- Wrong, (George M.), Professor of History in the University of Toronto. THE EARL OF ELGIN. With Illustrations. Demy Svo. 7s. 6d. net.

- Wylde (A. B.). MODERN ABYSSINIA. With a Map and a Portrait. Demy 8vo. 155. net.
- Wyndham (G.). THE POEMS OF WILLIAM SHAKESPEARE. With an Introduction and Notes. Demy 8vo. Buck-
- ram, gilt top, 105. 6d. Wyon (R.) and Prance (G.). THE LAND OF THE BLACK MOUNTAIN. Being a description of Montenegro. With 40 Illus-
- trations. Crown &vo. 6s. A Colonial Edition is also published. Yeats (W. B.). AN ANTHOLOGY OF IRISH VERSE. Revised and Enlarged Edition. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d. Yendis (M.). THE GREAT RED FROG.

A Story told in 40 Coloured Pictures. Fcap. 8210. 1s. net.

- 8700. 15. net.
 Young (Filson). T H E C O M P L E T E M O T O R I S T. With 138 Illustrations. Fifth Edition. Demy 8vo. 128. 6d. net.
 Young (T. M.). T H E A M E R I C A N COTTON INDUSTRY: A Study of We direct Washers With ce Interdential Work and Workers. With an Introduction by ELIJAH HELM, Secretary to the Man-chester Chamber of Commerce. Crown 8200. Cloth, 25. 6d. ; paper boards, 15. 6d. Zenker (E. V.). ANARCHISM. Demy 820.
- 75. 6d.
- Zimmern (Antonia). WHAT DO WE KNOW CONCERNING ELECTRI-CITY? Crown 8vo. 1s. 6d. net.

Ancient Cities

General Editor, B. C. A. WINDLE, D.Sc., F.R.S.

Crown 820. 4s. 6d. net.

CHESTER. Illustrated by E. H. New. SHREWSBURY. By T. Auden, M.A., F.S.A. Illustrated.

CANTERBURY. By J. C. Cox, LL.D., F.S.A. Illustrated.

Antiquary's Books. The

General Editor, J. CHARLES COX, LL.D., F.S.A.

A series of volumes dealing with various branches of English Antiquities: comprehensive and popular, as well as accurate and scholarly,

Demy 8vo. 75. 6d. net.

- ENGLISH MONASTIC LIFE. By the Right Rev. Abbot Gasquet, O.S.B. Illustrated. Third Edition.
- REMAINS OF THE PREHISTORIC AGE IN ENGLAND. By B. C. A. Windle, D.Sc. F.R.S. With numerous Illustrations and Plans.
- OLD SERVICE BOOKS OF THE ENGLISH CHURCH. By Christopher Wordsworth, M.A., and Henry Littlehales. With Coloured and other Illustrations.
- CELTIC ART. By J. Romilly Allen, F.S.A. With numerous Illustrations and Plans.
- ARCH#OLOGY AND FALSE ANTIQUITIES. By R. Munro, LL.D. With numerous Illustrations.
- SHRINES OF BRITISH SAINTS. By J. C. Wall. With numerous Illustrations and Plaus.
- THE ROYAL FORESTS OF ENGLAND. By J. C. Cox, LL.D., F.S.A. With many Illustrations.
- *THE MANOR AND MANORIAL RECORDS. By Nathaniel J. Hone. With many Illustrations.

Beginner's Books, The

- EASY FRENCH RHYMES. By Henri Blouet. Illustrated. Fcap. 820. 15.
- EASY STORIES FROM ENGLISH HISTORY' By E. M. Wilmot-Buxton, Author of Makers of Europe,' Crown 820. 15.
- EASY EXERCISES IN ARITHMETIC. Arranged
- by W. S. Beard. Frag. &v. Without Answers, 15. With Answers, 15. 3d. EASY DICTATION AND SPELLING. By W. Williamson, B.A. Fourth Edition. Frag. 87'0. IS.

Business, Books on

Crown Svo. 25. 6d. net.

A series of volumes dealing with all the most important aspects of commercial and financial activity. The volumes are intended to treat separately all the considerable industries and forms of business, and to explain accurately and clearly what they do and how they do it. Some are Illustrated. The first volumes are-

- PORTS AND DOCKS. By Douglas Owen. RAILWAYS. By E. R. McDermott. THE STOCK EXCHANGE. By Chas. Duguid. Second Edition.
- THE BUSINESS OF INSURANCE. By A. J. Wilson.
- THE ELECTRICAL INDUSTRY: LIGHTING, TRACTION, AND POWER. By A. G. Whyte, B. Sc.
- THE SHIPBUILDING INDUSTRY : Its History, Science, Practice, and Finance. By David Pollock, M. I. N. A.
- THE MONEY MARKET. By F. Straker.
- THE BUSINESS SIDE OF AGRICULTURE. By A. G. L. Rogers, M. A. LAW IN BUSINESS. By H. A. Wilson, THE BREWING INDUSTRY. By Julian L. By
- Baker, F.I.C., F.C.S.

THE AUTOMOBILE INDUSTRY. By G. de H. Stone.

- MINING AND MINING INVESTMENTS, By 'A. Moil.'
- THE BUSINESS OF ADVERTISING. By Clarence G. Moran, Barrister-at-Law. Illustrated.
- TRADE UNIONS. By G. Drage. CIVIL ENGINEERING. By T. Claxton Fidler, M.Inst. C.E. Illustrated. THE COAL INDUSTRY. By Ernest Aves.
- Illustrated.
- THE IRON TRADE. By J. Stephen Jeans. Illus-MONOPOLIES, TRUSTS, AND KARTELLS. By
- F. W. Hirst. THE COTTON INDUSTRY AND TRADE. By Prof. S. J. Chapman, Dean of the Faculty of Commerce in the University of Manchester. Illustrated.

Byzantine Texts

Edited by J. B. BURY, M.A., Litt.D.

A series of texts of Byzantine Historians, edited by English and foreign scholars.

ZACHARIAH OF MITYLENE.	Translated by F.		
J. Hamilton, D.D., and	E. W. Brooks	•	
Demy 8vo. 125.6d. net.			

EVAGRIUS. Edited by Léon Parmentier and M. Bidez. Demy 8vo. 10s. 6d. net.

THE HISTORY OF PSELLUS. Edited by C. Sathas. Demy 8vo. 155. net. ECTHESIS CHRONICA. Edited

Edited by Professor Lambros. Demy 820. 75. 6d. net. THE CHRONICLE OF MOREA. Edited by John

Schmitt. Demy 8vo. 15s. net.

Churchman's Bible, The

General Editor, J. H. BURN, B.D., F.R.S.E.

A series of Expositions on the Books of the Bible, which will be of service to the general reader in the practical and devotional study of the Sacred Text.

Each Book is provided with a full and clear Introductory Section, in which is stated what is known or conjectured respecting the date and occasion of the composition of the Book, and any other particulars that may help to elucidate its meaning as a whole. The Exposition is divided into sections of a convenient length, corresponding as far as possible with the divisions of the Church Lectionary. The Translation of the Authorised Version is printed in full, such corrections as are deemed necessary being placed in footnotes.

- THE EPISTLE OF ST. PAUL THE APOSTLE TO THE GALATIANS. Edited by A. W. Robin-son, M.A. Second Edition. Fcap. 870. 15. 6d. net.
- ECCLESIASTES. Edited by A. W. Streane, D.D. Fcap. 8vo. 15. 6d. net.
- THE EPISTLE OF ST. PAUL THE APOSTLE TO THE PHILIPPIANS. Edited by C. R. D. Biggs, D.D. Second Edition. Fcap 870. 1s. 6d. net.
- THE EPISTLE OF ST. JAMES. Edited by H. W. Fulford, M.A. Fcap. 8vo. 15. 6d. net.
- ISAIAH. Edited by W. E. Barnes, D. D. Two Volumes. Fcap. 8vo. 2s. net each. With Map.
- THE EPISTLE OF ST. PAUL THE APOSTLE TO THE EPHESIANS. Edited by G. H. Whitaker, M.A. Fcap. 8vo. 15. 6d. net.

Churchman's Library, The

General Editor, J. H. BURN, B.D., F.R.S.E.

A series of volumes upon such questions as are occupying the attention of Church people at the present time. The Editor has enlisted the services of a band of scholars, who, having made a special study of their respective subjects, are in a position to furnish the best results of modern research accurately and attractively.

- By W. E. Collins, M.A. With Map. Crown
- 8vo. 3s. 6d. Some New TESTAMENT PROBLEMS. Arthur Wright, M.A. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- THE KINGDOM OF HEAVEN HERE AND HERE-AFTER. By Canon Winterbotham, M.A., B.Sc., LL.B. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d. THE WORKMANSHIP OF THE PRAVER BOOK:
- Its Literary and Liturgical Aspects. By J. Dowden, D.D. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 35. 6d.

THE BEGINNINGS OF ENGLISH CHRISTIANITY. | EVOLUTION. By F. B. Jevons, M.A., Litt.D. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d. The Old Testament and the New Scholar-

- SHIP. By J. W. Peters, D.D. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- THE CHURCHMAN'S INTRODUCTION TO THE OLD TESTAMENT. By A. M. Mackay, B.A. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d. THE CHURCH OF CHRIST. By E. T. Green,
- M.A. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- COMPARATIVE THEOLOGY. By J. A. Mac-Culloch. Crown 8vo. 6s.

Classical Translations

Edited by H. F. Fox, M.A., Fellow and Tutor of Brasenose College, Oxford.

Crown Svo.

A series of Translations from the Greek and Latin Classics, distinguished by literary excellence as well as by scholarly accuracy.

- ÆSCHVLUS Agamemnon, Choephoroe, Eu-menides, Translated by Lewis Campbell,
- LL.D. 5s. CICERO-De Oratore I. Translated by E. N.
- P. Moor, M.A. 35. 6d. CICERO-Select Orations (Pro Milone, Pro Mureno, Philippic II., in Catilinam). Trans-lated by H. E. D. Blakiston, M.A. 55. CICERO-De Natura Deorum. Translated by
- F. Brooks, M.A. 3s. 6d. CICERO-De Officiis. Translated by G. B.
- Gardiner, M.A. 2s. 6d.
- HORACE-The Odes and Epodes. Translated by A. D. Godley, M.A. 25. LUCIAN-Six Dialogues (Nigrinus, Icaro-Me-
- nippus, The Cock, The Ship, The Parasite, The Lover of Falsehood). Translated by S.
- T. Irwin, M.A. 3s. 6d. SOPHOCLES-Electra and Ajax. Translated by E. D. A. Morshead, M.A. 2s. 6d.
- TACITUS-Agricola and Germania. Translated by R. B. Townshend. 25. 6d.
- THE SATIRES OF JUVENAL. Translated by S. G. Owen, 25, 6d.

Commercial Series, Methuen's

Edited by H. DE B. GIBBINS, Litt.D., M.A.

Crown Svo.

A series intended to assist students and young men preparing for a commercial career, by supplying useful handbooks of a clear and practical character, dealing with those subjects which are absolutely essential in the business life.

- COMMERCIAL EDUCATION IN THEORY AND A GERMAN COMMERCIAL READER. By S. E. PRACTICE. By E. E. Whitfield, M.A. 5s. Bally. With Vocabulary. 2s. An introduction to Methuen's Commercial
- Series treating the question of Commercial Education fully from both the point of view of the teacher and of the parent.
- BRITISH COMMERCE AND COLONIES FROM ELIZABETH TO VICTORIA. By H. de B. Gibbins, Litt.D., M.A. Third Edition. 28.
- COMMERCIAL EXAMINATION PAPERS. By H. de B. Gibbins, Litt.D., M.A. 18. 6d. THE ECONOMICS OF COMMERCE, By H. de
- B. Gibbins, Litt. D., M.A. Second Edition. 15. 6d.

- A COMMERCIAL GEOGRAPHY OF THE BRITISH EMPIRE. By L. W. Lyde, M.A. Fourth Edition. 25.
- COMMERCIAL GEOGRAPHY OF FOREIGN NATIONS. By F. C. Boon, B.A. 25. PRIMER OF BUSINESS. By S. Jackson,
- A M.A. Third Edition. 15. 6d.
- COMMERCIAL ARITHMETIC. By F. G. Taylor, M.A. Fourth Edition. 18. 6d. FRENCH COMMERCIAL CORRESPONDENCE. By
- S. E. Bally. With Vocabulary. Third Edition. 25.

[Continued.

METHUEN'S COMMERCIAL SERIES-continued.

GERMAN COMMERCIAL CORRESPONDENCE. By S. E. Bally. With Vocabulary. 25, 6d. A FRENCH COMMERCIAL READER. By S. E.

Bally, With Vocabulary. Second Edition. 25. PRECIS WRITING AND OFFICE CORRESPOND-ENCE. By E. E. Whitfield, M.A. Second Edition, 25.

Connoisseur's Library, The

Wide Royal Svo. 25s. net.

A sumptuous series of 20 books on art, written by experts for collectors, superbly illustrated in photogravure, collotype, and colour. The technical side of the art is duly treated. . The first volumes are-

- MEZZOTINTS, By Cyril Davenport, With 40 Plates in Photogravure.
- PORCELAIN. By Edward Dillon, With 10 Plates in Colour, 20 in Collotype, and 5 in Photogravure.

With o By Dudley Heath. MINIATURES.

THE PRINCIPLES OF BOOK-KEEPING BY DOUBLE ENTRY. By J. E. B. M'Allen, M.A. 25. COMMERCIAL LAW. By W. Douglas Edwards.

Second Edition. 25.

A GUIDE TO PROFESSIONS AND BUSINESS.

By H. Jones. 1s. 6d.

Plates in Colour, 15 in Collotype, and 15 in

Photogravure. IVORIES. By A. Maskell. With 80 Plates in Collotype and Photogravure

*ENGLISH FURNITURE. By F. S. Robinson. With 160 Plates in Collotype and one in Photogravure.

Devotion, The Library of

With Introductions and (where necessary) Notes.

Small Pott 8vo, cloth, 2s. ; leather, 2s. 6d. net.

These masterpieces of devotional literature are furnished with such Introductions and Notes as may be necessary to explain the standpoint of the author and the obvious difficulties of the text, without unnecessary intrusion between the author and the devout mind.

- THE CONFESSIONS OF ST. AUGUSTINE, Edited | by C. Bigg, D.D. Third Edition.
- by C. Bigg, D.D. Third Edition.
 THE CHRISTIAN YEAR. Edited by Walter Lock, D.D. Second Edition.
 THE IMITATION OF CHRIST. Edited by C. Bigg, D.D. Fourth Edition.
 A BOOK OF DEVOTIONS. Edited by J. W. Considing D.D. Second Edition.
- Stanbridge. B.D. Second Edition.
- LYRA INNOCENTIUM. Edited by Walter
- Lock, D.D. A SERIOUS CALL TO A DEVOUT AND HOLY LIFE. Edited by C. Bigg, D.D. Second Edition.
- THE TEMPLE. Edited by E. C. S. Gibson,
- THE TEMPLE. Edited by F. C. S. Gloson, D.D. Scaond Edition. A GUIDE TO ETERNITY. Edited by J. W. Stanbridge, B.D. THE PSALUS OF DAVID. Edited by B. W. Randolph, D.D.
- LVRA APOSTOLICA. Edited by Canon Scott Holland and Canon H. C. Beeching, M.A.
- The Inner Way. By J. Tanler. Edited by A. W. Hutton, M.A. THE THOUGHTS OF PASCAL. Edited by C.
- S. Jerram, M.A.

ON THE LOVE OF GOD. By St. Francis de

- Sales. Edited by W. J. Knox-Little, M.A. MANUAL OF CONSOLATION FROM THE SAINTS AND FATHERS. Edited by J. H. A Burn, B.D.
- THE SONG OF SONGS. Edited by B. Blaxland, M.A.
- THE DEVOTIONS OF ST. ANSELM. Edited by C. C. J. Webb, M.A.
- GRACE ABOUNDING. By John Bunyan. Edited
- by S. C. Freer, M.A. BISHOP WILSON'S SACRA PRIVATA. by A. E. Burn, B.D. Edited
- LYRA SACRA: A Book of Sacred Verse. Edited by H. C. Beeching, M.A., Canon of Westminster.
- A DAY BOOK FROM THE SAINTS AND FATHERS. Edited by J. H. Burn, B.D. HEAVENLY WISDOM. A Selection from the English Mystics. Edited by E. C. Gregory.
- LIGHT, LIFE, and LOVE. A Selection from the German Mystics. Edited by W. R. Inge, M.A.
- THE DEVOUT LIFE OF ST. FRANCIS DE SALES. Translated and Edited by T. Barns, M.A.

Methuen's Half-Crown Library

Crown 8vo.

- THE LIFE OF JOHN RUSKIN. By W. G. Collingwood, M.A. With Portraits. Sixth Edition.
- ENGLISH LYRICS. By W. E. Henley. Second Edition.
- THE GOLDEN POMP. A Procession of English Lyrics. Arranged by A. T. Quiller Couch. Second Edition.
- CHITRAL: The Story of a Minor Siege. Sir G. S. Robertson, K.C.S.I. TV Edition. With numerous Illustrations. By Third

25. 6d. net.

- STRANGE SURVIVALS AND SUPERSTITIONS. By S. Baring-Gould. Third Edition. YORKSHIRE ODDITIES AND STRANGE EVENTS.
- By S. Baring-Gould. Fourth Edition. ENGLISH VILLAGES. By P. H. Ditchfield, M.A., F.S.A. With many Illustrations.
- A BOOK OF ENGLISH PROSE. By W. E.
- Henley and C. Whibley. Henley and C. Whibley. THE LAND OF THE BLACK MOUNTAIN. Being a Description of Montenegro. By R. Wyon and G. Prance. With 40 Illustrations.

Illustrated Pocket Library of Plain and Coloured Books. The

Fcap 8vo. 3s. 6d. net each volume.

A series, in small form, of some of the famous illustrated books of fiction and general literature. These are faithfully reprinted from the first or best editions n or notes. The Illustrations are chiefly in colour. without introduction or notes.

COLOURED BOOKS

- OLD COLOURED BOOKS. By George Paston. With 16 Coloured Plates. Fcat. 800. 25, net. THE LIPE AND DEATH OF JOHN MYTTON, ESO. By Ninrod. With 18 Coloured Plates by
- Henry Alken and T. J. Rawlins. Third Edition.
- THE LIFE OF A SPORTSMAN. By Nimrod. With 35 Coloured Plates by Henry Alken. HANDLEY CROSS. By R. S. Surtees. With
- 17 Coloured Plates and 100 Woodcuts in the Text by John Leech.
- MR. SPONGE'S SPORTING TOUR. By R. S. Surtees. With 13 Coloured Plates and 90 Woodcuts in the Text by John Leech.
- JORROCKS' JAUNTS AND JOLLITIES. By R. S. Surtees. With 15 Coloured Plates by H. Alken.
 - This volume is reprinted from the extremely rare and costly edition of 1843, which contains Alken's very fine illustrations
- instead of the usual ones by Phiz. Ask MAMMA. By R. S. Surtees. With 13 Coloured Plates and 70 Woodcuts in the
- Text by John Leech. THE ANALYSIS OF THE HUNTING FIELD. By R. S. Surtees. With 7 Coloured Plates by Henry Alken, and 43 Illustrations on Wood. THE TOUR OF DR. SYNTAX IN SEARCH OF THE PICTURESQUE. BY William Combe. With 30 Coloured Plates by T. Rowlandson.
- THE TOUR OF DOCTOR SYNTAX IN SEARCH OF CONSOLATION. By William Combe. With 24 Coloured Plates by T. Rowlandson.
- THE THIRD TOUR OF DOCTOR SYNTAX IN SEARCH OF A WIFE. BY William Combe. With 24 Coloured Plates by T. Rowlandson.
- THE HISTORY OF JOHNNY QUAE GENUS: the Little Foundling of the late Dr. Syntax. By the Author of 'The Three Tours.' With 24 Coloured Plates by Rowlandson.

THE ENGLISH DANCE OF DEATH, from the Designs of T. Rowlandson, with Metrical Illustrations by the Author of 'Doctor Syntax.' *Two Volumes.*

This book contains 76 Coloured Plates.

- THE DANCE OF LIFE : A Poem. By the Author of 'Doctor Syntax.' Illustrated with 26 Coloured Engravings by T. Rowlandson. LIFE IN LONDON: or, the Day and Night
- Scenes of Jerry Hawthorn, Esq., and Night Elegant Friend, Corinthian Tom. By Pierce Egan. With 36 Coloured Plates by I. R. and G. Cruikshank. With numerous Designs on Wood.
- REAL LIFE IN LONDON: or, the Rambles and Adventures of Bob Tallyho, Esq., and his Cousin, The Hon. Tom Dashall. By an Amateur (Pierce Egan). With 31 Coloured Plates by Alken and Rowlandson, etc. *Two Volumes.*
- THE LIFE OF AN ACTOR. By Pierce Egan. With 27 Coloured Plates by Theodore Lane. and several Designs on Wood.
- THE VICAR OF WAKEFIELD. By Oliver Goldsmith. With 24 Coloured Plates by T. Rowlandson,
- THE MILITARY ADVENTURES OF JOHNNY NEWCOME. By an Officer. With 15 Coloured Plates by T. Rowlandson.
- THE NATIONAL SPORTS OF GREAT BRITAIN. With Descriptions and 51 Coloured Plates
 - by Henry Alken. This book is completely different from the large folio edition of 'National Sports' by the same artist, and none of the plates are similar.
- THE ADVENTURES OF A POST CAPTAIN. BY A Naval Officer. With 24 Coloured Plates by Mr. Williams.

[Continned.

THE ILLUSTRATED POCKET LIBRARY-continued.

- GAMONIA: or, the Art of Preserving Game; and an Improved Method of making Plantations and Covers, explained and illustrated With 15 by Lawrence Rawstorne, Esq.
- Coloured Plates by T. Rawlins. AN ACADEMY FOR GROWN HORSEMEN: Con-taining the completest Instructions for Walking, Trotting, Cantering, Galloping, Stumbling, and Tumbling. Illustrated with 27 Coloured Plates, and adorned with a Decremit of the Author Portrait of the Author. By Geoffrey Gambado, Esq.
- REAL LIFE IN IRELAND, or, the Day and Night Scenes of Brian Boru, Esq., and his

PLAIN

- THE GRAVE: A Poem. By Robert Blair. Illustrated by 12 Etchings executed by Louis Schiavonetti from the original Inventions of William Blake. With an Engraved Title Page and a Portrait of Blake by T. Phillips, R.A. The illustrations are reproduced in photogravure.
- ILLUSTRATIONS OF THE BOOK OF JOB. In-vented and engraved by William Blake. These famous Illustrations-21 in number -are reproduced in photogravure. SOP'S FABLES. With 380 Woodcuts by
- ÆSOP'S FABLES. Thomas Bewick.
- WINDSOR CASTLE. By W. Harrison Ainsworth. With 22 Plates and 87 Woodcuts in the Text by George Cruikshank.

Elegant Friend, Sir Shawn O'Dogherty. By a Real Paddy. With 19 Coloured Plates by Heath, Marks, etc.

- THE ADVENTURES OF JOHNNY NEWCOME IN THE NAVY. By Alfred Burton. With 16 Coloured Plates by T. Rowlandson.
- THE OLD ENGLISH SQUIRE: A Poem. By John Careless, Esq. With 20 Coloured Plates after the style of T. Rowlandson.
- *THE ENGLISH SPY. By Bernard Blackmantle. With 72 Coloured Plates by R. Cruikshank, and many Illustrations on wood. Two Volumes.

BOOKS

- THE TOWER OF LONDON. By W. Harrison Ainsworth. With 40 Plates and 58 Woodcuts in the Text by George Cruikshank. FRANK FAIRLEGH. By F. E. Smedley. With
- 30 Plates by George Cruikshank. HANDY ANDY. By Samuel Lover. With 24
- Illustrations by the Author.
- THE COMPLEAT ANGLER. By Izaak Walton and Charles Cotton. With 14 Plates and 77 Woodcuts in the Text.

This volume is reproduced from the beauti-ful edition of John Major of 1824.

THE PICKWICK PAPERS. By Charles Dickens. With the 43 Illustrations by Seymour and Phiz, the two Buss Plates, and the 32 Contemporary Onwhyn Plates.

Junior Examination Series

Edited by A. M. M. STEDMAN, M.A. Fcap. 8vo. 15.

This series is intended to lead up to the School Examination Series, and is intended for the use of teachers and students, to supply material for the former and practice for the latter. The papers are carefully graduated, cover the whole of the subject usually taught, and are intended to form part of the ordinary class work. They may be used vivâ voce or as a written examination.

- JUNIOR FRENCH EXAMINATION PAPERS. By JUNIOR GREEK EXAMINATION PAPERS. By T. F. Jacob, M.A.
- JUNIOR LATIN EXAMINATION PAPERS. By C. G. Botting, M.A. Third Edition.
- JUNIOR ENGLISH EXAMINATION PAPERS. By W. Williamson, M.A.
- JUNIOR ARITHMETIC EXAMINATION PAPERS. By W. S. Beard. Second Edition. JUNIOR ALGEBRA EXAMINATION PAPERS. By
- S. W. Finn, M.A.
- C. Weatherhead, M.A.
- JUNIOR GENERAL INFORMATION EXAMINA-TION PAPERS. By W. S. Beard.
- *A KEY TO THE ABOVE. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d. JUNIOR GEOGRAPHY EXAMINATION PAPERS. By W. G. Baker, M.A.
- JUNIOR GERMAN EXAMINATION PAPERS. By A. Voegelin, M.A.

Junior School-Books, Methuen's

Edited by O. D. INSKIP, LL.D., and W. WILLIAMSON, B.A. A series of elementary books for pupils in lower forms, simply written by teachers of experience.

A CLASS-BOOK OF DICTATION PASSAGES. BY W. Williamson, B.A. Tenth Edition. Crown 8vo. 15. 6d. The Constant Strategies and the St

[Continued.

24

METHUEN'S JUNIOR SCHOOL-BOOKS-continued.

- THE GOSPEL ACCORDING TO ST. MARK. Edited by A. E. Rubie, D.D. With Three Maps. Crown 800, 15, 6d. A JUNIOR ENGLISH GRAMMAR. By W.William-
- son, B.A. With numerous passages for parsing
- Solo, D.A. vin municipassa passages to parsing and analysis, and a chapter on Essay Writing. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 2s.
 A JUNIOR CHEMISTRY. By E. A. Tyler, B.A., F.C.S. With 78 Illustrations. Second Edi-tion. Crown 8vo. 2s. 6d.
 THE ACTS OF THE APOSTLES. Edited by A. F. Rubia D.D. Crown 8xa as
- E. Rubie, D.D. Crown 8vo. 25. JUNIOR FRENCH GRAMMAR. By L. A. Sornet and M. J. Acatos. Crown 8vo.
- ELEMENTARY EXPERIMENTAL SCIENCE, PHY-SICS by W. T. Clough, A.R.C.S. CHEMISTRY

- by A. E. Dunstan, B.Sc. With 2 Plates and 154 Diagrams. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 25.6d.
- A JUNIOR GEOMETRY. By Noel S. Lydon. With 230 Diagrams. Crown 8vo. 25.
- A JUNIOR MAGNETISM AND ELECTRICITY. By W. T. Clough. With many Illustrations.

- W. T. Clough. With many Illustrations. Crown 820, 25, 6d.
 ELEMENTARY EXPERIMENTAL CHEMISTRY. By A. E. DUNSTAN, B.Sc. With 4 Plates and 109 Diagrams. Crown 820, 25.
 A JUNIOR FRENCH PROSE COMPOSITION. By R. R. N. Baron, M.A. Crown 820, 25.
 *THE GOSPEL ACCORDING TO ST. LUKE. With an Introduction and Notes by William Williamson, B.A. With Three Maps. Crown 820, 25 6d. 8vo. 15.6d.

Leaders of Religion

Edited by H. C. BEECHING, M.A., Canon of Westminster. With Portraits. Crown 8vo. 25. net.

A series of short biographies of the most prominent leaders of religious life and thought of all ages and countries.

CARDINAL NEWMAN, By R. H. Hutton. JOHN WESLEY, By J. H. Overton, M.A. BISHOP WILBERFORCE, By G. W. Daniell, M.A.

CARDINAL MANNING. BY A. W. Hutton, M.A. CHARLES SIMEON. By H. C. G. Moule, D.D.

THOMAS CHALMERS. By Mrs. Oliphant. LANCELOT ANDREWS. By R. L. Ottley, D.D. Second Edition.

AUGUSTINE OF CANTERBURY. By E. L. Cutts, D.D.

WILLIAM LAUD. By W. H. Hutton, M.A. Third Edition.

JOHN KNOX. By F. MacCunn. Second Edition. JOHN HOWE. By R. F. Horton, D.D. EISHOP KEN. By F. A. Clarke, M.A.

GEORGE FOX, THE QUAKER. By T. Hodgkin, D.C.L.

JOHN DONNE. By Augustus Jessopp, D.D. THOMAS CRANMER. By A. J. Mason, D.D. BISHOP LATIMER. By R. M. Carlyle and A. J. Carlyle, M.A. BISHOP BUTLER. By W. A. Spooner, M.A.

Little Blue Books, The

General Editor, E.V. LUCAS.

Illustrated. Demy 16mo. 2s. 6d. A series of books for children. The aim of the editor is to get entertaining or exciting stories about normal children, the moral of which is implied rather than expressed.

- By 6. THE TREASURE OF PRINCEGATE PRIORY By T. Cobb. 1. THE CASTAWAYS OF MEADOWBANK. Thomas Cobb.
- 2. THE BEECHNUT BOOK. By Jacob Abbott. Edited by E. V. Lucas. 3. THE AIR GUN. By T. Hilbert.
- 4. A SCHOOL YEAR. By Netta Syrett. 5. THE PEELES AT THE CAPITAL. By Roger
- Ashton.

Little Books on Art

With many Illustrations. Demy 16mo. 2s. 6d. net. A series of monographs in miniature, containing the complete outline of the subject under treatment and rejecting minute details. These books are produced with the greatest care. Each volume consists of about 200 pages, and contains from 30 to 40 illustrations, including a frontispiece in photogravure.

GREEK ART. Second Edition. H. B. Walters. REVNOLDS. J. Sime. BOOKPLATES. E. Almack. ROMNEY, George Paston.

[Continued.

- 7. Mrs. BARBERRY'S GENERAL SHOP. By Roger Ashton.
- 8. A BOOK OF BAD CHILDREN. By W. T. Webb.

9. THE LOST BALL. By Thomas Cobb.

LITTLE BOOKS ON ART-continued.

WATTS. R. E. D. Sketchley. LEIGHTON.' Alice Corkran. VELASQUEZ. Wilfrid Wilberforce and A. R. Gilbert. .

GREUZE AND BOUCHER. Eliza F. Pollard.

VANDYCK. M. G. Smallwood. TURNER. Frances Tyrell-Gill.

- TURNER. Frances Tyrell-Gill. DÜRER. Jessie Allen. HOPPNER. H. P. K. Skipton. HOLBEIN. Mrs. G. Fortescue.

BURNE-JONES. Fortunée de Lisle. REMBRANDT. Mrs. E. A. Sharp COROT. Alice Pollard and Ethel Birnstingl. COROT. Alice Pollard and Ethel Birnstin, RAPHAFL, A. R. Dryhurst. MILLET. Netta Peacock. ILLUMINATED MSS. J. W. Bradley, CHRIST IN ART. Mrs, Henry Jenner. JEWELLERY. Cyril Davenport. *CLAUDE, Edward Dillon.

Little Galleries, The

Demy 16mo. 2s. 6d. net.

A series of little books containing examples of the best work of the great painters, Each volume contains 20 plates in photogravure, together with a short outline of the life and work of the master to whom the book is devoted,

A LITTLE GALLERY OF REYNOLDS. A LITTLE GALLERY OF ROMNEY.

- A LITTLE GALLERY OF HOPPNER.

.

A LITTLE GALLERY OF MILLAIS. A LITTLE GALLERY OF ENGLISH POETS.

Little Guides. The

Small Pott 8vo, cloth, 2s. 6d. net.; leather, 3s. 6d. net.

OXFORD AND ITS COLLEGES. By J. Wells, KENT. By G. Clinch. Illustrated by F. D. Bedford. Edition.

CAMBRIDGE AND ITS COLLEGES. By A. Hamilton Thompson, Second Edition. Illustrated by E. H. New. THE MALVERN COUNTRY, By B. C. A. Windle, D.Sc., F.R.S. Illustrated by E.

H. New. SHAKESPEARE'S COUNTRY. By B. C. A. SHAKESPEARE'S COUNTRY. By B. C. A.

- H. New. Second Edition. SUSSEX. By F. G. Brabant, M.A. Hlustrated by E. H. New.
- WESTMINSTER ABBEY. By G. E. Troutbeck. Illustrated by F. D. Bedford. NORFOLK. By W. A. Dutt. Illustrated by

B. C. Boulter. CORNWALL. By A. L. Salmon. by B. C. Boulter. Illustrated

- BRITTANY. By S. Baring-Gould. Illustrated by J. Wylie.
- HERTFORDSHIRE. By H. W. Tompkins, F.R.H.S. Illustrated by E. H. New. THE ENGLISH LAKES. By F. G. Brabant, M.A. Illustrated by E. H. New.

- ROME By C. G. Ellaby. Illustrated by B.
- C. Boulter.
- THE ISLE OF WIGHT. By G. Clinch. Illus-trated by F. D. Bedford.
- SURREY. By F. A. H. Lambert. Illustrated by E. H. New.
- BUCKINGHAMSHIRE. By E. S. Roscoe. Illustrated by F. D. Bedford.
- SUFFOLK. By W. A. Dutt. Illustrated by J. Wylie.
- DEREVSHIRE. By J. C. Cox, LL.D., F.S.A. Illustrated by J. C. Wall.
- THE NORTH RIDING OF YORKSHIRE. By J. E. Morris. Illustrated by R. J. S. Bertram.
- HAMPSHIRE. By J. C. Cox. Illustrated by M. E. Purser.
- SICILY. By F. H. Jackson. Illustrations by the Author. With many
- DORSET. By Frank R. Heath. Illustrated.
- CHESHIRE, By W. M. Gallichan, Illustrated by Elizabeth Hartley.

Little Library, The

With Introductions, Notes, and Photogravure Frontispieces.

Small Pott Svo. Each Volume, cloth, 1s. 6d. net; leather, 2s. 6d. net.

A series of small books under the above title, containing some of the famous works in English and other literatures, in the domains of fiction, poetry, and belles lettres. The series also contains volumes of selections in prose and verse.

The books are edited with the most sympathetic and scholarly care. Each one contains an introduction which gives (1) a short biography of the author; (2) a critical estimate of the book. Where they are necessary, short notes are added at the foot of the page.

26

Each volume has a photogravure frontispiece, and the books are produced with great care.

- Anon, ENGLISH LYRICS, A LITTLE
- BOOK OF. Austen (Jane). DICE. Edite ane). PRIDE AND PREJU-Edited by E. V. LUCAS. Two Volumes.
- NORTHANGER ABBEY. Edited by E.V. LUCAS.
- Bacon (Francis). LORD BACON. THE ESSAYS OF Edited by EDWARD WRIGHT.
- Barham (R. H.). THE INGOLDSBY LEGENDS. Edited by J. B. ATLAY. Two Volumes.
- Barnett (Mrs. P. A.). A LITTLE BOOK OF ENGLISH PROSE. Beckford (William). THE HISTORY
- Beckford (William). THE HISTORY OF THE CALIPH VATHEK. Edited by E. DENISON ROSS.
- Blake (William). SELECTIONS FROM WILLIAM BLAKE. Edited by M. PERUGINI.
- Borrow (George). LAVENGRO. Edited by F. HINDES GROOME. Two Volumes. THE ROMANY RYE. Edited by Jo
- Edited by JOHN SAMPSON.
- Browning (Robert), SELECTIONS FROM THE EARLY POEMS OF ROBERT BROWNING, Edited by W. HALL GRIFFIN, M.A.
- Canning (George). SELECTIONS FROM THE ANTI-JACOBIN: with GEORGE CANNING's additional Poems. Edited by LLOYD SANDERS.
- Cowley (Abraham). THE ESSAYS OF ABRAHAM COWLEY. Edited by H. C. MINCHIN.
- Crabbe (George). SELECTIONS FROM GEORGE CRABBE. Edited by A. C. DEANE.
- Craik (Mrs.). JOHN HALIFAX, GENTLEMAN. Edited by ANNE MATHESON. Two Volumes.
- Crawshaw (Richard). THE ENGLISH POEMS OF RICHARD CRAWSHAW.
- Edited by EDWARD HUTTON. Dante (Alighieri). THE INFERNO OF Translated by H. F. CARY. DANTE.
- DANIE. Translated by H. F. CARY. Edited by PAGET TOYNBEE, M.A., D.Litt. THE PURGATORIO OF DANTE. Trans-lated by H. F. CARY. Edited by PAGET TOYNBEE, M.A., D.Litt. THE PARADISO OF DANTE. Trans-lated by H. F. CARY. Edited by PAGET TOYNBER M.A. D.Litt. TOYNBEE, M.A., D.Litt.
- Darley (George). SELECTIONS FROM THE POEMS OF GEORGE DARLEY. Edited by R. A. STREATFEILD.
- A LITTLE BOOK OF Deane (A. C.). A LIGHT VERSE.
- Dickens (Charles). CHRISTMAS BOOKS. Two Volumes.

- Ferrier (Susan). MARRIAGE. Edited by A. GOORICH-FREER and LORD IDDESLEGH. Two Volumes. THE INHERITANCE. Two Volumes. Gaskell (Mrs.). CRANFORD. Edited by E. V. LUCAS. Second Edition.

- Hawthorne (Nathaniel). THE SCARLET
- LETTER, Edited by PERCY DEARMER. Henderson (T. F.). A LIFTLE BOOK OF SCOTTISH VERSE. Keats (John). POEMS. With an Intro-duction by L. BINYON, and Notes by J.
- MASEFIELD.
 Kinglake (A. W.), EOTHEN. With an Introduction and Notes. Second Edition.
 Lamb (Charles). ELIA, AND THE LAST ESSAYS OF ELIA. Edited by E. V. LUCAS.
- Locker (F.). LONDON LYRICS. Edited by A. D. GODLEY, M.A. A reprint of the First Edition.
- Longfellow (H. W.). SELECTIONS FROM LONGFELLOW, Edited by L. M. FAITHFULL.
- Marvell (Andrew). THE POEMS OF ANDREW MARVELL. Edited by E. WRIGHT.
- Milton (John). THE MINOR POEMS OF JOHN MILTON. Edited by H. C.
- BEECHING, M.A., Canon of Westminster. Moir (D. M). MANSIE WAUCH. Edited by F. HENDERSON.
- Nichols (J. B. B.). A LITTLE BOOK OF ENGLISH SONNETS.
- Rochefoucauld (La). THE MAXIMS OF LA ROCHEFOUCAULD. Translated by Dean STANHOPE. Edited by G. H. POWELL.
- Smith (Horace and James). REJECTED ADDRESSES. Edited by A. D. GODLEY, M.A.
- Sterne (Laurence). A SENTIMENTAL JOURNEY. Edited by H. W. PAUL. Tennyson (Alfred, Lord). THE EARLY POENS OF ALFRED, LORD TENNY. SON. Edited by J. CHURTON COLLINS, M.A.
- IN MEMORIAM. Edited by H. C. BEECHING, M.A. THE PRINCESS.
- Edited by ELIZABETH WORDSWORTH.
- MAUD. Edited by ELIZABETH WORDSWORTH
- Thackeray (W. M.). VANITY FAIR. Edited by S. GWYNN. Three Volumes. PENDENNIS. Edited by S. GWYNN.
- Three Volumes. ESMOND. Edited by S. GWYNN.
- CHRISTMAS BOOKS. Edited by S. GWYNN. Vaughan (Henry). THE POEMS OF
- Vaughan (Henry). THE POEMS OF HENRY VAUGHAN. Edited by Edward HUTTON.

[Continued

THE LITTLE LIBRARY-continued.

THE COMPLEAT | Wordsworth (W.). SELECTIONS FROM Walton (Izaak). ANGLER. Edited by J. BUCHAN. WORDSWORTH. Edited by NOWELL C. SMITH.

Waterhouse (Mrs. Alfred). A LITTLE BOOK OF LIFE AND DEATH. Edited by. Seventh Edition.

Wordsworth (W.) and Coleridge (S. T.). LYRICAL BALLADS. Edited by GEORGE SAMPSON.

Miniature Library, Methuen's

Reprints in miniature of a few interesting books which have qualities of humanity, devotion, or literary genius.

- EUPHRANOR: A Dialogue on Youth. Edward FitzGerald. From the edition published by W. Pickering in 1851. Demy 32mo. Leather, 2s. net.
- POLONIUS: or Wise Saws and Modern Instances. By Edward FitzGerald. From the edition published by W. Pickering in 1852. Demy 32mo. Leather, 2s. net.
- THE RUBÁIYÁT OF OMAR KHAYYÁM. By Edward FitzGerald. From the 1st edition of 1859, Third Edition. Leather, 1s. net.
- By | THE LIFE OF EDWARD, LORD HERBERT OF CHERBURY. Written by himself. From the edition printed at Strawberry Hill in the year 1764. Medium 32mo. Leather, 2s. net.
 - THE VISIONS OF DOM FRANCISCO QUEVEDO VILLEGAS, Knight of the Order of St. James. Made English by R. L. From the edition printed for H. Herringman, 1668.
 - Leather. 25. net. POEMS. By Dora Greenwell. From the edition of 1848. Leather, 2s. net.

Oxford Biographies

Fcap. Svo. Each volume, cloth, 2s. 6d. net; leather, 3s. 6d. net.

These books are written by scholars of repute, who combine knowledge and literary skill with the power of popular presentation. They are illustrated from authentic material.

- DANTE ALIGHIERI. By Paget Toynbee, M.A., D.Litt. With r2 Illustrations. Second Edition.
- SAVONAROLA. By E. L. S. Horsburgh, M.A.
- With 12 Illustrations. Second Edition. John Howard. By E. C. S. Gibson, D.D., Vicar of Leeds. With 12 Illustrations. TENNYSON. By A. C. BENSON, M.A. With
- o Illustrations.
- WALTER RALEIGH. By I. A. Taylor. With 12 Illustrations
- ERASMUS. By E. F. H. Capey. With 12 Illustrations.
- THE YOUNG PRETENDER. By C. S. Terry. With 12 Illustrations.

- ROBERT BURNS. By T. F. Henderson. With 12 Illustrations.
- CHATHAM. By A. S. M'Dowall, With 12 Illustrations.
- ST. FRANCIS OF ASSISI. By Anna M. Stoddart. With 16 Illustrations.
- By W. A. Phillips. CANNING. With 12 Illustrations.
- BEACONSFIELD. By Walter Sichel. With 12 Illustrations.
- GOETHE. By H. G. Atkins. With 12 Illustrations.
- *FENELON. By Viscount St. Cyres. With 12 Illustrations.

School Examination Series

Edited by A. M. M. STEDMAN, M.A. Crown 8vo. 2s. 6d.

- FRENCH EXAMINATION PAPERS. By A. M. M. Stedman, M.A. Thirteenth Edition. A Key, issued to Tutors and Private
 - Students only to be had on application to the Publishers. Fifth Edition. to the Publishers. Crown 8vo. 6s. net.
- LATIN EXAMINATION PAPERS. By A. M. M. Stedman, M.A. Twelfth Edition. KEY (Fourth Edition) issued as above.
 - 6s. net.
- GREEK EXAMINATION PAPERS. By A. M. M. Stedman, M.A. Seventh Edition. Key (Third Edition) issued as above.
 - 6s. net.
- By R. J. GERMAN EXAMINATION PAPERS. Morich, Sixth Edition,

- KEY (Third Edition) issued as above. 6s. net.
- HISTORY AND GEOGRAPHY EXAMINATION PAPERS. By C. H. Spence, M.A. Second Edition.
- PHYSICS EXAMINATION PAPERS. By R. E. Steel, M.A., F.C.S.
- KNOWLEDGE EXAMINATION GENERAL By A. M. M. Stedman, M.A. PAPERS. Fifth Edition.
 - KEY (Third Edition) issued as above. 7s. net.
- EXAMINATION PAPERS IN ENGLISH HISTORY. By J. Tait Plowden-Wardlaw, B.A.

Social Questions of To-day

Edited by H. DE B. GIBBINS, Litt.D., M.A. Crown 8vo. 25, 6d.

A series of volumes upon those topics of social, economic, and industrial interest that are foremost in the public mind.

- TRADE UNIONISM-New AND OLD. By C. Howell. Third Edition. THE FACTORY SYSTEM. By R. W. Cooke-
- THE CO-OPERATIVE MOVEMENT TO-DAY. By G. J. Holyoake. Fourth Edition.
- PROBLEMS OF POVERTY. By J. A. Hobson, M.A. Fifth Edition.
- THE COMMERCE OF NATIONS. By C. F. Bastable, M.A. Third Edition. THEALIEN INVASION. By W. H. Wilkins, B.A.
- THE RURAL EXODUS. By P. Anderson Graham.
- LAND NATIONALIZATION. By Harold Cox. B.A.
- A SHORTER WORKING DAY, By H. de Gibbins and R. A. Hadfield.
- BACK TO THE LAND. An Inquiry into Rural Depopulation. By H. E. Moore.
- TRUSTS, POOLS, AND CORNERS. By J. Stephen Jeans.

- Taylor. THE STATE AND ITS CHILDREN. By Gertrude
- Tuckwell.
- WOMEN'S WORK. By Lady Dilke, Miss Bulley, and Miss Whitley
- SOCIALISM AND MODERN THOUGHT. By M. Kauffmann.
- THE PROBLEM OF THE UNEMPLOYED. By J. A. Hobson, M.A.
- LIFE IN WEST LONDON By Arthur Sherwell, M.A. Third Edition. RAILWAY NATIONALIZATION.
- By Clement Edwards.
- WORKHOUSES AND PAUPERISM. By Louisa Twining.
- UNIVERSITY AND SOCIAL SETTLEMENTS. By W. Reason, M.A.

Methuen's Standard Library

EDITED BY SIDNEY LEE. In Sixpenny Volumes.

MESSRS. METHUEN are publishing a new series of reprints containing both books of classical repute, which are accessible in various forms, and also some rarer books, of which no satisfactory edition at a moderate price is in existence. It is their ambition to place the best books of all edition at a moderate price is in existence. It is their ambition to place the best books of all nations, and particularly of the Anglo-Saxon race, within the reach of every reader. All the great masters of Poetry, Drama, Fiction, History, Biography, and Philosophy will be repre-sented. Mr. Sidney Lee is the General Editor of the Library, and he contributes a Note to each book. The characteristics of METHUEN'S STANDARD LIBRARY are five :-- T. SOUNDNESS of TEXT. 2. COMPLETENESS. 3. CHEAPNESS. 4. CLEARNESS of TYPE. 5. SIMPLICITY. In a few cases very long books are issued as Double Volumes at One Shilling net or as Treble Volumes at One Shilling and Sixpence net. The volumes may also be obtained in cloth at One Shilling net or in the case of a Double or Treble Volume at One and Sixpence net and One Shilling net, or in the case of a Double or Treble Volume at One and Sixpence net and Two Shillings net. These are the early Books, all of which are in the Press-

- THE WORKS OF WILLIAM SHAKESPEARE. In 10 volumes.
 - Vol. I.-The Tempest ; The Two Gentlemen of Verona; The Merry Wives of Windsor; Measure for Measure; The Comedy of Errors.
 - Vol.11.-Much Ado About Nothing ; Love's Labour's Lost ; A Midsummer Night's Dream; The Merchant of Venice; As You Like It.
 - Vol. 11.—The Taming of the Shrew ; All's Well that Ends Well; Twelfth Night ; The Winter's Tale.
 - *Vol. IV .- The Life and Death of King John ; The Tragedy of King Richard the Second; The First Part of King Henry IV.; The Second Part of King Henry IV.

- *Vol. v.-The Life of King Henry v. ; The First Part of King Henry VI. ; The Second
- Part of King Henry VI. *Vol.VI.-The Third Part of King Henry VI.: The Tragedy of King Richard III.; The Famous History of the Life of King Henry VIII.
- THE PILGRIM'S PROGRESS. By John Bunyan.
- THE NOVELS OF JANE AUSTEN. In 5 volumes. Vol. 1.—Sense and Sensibility. THE ENGLISH WORKS OF FRANCIS BACON,
- LORD VERULAM. Vol. 1.—Essays and Counsels and the New
- Atlantis.

THE POEMS AND PLAYS OF OLIVER GOLDSMITH. ON THE IMITATION OF CHRIST. By Thomas à Kempis.

[Continued.

METHUEN'S STANDARD LIBRARY-continued.

- THE WORKS OF BEN JONSON. In about 12 volumes. *Vol. 1.—The Case is Altered ; Every Man
 - in His Humour; Every Man out of His Humour.
- *Vol. 11.—Cynthia's Revels ; The Poetaster. THE PROSE WORKS OF JOHN MILTON.
- *Vot. 1. —Eikonoklastes and The Tenure of Kings and Magistrates. SELECT WORKS OF EDMUND BURKE.
- Vol. 1.-Reflections on the French Revolution. THE WORKS OF HENRY FIELDING.
- Vol. 1.—Tom Jones. (Treble Volume.) THE POEMS OF THOMAS CHATTERTON. In 2 volumes.
- *Vol. 1.-Miscellaneous Poems.
- *THE LIFE OF NELSON. By Robert Southey.
- THE MEDITATIONS OF MARCUS AURELIUS. Translated by R. Graves.
- THE HISTORY OF THE DECLINE AND FALL OF THE ROMAN EMPIRE. By Edward Gibbon. In 7 volumes.
 - The Notes have been revised by J. B. Bury, Litt. D.
- THE PLAYS OF CHRISTOPHER MARLOWE.
- *Vol. 1.-Tamburlane the Great; The Tragical History of Doctor Faustus. *The Natural History and Antiquities of
- SELBORNE. By Gilbert White.

- THE POEMS OF PERCY BYSSHE SHELLEY. In
 - 4 volumes. *Vol. 1.—Alastor; The Daemon of the World; The Revolt of Islam, etc.
- *Vol. 11.-Prometheus Unbound ; The Cenci ; The Masque of Anarchy; Peter Bell the Third; Ode to Liberty; The Witch of Atlas; Ode to Naples; Edipus Tyranus. The text has been revised by C. D. Locock. *THE LITTLE FLOWERS OF ST. FRANCIS.
- Translated by W. Heywood.
- THE WORKS OF SIR THOMAS BROWNE. In 6 volumes.
 - *Vol. 1.-Religio Medici and Urn Burial.
- THE POEMS OF JOHN MILTON. In 2 volumes. *Vol. 1.—Paradise Lost._____
 - *Vol. 11.-Miscellaneous Poems and Paradise Regained.
- SELECT WORKS OF SIR THOMAS MORE.
- *Vol. 1.—Utopia and Poems.
 *TIB ANALOGY OF RELIGION, NATURAL AND REVEALED. BY JOSEPH Butler, D.D.
 *THE PLAYS OF PHILP MASSINGER.
 Vol. 1.—The Duke of Milan; The Bond-
- man; The Roman Actor.
- *THE POEMS OF JOHN KEATS. *THE REPUBLIC OF PLATO. In 2 volumes. Translated by Taylor and Sydenham.
- Technology, Textbooks of

Edited by PROFESSOR J. WERTHEIMER, F.I.C. Fully Illustrated.

- Third Edition. Crown 820. 15.6d. CARPENTRY AND JOINERY. By F. C. Webber.
- Fourth Edition. Crown 8vo. 35.6d
- PRACTICAL MECHANICS. By Sidney H. Wells. Third Edition. Crown & ro. 3s. 6d. PRACTICAL PHYSICS. By H. Stroud, D.Sc., M.A. Crown & ro. 3s. 6d.
- MILLINERY, THEORETICAL AND PRACTICAL. By Clare Hill. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 25.
- By W. PRACTICAL CHEMISTRY. Part I. French, M.A. Crown 8vo. Third Edition. 1s. 6d.
- How TO MAKE A DRESS. By J. A. E. Wood. PRACTICAL CHEMISTRY. Part II. By W. Third Edition. Crown 820. 15.6d. French, M.A., and T. H. Boardman, M.A. Crown 8vo. is. 6d.
 - TECHNICAL ARITHMETIC AND GEOMETRY. By C. T. Millis, M.I.M.E. Crown 820. 3s. 6d.
 - AN INTRODUCTION TO THE STUDY OF TEX-TILE DESIGN. By Aldred F. Barker. Demy 8vo. 75.6d.
 - BUILDERS' QUANTITIES. By H. C. Grubb. Crown 800. 45. 6d.
 - REPOUSSÉ METAL WORK. By A. C. Horth. Crown 8vo. 25. 6d.

Theology, Handbooks of

Edited by R. L. OTTLEY, D.D., Professor of Pastoral Theology at Oxford, and Canon of Christ Church, Oxford.

The series is intended, in part, to furnish the clergy and teachers or students of Theology with trustworthy Text-books, adequately representing the present position of the questions dealt with; in part, to make accessible to the reading public an accurate and concise statement of facts and principles in all questions bearing on Theology and Religion.

ENGLAND. Edited by E. C. S. Gibson, D.D. Third and Cheaper Edition in one Volume. Demy 8vo. 125.6d.

THE XXXIX. ARTICLES OF THE CHURCH OF ENGLAND. Edited by E. C. S. Gibson, D.D. Third and Cheaper Edition in one Litt.D. Third Edition. Demy 820. 105.6d.

[Continued.

30

HANDBOOKS OF THEOLOGY-continued.

THE DOCTRINE OF THE INCARNATION. By R.	THE PHILOSOPHY OF RELIGION IN ENGLAND
L. Ottley, D.D. Second and Cheaper	AND AMERICA. By Alfred Caldecott, D.D.
Edition. Demy 8vo. 125.6d.	Deny 800. 105. 6d.
AN INTRODUCTION TO THE HISTORY OF THE	A HISTORY OF EARLY CHRISTIAN DOCTRINE.
CREEDS. By A. E. Burn, B.D. Demy	By J. F. Bethune Baker, M.A. Demy 8vo.
800. 105. 6d.	105. 6d.

Westminster Commentaries, The

General Editor, WALTER LOCK, D.D., Warden of Keble College, Dean Ireland's Professor of Exegesis in the University of Oxford.

The object of each commentary is primarily exegetical, to interpret the author's meaning to the present generation. The editors will not deal, except very subordinately, with questions of textual criticism or philology; but, taking the English text in the Revised Version as their basis, they will try to combine a hearty acceptance of critical principles with loyalty to the Catholic Faith.

- THE BOOK OF GENESIS. Edited with Intro-duction and Notes by S. R. Driver, D.D. TO THE CORINTHIANS. Edited by H. L. Fourth Edition Demy 8vo. 10s. 6d. THE BOOK OF JOB. Edited by E. C. S. Gibson,
- D.D. Second Edition. Demy 8vo. 6s.
- THE ACTS OF THE APOSTLES. Edited by R. B. Rackham, M.A. Denny 8vo. Second and Cheoper Edition. 105. 6d.
- TO THE CORINTHIANS. Edited by H. L. Goudge, M.A. Demy Svo. 6s.
- THE EPISTLE OF ST. JAMES. Edited with Introduction and Notes by R. J. Knowling, M.A. Demy 8vo. 6s.

PART II.-FICTION

- Albanesi (E. Maria). SUSANNAH AND ONE OTHER. Fourth Edition. Crown
- 8200. 6s. THE BLUNDER OF AN INNOCENT. Second Edition. Crown 8200. 6s.
- CAPRICIOUS CAROLINE. Second Edi-

- CAPRICHOUS CAROLINE. Second Edition. Crown &vo. 6s.
 LOVE AND LOUISA. Second Edition. Crown &vo. 6s.
 PETER, A PARASITE. Crown &vo. 6s.
 THE BROWN EYES OF MARY. Second Edition. Crown &vo. 6s.
 Anstey (F.), Author of 'Vice Versâ.' A BAYARD FROM BENGAL. 'Illustrated bu Berward Dapencer. Third Edition. by BERNARD PARTRIDGE. Third Edition.
- by BERNARD PARTRIDGE. Inird Edition. Crown Boo. 33. 6d. Bacheller(Irving), Author of 'Eben Holden.' DARREL OF THE BLESSED ISLES. Third Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. Third Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. THE PASSPORT. Second Ed. Cr. 8vo. 6s. Balfour (Andrew). See Strand Novels. Balfour (Andrew). See Strand Novels. Baing-Gould (S). ARMINELL. Fifth Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.

- Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. RITH. Fifth Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- URITH. Fifth Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. IN THE ROAR OF THE SEA. Seventh
- Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. CHEAP JACK ZITA. 1 Fourth Edition. Crown Svo. 6s. MARGERY OF QUETHER.
- Third Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.

THE QUEEN OF LOVE. Fifth Edition.

- Crown 8vo. 6s. JACQUETTA. Third Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. KITTY ALONE. Fifth Edition. Cr. 8vo. 6s. NOEMI. Illustrated. Fourth Edition. Crown
- 8vo. 6s. THE BROOM.SQUIRE. Illustrated.
- Fourth Edition. Crown &vo. 6s. DARTMOOR IDYLLS. Crown &vo. THE PENNYCOMEQUICKS. Edition. Crown &vo. 6s. GUAVAS THE TINNER. Illust 65 Third
- Illustrated. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- BLADYS. Illustrated. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. PABO THE PRIEST. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- WINEFRED. Illustrated. Second Edition. 6s. Crown 8vo.
- ROYAL GEORGIE. Illustrated. Cr. 8vo. 6s.
- MISSQUILLET. Illustrated. Crown 8vo. 6s. CHRIS OF ALL SORTS. Crown 8vo. 6s. IN DEWISLAND. Second Edition. Crown
- 8vo. 6s. LITTLE TU'PENNY. A New Edition. 6d.
- See also Strand Novels.
- THE LAND OF THE Barlow (Jane). SHAMROCK. Crown 8vo. 6s. See also Strand Novels.
- Barr (Robert). IN THE MIDST OF ALARMS. Third Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.
 - 'A book which has abundantly satisfied us by its capital humour.'-Daily Chronicle,

THE MUTABLE MANY. Third Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.

'There is much insight in it, and much excellent humour.'-Daily Chronicle.

THE COUNTESS TEKLA. Third Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.

'Of these mediæval romances, which are now gaining ground, "The Countess Tekla" is the very best we have seen. —Pall Mall Gazette.

- THE LADY ELECTRA. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. HE TEMPESTUOUS
- PETTICOAT. THE Third Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- See also Strand Novels. hie (Harold). THE ADVENTURES Begbie (Harold). THE ADVENTURES OF SIR JOHN SPARROW. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- Belloc (Hilaire). EMMANUEL BURDEN, MERCHANT. With 36 Illustrations by Second Edition. G. K. CHESTERTON.
- Crown 8vo. 6s. Benson (E. F.). See Strand Novels.
- Benson (E. F.). See Strand Povels, Benson (Margaret). SUBJECT TO VANITY. Crown &vo. 3s. 6d. Besant (Sir Walter). See Strand Novels. Bourne (Harold C.). See V. Langbridge. Burton (J. Bloundelle). THE YEAR

- Burton (J. Bloundelle). THE YEAR ONE: A Page of the French Revolution.

Illustrated. Crown 8vo. 6s. THE FATE OF VALSEC. Crown 8vo. 6s. A BRANDED NAME. Crown 8vo. 6s.

- See also Strand Novels.
- Capes (Bernard), Author of 'The Lake of Wine.' THE EXTRAORDINARY CON-FESSIONSOF DIANA PLEASE. Third
- Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. A JAY OF ITALY. Fourth Ed. Cr. 8vo. 6s. Chesney (Weatherby). THE TRAGEDY OF THE GREAT EMERALD. Crown
- SZO. 6s. THE MYSTERY OF A BUNGALOW. Second Edition. Crown 820. 6s. See also Strand Novels.
- Clifford (Hugh). A FREE LANCE OF TO-DAY. Crown 8vo. 6s. Clifford (Mrs. W. K.). See Strand Novels
- and Books for Boys and Girls.
- Cobb (Thomas). A CHANGE OF FACE. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- Corelli (Marie). A ROMANCE OF TWO WORLDS. Twenty-Fifth Edition. Crown 6s. 800.
- VENDETTA. Twenty-First Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- THELMA. Thirty-Second Edition. Crown
- 870. 6s. ARDATH: THE STORY OF A DEAD
- SELF. Fifteenth Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. THE SOUL OF LILITH. Twelfth Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- WORMWOOD. Fourteenth Edition. Crown 820. 6s.
- BARABBAS: A DREAM OF THE WORLD'S TRAGEDY. Fortieth Edi-THE tion. Crown Svo. 6s.

'The tender reverence of the treatment and the imaginative heauty of the writing have reconciled us to the daring of the writing have reconciled us to the daring of the con-ception. This "Dream of the World's Tragedy" is a lofty and not inadequate paraphrase of the supreme climax of the inspired narrative. "—Dublin Review. THE SORROWS OF SATAN. Forty-Ninth Edition Communication

Ninth Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.

'A very powerful piece of work. The conception is magnificent, and is likely to win an abiding place within the memory of man... The author has immense command of language, and a limitless audacity. ... This interesting and remarkable romance will live long after much of the ephemeral literature of the day is forgotten. . . . A literary phenomenon . . . novel, and even sublime. - W. T. STEAD in the Review of Reviews.

THE MASTER CHRISTIAN. 165th

Thousand, Crown 8vo. 6s. 'It cannot be denied that "The Master Christian" is a powerful book ; that it is one likely to raise uncomfortable questions in all but the most self-satisfied readers, and that it strikes at the root of the failure of the Churches-the decay of faith-in a manner which shows the inevitable disaster heaping up. . . The good Cardinal Bonpré is a beautiful figure, fit to stand beside the good Bishop in "Les Misérables." It is a book with a serious purpose expressed with absolute unconventionality and passion. . . . And this is to say it is a book worth reading.'-Examiner.

TEMPORAL POWER: A STUDY IN SUPREMACY. 130th Thousand. Crown

Stor. 6s. 'It is impossible to read such a work as "Temporal Power" without becoming convinced that the story is intended to convey certain criticisms on the ways of the world and certain suggestions for the betterment of humanity. . . . If the chief intention of the book was to hold the mirror up to shams, injustice, dishonesty, cruelty, and neglect of conscience, nothing but praise can be given to that intention.'-Morning Post. GOD'S GOOD MAN: A SIMPLE LOVE

- STORY. 134th Thousand. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- Cotes (Mrs. Everard). See Sara Jeannette Duncan.
- Cotterell (Constance). AND THE SCALES. Crown 8vo 6s. THE VIRGIN Second Edition.
- ane (Stephen) and Barr (Robert). THE O'RUDDY. Crown 820. 6s. Crane
- Crockett (S. R.), Author of 'The Raiders,' etc. LOCHINVAR. Illustrated. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. THE STANDARD BEARER. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- Croker (B. M.). ANGEL. Fourth Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.

- PEGGY OF THE BARTONS. Sixth Edit. Crown 8vo. 6s. THE OLD CANTONMENT. Crown 8vo.
- 6s.
- A STATE SECRET. Third Edition. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d. JOHANNA. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- THE HAPPY VALLEY. Third Edition.
- HE HANNY, Crown 800, 6s. NINE DAYS' WONDER. Second Edition. Crown 800, 6s. (A. J.), DANIEL WHYTE.
- Edition. Crown Byo. 6s. Dawson (A. J.). DANIEL WHYTE. Crown Byo. 3s. 6d. Doyle (A. Conan), Author of 'Sherlock Holmes,' 'The White Company,' etc. ROUND THE RED LAMP. Ninth Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- Duncan (Sara Jeannette) (Mrs. Everard Cotes). THOSE DELIGHTFUL A MERICANS. Illustrated. Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. THE POOL IN THE DESERT. Third
- Crown
- 870. 65. A VOYAGE OF CONSOLATION. Crown
- 8vo. 3s. 6d. Findlater(J. H.). THE GREEN GRAVES OF BALGOWRIE. Fifth Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- Findlater (Mary). A NARROW WAY.
- Third Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. THE ROSE OF JOY. Second Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. See also Strand Novels.
- Fitzpatrick (K.) THE WEANS AT ROWALLAN. Illustrated. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- MORE KIN
- Fitzstephen (Gerald). MOR THAN KIND. Crown 8vo. 6s. Fletcher (J. S.). LUCIAN DREAMER. Crown 8vo. 6s. LUCIAN THE
- Fraser (Mrs. Hugh), Author of 'The Stolen Emperor.' THE SLAKING OF THE SWORD. Crown 800. 6s. Gerard (Dorothea)
- Gerard (Dorothea), Author of 'Lady Baby,' THE CONQUEST OF LONDON. Second Edition. Crown &vo. 6s.
- HOLY MATRIMONY. Second Edition.

- Crown &vo. 6s. MADE OF MONEY. Crown &vo. 6s. THE BRIDGE OF LIFE. Crown &vo. 6s. THE INPROBABLE IDYL. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- See also Strand Novels. ard (Emily). THE Gerard (Emily). THE TOWER. Crown 8vo. 6s. HERONS'
- Gissing (George), Author of 'Demos,' 'In the Year of Jubilee,' etc. THE TOWN TRAVELLER. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.
 - See also Strand Novels.
- Gleig (Charles). BUNTER'S CRUISE. Illustrated. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d. Harrod (F.) (Frances Forbes Robertson). THE TAMING OF THE BRUTE. Crown
- 800. 6s.

- Herbertson (Agnes G.). PATIENCE DEAN. Croun 820. 6s. Hichens (Robert). THE PROPHET OF BERKELEY SQUARE. Second Edition
- Crown Svo. 6s. TONGUES OF CONSCIENCE. Second Edition Edition. Crown Svo. 6s. FELIX. Fifth Edition. Crown Svo. 6s. THE WOMAN WITH THE FAN. Sixth

- THE WOMAN WITH THE FAN. Sixth Edition. Crown 820. 6s. BYEWAYS. Crown 820. 3s. 6d THE GARDEN OF ALLAH. Eleventh Edition. Crown 820. 6s. THE BLACK SPANIEL. Crown 820. 6s. Hobbes (John Oliver), Author of 'Robert Orange.' THE SERIOUS WOOING. Crown 820. 6s.
- Hope (Anthony), THE GOD IN THE CAR. Tenth Edition. Crown Svo. 6s. 'A very remarkable book, deserving of
 - critical analysis impossible within our limit; brilliant, but not superficial; well considered, but not elaborated; constructed with the proverbial art that conceals, but yet allows itself to be enjoyed by readers to whom fine literary method is a keen pleasure.'- The World.
- A CHANGE OF AIR, Sixth Edition. Crown Sto. 6s.
 - 'A graceful, vivacious comedy, true to human nature. The characters are traced with a masterly hand.'-*Times*.
- A MAN OF MARK. Fifth Edition. Crown
- 800. 6s. 'Of all Mr. Hope's books, "A Man of Mark" is the one which best compares with "The Prisoner of Zenda." National Observer
- THE CHRONICLES OF COUNT AN-TONIO. Seventh Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- It is a perfectly enchanting story of love and chivalry, and pure romance. The Count is the most constant, desperate, and modest and tender of lovers, a peerless modest and tender of lovers, a peerless gentleman, an intrepid fighter, a faithful friend, and a magnanimous foe.'-Guardian. PHROSO. Illustrated by H. R. MILLAR. Sixth Edition. Crown 800, 6s. 'The tale is thoroughly fresh, quick with

 - vitality, stirring the blood.'-St. James's Gazette.
- SIMON DALE. Illustrated. Sixth Edition.
 - *Crown Szo.* 6s. 'There is searching analysis of human nature, with a most ingeniously con-structed plot. Mr. Hope has drawn the contrasts of his women with marvellous
- subtlety and delicacy.'-Times. THE KING'S MIRROR. Fourth Edition. Crown 870. 6s.
 - 'In elegance, delicacy, and tact it ranks with the best of his novels, while in the wide range of its portraiture and the subtilty of its analysis it surpasses all his earlier ventures. -- Spectator.

OUISANTE, Fourth Edition. Crown 8vo.

os. 'The book is notable for a very high literary quality, and an impress of power and

- mastery on every page.'-Daily Chronicle. THE DOLLY DIALOGUES. Crown 820. 6s.
- A SERVANT OF THE PUBLIC. Fourth
- A SERVANT OF THE PUBLIC. Fourth Edition. Crown 800. 6s. Hope (Graham), Author of 'A Cardinal and his Conscience, etc., etc. THE LADY OF LYTE. Second Ed. Crown 800. 6s. Hough (Emerson). THE MISSISSIPPI BUBBLE. Illustrated. Crown 800. 6s. Housman (Clemence). AGLOVALE DE GAUIS. Crown 800.

- GALIS. Crown 8vo. 6s. Hyne (C. J. Cutcliffe), Author of Captain Kettle. MR. HORROCKS, PURSER. Third Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. Jacobs (W. W.). MANY CARGOES.
- Twenty-Seventh Edition. Crown Sivo. 3s. 6d.
- SEA URCHINS, Twelfth Edition, Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d. A MASTER OF CRAFT. Illustrated. Sixth
- Edition. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d. 'Can be unreservedly recommended to all
 - who have not lost their appetite for wholesome laughter.'-Spectator.
 - 'The best humorous book published for
- The best numbrous book published for many a day. Black and White. LIGHT FREIGHTS. Illustrated. Fourth Edition. Crown Boo. 35. 6d. 'His wit and humour are perfectly irre-sistible. Mr. Jacobs writes of skippers, and mates, and seamen, and his crew are the jolliest lot that ever sailed.'-Daily News. 'Laughter in every page.'-Daily Mail. James (Henry). THE SOFT SIDE. Second
- Edition. Crown 820. 6s. THE BETTER SORT. Crown 8vo. 6s. THE AMBASSADORS. Second Edition.
- Crown 8vo. 6s. THE GOLDEN BOWL.
- Third Edition. Crown 800. 6s.
- Janson (Gustaf). ABRAHAM'S SACRI-Crozun 8710. 6s. FICE.
- Keays (H. A. Mitchell). HE THAT EATETH BREAD WITH ME. Crown 8vo. 6s. Langbridge
- Bourne (V.) and (C. THE VALLEY Harold). THE VALLEY HERITANCE. Crown 8vo. 6s. OF IN-
- Lawless (Hon. Emily). See Strand Novels.
- Lawson (Harry), Author of 'When the Billy Boils: CHILDREN OF THE
- Lawout Billy Boils.⁴ CHILD...
 BUSH. Crown 8vo. 6s.
 Le Queux (W.). THE HUNCHBACK OF WESTMINSTER. Third Edition. Crown Third Edition.
- Crown 8vo. 6s. THE VALLEY OF THE SHADOW. Illustrated. Third Edition. Crown 8vo. 65.

- BEHIND THE THRONE. Third Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. Levett-Yeats (S.).
- ORRAIN. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. Linton (E. Lynn). THE TRUE HISTORY
- OF JOSHUA DAVIDSON, Christian and Communist. Twelfth Edition. Medium
- Browning of the Gods,' MADAME
 BUTTERFLY, Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.
 SIXTY JANE. Crown 8vo. 6s.
 Lyall (Edna), DERRICK VAUGHAN, NOVELIST. 42nd Thousand. Cr. 8vo.

- 35. 6d. M'Carthy (Justin H.), Author of 'If I were King.' THE LADY OF LOYALTY King.' THE LADY OF LOYALTY Third Edition. Crown 800.
- 6s. THE DRYAD, Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 65.
- Macnaughtan (S.). THE FORTUNE OF CHRISTINA MACNAB. Third Edition. Crown Buo. 6s.
- Malet (Lucas). COLONEL ENDERBY'S WIFE. Fourth Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- A COUNSEL OF PERFECTION. New Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- LITTLE PETER. Second Edition. Crown
- 8vo. 3s. 6d. THE WAGES OF SIN. Fourteenth Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- THE CARISSIMA. Fourth Edition. Crown 6s. 8vo.
- THE GATELESS BARRIER. Fourth Edi-

tion. Crown Sva. 6s. 'In "The Gateless Barrier" it is at once evident that, whilst Lucas Malet has pre-served her birthright of originality, the artistry, the actual writing, is above even the high level of the books that were born the high level of the books that were born

the high level of the boost has been before. -Westminster Gazette. THE HISTORY OF SIR RICHARD CALMADY. Seventh Edition. 'A picture finely and amply conceived. In the strength and insight in which the story has been conceived, in the wealth of fancy and reflection bestowed upon its execution, and in the moving sincerity of its pathos throughout, "Sir Richard Calmady" must rank as the great novel of a great writer. *-Literature*.

'The ripest fruit of Lucas Malet's genius. A picture of maternal love by turns tender

- A picture of matchina tove by tamis tender and terrible. --Spectator. Mann (Mrs. M. E.). OLIVIA'S SUMMER. Second Edition. Crown Suo. 6s. A LOST ESTATE. A New Edition.
- Crown 8vo. 6s.
- THE PARISH OF HILBY. A New Edition. Crown 800. . 6s.
- THE PARISH NURSE. Third Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. GRAN'MA'S JANE. Crown 8vo. 6s.

34

- MRS. PETER HOWARD. Crown 8vo. 6s. |
- A WINTER'S TALE. A New Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. ONE ANOTHER'S BURDENS. A New
- Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.

See also Books for Boys and Girls.

- Marriott (Charles), Author of Column.' GENEVRA. Second E 4 The GENEVRA, Second Edition. Cr. 8vo. 6s. Marsh (Richard). THE TWICKENHAM
- PEERAGE. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 60
- A DUEL. Crown 8vo. 6s. THE MARQUIS OF PUTNEY. Second Edition. Crown 820. 6s. See also Strand Novels.
- Mason (A. E. W.), Author of 'The Courtship of Morrice Buckler,' 'Miranda of the Bal-cony,' etc. CLEMENTINA. Illustrated.
- Crown 8vo, Second Edition. 6s. Mathers (Helem), Author of 'Comin' thro' the Rye.' HONEY. Fourth Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- GRIFF OF GRIFFITHSCOURT. Crown 8vo. 6s. THE FERRYMAN. Crozun 8vo. 6s.
- Maxwell (W. B.), Author of 'The Ragged Messenger.' VIVIEN. Fourth Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- Meade (L. T.). DRIFT. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. RESURGAM. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- See also Strand Novels.
- Meredith (Ellis). HEART. Crown HEART OF MY
- HEART. Crown &v. 6s. Miss Molly' (The Author of). THE GREAT RECONCILER. Crown &v. 6s. Mitford (Bertram). THE SIGN OF THE
- SPIDER. Illustrated. Sixth Edition.
- Crown 8vo. rown 8vo. 3s. 6d. THE WHIRL OF THE RISING. IN Third Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- THE RED DERELICT. Second Edition.
- THE RED Directory Crown 800, 6s. Montresor (F. F.), Author of 'Into the Highways and Hedges.' THE ALIEN. Third Edition, Crown 800, 6s. Morrison (Arthur), TALES OF MEAN
- Morrison (Arthur). TALES OF MEAN STREETS. Sixth Edition. Crown &vo. 6s. 'A great book. The author's method is amazingly effective, and produces a thrilling sense of reality. The writer lays upon us a master hand. The book is simply appalling and irresistible in its interest. It is humorous also; without humour it would not make the mark it is certain to make.'-= World.
- A CHILD OF THE JAGO. Fourth Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.

'The book is a masterpiece.'-Pall Mall Gazette.

- TO LONDON TOWN. Second Edition. Crown 800. 6s. 'This is the new Mr. Arthur Morrison,
 - gracious and tender, sympathetic and human.'-Daily Telegraph.

- CUNNING MURRELL. Crown 8vo. 6s. 'Admirable... Delightful humorous relief... a most artistic and satisfactory achievement.'-*Spectator*. THE HOLE IN THE WALL. Third Edi
 - tion. Crown 820. 6s.

'A masterpiece of artistic realism. It has a finality of touch that only a master may command. — Daily Chronicle.

'An absolute masterpiece, which any

novelist might be proud to claim.'-Graphic, ""The Hole in the Wall" is a masterly piece of work. His characters are drawn with amazing skill. Extraordinary power.'

- "-Daily Telegrafi. DIVERS VANITIES. Crown &vo. 6s. Nesbit (E.). (Mrs. E. Bland). THE RED HOUSE. Illustrated. Fourth Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. See also Strand Novels.

- Norris (W. E.). THE CREDIT OF THE COUNTY. Illustrated. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- THE EMBARRASSING ORPHAN. Crown 8vo. 6s. NIGEL'S VOCATION. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- BARHAM OF BELTANA. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.

See also Strand Novels.

- OWD BOE, livant (Alfred). OWD BOE GREY DOG OF KENMUIR. THE Ollivant Eighth Crown 8vo. 6s. Edition.
- Oppenheim (E. Phillips). MASTER O. MEN. Third Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. MASTER OF
- Oxenham (John), Author of 'Barbe of Grand Bayou.' A WEAVER OF WEBS. Second Edition. Crown 800. 6s. THE GATE OF THE DESERT. Fourth
- Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- THREE FANTASIES. Pain (Barry).
- Crown 8vo. 1s. LINDLEY KAYS. Third Edition. Crown
- 870. 6s. Parker (Gilbert). PIERR PEOPLE. Sixth Edition. PIERRE AND HIS
- 'Stories happily conceived and finely executed. There is strength and genius in Mr. Parker's style.'—Daily Telegraph.
- MRS. FALCHION. Fifth Edition. Crown
 - 820. 6s. A s splendid study of character.'-Athenaum.
- THE TRANSLATION OF A SAVAGE.
- Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. THE TRAIL OF THE SWORD. Illus-trated. Eighth Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. 'A rousing and dramatic tale. A book like this is a joy inexpressible.' - Daily Chronicle.
- WHEN VALMOND CAME TO PONTIAC: The Story of a Lost Napoleon. Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. Fifth

'Here we find romance-real, breathing, living romance. The character of Valmond is drawn unerringly.'-Pall Mall Gazette.

AN ADVENTURER OF THE NORTH: The Last Adventures of 'Pretty Pierre.' Third Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. 'The present book is full of fine and moving

stories of the great North.' - Glasgow Herald.

THE SEATS OF THE MIGHTY. Illustrated. Thirteenth Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. 'Mr. Parker has produced a really fine historical novel.' - Athenaum.
 'A great book.' - Black and White.
 THE BATTLE OF THE STRONG: a Romance of Two Kingdoms. Illustrated.

Fifth Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. Nothing more vigorous or more human

Associated to the second secon

'Unforced pathos, and a deeper knowledge of human nature than he has displayed before.'-Pall Mall Gazette.

- Pemberton (Max). OF A THRONE. THE FOOTSTEPS Illustrated. Third Edition. Crown Evo. 6s. I CROWN THEE KING.
- With Illustrations by Frank Dadd and A. Forrestier. Crown Svo. 6s.
- Phillpotts (Eden). LYING PROPHETS. Crown 8vo. 6s. CHILDREN OF THE MIST. Fifth Edi-

CHILDREN OF THE MIST. Fifth Edition. Crown 820. 6s.
 THE HUMAN BOY. With a Frontispiece. Fourth Edition. Crown 820. 6s.
 'Mr. Phillpotts knows exactly what school-boys do, and can lay hare their immost thoughts; likewise he shows an all-pervading sense of humour. -Academy.
 SONS OF THE MORNING. Second Edition. Crown 820.

Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.

A book of strange power and fascination.

-Morning Post. THE RIVER. Third Edition. Cr. &vo. 6s. "The River" places Mr. Phillpotts in the front rank of living novelists.'-Punch. "Since "Lorna Doone" we have had

nothing so picturesque as this new romance. -Birmingham Gazette.

'Mr. Phillpotts's new book is a master-piece which brings him indisputably into the front rank of English novelists.'-Pall Mall Gazette.

'This great romance of the River Dart. The finest book Mr. Eden Phillpotts has

written.'-Morning Post. HE AMERICAN PRISONER. THE Third Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.

THE SECRET WOMAN. Fourth Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.

- KNOCK AT A VENTURE. Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. Third See also Strand Novels.
- Pickthall (Marmaduke). SAÏD THE FISHERMAN. Fifth Edition. Crown 300. 6s.

- BRENDLE. Crown 8vo. 6s. 'Q,' Author of 'Dead Man's Rock.' THE WHITE WOLF. Second Edition. Crown
- 8vo. 6s. Rhys (Grace). THE WOOING OF SHEILA. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- THE PRINCE OF LISNOVER. Crown 800. 6s.
- Rhys (Grace) and Another. THE DI-VERTED VILLAGE. With Illustrations by DOROTHY GWYN JEFFREYS. Crown 8vo. 6s. Ridge (W. Pett).
- LOST PROPERTY. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. ERR, Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. A SON OF THE STATE. Crown 8vo.

- 3s. 6d. A BREAKER OF LAWS.
- Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.

MŘS. GALER'S BUSINESS. Second Edition. Crown &vo. 6s. SECRETARY TO BAYNE, M.P. Crown

- 8*vo*. 35. 6d.
- Ritchie (Mrs. David G.). THE TRUTH-
- FULLIAR. Crown &vo. 6s. Roberts (C. G. D.), THE HEART OF THE ANCIENT WOOD. Crown &vo. 3s. 6d.
- **Russell issell (W. Clark).** MY DANISH SWEETHEART. Illustrated. *Fifth* Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. HIS ISLAND PRINCESS.

Illustrated. Second Edition. Crown 6vo. 6s. See also Strand Novels.

- Sergeant (Adeline). ANTHEA'S WAY.
- Crown 8vo. 6s. THE PROGRESS OF RACHEL. Crown 820. 6s.
- THE MYSTERY OF THE MOAT. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- MRS. LYGON'S HUSBAND. Cr. 8vo. 6s. See also Strand Novels. Shannon (W. F.). THE MESS DECK.
- Shannon (W. F.). THE Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d. See also Strand Novels.

Sonnichsen (Albert). DEEP SEA VAGA-

Sonnicasen (Albert): DEET SEA VIGA-BONDS, Crown 820, 65.
 Thompson (Vance). SPINNERS OF LIFE. Crown 820, 65.
 Urquhart (M.) A TRAGEDY IN COM-MONPLACE. Second Ed. Crown 820, 65.

Waineman (Paul). BY A FINNISH LAKE. Crown 820. 6s. THE SONG OF THE FOREST. Crown

 Bro. 6s. See also Strand Novels,
 Watson (H. B. Marriott). ALARI
 AND EXCURSIONS. Crown 800. ALARUMS 6s.

CAPTAIN FORTUNE. Second Edition.

- Crown Svo. 6s. TWISTED EGLANTINE. With 8 Illus. trations by FRANK CRAIG. Second Edition. Crown Svo. 6s. See also Strand Novels. Wells (H. G.) THE SEA LADY. Crown
- 800. 6s.

Weyman (Stanley), Author of 'A Gentleman of France.' UNDER THE RED ROBE. With Illustrations by R. C. WOODVILLE. *Nineteenth Edition. Crown & to.* 6s. White (Stewart E). Author of 'The Blazed Trail.' CONJUROR'S HOUSE. A Bornnee of the From Trail

.

- Romance of the Free Trail. Second Edition.
- Crown 8vo. 6s. White (Percy). THE SVSTEM. Third Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. THE PATIENT MAN. Second Edition.
- Crown 8vo. 6s.
- Williamson (Mrs. C. N.), Author of 'The Barnstormers.' THE ADVENTURE Barnstormers.' OF PRINCESS SYLVIA. Crown 8vo. 35. 6d.

- THE WOMAN WHO DARED. Crown. 820. 6s.
- THE SEA COULD TELL. Second Edition. Crown 820. 6s.
- THE CASTLE OF THE SHADOWS. Third Edition. Crown &vo. 6s. See also Strand Novels. Williamson (C. N. and A. M.). THE LIGHTNING CONDUCTOR: Being the Bornera of Conduction. LIGHTNING CONDUCTOR: Being the Romance of a Motor Car. Illustrated. Twelfth Edition. Crown 800. 6s. THE PRINCESS PASSES. Illustrated. Fifth Edition. Crown 800. 6s.
- Fifth Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. MY FRIEND THE CHAUFFEUR. With 16 Illustrations. Third Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.

Methuen's Strand Novels

Crown Svo. Cloth, 1s. net.

ENCOURAGED by the great and steady sale of their Sixpenny Novels, Messrs. Methuen have determined to issue a new series of fiction at a low price under the title of 'METHUEN'S STRAND NovELS.' These hooks are well printed and well bound in *cloth*, and the excellence of their quality may be gauged from the names of those authors who contribute the early volumes of the series.

Messrs. Methuen would point out that the books are as good and as long 3 a six shilling novel, that they are bound in cloth and not in paper, and that their price is One Shilling net. They feel sure that the public will appreciate such good and cheap literature, and the books can be seen at all good booksellers.

The first volumes are-

Balfour (Andrew). VENGEANCE IS	JOHN TOPP.
MINE.	Clifford (Mrs. W. K.). A FLASH OF
TO ARMS.	SUMMER.
Baring-Gould (S,). MRS. CURGENVEN	Collingwood (Harry). THE DOCTOR
OF CURGENVEN.	OF THE 'JULIET.'
DOMITIA.	Cornfield (L. Cope). SONS OF ADVER-
THE FROBISHERS.	SITY.
Barlow (Jane). Author of 'Irish Idylls.	Crane (Stephen). WOUNDS IN THE
FROM THE EAST UNTO THE	RAIN.
WEST	Denny (C. E.). THE ROMANCE OF
A CREEL OF IRISH STORIES.	UPFOLD MANOR.
THE FOUNDING OF FORTUNES.	Dickson (Harris). THE BLACK WOLF'S
Barr (Robert). THE VICTORS.	BREED.
Bartram (George). THIRTEEN EVEN.	Embree (C. F.). HEART OF FLAME.
INGS.	Fenn (G. Manville). AN ELECTRIC
Benson (E. F.), Author of 'Dodo.' THE	SPARK.
CAPSINA.	Findlater (Mary). OVER THE HILLS.
Besant (Sir Walter). A FIVE-YEARS'	Forrest (R. E.). THE SWORD OF
TRYST.	AZRAEL.
Bowles (G. Stewart). A STRETCH OFF	Francis (M. E.). MISS ERIN.
THE LAND.	Gallon (Tom). RICKERBY'S FOLLY.
Brooke (Emma). THE POET'S CHILD.	Gerard (Dorothea). THINGS THAT
Bullock (Shan F.). THE BARRYS,	HAVE HAPPENED.
THE CHARMER.	Glanville (Ernest). THE DESPATCH
THE SQUIREEN.	RIDER.
THE RED LEAGUERS.	THE LOST REGIMENT.
Burton (J. Bloundelle). ACROSS THE	THE INCA'S TREASURE.
SALT SEAS.	Gordon (Julien). MRS. CLYDE.
THE CLASH OF ARMS.	WORLD'S PEOPLE.
DENOUNCED.	Goss (C. F.). THE REDEMPTION OF
Chesney (Weatherby). THE BAPTIST	DAVID CORSON.
RING.	Hales (A. G.). JAIR THE APOSTATE.
THE BRANDED PRINCE.	Hamilton (Lord Ernest). MARY HAMIL.
THE FOUNDERED GALLEON.	TON.
L.	

Harrison (Mrs. Burton). A PRINCESS- OF THE HILLS. Illustrated.	Penny (Mrs. F. A.). A MIXED MARRI	
Hooper (I.). THE SINGER OF MARLY. Hough (Emerson). THE MISSISSIPPI	Phillpotts (Eden). THE STRIKING HOURS. FANCY FREE.	
BUBBLE. 'Iota' (Mrs. Caffyn). ANNE MAULE. VERER.	Randal (J.). AUNT BETHIA'S BUTTON. Raymond (Walter). FORTUNE'S DAR.	
Kelly (Florence Finch). WITH HOOPS OF STEEL.	LING. Rhys (Grace). THE DIVERTED VILL-	
Lawless (Hon. Emily). MAELCHO. Linden (Annie). A WOMAN OF SENTI-	AGE. Rickert (Edith). OUT OF THE CYPRESS	
MENT	SWAMP. Roberton (M. H.). A GALLANT QUAKER.	
Lorimer (Norma). JOSIAH'S WIFE. Lush (Charles K.). THE AUTOCRATS. Macdonnell (A.). THE STORY OF	Saunders (Marshall). ROSE À CHAR- LITTE.	
TERESA.	Sergeant (Adeline). ACCUSED AND	
CROWN.	ACCUSER. BARBARAS MONEY.	
Mackie (Pauline Bradford). THE VOICE IN THE DESERT.	THE ENTHUSIAST. A GREAT LADY.	
M'Queen Gray (E.) MY STEWARDSHIP. Marsh (Richard), THE SEEN AND	THE LOVE THAT OVERCAME. THE MASTER OF BEECHWOOD.	
Marsh (Richard). THE SEEN AND THE UNSEEN. GARNERED.	UNDER SUSPICION. THE VELLOW DIAMOND.	
A METAMORPHOSIS.	Shannon (W. F.). JIM TWELVES. Strain (E. H.). ELMSLIE'S DRAG NET.	
MARVELS AND MYSTERIES. BOTH SIDES OF THE VEIL.	Strain (E. H.). ELMSLIES DRAG NET. Stringer (Arthur). THE SILVER POPPY. Stuart (Esmé). CHRISTALLA.	
Mayall (J. W.). THE CYNIC AND THE SYREN.	Stuart (Esmé). CHRISTALLA. Sutherland (Duchess of). ONE HOUR	
Meade (L. T.). OUT OF THE FASHION. Monkhouse (Allan). LOVE IN A LIFE.	AND THE NEXT. Swan (Annie). LOVE GROWN COLD.	
Moore (Arthur). THE KNIGHT PUNC-	Swift (Benjamin), SOKDON,	
TILIOUS. Nesbit (Mrs. Bland). THE LITERARY	Tanqueray (Mrs. B. M.), THE ROYAL QUAKER.	
SENSE.	Trafford-Taunton (Mrs. E. W.). SILENT DOMINION.	
Norris (W. E.). AN OCTAVE. Oliphant (Mrs.). THE PRODIGALS. THE LADY'S WALK.	Waineman (Paul). A HEROINE FROM FINLAND.	
SIR ROBERT'S FORTUNE. THE TWO MARY'S.	Watson (H. B. Marriott-). THE SKIRTS OF HAPPY CHANCE.	
Books for Boys and Girls		
Crown Sv	5	
THE GETTING WELL OF DOROTHY. By Mrs. W. K. Clifford. Illustrated by Gordon-	THE SECRET OF MADAME DE MONLUC. By the Author of "Mdlle. Mori."	
Browne. Second Edition.	SYD BELTON: Or, the Boy who would not go to Sea. By G. Manville Fenn.	
THE ICELANDER'S SWORD. By S. Baring- Gould.	THE RED GRANCE. By Mrs. Molesworth.	
ONLY A GUARD-ROOM DOG. By Edith E. Cuthell.	A GIRL OF THE PEOPLE. By L. T. Meade. HEFSV GIPSV. By L. T. Meade. 25, 6d. THE HONOURABLE MISS. By L. T. Meade. THERE WAS ONCE A PRINCE. By Mrs. M. E.	
THE DOCTOR OF THE JULIET. By Harry	THE HONOURABLE MISS. By L. T. Meade.	
Collingwood. LITTLE PETER. By Lucas Malet. Second	Maun.	
Edition. MASTER ROCKAFELLAR'S VOYAGE. By W.	WHEN ARNOLD COMES HOME. By Mrs. M. E. Mann.	
Clark Russell.	levendre Dumes	
The Novels of Alexandre Dumas Price 6d. Double Volumes, 15.		
THE THREE MUSKETEERS. With a long	THE CORSICAN BROTHERS.	
Introduction by Andrew Lang. Double volume.	GEORGES. CROP-EARED JACQUOT; JANE; Etc.	
THE PRINCE OF THIEVES. Second Edition. ROBIN HOOD. A Sequel to the above.	TWENTY YEARS AFTER. Double volume. AMAURY	

THE CASTLE OF EPPSTEIN.

- THE SNOWBALL, and SULTANETTA.
- CECILE; OR, THE WEDDING GOWN.
- ACTÉ.
- THE BLACK TULIP. THE VICOMTE DE BRAGELONNE. Part 1. Louis de la Vallière. Double Volume.
 - Part 11. The Man in the Iron Mask. Double Volume.
- THE CONVICT'S SON.
- THE WOLF-LEADER.
- NANON; OR, THE WOMEN' WAR. Double volume,
- PAULINE; MURAT; AND PASCAL BRUNO.
- THE ADVENTURES OF CAPTAIN PAMPHILE.
- FERNANDE.
- GABRIEL LAMBERT.
- CATHERINE BLUM.
- THE CHEVALIER D'HARMENTAL. Double volume.
- SYLVANDIRE.
- THE FENCING MASTER.
- THE REMINISCENCES OF ANTONY.
- CONSCIENCE.
- *THE REGENT'S DAUGHTER. A Sequel to Chevalier d'Harmental.

Illustrated Edition.

- THE THREE MUSKETEERS. Illustrated in
- Colour by Frank Adams, 2s. 6d. THE PRINCE OF THEVES. Illustrated in Colour by Frank Adams, 2s.

- ROBIN HOOD THE OUTLAW. Illustrated in Colour by Frank Adams. 25.
- THE CORSICAN BROTHERS. Illustr. Colour by A. M. M'Lellan, 15. 6d. Illustrated in
- THE WOLF-LEADER. Illustrated in Colour by Frank Adams. 15. 6d.
- GEORGES. Illustrated in Colour by Munro Orr. 25.
- TWENTY YEARS AFTER. Illustrated in Colour by Frank Adams. 35. AMAURY. Illustrated in Colour by Gordon
- Browne, 25.
- THE SNOWBALL, and SULTANETTA. Illus-trated in Colour by Frank Adams. 25. THE VICOMTE DE BRAGELONNE. Illustrated
- in Colour by Frank Adams, 3s. 6d. *CROP-EARED JACQUOT; JANE; Etc. Illus-trated in Colour by Gordon Browne, 1s. 6d.
- THE CASTLE OF EPPSTEIN. Illustrated in Colour by Stewart Orr. 18. 6d. CTÉ. Illustrated in Colour by Gordon
- ACTÉ. Browne. 1s. 6d.
- *CECILE; OR, THE WEDDING GOWN. Illus-trated in Colour by D. Murray Smith. 1s. 6d.
- *THE ADVENTURES OF CAPTAIN PAMPHILE. Illustrated in Colour by Frank Adams. 1s. 6d.
- *FERNANDE. Illustrated in Colour by Munro Orr. 25.
- *THE BLACK TULIP, Illustrated in Colour by A. Orr. 15. 6d.

Methuen's Sixpenny Books

- Austen (Jane). PRIDE AND PRE-JUDICE.
- Baden-Powell (Major-General R. S. S.). THE DOWNFALL OF PREMPEH. Bagot (Richard). A ROMAN MYSTERY.
- Balfour (Andrew). BY STROKE OF SWORD,
- Baring-Gould (S.). FURZE BLOOM. CHEAP JACK ZITA. KITTY ALONE.

- URITH.
- THE BROOM SOUIRE.
- IN THE ROAR OF THE SEA. NOEMI.
- A BOOK OF FAIRY TALES. Illustrated. LITTLE TU'PENNY.
- THE FROBISHERS.
- *WINEFRED.
- Barr (Robert). JENNIE E JOURNALIST. IN THE MIDST OF ALARMS. THE COUNTESS TEKLA. BAXTER,

- THE MUTABLE MANY.
- Benson (E. F.). DODO.
- Bloundelle-Burton (J.). ACROSS THE SALT SEAS.
- Brontë (Charlotte). SHIRLEV. Brownell (C. L.). THE HEA JAPAN. THE HEART OF

- Caffyn (Mrs.), 'Iota.' ANNE MAULE-VERER.
- Clifford (Mrs. W. K.). A FLASH OF SUMMER

- SUMMER. MRS KEITH'S CRIME. MRS KEITH'S CRIME. NOTEVS). THE NIGGER Connell (F. Norreys). KNIGHTS.
- Cooper (E. H.). A FOOL'S YEAR.
- Corbett (Julian). GREAT WATERS. A BUSINESS IN
- Croker (Mrs. B. M.). BARTONS. PEGGY OF THE STATE SECRET.

- ANGEL. JOHANNA. THE VISION OF
- Dante (Alighieri). DANTE (CARY).
- Doyle (A. Conan), ROUND THE RED LAMP.
- Duncan (Sarah Jeannette), A VOYAGE OF CONSOLATION THOSE DELIGHTFUL AMERICANS. Liot (George). THE MILL ON THE
- Eliot (George). FLOSS.
- Findlater (Jane H.). THE GREE GRAVES OF BALGOWRIE. Gallon (Tom). RICKERBY'S FOLLY. Gaskell (Mrs.). CRANFORD. MARY BARTON. THE GREEN

- NORTH AND SOUTH.

Gerard (Dorotation)	Moore (Arthur). THE GAY DECEIVERS Morrison (Arthur). THE HOLE IN
MONY.	THE WALL.
THE CONQUEST OF LONDON.	Neshit (E.). THE RED HOUSE.
Gissing (George). THE TOWN TRAVEL.	Norris (W. E.). HIS GRACE.
LER. THE CROWN OF LIFE.	CHES INCH BY
Glanville (Ernest). THE INCA'S	THE CREDIT OF THE COUNTY.
TREASURE.	LORD LEONARD.
	MATTHEW AUSTIN.
Gleig (Charles). BUNTER'S CRUISE.	CLARISSA FURIOSA. Oliphant (Mrs.). THE LADY'S WALK.
Gleig (Charles). BUNTER'S CRUISE. Grimm (The Brothers). GRIMM'S	
FAIRY TALES. Illustrated.	Oppenheim (E. Phillips). MASTER OF
FAIRY TALES. Illustrated. Hope (Anthony). A MAN OF MARK.	
A CHANGE OF AIR. THE CHRONICLES OF COUNT	Parker (Gilbert). THE POMP OF THE
THE CHRONICLES OF COURT	
ANTONIO. PHROSO.	WHEN VALMOND CAME TO PONTIAC.
Hornung (E. W.). DEAD MEN TELL	Pemberton (Max). THE FOOTSTEPS
NO TALES.	OF A THRONE.
Ingraham (J. H.): THE THRONE OF	I CROWN THEE KING. Phillpotts (Eden). THE HUMAN BOY.
Le Queux (W.). THE HUNCHBACK OF	Ridge (W. Pett). A SON OF THE STATE.
WESTMINSTER. THE TRUE HIS.	T OGT DDODER'N'N
TOPULOF IOSHIIA DAVIDSON.	LODODOD AND THE GENERAL
Lyall (Edna). DERRICK VAUGHAN.	Russell (W. Clark). A MARRIAGE AT
Malet (Lucas). THE CARISSIMA.	I SEA.
A COUNCEL OF PERFECTION.	ABANDONED. MY DANISH SWEETHEART.
Mann (Mrs. M. E.) MRS. PETER	Sergeant (Adeline), THE MASTER OF
HOWARD,	BEECHWOOD.
A LOST ESTATE.	DAPBARA'S MONEY.
THE CEDAR STAR. Marchmont (A. W.), MISER HOAD.	THE VELLOW DIAMOND
Marchmont (A. W.). MISER HOAD. LEY'S SECRET.	Surtees (R. S.). HANDLEY CROSS.
TRANSPORTER FPROR	
Marryat (Captain), PEIER SIMPLE.	MR. SPONGES GIGILIT
JACOB FAITHFUL.	Illustrated. ASK MAMMA. Illustrated.
Marsh (Richard). The I with Renthling	Valentine (Major E. S.). VELDT AND
PEERAGE	
THE GODDESS.	Walford (Mrg T. B) MR. SMITH.
THE JOSS. W) CLEMENTINA.	
THE JOSS. Mason (A. E. W.). CLEMENTINA. Mathers (Helen). HONEY. Mathers OF CRUEELTHSCOURT.	Wallace (General Lew). BEN-HUK.
CANDE SWEETHEARL.	Watson (H. B. Marriot). THE ADVEN
	TURERS. Weekes (A. B.). PRISONERS OF WAR
Mitford (Bertram), The Store of The	Weekes (A. B.). THE STOLEN BACILLUS
	IL CTTO (TWA PICE
Montrésor (F. F.). THE ALIEN.	





THE LIBRARY UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA Santa Barbara

THIS BOOK IS DUE ON THE LAST DATE STAMPED BELOW.

AUG211985

SEP111985

Series 9482



